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HEALTH CARE CRISIS IN AMERICA, 1971

TUESDAY, MARCH 23, 1971

U.S. SENATE,
SUJBCOMMITTrEE ON HEALTH OF THE COMMITTEE

ON LABOR AND PUBLIC WELFARE,
Wa-shingtoan, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to recess, at 10:15 a.m., in room
6202, New Senate Office Building, Senator Edward M. Kennedy
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Senators Kennedy, Eagleton, and Dominick.
Committee staff members present: LeRoy G. Goldman, profes-

sional staff member to the subcommittee; Jay B. Cutler, minority
counsel to the subcommittee.

Senator KENNEDY. The subcommittee will come to order.
Health insurance is an integral part of the health care system in

this country. The vast majority of Americans are covered by health
insurance and rely on it to protect them from the soaring costs of
sickness and hospitalization.

We are gravely concerned that this reliance is mis placed. We see
evidence that the insurance carriers are trapped in the same health
care crisis then as the consumers.

They do not seem to be able to control the rising costs of health
care. They can only raise their premium to cover higher costs.

They do not seem to be able to assure that hospitals, and physician
services are used wisely. They can only add complicated conditions
and exclusions to their policies-and raise their premiums even fur-
ther. In many ways the insurance carriers seem to be the collecting
agents or money changers of the health industry.

They appear to be the agents of the 'hospitals and physicians,
rather than the consumer.f

However, it is fairer and more realistic to say that insurance car-
riers are trapped in the same troubled American health care system
that victimizes all of us-consumer, insurer, and provider alike.

We are here this morning to hear from several of the largest and
best known insurance carriers in America. Blue Cross and Blue
Shield have become household terms in this country. They are excep-
tional among insurers,-by virtue of being the oldest and largest
health insurers in the country, by virtue of their efforts at commun-
ity and social service, and by virtue of being nonprofit organizations.

Americans have come to expect the most from. Blue Cross and Blue
Shield. Indeed if any insurance carriers can change and improve our
health system, we would 'expect Blue Cross and Blue Shield to be
among them.

(845)
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We welcome them here today, and look forward to hearing their
insights into why there is a health care crisis and what can be done
about it.

We will hear first this morning f rom a Senator who has had a
strong interest in the health insurance area and has conducted hear-
ings previously of the Blue Cross organization. We welcome the
Honorable Philip A. Hart, senior Senator f rom Michigan. Senator
Hart is a member of the Commerce and Judiciary Committees; I
have the honor of serving with him on the Judiciary Committee and
very much admire and respect his work there.

He is a man of intelligence and integrity, and it is my pleasure to
extend a special welcome to him.

STATEMENT OF HON. PHILIP A. HART, A U.S. SENATOR FROM THE
STATE OF MICHIG.AN

Senator HARTr. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I apologize for being late. I am overwhelmed by the fact that the

committee was in place and ready to go when. I arrived. That is per-
haps the most encouraging note I have seen in a long time with re-
spect to delivering health care in this country.

I come with an additional apology. I don't know how many of the
committee find that most of the mayors of their States have arrived
in Washington, and I had to fight my wyay out of the office, which
explains hy I am late, and made a solid commitment that I was
not running out on them, that I would be back at all.

Mr. Chairman, I have prepared, and if there is no objection,
would ask that there be printed in the record, a full statement, and I
will attempt to summarize it.

Senator KENNEDY. It will be so admitted.
Senator HART. Your opening statement, I think, is a very fair and

balanced description both of the problem and the limitations that at-
tach to some of the proposed solutions. One of the great temptations
is to explain the inadequacy of our performance with respect to the
delivery of health care on the existence of some evil fellow, some
bad actor, and you point in whatever direction your tendencies and
philosophies would suggest.

Some will point to the private insurance carrier, others will point
to organized medicine, some will point to cheating welfare people.

In my book there is no bad actor involved. All of us as a people
share a common guilt. We do have the means to deliver adequate
health care to everyone if we would discipline each other and our-
selves to begin with.

Though, coming from a big spender this sounds heretical, rfierely
dumping more money into the existing structure is not an answer. It
may ease our common conscience for awhile, but it is not the answer.,

Improvement on a vast scale has to be taken, and we find that it i
not the emotionally a appealing description of a little child dying whr)
could have been saved if he had just been vaccinated, or the oldster
who is bedridden with arthritis when medications could have saved
him.

It is not that sort of story, or the mother dying needlessly in
childbirth, that is going to persuade us to do what we should have
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been doing. It is the fact, all of a sudden, that the spectacular costs
of the present system delivering so inadequate a product now make
all of us say, "That is enough."

Then it really is not the heartrending emotional story that we
have been pitching in an effort to improve the thing that will get
the improvement. -It is the fact that all of a sudden the present sys-
tem just costs too much for what we are getting that is going to
move us in the direction we should be moving in.

That is not a very humanistic view of ourselves, but I think it is a
realistic one. If that is a case, in attempting reform we have to be as
realistic as the motive which persuades us. We have to again resist
the attrative temptations to rush into another system only because it
is different, not necessarily better.

Now, if you are beginning to wonder whether I am really a wit-
ness in support of S. 3, let me reassure you, I am. I am grateful that
you permitted me to cosponsor, and I support its philosophy.

Mr. Chairman, you, and I have spent a good many hours over a
longnumber of years identifying some of the bits and pieces that

mak up the talcost of health care for this country in those anti-
trust and monopoly subcommittee hearings, and we should always
acknowledge that Senator Kefauver bgnit in 1958.

I think we have had a series of herigs which identify some of
the failures in our delivery system. Some, incidentally, which identi-
fied the visions of an individual or occasional group of bad men,
but basically reflected that indifference to a problem.

In my prepared statement, I point out a number of these identified
inadequacies. The most recent phase of the investigation into hospi-
tal costs took us into a brief analysis of the role that Blue Cross was
playing in holding down hospital costs, and I think that what we
learned, supplies strong testimony against the administration pro-
posal that would reconsider that when we consider a new health
plan we simply pour more money into the existing system, relying
upon 'competition between private insurance companies to hold down
the bill.

While spokesmen for Blue Cross, whom you will hear today, were
optimistic in their hope that they could do more in the future in
holding down costs by encouraging the use of other than the maost
expensive facilities, I don't share that optimism entirely.

It is here, that this committee can ask itself most helpful ques-
tions.

In my prepared statement I point to five areas where very sub-
stantial savings, in hospital bills alone, could be attained. We sug-
gest a saving available in five areas about $5 billion a year.

The chairman's opening statement identified the inherent problem
in engaging as the principal in driving a new health care program,
a private carrier who, unless very basic reform is attached to it, can-
not be an effective disipliner of either the physician or the hospital,
and will continue, whether or not it is comfortable or not, being
largely an agent for collection purposes.

As you know, when Blue Cross started out it was available gener-
ally. It is a social insurance, protecting all that needed it. Under the
competition from the commercial health insurance companies as they
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came into business, Blue Cross switched from writing entire com-
munities at a single rate and went to experience rating, and in doing
so they became like the commericals, seeking the groups to which,
that file fewer claims.

Nongroup business was written, but at higher rates for less protec-
tion. Even despite this taking of the best risks, tl~e record of the
commercial insurance companies is not very impressive. You are fa-
miliar with the comparisons. Social security only requires 5 cents to
deliver $1 in benefits. Private property and casualty companies re-
quire 22 cents for $1 in benefits delivered under group plans, and 45
cents under individual plans.

The life companies do better with group, 13 cents to deliver $1 in
benefits, but match the 45 cents for individual plans.

As I understand the administration's proposal, the bulk of our
families headed by an employed individual would be covered by a
private group health insurance plan. The President's message, as I
read it, indicates that these plans will offer far more in the way of
benefits than those which are presently offered, and thus one reason-
ably can expect that the administrative expense, which I have dis-
cussed in this paper, will go up and the pressure of delivering in-
creased benefits.

The cost of these plans will be passed off to the public in the form
of price for the service rendered or the product manufactured. In
effect, we will all be paying more to maintain a private health in-
dustry whose record is at best subject to some criticism.

That is really why I testify before, you this morning. I think that
S. 3, your bill, Mr. Chairman, is good because it will eliminate some
of those sad stories which traditionally we have recited in order to
persuade ourselves to reform our health delivers system.

It is an effective proposal because it. goes a out this humanistic
jb in a very realistic way, offering incentives, dollar and cents

kinds ofincentives to health suppliers so that they will provide good
medical care to all at a price that is within reason.

I thank you for introducing the bill.
I am glad to be its cosponsor, and share with you the hope that

out of thiis committee and the testimony that you will hear it can be
improved and refined, and that the Congress soom will have an op-
portunity to act upon it.

Senator KENNEBDY. I want to thank you, Senator Hart, for your
statement, and your comments here. I feel that you have had a
rather unique view of the opportunities and limitations of the Blue
Cross system in terms of our own study of this area.

Could you tell us just a little bit *about your own hearings into
this?

Senator HART. The thing, I suppose, that would be most relevant
for your consideration is the question "To what extent is a private
insurance carrier able, to discipline the practices which go into the
cost of delivering the~ care?"

Senator KENNIEDY. I would like to hear your impressions on both
cost controls and quality standards. I think these are perhaps two of
the most important elements, here.

Senator HART. I am less comfortable when talking about their
ability to effect quality standards. My impression, based on the testi-
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mony, is that it is extremely limited because the physicians and the
hospital administrators are sort of like the Pentagon witnesses.. They
are the experts, and how does a poor old insurance fellow going to
tell them that, really you should have kicked that man out of bed, or
you should not have admitted him to the hospital to begin with, or
that you really don't need that piece of equipment?

On the business of even disciplining some of their own local plans,
and there are some 75 Blue Cross plans across the country, there was
a dramatic example when the Richmond, Va., plan came under scru-
tiny, wasteful expenditures in that plan had gone on for a long period
of time, the local plans directors become aware of it, whether or not
because of newspaper inquiries or exposes I am not sure, but in any
event they did.

The national Blue Cross association when we asked them about it
assured us that, yes, they did have some weapons to ride herd on
this sort of wasteful practices. Yet the director of that Richmond
plan testified that, "Oh, no, we run the show our way.

My conclusion, based on our hearings, that until there is an effec,
tive, Federal focal point which is; able to effectively supervise the ad-
ministrative expenditures and require maintenance and observance
of quality standards, we are falling short of that point we should
seek if it is our purpose to give truthi to the claim that every Ameri-
can has a right to good health care.

This does not mean that the Federal Administrative Agency will
be free of mistakes or foolishness, either, but there wilf be a differ-
ent incentive. The incentive, why blink iV--the insurance carrier,
though labeled "nonprofit" is the maintenance of a nonprofit profita-
bility. This is not the description of a Federal activity. That is, in-
deed, why Federal activities are generally subject to. criticism. But
we pay a price to achieve the social objective, a price that we do
exact of the delivery system, the standards which might on the non-
profit profitability scale be uneconomic.

Senator KENNEDY. In your review of Blue Cross in efforts to hold
down costs, was there anything which would make you feel we
should make them the principal vehicle, as has been suggested, for a
very significant extension and expansion of health services to the
American people ?

Senator HART. No, Mr. Chairman, that is a flat answer. What we
would be asked to do would be to pay more, I think, than otherwise
would be the case, and we would be paying more in order to retain a
private health insurance industry, and that. in my book, at least up
until this point in the testimony and hearings, is not justified.

Senator KENNEDY. Senator Eagleton?
Senator EAGLETON. Senator, Ii ave two questions. One is specific,

based on your hearings in the Commerce and Judiciary Committees,
and one philosophical.-

The specific one is, with respect to the previous hearings yuheld
on Blue Cross and Blue Shield, what did your hearings, in zeroing
in on the point that Senator Kennedy and you have raised by your
own testimony, in terms of cost control, develop or reveal in so far
as what might be called almost an incestuous relationship between
Blue Cross-Blue Shield and the hospital administrators ini so far as
interlocking directorates and the like?
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Senator HART. The interlock was the rule, not the exception. There
was an explanation made that these were the experts, and it was not

supiing, "Where else could we go?" But as criticism was directed
toadthe practice, I think the policy increasingly with local plans

is to seek to get a, better balance, not necessarily nonprofessional
majority, but at least more nonprofessionals, nonhospital, nondoc-
tors, on to the local board.

But my assumption is that it continues to be the rule and not the
exception.

Senator EA0LE'roN. Since the record is clear, I take it that inter-
locking boards of directors are the rule and not the exception. On
boards of Blue Cross and Blue Shield plans you will find individu-
als from hospitals, and in the same area, on the hospital boards you
will flind Blue Cross and Blue Shield types, and thus with this inter-
lock, with friendly brothers in, law, as it were, supervising each
other, cost conti ol is unrealistic.

Senator HART. It is, as I see it.
Senator EAGLETON. I like those short answers to my demogagic

questions.
Senator HART. That was not a demagogic question, I assure you.

As long its we understand why this happens, I can understand h ow
you would organize that way if you were charged with the responsi-
bility for a~ nonprofit operation.

Senator EAGLETON. Nonprofit is what, an anology?
SenatorIHART. I am trying to suggest, and there is not any word of

art that I am aware of, that labeling something a nonprofit opera-
tion does not mean that it is a social vehicle and it is not a function
that is unaccountable for the deliverers of service and it does not
free itself by the label nonprofit from some of the inhibitions that
attach to this free competitive society.

Senator EAGLIPTON. Thank you..
My second que.ation, then, more in the philosophical vein is this:

In these hearings to date, we have heart from -various spokesmen,
various advocates of different proposals. In the testimony of several
weeks ago, when Mr. Woodcock and his medical advisors, not
affiliated with the UAW but the Committee of 100, appeared, it devel-
oped in the recorcl, tbat under any plan, be it S. 3, the Kennedy
plan, or the Nixon-Richardson plan or one the AMA has kicked
around somewhere, and ethers, a common problem develops in all of
these: The question of medical manpower through the full gamut
and I am talking about MD's, nurses, paraprofessionals, et cetera.

The testimony. that day was whatever plan we have moved to,
even if we remained with the extant nonplan, or to a new one, it
would be at the very least, according to their testimony, a decade, if
we even started today on a crash, massive program ol development
of additional medical manpo wer that will be needed.

So I ask this philosophical question based. on that testimony. Have
we not in this country on so many previous occasions promosed so,
so much, and delivered so little, whether it be in the area of nutri-
tion, housing, or education, or pollution control, lights at the end of
tunnels in wars-the list of promises is endless.

The list of fulfillment is not existent. Don't we run the risk in this
of once again making great promises, A to Z medical care for every-
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body, regardless of whether you are black, white, rich,. poor, north,
south, and we are going to deliver that to you and the sick are going
to be made well and the poor are going to have services tanta
mount to what millionaires can afford in thfe current market and so
on and so forth. We are going to make these promises again and
know full well that the day we make the promise we are at least a
decade away from being able to deliver on it even if we had a. crash
program to develop the medical manpowver starting today, and I
have not seen the crash program take oif.

So don't we run a real risk of further disenchantment, further
di sill usionment which really pervades the whole atmosphere of this
country as we are here in the latter third of the 20th centuryI

Senator HART. Yes, Senator, I think we do.
'What is the alternativeI
Senator EAOLETON. Right.
Senator HART. I think first we should discipline'ouirselves in ad-

vertising what this will do. We should acknowledge the limitations
which attach for a period of time. I doubt as we attempt to sell it
whether' we will remember to do that very well, but we should.

But if we don't make this kind of commitment with inevitable dis-
appointments to~ follow, we are never going to have the goad to to
kick us into getting a crash program, to make the delivery a reality.

I am not able to say that if the enactment of the Kennedy pro-
gram or any of these other programs occurs that wc will then do
what is necessary to as quickly as possible provide the facilities which
will enable it to be delivered in fill, but I am sure that if we don't
make the commitment we won't do those things.

I have said that if we only find a formula that would persuade us
to do this in this area what we did in the pursuit of man on the
moon, we would be in better shape. If it is a decade, put the chart
up on the wall, and every 6 months measure how many paramedics
are on one line, and how many new hospitals, and how much out-pa-
tient treatment is developing as opposed to in patient, and so on,
and keep it on schedule, and when it falls back come up with the re-
sources that is needed to return it to schedule.

Everybody makes that speech, but there is one element in the com-
mitment to the moon which kept us on schedule, and that was that
we now thought the Russians would get there first.

If we could just find a Russian who is out to sabotage the Ken-
nedy health program, then maybe we would have found the formula.
[Laughter.]

Senator KNEDY. You don't have to look quite that far.
[Laughter.]

We want to thank you very much for coming Senator Hart. Your
Antitrust Subcommittee has been reviewing the whole question of
procedures and costs, under Blue Cross. I know you have a great deal
of understanding of this area. The question of insurance is obviously
one of the most fundamental problems we face in the health care
crisis.

So your comments arid experience are very valuable to the com.-
mittee and I want to tell you we apecite your coming.

Senator HART. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Thank you, Senator.
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(The prepared statement of Senator Hart follows:)

PREPARED STATEMENT Or HON. PHiLIP A. :.IART, A U.S. SEvrAToB FRtom
THE STATE OF MICHIGAN

Mr. Chairman: When one tackles the subject of a national health system,
the temptation is to get a ibit maudlin. Thoughts of children laying pale and
wan In hospitals with diseases that vaccination could have prevented-visions
of oldsters too crippled with arthritis to leave their homes when medication
could make them viablestories of mothers dying needlessly In childbirth-all
are too common and tend to cloud the mind of the would-be reformer.

Yet it is Ironic that all of tis emotionalism-which has certainly existed
for hundreds of years-has never been sufficient to bring the nation as a whole
to the point of endorsing the "right" each citizen has to good health care. Only
when the spectacular costs of the present system burst in full view did critics
and p~rop~onents of the sysitein cry almost with one voice "Now is enough."

This type of mirror does not reflect a very humanistic view of us as a peo-
p~le. But It is realistic.

And, in attempting reform, we must be equally realistic.
We must resist the attractive temptation of being Influenced by the number

of sad stories that an ineffective health care sysern ts producing so that we
rush into another system only because it is different-but not necessarily bet-
ter.

At this point, I suppose you are wondering if your witness is a cosponsor of
your plan for a national health insurance (S. 8) or a member of the entrenched
Opposition*

Let me make the record clear on that: I do wholly and entirely support the
philosophy of S. 8. 1 suspect the plan would huve had a common sense appeal
to me even If the Senate Antitrust and Monopoly Subcommittee, with you, Sen-
ator Kennedy, actively participating had not worked rather consistently for al-
most 18 years on the bits and pieces that make up the total cost of health
care for the nation.

As you know, that work began under Senator Kefauver in 1958 with the in-
vestigation that led to the Drug Amendments of 1902. Tme major thrust of
thome amendments was to lower tho costs of drugs by encouraging the use of
generic p~rescrip~tions and to remove from the market ineffective drugs which
were not only wasting patient dollars but prolonging Illnesves by delaying the
use of effective medications.

It is only now-nine years later-that the regulatory agencies have reached
tile point of actually ordering large numbers of those drugs judged to be inef-
fective off the market.

It was only after another set of hearings by tile Subcommittee on Antitrust
and Monopoly that FD)A changed Its policy with respect to the combinations of
drugs used for weight control and many of these expensive and irrational
drugs were removed froir tile market.

It was also thle Investigation by the subcommittee which led to my proposal
to lower costs of care by prohibiting doctors from profiting by sale of products
tiley prescribe. We learned (luring that investigation that doctors were selling
drugs to patients under thle brand name of their own repackaging company for
as uch as 10-15 times the price of the same drug under Its generic name.
We learned also that patients of doctors who owned their own pharnwcies
were likely to get more prescriptions than from a non-pharmacy owner-. V3or
example:

In one Kanlsas county with two pharmacies, one owned by a physician andI
one by a pharmacist, the doctor-owned pharmacy in the second quarter of 1904
submitted 04 percent of all time welfare prescriptions claims originated by the
two pharmacies. In another county, one doctor-owned pharmacy turned In 50
percent of all welfare lix claims for the entire county during the quarter.

More recently, the subcommittee tackled the knotty question of whether Com-
petition could be overlayed on our present hospital system to slow-if not halt-
the increasing cost of hospital care. As you well know, hospital costs have
been leading tile pack In the skyrocketing health care expenses. Thbe consumer
price Index has risen to 250 for hospitals, compared to 155 for doctors' fees
and 127 for the general index.



858

The most recent phase of that hospital cost Investigation took us Into a
brief analysis; of the role that Blue Cross was playing-or could play-in hold-
Ing down hospital costs.

What we learned there I think supplies the strongest testimony against
President Nixon's proposal that when we consider a new health plan we sim-
ply pour more money Into the present system-relying on competition between
private Insurance companies to hold down the bills.

Mr. McNerney-who will testify today-also appeared at our hearings. He
was frank In admitting that Blue Cross has not done the job It might have In
holding down costs by encouraging use of facilities other than the most expen-
sive, the hospital.

Where he and I must part company ts on the optimistic hope that more will
be done In the future.

Mr. Chairman, It Is perhaps crass but human nature Is such that "money
talks." This Is recognized in S. 3 which offers economic Incentives to the
health service suppliers to bring down costs.

There Is presently no such Incentive for private health insurers. Instead you
get what we have today-the collection agency Idea with premiums going up,
up and up with more and more persons being priced out of the market.

Let's just take a look at what could possibly happen to hospital costs if
there were an Incentive to lower them.

Based on testimony at our hearings, hospital bills could be cut by one-third-
some $5 billion a year.

And we were told by experts this could be done while producing better
health care.

Here are the highlights of where those savings could come:
1. We should be able to keep 80 percent of patients out of hospitals by

treating them as out-patients, In the doctor's office or at home. Potential sav-
Ings - Two billion dollars a year.

2. Ten percent of the patients who now overstay. In the hospital could be
discharged on time. Potential savings: One billion, 200 million dollars a year.

3. Transferring educational expenses for Interns, residents, nurses and par-
amedical personnel from patients' charges to the community at large could
save those least able to pay, the sick, another $1 billion a year.

4. Making more efficient use of hospital staff would add $1 billion to the
savings.

5. Eliminating contracts where the pathologist frequently gets one-third of
laboratory Income could cut-we were told-patients lab bills by two-thirds.

On top of that we must add the savings ea!'ned by careful regional planning
which could avoid overbuilding and overequipping of hospitals. Clearly this
would save sums approaching the billions. Blue Cross noted during our hear-
ings that they had no control over construction costs.

And effective utilization of existing hospitals would cut the need for build-
Ing more. For example: Keeping patients out of hospital beds who didn't need
them In 1968 would have meant we needed 60,000 fewer beds. The capital In-
vestment represented by these Is two billion, four hundred million dollars.

Fortunately, prodded by the regulations of Medicare, utilization review com-
mittees are being set up in hospitals to effect some of these savings. But there
Is a lesson there for those looking to reforming the health delivery system.
The utilization review committees-in the main-came after the government
said they were necessary. They were not Implemented under the Influence of
the private insurance carriers.

Surely, when we finally pass reform legislation it Is clear that at a mini-
mum we must have a system which will give the Impetus to holding down
costs.

As you know, from my cosponsorship of your bill, I doubt seriously If Fed-
eral regulation alone would be the most effective way of doing the job.

Most consumers, I suspect, assume that as their purchasing agent the Insur-
ance companies are being as cautious as possible In paying bills submitted by
hospitals.

But my mail pile and testimony ini the hearings raises questions about that.
Both have produced cases where patients were billed for medication or treat-
ment that was never delivered, yet the Insurance company paid the bill even
over the patients' protests.

It's something like the statement from the chief executive officer of the
Richmond (Va.) Blue Cross plan.
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He told us that the plan has 30 some auditors and has the right to audit
the books of member hospitals.

When I asked what happened If an audit turned up wasteful practices, he
responded:

"Well, Mr. Chairman, I am not aware of our audits ever uncovering waste-
ful charges, and I really wouldn't know what we would do If we ran Into
them."

Blue Cross Itself-with Its 75 local plans plus the national-raises some In-
teresting questions as to whether this Is the most efficient way to handle pay-
outs. For example: The state of New York as eight Blue Cross plans, each
with a well-paid president (the New York City plan pays Its President $81,875
per year), full staffs and facilities. Normally the chairman of the Antitrust
Subcommittee would applaud such diversity because It might foster competi-
tion to the benefit of consumers. However, In this case the plans operate In ex-
clusive territories with no interplan competition and the question of duplicity
and unneeded expense is a real one. Presumably, the same duplicity and un-
needed expense would be permitted to exist under the administration's proposal.

Just as there are questions as to the effectiveness of Blue Cross' clout In
bringing down hospital expenses, there are an equal number of questions as to
who-if anyone--can bring down administrative expenses of the local Blue
Cross plans.

The Richmond plan came under scrutiny for Its administrative expenses in
May of 1970. By August, they had decided they didn't need the fourth floor of
their new $5 million building and rented It out. One hundred and three full-
time and 35 part-time employees had been cut from the payroll, at an esti-
mated annual savings of more than one-half million dollars. The number of
cars rented for the employees had been cut from 119 to 64. These averages
were part of what we~ learned about during our Investigation. There were oth-
ers such as the $198,000 contributed to a profitmaking data processing center-
$42,000 of It withoutt the board of directors' approval. And there 'was the car
rental deal given to one firm-even though another bid -was $30,000 less.

Many of these wasteful expenditures had gone on for some period of time
before the board of directors detected them. The national Blue Cross Associa-
tion assured us that they had some weapons to ride herd on this. Yet the
director of the Richmond plan told us, "We run the show our way."

Mr. Chairman, as I said, I am generally devoted to the principle of free
competition. But unfortunately, I fear In the health insurance field It has
ended up In companies competing for the good risks and forcing many to pay
out of their own pockets. If you compete for good health risks, It operates
against the concept that good health care Is a right.

As you know, when Blue Cross started out it was available generally. It was
a social Insurance-protecting those who needed It.

Under the competition from the commercial health Insurance companies, as
they came on stream Blue Cross switched from writing entire communities at
one rate and went to "experience rating." In doing so, they became like the
commercial s-seeking the groups to write that file fewer claims. The nongroup
business was written, but at higher rates for less protection.

Even despite this taking of the best risks-the record of the commercial In-
surers Is not very Impressive. While the Social Security Administration only
requires 5 cents to deliver $1 In benefits, the private property and casualty
companies require 22 cents for $1 In benefits delivered under group plans and
45 cents for Individual plans. The life companies do better with group-13
cents to deliver $1 In benefts-but match the 45 cent rate for Individual plans.

As I understand the Administration's proposal, the bulk of our families
headed by an employed Individual would be covered by a private group health
Insurance plan. The President's message Indicates that these plans will offer
far more In the way of benefits than those which are presently offered. Thus,
one can reasonably expect that the administrative expense previously referred
to will go uip under the pressure of delivering Increased benefits. The cost of
these plans will be passed off to the public In the form of price of the product
manufactured or the service rendered. In effect, we will all be paying more In
order to retain a private health Insurance Industry, whose record Is, at best,
highly questionable.

I guess that leads me to the real nut of what I came here tcday to say.
This Is that S. 3 Is good because It will write happy endings to the sad stories
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that we all get so upset about. But It is an effective proposal because It goes
about this humanistic job In a realistic way: offering Incentives-the dollar
and cents kind-to health suppliers so they will provide good medical care to
all at a price that Is within reason.

I applaud your bill and am happy to be a cosponsor.

Senator KENNEDY. Our next witness this morning is Walter Mc-
Nerney, President of the Blue Cross Association. In addition to his
work at Blue Cross, Mr. McNerney has served as the chairman of
HEW Secretary Finch's task force on medicaid and related programs
in 1970, is presently a consultant, committee on insurance and prepay-
ment plans of the American Medical Association, is a member of the
task force on program development and administration for compre-
hensive health programs in college communities for the American
College Health Association, and is'a member of the medical care sec-
tion panel, who are editorial consultants to the publication Medical
Care of the American Public Health Association.

These are just a few of his accomplishments.
Mr. McNerney, we welcome you here this morning.

STATEMENT OF WALTER MONERNEY, PRESIDENT, BLUE CROSS
ASSOCIATION; ACCOMPANIED BY BERNARD TRESNOWSKI,
SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT, GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS, BLUE
CROSS

Mr. MONERNEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Chairman and
members of the subcommittee my name is Walter McNerney. I 'am
the president of the Blue Cross Association, as the chairman hlas Stated,
which is the National Association of some 74 Blue Cross plans in the,
United States.

Next to me is Bernard Tresnowski, who is a senior vice president
in charge of government programs.

Mr. Chairman, we appreciate your kind reference to our organiza-
tion in your introduction. We are proud of it, and we welcome this
opportunity to discuss the status of our health care system and ways
to improve it.

I would like to ask your permission, Mr. Chairman, to submit my
written testimony for the record at this point, and to proceed with
some selective reference to it for the sake of today's deliberations.

Senator KENNEDY. It will be admitted in the record at the end of
your testimony.

Mr. MONERNEY. The 74 not-for-profit Blue Cross plans in the
United States represent a confederated system which we feel is re-
sponsive to both local and national finance. The roots of individual
plans are deeply imbedded in the community, and yet all plans are
united in a national system necessary to provide services for a mo-
bile industrial society.

Since its founding in December 1929, Blue Cross and its concept
of not-for-profit, voluntary service have grown until today more
than 74 million Americans, or 36 percent-of the total population,
have regular Blue Cross membership.

This includes, incidentally, 6 million elderly persons who supple-
ment their medicare coverage with Blue Cross, 5 million government
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employees and dependents in the Federal em-.ployee health benefits
program, where we have 60 percent of all participants enrolled.

As intermediary for medicare, medicaid and other programs, Blue
Cross serves an estimated additional 23 million citizens, and this in-
cludes administrative work in model cities projects, neighborhood
health centers and other programs serving the health needs of the
underprivileged.

All together, we touch the lives of 97 million Americans, nearly
half the people in the United States, and pay nearly $11 billion in
claims-that is in 1970.

Our public responsibility and accountability are reflected in the
fact that 87 percent of all Blue Cross enrollment is in plans which
are required by law to have their subscribers rates and contracts sub-
mitted to the State insurance regulatory body for approval.

Since the formative years of Blue Cross, plans have been subject
to public regulation through special enabling legislation recognizing
them as nonprofit service organizations and requiring filings, disclo-
sures, and approval of items such as subscriber and hospital rates,
and annual statements, and financial reports, and also, Blue Cross
governing boards to which reference has been made this morning are
composed of hundreds of community representatives as well as prov-
ider representatives who serve without pay devoting many hours
each month to assuring that Blue Cross meets the needs of the peo-
ple it serves as effectively as possible.

Another significant element in Blue Cross' responsiveness to its
subscribers is that throughout its history Blue Cross plans have as-
sured continuity of coverage by assuring that subscribers coverage
would not be canceled because of poor health and resulting high
risk.

Subscribers moving from one plant area to another would be
guaranteed covered by their new plan, and this has been a distin-
guished service to the American population.

Also, to provide health care services coverage at a cost which can
be borne by a broad segment of the citizens, Blue Cross initiated the
concept of community rating.

Competitive forces have made it impossible to continue this uni-
versally, although some plans do, but we follow the practice of pool-
ing small groups and individuals to spread the risk as widely as pos-
sible providing coverage to many who would otherwise be unable to
secure any decent measure of health care cost protection.

Also, Blue Cross has played a major role in seeking ways to make
more effective use of monies being spent on health by our citizens.
This is a difficult role. However, we have exploited several alterna-
tives. First of all, we have carefully defined what we consider allow-
able costs and we have established limitations on what we will pay
providers.

We will not pay for all they ask. We have developed now reim-
bursement techniques over the years and now are involved in a series
of reimbursement demonstrations as well as programs.

To determine the necessity appropriateness, of the treatment pro-
vided our subscribers, Blue Cross uses procedures such as claims re-
view, involving nurses and doctors, and we are tying this to
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utilization review so that there is a judgment made as to the quality
of care.

To help insure an appropriate investment of capital, Blue Cross
has been an active suppre ocmunthelhpanning. Last
year we spent $1 million to support area wide planning and 23 of
our plans require member hospitals to prove need for facility expan-
sion.

Further, to reduce the incentive for patient use, which is the most
expensive element of health care in the hospital, that is, Blue Cross
has been working with Blue Shield to expand rapidly the broad
range of benefits available to subscribers, including many out-of-hos-
pital benefits.

Amont these benefits are extended care, home care, out-of..hospital
drug coverage, dental care, preadmission testing, out-patient psychi-
atric treatment, and other services.

The measure of our expansion is seen by the fact that since the
second half of 1969 the number of covered out-patient visits of Blue
Cross subscribers exceeds the number of their in-hospital admissions.
Also, we are developing prepaid group practice benefits as an alter-
native to traditional patterns of providing care.

Six plans have operational programs, including Massachusetts. A
dozen plans are either actively developing or planning such pro-
grams and several others are in the preliminary work area.

Further, Blue Cross subscribers receive the care they need without
paying for it at the time of illness, and therefore are removed from
the onerous paperwork that often deprives them of their rights.

Added to this we have worked with hospitals to improve their ef -
ficiency through cooperative programs and industrial engineering
and computer services.

To increase citizens understanding of their needs and of the sys-
tem. itself we have a public health education program.

More than 7 million copies of such books and as those on mental
health, infant health, health careers, and the mental and physical
health needs of adolescents and the middle aged have been distrib-
uted through Blue Cross plans.

The guidance work in seeking more effective patterns of care, Blue
Cross conducts a variety of programs. Presently under way is a
study of differences in usage and cost. Examining the experience
here in Washington as between Group Health associations and the
Blue Cross, and Blue Shield, under the Federal employees program,
and we are implementing a demonstration program on a nationwide
basis to test the capacity of the entire health care system to imple-
ment the uniform system for reporting costs and reporting hospital
discharge data.

Further, in pursuit of further efficiency and effectiveness within
our own ranks, we have increasing implemented an intensive review
of plan performance which is now being expanded to include stand-
ard setting and technical assistance, and leading to recommendations
to the plans for change.

All of this, I think, demonstrates the fact that we are far more
than a conduit for money, or only passively interested in services re-
ceived. We have an active interest in how that money is spent.
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In regard to our relations with government, Blue Cross includes in
its work intermediary ship under part A of medicare, administrative
duties for medicaid in 26 States, and CHAMPUS in 33 States and
the District of Columbia, plus 5 model cities programs and two
neighborhood health centers.

The largest of these programs is medicare where the vast majority
of persons are serviced b y Blue Cross through its administrative
work for the Social Security Administration.

Since medicare's inception, the Blue Cross system has processed.
more than 50 million claims, and handled payment of approximately
$17 billion in benefits for the Nation's elderly.

In medicare and other Government programs the Blue Cross sys-
tem has developed new techniques working for the Government for
increasing these programs effectiveness, such as the magnetic tape to
tape system, which helps eliminate errors and so forth. Savings
from this alone are over a million dollars a year.*

About our administrative costs, to which reference was made indi-
rectly. One index of cur efficiency is the fact that in serving these
large numbers of subscribers in 1970, Blue Cross plans averaged
only 5.5 percent of subscription income for administrative expenses.
This rate has been low, ranging between 4.5 to 5.8 percent over the
past 10 years.

A comparison of Blue Cross and combined Blue Cross and Blue
Shield operating expenses with that of any major carrier highlights
the efficiency of our system.

In the medicare program Blue Cross provides the administrative
services at a cost of 1.68 percent of the funds handled for that pro-
gram.

While the medicare record indicates Blue Cross's effectiveness, it
also demonstrates the fact that the cost of administering the pro-
gram for private carriers or for the Government for that matter are
highly dependent on the task performed.

Under an adaptation to change, let me say that in the early years
Blue Cross assured, and attempted to assure, people in this country
of availability of care through payment to providers.

Often these providers lacked money. Often, the people lacked the
money to avail themselves of care. Our early design, our early op-
erations, reflected this concern. Due to this concern our focus in the
1930's, 1940's, in the 1950's, was on increasing the supply, increasing
the capacity of the health care system in this country, and it was in
the 1950's, the 1960's, and now in the 1970's that our concern shifted
to a greater concern with productivity in assuring that the money
was judiciously spent.

Blue Cross is now working to assure that that money was well
spent. As I say, benefits are being expanded, more emphasis is on
primary care and the use of cost controls and incentives is being.
broadened.

Another way in which Blue Cross is changing is reflected in the
incerasing number of consumer representatives on our governing
boards. Many plans now have a majority of their board members
representing consumers, while others are working to achieve this.
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In fact, the board of governors of the Blue Cross Association has
gone on record favoring consumer majorities on all plan boards and
the evolution is under way.

The tie that Blue Cross has had with hospitals, over four decades
which has served this Nation well, benefited subscribers directly is
under examination continually. Currently, it is under intensive ex-
amination.

But I would not want to suggest that the relations between Blue
Cross plans and hospitals have been or are harmonious. You have
seen, I am sure, the well publicized disputes in Massachusetts, New
York and Philadelphia, indicating that the well and sick communi-
ties are each having their point of view felt.

Having discussed Blue Cross, its framework and its operations, I
would lie to make some remarks about the setting in which we now
find ourselves with reference to the healthcare crisis which is the
them of this testimony.

Whatever one's dedication or determination would hold, I would
hold no one agency, public or private, acting alone can impact sig-
nificantly the problems of financing delivery of care.

The attack must be on several fronts and it must be coordinated.
The health system is complex and diversified, and effective interven-
tions must be forceful and imaginative. The spate of legislative
changes introduced in the last decade have demonstrated that change
is not easily accomplished.

Senator Eagleton referred to unfilled promises. As the task force
which I have the privilege of chairing put it in calling for greater
competition, "The concept that any single formulation of resources
could solve all the Nation's health care problems is as ridiculous as
that a single remedy could cure all kinds of ailments."

We recognize with others that there is an important minority of
our citizenship that is not protected adequately against the cost of
health services. Too many do not have access or get the care they
need, and the Government has a strong role to play in picking up
that slack.

We in Blue Cross have not the reasons to do it. Further, we recog-
nize that all of us who purchase services must focus on purchasing
them reasonably, that is, use the money to the best we can to impact
the delivery system toward greater efficiency and effectiveness.

Senator KE.NNEDY. What possible incentive is there for you to be
concerned about that?

All you have to do is just raise your rates to cover higher costs.
What possible incentive is there within the Blue Cross to try and

have some kind of cost efficiency?
Mr. McNERNEY. The incentive within hospitals, Senator, similarly

not for profit organizations, is to render good care to the American
public. It has been their tradition, it is their tradition. You could
ask the same question, "Why are they interested in doing that?"

Senator KENNEDY. That is not my question. My question is, what
possible incentive is there in Blue Cross for lowering of the costs
when you are set up in such a way that any increase is just passed
along to the consumers by increasing your rates?
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Mr. McNERNEY. There are three things I would call to mind. One,
our boards are comprised of people in the community who are inter-
ested in purchasing good care for our subscribers. There are labor
leaders, there are idustrialists, there are people who are trustees of
hospitals and others.

Second, We can't simply raise our rates to the American public.
The bulk of our business is under rate regulation of State authorities.

Senator KENNEDY. What percentage is under State authorities?
Mr. MONERNEY. About 87 percent of our business.
Senator KENNEDY. In how many States?
Mr. MONERNEY. I will have to give you that information, but in

the majority of the States, I would think. I will give you that figure,
if I may.

(The information referred to had not been supplied when this pub-
lication went to press.)

Senator KENNEDY. Is 87 percent audited by various State agen-
cies?

Mr. MONERNEY. Yes.
Senator KENNEDY. And it has to be approved in terms of volume

in 87 percent of the cases?
Mr. MCNERNEY. Yes. Further, we are in a market where if we

were to indiscriminately raise our rates we would be out of the ma~r-
ket.

Senator KENNEDY. What alternative is there to. the people? Where
else can they go?

What else can they do?
Mr. MONERNEY. They have alternative carriers-
Senator KENNEDY. You mean the private carriers that only pay

one-third of the health costs in the country. Is that a viable alterna-
tive?

Mr. McNERNEY. You must keep in mind that a part of that pur-
chase is conscious. People have elected not to buy more coverage.
Among the poor we have a different problem, namely that they can't
afford to get it. Something must be done about this.

Senator EAGLETON. One question about State regulations. Do you
seek to come under State regulations, or do you seek to avoid coming
under State regulations?

Mr. MONERNEY. We have-some of the plans over the years, Sena-
tor, have not sought State regulations.

Senator EAGLETON. Quite the opposite; haven't we resisted with
vigorous lobbying efforts not to come under?

Mr. MONERNEY. Some plans have, although the vast majority of
them have, rather than that, tried to shape that regulation.

Senator KENNEDY. You say you recognize that an important mi-
nority of citizens are not protected adequately against the cost of
health services. Does this mean a majority are adequately protected?

Mr. MONERNEY. I think that that reference refers to the fact that
there are some 15 to 20 million people in this country that have
practically nothing.

They have neither Government nor private care, and further, they
have-
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Senator KENNEDY. Wouldn't it be better to say that there is a
large segment that does not have any coverage, rather than the poor
minority are not protected?

Mr. MONERNEY. I did not say that, protection is there because
hospitals don't turn these people away. They do get care. I would
like to see the care they get improved.

But there are community instruments, if they are willing to avail
themselves of them that will give them protection.

The controls and incentives I would like to underscore that we all
seek are ineffective without leadership and organization.

Those of us who operate out in communities and neighborhoods
know this fact, and I think, Senator, that a special obligation in this
regard falls on the Congress and the Department of HEW. At no
other points do so many other relevant forces converge and demand
resolution.

Too much new legislation has been added and addressed to expe-
diences rather than the fundamentals. HEW must regear itself,
sponsor better coordinated programs and evaluate results while zeal-
ously protecting the public interest.

Blue Cross has spent considerable money to make areawide plan-
ning work. We can do more, and we can do it more consistently, I
concede that, but it would help, however, to have a clearer notion of
what the Government commitments are in terms of goals and proc-
esses. Currently, such programs as comprehensive health planning,
regional medical programs, Hill-Burton and the Children's Bureau
may overlap and even contradict each other.

A mechanism also must be found with Government services to put
health services in better perspective. We have seemed so proccupied
at times with the disease process that we overlook many of the fac-
tors outside the health field that are greater determinants of morbid-

I ty and mortality tha many of the health conditions we talk about-
education, housing, income, et cetera.

I would like to say further in paraphrasing htw elsrnl
the consumer must be involved in both the pulic and private sectors
to a greater degree than he is now to add to the elective process in
creating greater responsibility in the system, both in terms of boards
and in terms of advisory committees and other devices.

Further, we must consciously educate that consumer to better pur-
chase the care that he receives. There is no way that we in Blue
Cross or the Government can design a foolproof maze the consumer
must be taught to meet us htdfway. In seeking improvement in the
health system, many of us, I think, share a remarkable number of
objectives and subobjectives. Most of us want to moderate costs in-
creases. Most of us want to prevent financial hardship. Most of us
want to purchase care on a more economical basis and be responsive
to changing public p references. Most of us want programs that are
relatively easy to administer and acceptable to providers as well as
consumers.

Beyond this point of consensus there is, finally, fairly widespread
acceptance of the fact that the health field is, in classical economic
terms, free of competition to a great extent, and lacking true con-
sumer's choice, it will not, through the animating force of self-inter-
est, automatically find efficiency.
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Planned interventions are needed, but there is some concern about
extremes.

A proper strategy of intervention will be hard to reach.
It is encouraging to note that our country is pragmatic when the

chips are down. We see resort over the years to such interforms as
COMSAT, public utilities and port authorities. In the health field
we are now going through a sifting process attempting to change
certain values.

It won't be easy. We place conflicting values on uniformity on one
hand and flexibility on the other; we see varying interpretations of
limited facts, different convictions, on such essentials as the proper
role of Government and lack of conviction on such key issues as to
how to address the problem of long term care.

I feel we must guard against the temptation to move from the dis-
abilities of one extreme to those of another, from excessive fragmen-
tation to excessive rigidity.

In plotting the move, let us recognize that the present system is a
mixed blessing, not all bad or all good. We suffer from distribution
problems, but wve have the third highest concentration of doctors per
unit of population in the world.

A few years ago we had no community health centers, and now we
have over 400.

If 12 new medical schools in the past 5 years seem modest we
should reflect on the fact that other countries have added precious
few in this century.

Whereas the morbidity and mortality rates among our poor popu-
lations are high, and we must act to change this ,fact, overall we
have seen a significant decline in infant mortality, et cetera. In fact,
we have fewer mental patients than we did several years ago.

Frustration among the poor in getting care is pervasive. In fact,
we have commissioned a survey of this sort including the total popu-
lation, with special subsamples of areas, and we have reported this
to the public. But confidence on the other hand in medicine is in-
creasing among the rich and poor alike.

The public sector has played an indispensable part in identifying
problems and in the development and of corrective action programs.
But it must accept some share of the accountability for unfilled
promises with the rest of us.

The excess number of costly beds we have in some sections of the
country and overlapping supportive functions relate, in part, to the
enthusiasms with which some public programs met the shortages
after World War II and the equal enthusiasm with which improved
health subsequently became equated with bricks and mortar.

Observation of programs in and out of the health field reveals
that there are problems inherent in Government as well as private
policy and operation.

I recognize the unfilled needs inherent in a myraid of private
transactions, but I also see the dangers, given a set of goals on
which we can agree, in the tendency of large systems living under
the lash of legislative committees to be conservative, to minimize
differences.

Much depends, perhaps on the product. However, I think we
could all agree that health services,_ bedded, as they are, in subjective



8M3

as well as objective considerations and in a strong tradition of pro-
fessionalism. demand an unusual degree of decentralized sophistica-
tion and flexible administration. We have all heard health referred
to as neighborhood business as well as a national issue; it is with
reason.

In siftingy our alternatives, reference to other countries is often
made. These are tricky, as are comparisons in other fields. Life styles
var y considerably with major consequences to the health of the pop-
ulation.

Economic and population characteristics vary, as do basic eco-
nomic prejudices. WAe often see differences in morbidity and mortal-
ity. How often do we see that under essentially state financed
programs there is practically no gro up practices, for example, in the
Common Market countries; that there is little challenge of usage
patterns in any country?

In one recent instance, the population of the country is trying to
negotiate doctors off per capita payments so that those soldiering
can be identified through "piece rates."

If we are seeking incentives and controls at a more dynamic level
from prescribed budgets, a monolithic financing scheme does not
seem to be the answer, if comparisons have any value.

I hope that the subcommittee will evaluate carefully the relative
merits of various alternatives in seeking change; personally, I have
reservations about the ability of a monolithic financing system, as I
do about a monolithic delivery system to reach the goals we seek.

There are the hazards of bureaucracy often cited, to be sure. As
part of this, one must ask himself whether it is possible to have lit-
tle or no pluralism in financing of health services and lasting plural-.
ism in delivery.

The odds are against it. Beyond these considerations lie the prob-
lems of -underfinancing. In a political setting, health has only
relative value. The frontiers should be supported by private transac-
tions as well, more than one source of money serves not only to en-
dorse innovation but to protect health against the more compelling
problems of inflation, international trade, war, roads, wage settle-
ments, etcetera.

Preoccupation with high expenditures, we may fail to recognize the
ever, present danger of under expenditure-because the health field is
vulnerable not only to the realities of political priorities, but to the
hard to change tendency of people to be interested in getting well,
but not in staying well.

Put another way, the percent of the GNP we are now spending in
health can be viewed as a measure of our dynamism or our profli-
gacy.

Probably it is both. Certainly it is neither alone.
The health system does, in fact, need more leadership and coordi-

nation. Can we view the strategy involved in a different framework?
In it, tha Government woul play a key role with a heavy accent

on Federsi leadership. Government would guide, not direct; not mo-
tivate, no demand; assist, not provide; and evaluate, not ordain.

It would be an integral part of the management of the system.
With the necessary minimum of regulation, the management func-

tion is seen as formulating policy, establishing objectives, fashioning
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incentives, evaluating results, and always, protecting and promoting
the public interest-with the policies, goals, incentives, results, an
public interest comprehending notajust the Federal health programs
and their beneficiaries but the health care systems as a whole and
the whole population.

In short, government would accept the challenge of governance
which it is designed and equipped to do and not attempt extensive
operations which it is less designed and equipped to do.

It would capitalize on the considerable assets of the private sector
through not only setting goals and other ladership functions, but
through performance contracts in major part based on specification
of desired outcomes rather than specific methods of operation, and
evaluation and information systems that can assess performance in
terms of output or results. Further, not every facet of the health
field should be under contract. Given greater leadership and struc-
ture key areas can respond adequately to private demand.

This approach rests on the firm belief that neither the public or
private sector can get the Job done alone. The assets of both are
needed in moving ahead on both the demand and supply sides of the
problem.

Furthermore, it suggests the need to pace demand and supply
through a process that avoids the type of corrosive inflation we have
seen in the health field since 1965, which affects medical as well as
institutional services.

In the last 3 or 4 years of new expenditures, only approximately
30 percent represent new services or new citizens served in both
areas. The idea that a magic wand can be waved over this situation
through a comprehensively operated financing or delivery system
causes me serious doubt.

All things considered, I tend to place more stock in a certain
amount of honest adversary relationship and a greater accountabil-
ity through greater consumer as well as electorate input.

Can Blue Cross, as an example of private mechanism, rise to the
above challenge? The answer is "Yes." The desire and ability are
there.

Clearly a system that touches the lives of so many people has a
significant amount of accumulated skill and material and system re-
sources that are responsive to changing needs and demands.

The record is clear that Blue Cross can operate effectively in a va-
riety of circumstances, for example, in the private market, in medi-
care, the Federal employees program and CHAMPUS.

I hope that we all a)preciate that medicare's success on an
ongoing basis is, in significant part, attributable to the pey.forinance
of prepayment plans, whose role was essential in starting the pro-
gram.

To fail to exploit the assets of Blue Cross would constitute a
needless duplication of investment and skill, but also and of greater
importance, it would seriously undervalue the worth of a blending
of public and private capabilities in getting things done.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator KENNEDY. Thank you very much, Mr. McNerney, for a

very comprehensive statement.
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Do you really feel that time is sort of running out on Blue Cross
or that Blue Cross really is necessary in terms of meeting the health
care crisis in the future?

Do you see a role for it?
Mr. MONERNEY. I don't think there is any doubt of that, Senator.

I have been with this institution now 9 years, and I am proud of it.
I have cognizance of its capabilities. Inherently, they are strong,

and I do believe that the public would be better served with the
Government heavily-with the Federal Government involved-set-
ting goals, establishing evaluation mechanisms, fighting for the pub-
lic interest, but getting a great deal of the work _done through per-
formance contracting so that there can be introduced honest and
very satisfactory discussions about what the best way is to do it.

Accountability can be built in the system that does not exist.
Changes in the private as well as the public sectors, I think, are
called for.

But the combination is the key.
Senator KENNEDY. What sort of accountability are you referring

to, what sort of setting of goals? How much direction do you want
from the Federal Government; and how much Federal enforcement
would you like to see?

Mr. MONERNEY. I would like to see the Federal Government be
more explicit about healthg oals, not only that we want to improve
the health of the population, but that we would like to target infant
mortality, which is now at X rate, and by 5 years have it down to
lower rate, and marshal the resources of HETW in translating that
into broad financing programs toward that end.

When it came to paying for the care, how it is paid, the tactics of
utilization review and so forth, I think that can be reduced to speci-
fications, and these contracting out. I would expect under those cir-
cumstances that Blue Cross and others who might be involved would
be more regulated.

I would think, for example, the Federal Government would be
deeply interested in regulating us under such programs. I would ex-
pect, that is, as our public accountability were brought into bolder
relief as a result of these targets, that the evolutionary forces to-
ward the consumer representative on our board would naturally in-
crease.

I would expect that an audit of our performance according to the
contract, such as we have now.

Senator KENNEDY. You mean public disclosure, for example?
.Mr. MONEiRNEY. Now, we publically disclose through State aus-

pices, all our business. It is on record. I would expect that there
would be further public disclosure.

Senator KENNEDY. You would welcome that?
Mr. MONERNEY. I would welcome that.
Senator KENNEDY. To provide additional assurances to the Ameri-

can people that they have access to this kind of information, and to
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show consumer participation on these various boards, you would
welcome legislation or regulations which would insure greater citi-
zen participation?

Mr. MCNERNEY. I cannot conceive of objecting to legislation re-
sponsibly implemented to increase our accountability. I think we
would welcome that.

I think one point I tried to. make is, and I don't mean this to be
impertinent, a great job is required here in Washington as well.

This dual concept rides very heavily on a department of HEW
that is geared to getting things done, and I think the hesitancy we
hear expressed toward the private mechanisms must also be ex-
pressed in this regard; we must proceed with a certain degree of
caution.

Senator KENNEDY. Do you feel, then, that the private insurers
and the "Blues" can assure an adequate health care through the vol-
untary insurance system?

Mr. McNETINEY. I am convinced we can. We now offer to the
American public benefits covering practically the total health. care
dollar. They are not all being purchased. The consumers priority
started with the hospital and-worked out. We have already talked
about those who can't afford it.

Senator KENNEDY. I think you refer to that on page 6 of your
testimony.

You say that among the benefits now offered by most Blue Cross
plans, are extended care, home health services, out of hospital drug
coverage, dental care, preadmission testing, out patient psychiatric
treatment, and the rest.

Of the 96 million people in the country, how many are covered by
that program?

Mr. McNERNEY. I would have to submit for the record if I might
the precise answer to that question.

Senator KENNEDY. Well, just approximately, and then I will let
you correct the record.

Mr. MONEIRNEY. All right. I think the important point to be made
is that vision, dental care, preventive care, home care, are now pur-
chased by a small minority of the American population, even though
the benefit is there.

Senator KENNEDY. The great majority of them are not coveredI
Mr. MONERNEY. They have not purchased it, correct.
Senator KENNEDY. Even though most Blue Cross plans at least

permit such coverages and have a wide variety of plans available,
most Americans are not covered in these areas.

Mr. MONEIRNEY. The leaders in collective bargaining in manage-
ment and labor are now quickly swinging to many of these areas.

I think a distinguished example would be auto and steel busi-
nesses.

Others will follow. But there are many competing needs for those
fringe 'benefit dollars, as you know.

(The information subsequently supplied follows:)
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Broadening of Benefits

While traditionally Blue Gross benefits have largely covered the cost of a
hospital stay, Plans are taking significant steps t o increase benefite
covering out-of-hospital services in an effort to help control health costs.
We believe that we must reduce the incentive for a patient to occupy an
expensive hospital bed and that many procedures can be performed as
effectively and more economically outside the hospital.

Areas in which Blue Cross has broadened out-of-hospital benefits
include:

-- Drugs. Fifty-two Plans now offer coverage for outpatient
pre scription drugs. Enrollment for prescription drug
benefits was significantly increased during the 1960's under
major medical coverage. Fifty-five million Blue Cross
subscribers now have this benefit under extended benefit
contracts compared with 36 million in 1965. Under
separate out-of-hospital drug benefit programs, including
the United Auto Workers Drug Program, 10. 8 million
persons have coverage for out-of-hospital drugs. In
1965, the separate drug benefits were not offered and the
greatest growth has taken place since October, 1969.

-- Dental. In 1960, Americans spent less than $2 billion on
dental care, and in 1966, more than $3 billion. This year,
Americans will spend close to $4 billion, and the demand
for dental services is expected to continue to increase.
Throughout the decade of the 1960's, only 1 to 3 percent of
the total U. S. population had coverage for dental care.
Now, the Blue Cross Association is urging its member
Plans to offer dental coverage to their subscribers. While
in 1965, one of our Plans offered specific dental benefits,
43 Plans now offer coverage for dental care, and about
400,000 subscribers have this benefit. The intent of our
dental coverage is to emphasize preventive care.

-- Pre-Admission Testing. Pre-admission testing can shorten
the patient's stay in the hospital by performing appropriate
tests prior to -admission, thus making available at time of
admission medical data needed for prompt treatment. This
also reduces the cost of the inpatient stay. While this benefit
has been offered only within the last three years, 43 Blue
Cross Plans currently provide the coverage to more than
28. 3 million subscribers.
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-- Home Care. Thirty-six Plans now provide home care
coverage to 22. 8 million subscribers. Estimates show
that 75, 000 patients -- or at least six percent of those in
hospitals on a given day - - could benefit from care at home
with a savings of from 10 to 25 percent. In Rochester,
New, York, for example, 800, 000 members of the Rochester
Blue Cross Plan are eligible for the area's home care pro-
gram, which currently is handling 220 patients a day at an
average daily bill of $12, as opposed to an average daily
hospital bill of $70 - - a savings of 83 percent.

-- Outpatient Psychiatric. Sixty-four Plans offer this benefit
and approximately 12, 300, 000 subscribers are covered.

-- Nursing Home Care. Thirty-four Blue Cross Plans offer
benefits for nursing home care and have enrolled 12. 6
million subscribers.

-- Rehabilitation. Some rehabilitation services are covered
in the basic hospital contracts offered by all Plans. More
broad rehabilitation benefits are held by 6. 3 million
subscribers.

-- Vision Care. This is a newer benefit, and, as a result,
only 65, 500 members are covered under vision care
programs which are preventive in nature. Vision
benefits which involve hospital care are included in
regular contracts.



869

Senator KENNEDY. I suppose one of the questions that we have to
resolve in terms of the health crisis in the country is whether we are
going to rely upon the private insurance companies as the vehicle
for meeting the health care crisis.

You indicate that you feel Blue Cross is well equipped to serve as
this vehicle if given some guidance from the Federal Government.

Well, if we look back over the history, we see Blue Cross said the
same things in 1949. This Senate Health Committee held hearings
then under the chairmanship of James Murray on the health crisis
in the country. At that time Mr. Paul Forling, who was your coun-
terpart, testified that the services that Blue Cross, Blue Shield, then
provided could be reasonably offered to all through voluntary health
insurance in our country.

That was 1949, and you are along way from doing it.
Then we take your own testimony in opposition to medicare the

year before it was enacted, 1964, testifying before the House Ways
and Means Committee on January 23.

Mr. MoNERNEY. From the public policy point o-2' view, some of the aged lack
purchasing power, and the essential problem of the government Is put this pur-
chasing power in their hands.

Blue Cross accepts the problem of providing help to the aged, and we have
no apology for the way we have measured up to that obligation.

Financial help Is needed to complete the job In the community concept.

Senator KENNEDY. It seems that the thrust of your comments in
the statements today follow these earlier comments. We are back to
the point where we have a major health crisis in the country today,
and Blue Cross says they can handle it. I suppose the question for
members of Congress is why we should believe that you can do the
job any better in the future than you have in the past.

Mr. McNERNEY. Let me remark on a few of these, if I may.
Senator KENNEDY. Certainly.
Mr. MCNERNEY. I think it would be well to recount then in regard

to medicare-premedicared ays-the Blue Cross in fact had 5.6 mil-
lion aged on its roles, which was a disproportionate number in terms
of what we would be expected to have on a pro rata basis.

We extended our resources in that direction as far as we could,
and still maintain our position reasonably in the market. After all,
we can raise rates just so far before this becomes a factor in who
will buy or be able to buy our care.

We allowed people who become 65 to automatically convert. We
subsidized the rates that the aged paid, and so when I made the
statement we were making a real effort, I meant it.

I mean it now.
As far as the fact that I feel, and felt, there should be a strong

role, I would come back to the fact that none of us can do it alone. I
don't think the Blue Cross should, for example, be given the respon-
sibility for all of the inflation and all of the fragmentation we now
have, and yet at times this seems to be the implication.

The fact is that- the Government and the private sectors must
share this responsibility. Both had very serious problems in this re-
gard. It is tricky to intervene to begin with. Perhaps we all have to
do better.

But, for example, the inflation and rising costs that we have seen
since 1965, whereas they may relate in part to whether Blue Cross
again has assiduously pursued all providers at all times, let us be
also cognizant of the fact that 7 billion new dollars were put in our
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health care system without corresponding preparation for it on the
delivery side.

The advent of that money could have only one impact, and that
would be to raise prices 1)0th of hospitals and doctors. Now to hold
one agency acecountable for that major event, for example, I think
confuses the issue.

The very instruments that the Government is using now, direct
payment of the hospital as opposed to indemnity to the person when
he is ill, auditing of hospital records, recertification that the doctor
must go through that the patient needs the care while he is there,
are Blue Cross devices that have been used for 30 or 40 years.

I say these are not the final answers.
'We are trying new approu'-hes, but let's put in perspective what is

a, problem which is attributable to the totality of the situation, what
are forces over which few of us have control, and those which are
directly accountable to Blue Cross for example.

Senator KENNEDY. I don't think anyone is suggesting that the
whole burden in the health care crisis has to rest with Blue Cross,
but what I am suggesting is that in reviewing the record of the
steps that have been taken by Blue Cross to hold down costs, I fail
to see where that record has been good.

Mr. McNERNEY. In responding to that, we do-let's be clear-ne-
gotiate how much we will pay a hospital, what we will pay for and
what we don't. In your State you have seen a great deal of ar-
gument about that. We audit to be sure that those expenditures were
in fact incurred.

In our plans we see a variety of methods-we won't pay for an in-
c-'rease, that exceeds the previous year by so much, or you have to
have a performance relative to your peer group of so much.

In Rhode Island, our payments are on a prospective basis.
Senator KENNEDY. What is your rejection rate then in terms of

ref usals to pay?
Mr. MONERNEY. We have got some figures I can give you in the

medicare, business, at least in round numbers here. I would have to
subject evidence on that, but before I ask Mr. Fresnowski to com-
ment, that is only part of the point.

'Where something is refused or not is simply a matter of whether
it fits the contract or not. The greater isue is our efforts to pre-
negotiate costs, to relate our payments to area wide planning and to
look through utilization to rev"Iew the tone of the service.

Mr. FREsNOWSKI. The most recent information we have available
shows that Blue Cross under medicare rejected 0.7 percent of inpa-
tient hospital claims, 2.6 percent of out patient hospital claims, 13.1
percent ofextended care facility claims, 3.7 percent of home health
agency claims, and 3.8 percent of claims for so called ancillary serv-
ices, X-ray and so on.

The net result of this claim review that was reported in the Janu-
ary 1971 issue of the Social Security Administration Bulletin where
they reported the rate of increase in cost under the medicare, part A
program, whereas for fiscal 1969 it was, as compared to fiscal 1968,
23 percent. This rate had dropped by two-thirds, down to an 8-per-
cent increase for fiscal 1970.

They attributed this to a reduction in the average length of the
stay for in-patient hospital services from 13.4 days down to 12.8,
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and also a significant reduction in the outlay for cost of extended
care facilities.

Both of these services are administered in majority part by the
Blue Cross system.

Senator KENNEDY. Dr, Gilespie, who is a cardiologist at George-
town Hospital, said last spring that there are nine hospitals in the Dis-
trict of Columbia with open heart surgery departments, and only
four needed.

There are 34 such units in New York City and less than half of
them are needed. You have duplicative facilities, obviously, which
drive tip the cost. Does Blue Cross pay. for those?

Mr. MONERNEY. We pay for services in participating hospitals
upon audit and the rest. But shouldn't we keep in mind that those
hospitals were licensed by the State, that in those States all 50, now,
there is comprehensive. health planning charged by the Government
to discriminate among and between those that are needed and not
needed, and that the role of the financing mechanism such as Blue
Cross would be, yes, to encourage the growth of planning and to re-
late its payments to that planning when it exists.

But my challenge in return is, where is that planning that has
been a Federal bill, in three or four parts, Hill-Burton, regional
medical, comprehensive health planning, and Childrens Bureau?

It is conspicuously absent.
Senator KENNEDY. Do you think nine hospitals with. open heart

surgery departments are needed in the District of Columbia?
Mr. MONERNEY. No.
Senator KENNEDY. What is your department doing to discourage

this?
Mr. MCNERNEY. Our way of dealing for this-
Senator KENNEDY. Do you resist paying for it?
Mr. MONERNEY. All right. Our way of dealing with this is to en-

courage area wide planning mechanisms that can begin to impact
who can have these type units, and whether the hospital can exist or
be expanded.

.Now, you recognize the difficulty of this in your own bill by mak-
ing reference to the fact that you would take this problem on in fu-
ture building without particular reference to buildings that exist.

It is hard to walk in adsy Ti esno htpro o'
do." adsy Ti esno htpro o'

But our bent is getting at this through licenses, through areawide
planning, and then relating payment as these programs take hold.

Senator KENNEDY. Yes, but I sup-pose the taxpayer wants to
know, if you don't think these units are necessary, why do you go
ahead and pay the bills for them?

Mr. MONERNEY. Well, there is a patient admitted by a physician,
and his life is at stake. I think-and maybe $4,000 or $5,000 is at
stake, maybe $10,000 or $20,000. 1 think that is hardly the time to
adjudicate an issue like that.

The better way, I think, of getting at this is to have a mechanism
that prevents this from happening in the first place, and there I con-
ceed we have a strong role to play, as does State government, as do
Federal programs like comprehensive planning.

We have taken on recently the Jewish Hospital in Long Island,
and complained about its costs. We had a lot of friends at one point.
Then you take on issues like that, where is the backing?

59-661 0 - 71 - pt, 5 --- 3
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In Michigan, we have excluded hospitals from participating status
in Blue Cross, have been sued, gone to the supreme court of the
State, finally have been upheld. But the citizens response to this sort
of thing is often volatile, it is ofter direct, and this responsibility
must be shared.

Senator KENNEDY. Of course, we have to be concerned about the
emergency case who is brought to one of the nine hospitals and
needs open-heart surgery, but on the other hand, I wonder what the
quality of open-heart surgery is going to be in uinder-utilized units.

We have heard the testimony of some of the most distinguished
heart surgeons, Dr. DeBakey and many others, who say the numbers
of open heart, units in this country far exceed the need-and that we
are not capable of providing quality open heart surgery and care in
all of these units.

Hospitals are spending hundreds of thosands and even millions of
dollars in terms of these kinds of services, and in effect driving the
cost of health insurance premiums up.

We wonder, again, what kind of mechanism exists within the Blue
Cross to hold costs down.

Mr. MONERNEY. We understand, of course, that the Government is
supporting through NIHI grants, many of the capabilities that give
rise to this duplication.

I don't mean to impugn the Government for that. I say we have
got to collectively attack this. I think the Government financing
programs face the same problems we do, medicaid, medicare and the
rest of it.

The duplication, Mr. Chairman, extends beyond heart surgery. It
goes into other areas as well.

Senator KENNEDY. Exactly.
Mr. MONERNEY. I am cognizant of that, but I am stressing the

need for a concerted attack on it, and whereas we have been taken to
court, and whereas we have had our lumps on this, we have nego-
tiated in many major centers for it.

There have to be key reference points. That is in part what I
mean by government leadership.

Senator KENNEDY. Who at Blute Cross does the negotiating with
hospitals when they come in looking for new kinds of equipment?

Mr. MONERNEY. We have a-
Senator KENNEDY. You have boards for it?
Mr. MONERNEY. The staff, obviously, has to do a lot of the work.
Senator KENNEDY. Aren't these the same boards that have doctors

and hospital administrators on them?
Mr. MONERNEY. They have. It varies with the board. Our board

composition reflects like the political apparatuses do, the complexion
of this country. They vary. But on them you will find some doctors,
some hospital administrators, some hospital trustees, and some pub-
lic.

There has been a shift toward more public.
Senator KENNEDY. Do you think personally that the doctors who

are residents or have an association with those hospitals ought to be
sitting on those boards?

Mr. MCNERNEY. You made an important point earlier that Blue
Cross must be concerned about quality as well as quantity. In exer-
cising all the muscle, we have got to be very careful that inadvert-
ently we don't back into poor quality.
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These men are there to reflect professional ideas on programs that
are effective, which is a combination-

Senator KENNEDY. They may be participating in decisions which
affect their hospitals. Maybe you could make a stronger case in
terms of quality if they weren't there. Should they be participating
if they have an association with that hospital, should they be partic-
ipating in decisions which are going to mean raises in premiums?

Mr. MONERNEY. The majority of the boards, if you combine the
public and the hospital trustee, don't have any personal gain in-
volved in these decisions, and I think that is the key to it.

Senators KENNEDY. Why not? Why don't they have?
Mr. McNERNEY. Well, they are not paid for being on the board,

sir.
Senator KENNEDY. But doctors get paid for operations. If they

set up an open-heart surgery unit, don't they get compensated for
operations in that unit?

Mr. MONIERNEY. I am talking about the non-M.D. element of the
board, which is the -vast~ majority of the board. The number of doc-
tors on in my experience, are in no position to realize a personal
gain when you put one physician against several million people.

I don't think that is a disk, although it is something we have to be
cognizant of. By keeping that type of interest distinctly as a quali-
tative input in th minority.

Senator KENNEDY. In terms of these boards trying to hold down
the cost, there is the case which I am sure you are familiar with in
Philadelphia, where Blue Cross board chairmen Donald Creswell
and Frank Baker cut the 3-percent overhead payments to hospitals
and trimmed back payments to certain hospitas on the grounds that
their costs were out of line with comparable institutions, Presby-
teriman, University of Pennsylvania Hospital, and Lancow Hospital-
all those were above average.

Creswell and Baker were defeated in their bid for reelection.
The hospital brought 3,200 proxy votes, and the consumers only

had 1,000. I was wondering what your reaction to that would be.
Mr. MCNERzNEY. I personally don't like to see a power play like

that, and I was very pleased that the board unanimously elected this
man as chairman, falling back on the rule that the chairman need
not be a member of the board.

Senator Kennedy. Was that after the story was all over the front
pages or before? It was a major news item in Philadelphia.

Mr. McNERNEY. Pardon?
Senator KENNEDY. Was that before all the publicity about the

strong arm action?
Mr. MONERNEY. The election-
Senator KENNEDY. What I am driving at is this, do you have

hundreds of these kinds of cases around the country where conscien-
tious board members are attemping to effect some kind of cost con-
trols and are being spurned by the hospital associations?

This particular one happened to be dramatized and recorded and
commented on. I think, as you would agree, it was a power play,
and then there were some adjustments made afterward.

But even with the adjustments made afterwards, I do not think
Crews-v~el can vote.

Mr. MONERNEY. But we should recognize that he is a hospital
trustee representative. Therefore, one can't assume that because you
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are from a hospital that you will be supported by all hospitals. It is
a very tricky business. But I think I would rest-

Senator KENNEDY. I would be willing to accept that point if you
can give assurances that those who are on the various boards around
the country who are trying to drive costs down are not going to be
subjected to the same kind of purging that this fellow was subjected
to.

Mr. MONERNEY. I think that is a exceptional circumstance, -and I
don't know whether it has been introduced in the record on not, Mr.
Chairman, but some 22 of our plans representing over half of our
enrollment have majority public on the board. If you add the hospi-
tal trustee, then it becomes 76 percent of our plans have majorities.

So there is quite a shift underway, but this still operates under
the philosophy that there should be some minority professionals
pertise to give balance to the decision.

Senator KENNEDY. What kind of power do you have to guide
these local boards in these various States to broaden, for example,
the consumer interests? Can you issue regulations and have them en-
fotced?

Mr. MONERNEY. We can under our prime contracts. For example,
the association is prime contractor for medicare, for Federal em-
ployee programs,, for CHIAMPUS. We are in position to dictate per-
formaiice under the contract, and that would involve 40 percent of
our business.

Beyond that, condition of membership is Blue Cross associations
because the device that we use bring compliance.'

Now this is a federated system, and a great deal of exhortation is
involved, as well as these two devices that I have just talked about,
but the changes have been dramatic.

Senator KENNEDY. Senator Eagleton, Senator Dominick has to
go to a Republican policy meeting.

Senator EAGLETO.N. All right. I yield to Senator Dominick.
Senator DoxmiiCK. Thank you, Senator Eagleton, and Senator

Kennedy.
I want to say that I have a personal interest in this, and won't be

on this, because I happen to be a subscriber to the Blue Cross pro-
gram, which is one of the oldest in existence. I got it when I was
working in New York in 1936, and I have never changed it.

I want to say that it has been fabulous, so far as I am concerned.
It is incredibly good. It has been very adequate for my family and
myself.

I thought I would start out by just laying a little ground work if
I can. First of all, just to get the record straight, Blue Cross does
not build any hospitals, does it?

Mr. MONERNEY. No.
Senator DomiNICK. Whether a hospital is going to be built or not is

determined by the local community support and the amount of
government money applicable to it. Sir, isn't that correct?

Mr. McNERNEY. Largely.
Senator DoMiNicK._ Isn't it also true that Blue Cross does not

really have very much say as to whether a hospital should or should
not be built in a community?

You may not want to authorize them as a provider, but if the
community wants it they can build it anyhow, is that correct?

Mr. MONERNiEY. Right.
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Senator DOMINICK. On this question of whether the doctors are
getting unnecessary equipment at hospitals, is it not also true that
the doctors who may be on the board who have agreed to a hospital
providing the services are not necessarily those doctors who are
going to do any open heart surgery.

Mr. MCNERNEY. Right.
Senator DOxmcIK. They might be diagnosticians or pediatri-

cians, or whatever. I think there was an implication that the doctors
on the board were doing it for their own benefit.

I don't think this follows at all, and I wanted the record to indi-
cate that as far as I was concerned. One of the things that really in-
terests me is your statement that there is now a broad range of other
types of care than hospital care available under Blue Cross
programs.

That is on page 7 of your statement.
I happen to be one of those who have rejected these. I have kept a

1936 contract, despite all the urging of Blue Cross and Blue Shield
and everybody else. Don't you feel that there should be an element
of choice for patients as to what type of coverage they have as well
as to what type of doctor or what doctor they wish to go to?

Mr. McNERNEY I feel that the element of choice, or, to put it an-
other way, the exercise of option, is probably one of the most relia-
ble controls that we can keep alive in the health care system, both
because it serves satisfaction and a great deal of medical care is
that, and because the interests of providers and consumers playing
against one another, seek, I think, the most effective care.

I would agree that it is an extremely important point, one of our
most successful programs, the Federal employee program, has 30
odd options in it, and every year or two there is an open season.
People get to select not only how the care is paid, but the benefit
structure, and I think it is quIt a good program.

Senator DomiNICiK. I was very interested in pages 6 and 7 of your
statement, where you say that a measure of Blue Cross benefit ex-
penses effectiveness is that since the second half of 1969 the number
of covered outpatient visits by Blue Cross subscribers exceed the
number of in hospital admissions.

Is this an indication to you that people are moving away from
hospital care into the outpatient or extended cover, or other types of
care which can prevent them from the expenses of hosptials-

Mr. MONERNEY. There has been a slight diminution in patient
days over the past few years, but very slight. More, I think, this
represents the use of the hospital by people who might, have gone to
the doctor's office or some other agaency or source.

There has been a 50-percent 'increase in the past 5 years in the
outpatient services of American hospitals.

This is an encouraging trend, because it moves the hispital, which
is a well organized apparatus, into greater surveillance over the
problems of illness, and our benefits, fortunately, are making it pos-
sible to make that choice, both for the doctor and for the patient.

Senator DOMINICK. On that same page, you talk also about in-
creasing the hospitals operating efficiency. You point out that 20
Blue Cross plans have initiated cooperative programs in such areas
as industrial engineering and computer services, including cash.

How does it happen that you have 20 plans which do this, and the
other plans don't?
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Mr. MONERNEY. It is the concept that Blue Cross would not only
pay, negotiate, audit, but not move into the provision of services. It
reflects a change in attitude, I think, of those of us within Blue
Cross and the public as to what role we should play.

Then there are some practical considerations to force. As you
know, the EDP development is a fairly recent thing. We had to get
our own house straight before we could then turn around and offer to
share its assets wit the providers, which we are now doing for a
variety of purposes such as the engineering aspects. The health field
has resisted the rationale of the engineer more successfully than al-
most any other.

Only now we are beginning to make the breakthroughs that are
based on the assumption that there are systematic ways of doing
thigs, as well as cavalier ways of don things..

Sntor DOMINICK. Are you doing these regional plans in post-re-
gional areas, where the hospitals are in a metropolitan area, or are
you doin it in scattered areas around the country?

Mr. MONERNEY. The 20 plans are scattered, and the programs are
the result of some type of spark that took place based on local lead-
ership, although we are continually feeding ideas from Blue Cross
Associations as to what is possible and what could be done.

Senator DOMINiciK. Have hospitals accepted these plans, or was
there opposition, and does it still continue?

Mr. McNERNEY. There is skepticism of how much can be gained
through the application of engineering principles and EDP for ex-
ample-

Senator DOMINICK. Do you have any figures, on whether this has
resulted in a reduction of hospital overhead costs?

Mr. MONERNEY. We do have figures from southern California and
Pittsburgh which say there have been real gains. I will have to sub-
mit those for the record.

Senator DomiNICK. I would appreciate it if you would because I
think this is an area that is becoming ever increasingly important as
we gyo on in the health care problems we have.

(The in formation subsequently supplied follows:)

COOPERATIVE PROJECTS WITH HOSPITALS

In helping to assure that It Is receiving maximum return for the people it
serves, In terms of the health care services their dollars buy, Blue Cross also
has developed cooperative ventures with the hospitals It serves. These include
the program known as CASH, which was formed seven years ago by Southern
California hospitals and the Los Angeles Blue Cross Plan, to Improve the
effectiveness of personnel and the quality of patient care. The CASH pro-
gram's work has resulted In annual cost reductions of $20 million thus far for
184 subscribing hospitals representing 60 percent of all hospital beds In Cali-
fornia.

A research program conducted by the Pittsburgh Blue Gross Plan with three
area hospitals resulted In cost-saving recommendations of $365,000 annually for
the methods of improving hospital cost controls through incentive reimburse-
ment methods and the development and implementation of Industrial engineer-
Ing techniques. More than $100,000 In cost-saving recommendations have been
Implemented to date by participating hospitals. Additional cost-savings will be
realized by the hospitals In a continuing program of Implementation of the rec-
ommendations. The 21-month program was carried out under a $117,050 prime
contract awarded in June, 1968, to the Health Services Foundation, the educa-
tional and research arm of the Blue Cross Association, by the HEW National
Center for Health Services Research and Development. Of this amount,
$105,438 was directed to Pittsburgh Blue Cross for the development of the
study and the in-hospital demonstration.
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Senator DOMfINICK. I was very interested in Dr. Schwartz, who
was working on it. I have been very interested in what you are
doing in it. The two ideas don't necessarily go together. There is a
California company which is offering computerized diagnostic serv-
ice and this type of thing, which Dr. Schwartz is talking about, but
in any event whether we are talking about administration or
whether we are talking about patient diagnosis, obviously, you have
the crucial computer problems, Ianuae reliability of input; you
have privacy; you have a lot of things of this kind whic are im-
portant to try and work on.

I don't see how we can do it immediately, but I am glad to see
you are making progress on it.

Mr. McNErNEY. Those of us who have had experience with com-
puters are very humble on that subject.

Senator DOMINIcK. Let me ask you a question, Doctor, because
this has always been of interest to me.

Let's take a specific case. In order to get away from myself, let me
take Senator Kennedy, if you don't mind.

Senator KENNEDY. So far. [Laughter.]
Senator DOMINICK. Let's say he is sick and he has a doctor that

he really likes and has great confidence in in Massachusetts, and that
doctor has a team that he works with, and he goes to a hospital in
Massachusetts which is not covered by Blue Cross, even though he
has Blue Cross coverage.

Now, what do you do about that? Does it mean he has to pay for
it, or what happens under those circumstnacesI

Mr. McNFRNE~Y. We have a category called the "nonparticipating
hospital" and we are torn between penalizing the person when he is
ill-

Senator DomINICK. That is why I took Sentoar Kennedy rather
than myself.

Mr. McNERNEY (continuing) And what we do is pay a lesser.
rate. In other words, it does leave the subscriber with some out of
pocket that he would not have had had he gone to the other institu-
tions.

At the same time, it does not leave him bereft. It is a compromise
solution.

Senator DOMINicK&. Do you have any figures on what the differ-
ence is if you are involved in a nonparticipating hospital as opposed
to a participating one?

Mr. McNiERNEY. Let me say 75 percent as opposed to 100 percent
payment, and then offer for the record what the facts are.

(The information subsequently supplied follows:)

BLUE CROSS METHODS OF PAYMENT TO PARTICIPATION AND
NON-PARTICIPATING HOSPITALS

All Blue Cross Plans are required to have written agreements with at least
75 percent of nonfederal short-term hospitals In their respective service areas.
Hospitals which have signed such agreements are "participating" or "contract-
Ing" hospitals. These agreements Include a definition of allowable hospital
costs, define the responsibility of the Plan with respect to the frequency of
hospital reimbursement, define the responsibility of the hospital. In quarantee-
Ing service to Blue Cross subscribers, and Insure the 'right of Inspection of the
records of the hospital and specify the licensure or accreditation standards a
hospital must meet in order to be eligible for participating status.

Although methods and amounts of payments to non-paiticipating hospitals
vary widely, the usual procedure Is to pay either a specified Indemnity allow-
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ance, commonly $10 to $25 per day, or a percentage of charges, usually
70-90%/ for covered services. Examples of the common procedures are the Texas
Plan, which pays 75% of covered charges and the Pittsburgh Plan, which pays
$25 for the first day and $10 per day thereafter. The Southern California Blue
Cross Plan pays 100%1 of regular benefits when the admission is due to acci-
dental Injury and 75% for admissions resulting from Illness.

Senator DOMINICK. This brings up the point of freedom of choice,
which I think is of enormous importance both psychologically inso-
far as the patient is concerned and insofar as the doctor is con-
cerned.

I can understand why it may be that you may have to pay a little
more under those circumstances, but let me ask you this. We have
had some testimony here before us that coinsurance, or deductions,
or whatever it may be under insurance programs, have the overall
effect of either reducing usage or reducing costs.

Do you have any comment on that? 'In other words, do you find
that as a result of paying only 75 percent of a nonparticipating hos-
pital cost to a patient who is covered, instead of 100 percent, that
thie patient tends to go to the participating hosptial?

Mr. MCNERNEY. I think that tendency is there. and for under-
standable reasons, but if you ask my general feeling about deducti-
bles and company payments, I think their use should be highly
selective.

In general, I am against very widespread use of them.
They are not only putting the burden where it does not belong, on

a sick person at the time of illness to make a controlled decision,
over which he has very little impact, but they are expensive to ad-
minister on the part of carriers or the Government or anyone you
want to name.

I can see selective use of copayments when the firm putting up the
money cannot afford any more. In that case, it would be only a mod-
erately effective control. It would save money for the firim and it
would be easier to administer than the deductible.

Blue Cross has been built and grown, as you know, on a service
contract that makes minimum reference to either device, and maybe
that is why we have got so many people.

Senator DOMINICK. How do you go about making a contract with
a hospital, Where do you run into problems? The fact that the hos-
pital says in order to provide the quality of care we have got to
have a higher payment, or do you find it among the staff that says,
"We have got to have higher pay",' or do you find it amongst the
board of trustees, or whatever it may be-let's take a private hospi-
tal-which says, we want to put a new wing in, and you don't think
it is necessary.

What would that be?
Mr. McNiRNvEY. In examining hospital costs over the last 5 years,

the major component of the cost is labor.
The major increase in cost is attributable to changes in the labor

costs. I am not talking about the doctors, but the people who are on
the payroll.

In my view, these people deserve more money than they were get-
ting, and I am glad to see that they are now p ad more, but it does
underscore the fact that in paying the hospita, Blue Cross has only
a relative accountability for a very significant part of that rise in
costs.
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To be more specific, it is about 70 percent of the cost of the hosp-
tiai. The physician-

Senator KEFNNEDy. On that point. You are including all staff now,
not just the people who are working down in the kite-hen and doin
the routine work. You are including interns as well, and other trained
professonal personnel?

Mr. MONERNEY. I am including anybody who is on salary in the
institution, Mr. Chairman.

Senator KENEDY. So it is not just the kitchen workers and the
elevator operators. It has been the nurses, interns, and residents as
well.

Mr. MCNEIINEY. Right, across the board. You are right. I was
going toygo on and say that we are obviously not involvedT in paying
the Physicians. Blue Shield is. A great amount, of course, of the hos-
pital's feeling toward the need for more money, more facilities, more
expansion, is derived from the feeling that the medical staff would
lie to do a better and more comprehensive job.

So a very different decision must be struck.
Senator DomiNicK. When you say you are against a monolithic

system, eight of delivery or financing, I would assume by this that
you are not, then favorably supporting S. 3, which is the chairman's
bill?

Is that-that is not before us, I point out for the eighth time.
Mr. MONERNEY. And therefore I should not comment. Well, if I

were to have commented, I would say that there are certain things
in the bill that are obviously very good. Its objectives, the problems
it addresses, and I can firmly support them.

It makes a great contribution in terms of calling everyone's atten-
tion to the need to impact the delivery system. I p art ways when it
comes to the fact that this particular design will do it. I don't think
it will. I think inherent in a monolithic system is conservatism,
rather than innovations, that being a political fact of life, and I am
afraid in the long run with most of the money changing through
one source, it will result in underfinancing health.

Senator DomiINicii. Insofar as the delivery system is concerned,
have you had a chance to analyze the administration proposals?

Mr. MONERNEY. I have looked at them; yes.
Senator DomiNicK. Do you have any favorable or unfavorable re-

action as to them?
Mr. McNEIRNEY. I would be willing to. present to you a more

comprehensive set of reactions than I can give you ad lib, but let me
make a few remarks and then you can decide. I feel the American
Medical Association proposal in the present form in which it seems
to be evolving does not impact the delivery system adequately. It
leans too much on a myriad of private transactions to effect some
very major changes that we have got to make over the next 10 or 20
years.

As far as the administration's proposal is concerned, I am very
glad to have any administration now begin to view the problem in a
broad perspective, which is being attempted-manpower, financing,
delivery, et cetera.

I have reservations about the deductible and copay provisions in
the mandated benefits. I honestly don't think they are realistic and
hope to be able to have an opportunity to say so.
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.Senator DOMINICK. But in general, the diversified approach that
is presented by the overall administration program seems to you, at
least, to be more desirable than a monolithic type..

Mr. MONERNEY. With reference to that one point, it does attempt
to keep active not only inore than one source of finances but to let
interplay various methods of payment and organization. f think that
is a sound principle.

Senator DomiNIC.K. You have commented on the operating costs
on page 10 and page 11, pointing out that your operating expenses
of Blue Cross plans in 1970 averaged about 5.5 percent of subscrip-
tion income.

At the top of page 11, you say that you provided administrative
services to medicare at 1.68 percent of the funds handled for the
program.

Is this because a number of the indirect costs of social security are
not included in medicare, or is it because the volume of medicare is
so much larger that your percentage of administrative costs go
down?

Mr. MONERNEY. I hasten to add in the paragraphs following, Sen-.
ator, that one has to be very particular about the task he is talk-
ing about. I think that performance is related in part to volume,
yes. It is related to in part, the fact that the Social Security Admin-
istration has functions to perform that we don't, they keep the eligi-
bility files.

ThWey have numerous contacts with the beneficiaries of the pro-
grams in terms of their rights, publications, et cetera. They enun-
ciate the regulations. That Al takes money.

So that you have to add that increment to ours. I would be
tempted to say that some of our efficiency is reflected, however, in
those figures. I think if one compares that preformance to others, aI
think you would find this highly creditable, compared to all partici-
pants i n the program.

Senator DomiNIcK. We have had considerably testimony about
prepaid care delivery programs. In my own State, we have a state-
wide foundation now established for the purpose of trying to pro-
vide options for people who subscribe under this type of program.

You have, as I understand your testimony, at least six prepaid
groups plans that are in existence. Can you give us any estimate of
whether there is a cost saving involved in these plans as opposed to
the other types of plans?

Mr. MONERNEY. We are embarked now on a study precisely of
this point, involving the FEP subscribers here in Washington. It is
exhaustive in that it tried to get into costs, use, attitudes, satisfac-
tions, et cetera.

I will feel a lot more comfortable when those results are pub-
lished.

As things stand now, I think there is no doubt that under HIP
and similarly distinguished programs, the admission rate shows less
than it is in more widespread programs like Blue Cross, for exam-
ple.

"lArhat is more obscure is what the total costs are in view of the
difficulty of measuring leakage outside the system and the rest of it.
We hope to be able to pin some. of these factors down.
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Let me hasten to add that I believe firmly that we must get this
benefit, a prepaid group benefit, into the market on a broader scale.
I don't think it is the only answer to care. On the other hand, I
think it is an option that the subscriber should have before him so
that continually he can evaluate the facts in selecting his coverage.

Senator DomINICK. In other words, you feel it should be one of
the options available to the subscriber.

Mr. MONERNEY. Yes.
Senator DOMIlNICIK. And there should be different types of prepaid

plans among which hie can make the choices.
Mlr. McNERNEY. Right. The only confidence I have that a plan is

right is how it compares to other plans. If you make a stereotype
out of your concept, you lose perspective, and I would urge that in
group practice there be varying practices, as you are now implying.

Senator DOMI[NICK. I will preface this with this comment. I have
a bill, which is not before this committee; it is before this Post Office
and Civil Service Committee. But in any event, present law requires
that a foundation type program can contract to provide care for
Federal employees only if it has had successful experience operating
a similar plan.

If you are starting a new foundation program, obviously you
don't have experience, so you are completely thrown out and you
have no opportunity of competing to serve Federal employees.

What is your feeling about the medical association's efforts to try
and start some of these foundation type pre-paid care programs?

Mr. MCN@RNEY. The foundation movement is potentially a great
force for good, or a step backward, and at the moment we are poised
between the two. If the foundation, in fact, becomes a way that
groups of doctors can preserve for service against all other ways of
doing things, which some of them might be, I think they are a dis-
service.

If here they evolve into a more responsible mechanism with inter-
nal controls, then I think it could be another thing. What does con-
cern me is this: Most foundations operate on the principle that 100
percent of the board be physicians, and so that the consumer input
is practically zero, and yet most bills before the U.S. Congress agree
that they will contract with these mechanisms without the question
of whether they will be responsive to the community.

Personally, I would like to see at the policy level, as is levied
against us, the concept of greater consumer participation to be sure
that what is going on has a blend of quantity as well as quality to
it.

Senator DoT*nuNcmK. I think that could be easily arranged in most
of these foundations, such as they are. It has been interesting to me
that the medical association is willing to do this, an~d furthermore
that the members of that association in the various States have been
willing to open their books and to stay within the rates which will
mean that the foundation remains alive.

Otherwise, it is going to go busted and the insurance companies
won't cover them, et cetera, et cetera.

Mr. MONERNEY. I think you recognize, of course, that a great
amount of Blue Shield growth was built precisely on this principle,
the service contract, and I think Mr. Parish will have an opportu-
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nity to elaborate on that, but there is no doubt of the soundness of
that principle, a prenegotiatcd amount of money within which the
physician agrees to live.

Senator DOMINICK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am going to
have to leave.

I should say for the record that Senator Packwood apologizes for
not having been here. He had a markup on another committee.

Senator KENNEDY. Senator Eagleton?
Senator EAGLETON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. McNerney, you are obviously a very knowledgeable person

and extremely articulate. T am constrained to say, though, in listen-
ing to your prepared testimony and in reading the 23 pages thereof,
quite frankly it reads to me somewhat like a concurring opinion
from Justice Frankfurter, and it is heavy on semantics, circumlocu-
tion, and artful use of sometimes obscure phraseology.

It in no wise, in my judgment, gets to the future issue that is be-
fore this committee and before this country. How are we going to
deliver quality medical care to people of less than adequate means,
and now in this day and age even people of moderate means that
cannot afford it?

I think the history of your own organization, and you should be
justifiably proud of any organization by which you are employed,
that although you had offered for hire a broader range of programs
is one is affluent enough to purchase them, you have narrowed the
scope of your operations through the years insofar as group plans
are concerned.

In terms of medical care for the Nation, I am not satisfied that
Blue Cross and Blue Shield and other private carriers will make
any significant dent in this problem nationwide.

I emphasize and underscore that for those of above moderate
means, those who are in organizations such as labor organizations
that collectively bargain for some of these benefits, perhaps adequate
services share being provided, but for a huge segment of this country,
I don't think they are, and I must say I can't find in your statement
where you address yourself and your organization to that issue.

Would you care to comment on thatV
Mr. MONERNEY. Yes. I am sorry for the obscurity. The nation-

wide capabilities of Blue Cross, which is one segment of what you
are talking about, I think are demonstrated by the fact that we have
seven out of the 10 largest industries in this country enrolled. They
did not enroll with any pax ticular passion toward Blue Cross. If
their prejudice was in any dircinitwudbinameco e-
cial direction. rcin twudb namr omr

I think it is indicative of the fact that over the majority if not all
of the States in this country for various industrial complexes, we are
able to deliver a product which has been negotiated through collec-
tive bargaining. That causes them to keep enrolled.

As far as how many people we affect in this country, whereas a
lot of them are through large groups, the major industries, we touch
groups of two, three, fourI five, 10, 15, people, throughout the
United States, and we touch individuals, people who are under indi-
vidual contract, many of them could not be construed to be middle-
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class or above middle-class, many of whom, incidentally, had medi-
care started, did not want to give up Blue Cross.

They had that much faith in it, and had had that good experience
in it, and in collaboration with the government we had to talk them
into giving it uip.

Now there is no doubt that we cannot tax people, therefore, the
money that we get and can use has to come from rates. Therefore,
those below some level are going to need government help. We rec-
ognize that fact. We endorse that fact. We have never denied that
fact.

If one addresses it, the question, have we used the resources that
we have gyot and been able to get through charging rates to the bene-
fit of the community? I think our record is very good, both in terms
of the breadth of territory over which we have been able to provide
the benefit and the depth of the benefit.

Senator EAGLETON. Let me explore another area~than that has
been touched upon by Senator Dominick, this questioii ifcost con-
trol and cost analysis, keeping down costs, et cetera.

It appears to me throughout the whole fabric of the medi&it1 in-
surance problem, dealing not only with Blue Cross and Blue Shield,
but also, and you touch on it on page 6 of your testimony*, with re-
spect to utilization review, et cetera.

Then it appears to me that the present system is all together too
cosy in its interrelationships, earlier in a comment to Senator Hart,
I referred to it as almost a quasi- incestuous relationship. There is an
old bromide that I think is true, to the effect that you should never
get into a poker game between two brothers-in-law and a stranger,
especially if you are the stranger.

I think in the medical insurance field the consumer is the stranger,
and he is caught then between the insurance carrier, the hospital,
your review panels, that all together are, I repeat, too cosy.

There is no adequate review in t 'he present system, an arm's length
review and also in the utilization of beds and hospitals. How can it
be, really, when a group of doctors are on a staff of hospital X in
city Y, and that group of doctors reviews what Dr. Jones does in
terms of admitting patients to the hospital and the utilization of
beds, and after they get through the Jones case, he gets on the panel
and Dr. Smith gets off, and they then look at Smith's utilization,
and so on, right down the line.

Aren't we just deceiving ourselves that there is the adequate check
and balance that ought to be inherent in a viable system?

Mr. MONERNEY. Could I start by counteracting with another bro-
mide? If you don't think we have a system, try to change it.

Senator EAGLETON. That is what monolith Kennedy is trying to
do.

Mr. MONERNEY. Every time I want to say we have a non system
and then contemplate the difficulty of changing it, I think there is a
system there.

The fact it is difficult to favorably affect use and cost is seen by
the fact that, for example, in Sweden where there is a very compre-
hensive government payment system, the costs have been going up
more than here.
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In Canada, they moved to a government system for hospitals in
about 1958. The costs have gone up for hospitals more than here. I
am not making that point to depreciate either system, but it does
underscore the extreme difficulty of impacting a service that people,
in fact, want, and up to this point where the providers have been
underpaid and are now moving into decent payments, and where the

p eople who did not get enough service are now getting services in
he1re that they did not get before.

Seven percent of the gross national product, I don't think is too
much. That does not say that we should not be concerned about it,
or its rise, or be determined to be sure that it is optimally expended,
but I do want to say this, there are outside major forces, inflation in
the economy as a whole, a labor intensification industry, an increased
demand, publically edicted-bills here in Washington saying, "these
people need and should get his care" -that have had a very major
impact on these costs.

They are not easily brought into control. Now, as to the consumer,
I said in the paper and I repeat now, I think a greater impact is
needed from the consumer. Where the consumer has rushed in too
quickly, as .in some neighborhood health centers and in some other
areas, the evidence is that the impact on costs is not necessarily that
quick, nor is it going that even.

It is apt to be very rough going. I think we have got to accept the
fact once and for all that there is a very sophisticated challenge to
the public and private sectors, one, in exercising the right of law of
regulation, franchise, and results, and the other neogtiating in what
is essentially a neighborhood business around this country. If we
look for simp'.istic, easy ways of intervening, we are not going to
find them.

That, I think, is true, and it is going to have to sooner or later be
taken into the ultimate, design of the system.

Senator EAGLETON. You were chairman not too long ago of Secre-
tary Finch's task force-parts of our age is the task force-there are
hundreds of them-and in your task force report you endorsed the
development of HMO's.

Mr. MONERNEY. Yes.
Senator KENNEDY. How does Blue Cross and Blue Shield fit into

an H1MO or to put it more bluntly, if you were to use the concept of
an exanded H1MO system, couldn't 1hey operate efficiently, function-
ally and with cost consciousness totally without the utilization of
Blue Cross?

Mr. McNERNEY. First of all, let it be clear I do endorse that con-
cept. The concept is under definition, and there are some very knotty
problems connected with it.

I would expect that if then it came out now the way it is dis-
cussed, Blue Cross would be in fact an H1MG in some areas. Why
not?

If the definition is for somebody to take the risk for a defined
population for comprehensive services, who is better equipped to do
it? If one contemplates putting together various production units of
hospitals, extended care units, let cetera.
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But beyond that, I am at the point where I am worried about any
one pattern taking over a total system.

This country is variegated. It has a lot of diversity to it. There is
not any magical answer. The HMO again gained certain headway.
Other forms will come in and compete with it under almost any cir-
cumstances you want to name.

So as far as our future and HIMO is concerned, I say they are
compatible.

Senator EAGLETON. You had an exchange with Senator Dominick
on the question of particip iting and nonparticipating hospitals, and
it was your ballpark estimate subject to further clarification at a
later date that we apparently have a situation, when a patient cov-
ered Blue Cross is admitted to a nonparticipating hospital he is cov-
ered for 75 percent of the payment, and then used the figure of 100
percent payment in a participating hospital.

Does that mean a 100-percent payment covers total cost of the bill
for that given patient to the day of discharge, for the full gamut of
medical services rendered at the hospital, 100 percent in all cases
paid?

Mr. MONERNEY. My reference was to 100 percent in cases of what
we contracted to pay for.

Senator EAGLETrON. One-hundred percent of coverage.
Mr. MONERNEY. Right. That would leave the average. patient in

this country a very small amount to pay, TV, private duty, a pri-
vate room, et cetera.

Senator EAGLETON. What about maternity cases, a family with
Blue Cross and the mother goes to the hospital with a baby deliv-
ered. What do your figures show as to percent of payment there?

Mr. MONERNEY. Our dominant pattern is a comprehensive pay-
ment. Blue Cross plans, however, offer more than one contract, and
in one major plan I can think of the maternity contract that is pur-
chased in the majority by the population does have a limit on it, an
indemnity.

Senator EAGLETON. What is that?
Mr. MONERNEY. I don't know what that is.
Senator EAGLETON. Are there plans with a $10 a day limit?
Mr. MONERNEY. Oh, no. I would like to submit for the record the

degree of the bill we pay, and with particular reference to the ma-
ternity case, what our performance is.

Senator EAGLETON. Could you supply them for us at your pleas-
ure, some typical cases of so-called standard coverage? Don't pick
your super deluxe, 3X, special. Take poor old Senator Dominick's
plan, the 1936 model, and what benefits might accrue in terms of
percent of total bill, in specific cases, but not excluding maternity
care.

Mr. MONERNEY. I would be glad to.
(The information subsequently supplied follows:)
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BLUE CROSS PLAN BENEFITS

Blue Cross Plans operate generally on the service rather than the
indemnity principle. A total of 88% of Blue Cross contracts are
written on a service basis to offer the subscriber maximum protection.
Under this approach, allowable elements of hospital costs are defined
in an agreement negotiated between the hospital and the Blue Cross Plan.
The hospital agrees that payment for these defined costs shall represent
total reimbursement except for amenities. These costs are often, but
not always, less than hospital charges. According to contract, the
subscriber can be billed only for services not covered by Blue Cross,
such as private room, telephone, and television.

To further protect the subscriber, the frequency and amount of Blue
Cross payments to hospitals are defined in the reimbursement agree-
ment. Blue Cross Plans also audit hospitals to insure that costs are
reasonable and appropriate. Medicare, when formulated, adopted this
general format.

The effectiveness of this approach is illustrated in 1969 data, which
indicate that the 74 Blue Cross Plans in the United States paid 90. 6%
of the hospital charges to its nearly 71 million subscribers. Because
reimbursement agreements are often on a cost rather than a charge
basis, the remaining 9. 4% was not all paid by the individual. The
hospital accepts as full payment amounts that are less than charges.

Forty-two Plans covering 72%1 of Blue Cross membership covered at
least 90 percent of the average hospital bill in 1969. For example,
the New York City Plan covered 95. 4% of subscriber bills; Boston
Plan, 89. 3%; Kansas City Plan, 90. 4%; and Denver Plan, 92. 1%.

The scope of benefits under various contracts held by large national
corporations illustrates the protection Blue Cross offers. (See Insert
A attached. ) It is estimated that the Company A's program described
covers 95 percent of the hospital bill. A similar figure for effective-
ness is seen in the FEP high option program.

For normal maternity coverage under the Blue Cross basic National
Account Contract, the subscriber group is offered a choice of benefits.
Full service benefits are offered along with full service benefits limited
to ten days and $80 and $100 indemnity programs. The indemnity
approaches are offered 'because they significantly lower costs to the
group and expenses to the individual are predictable.



HOSPITAL BENEFITS

Number of D~ays

Deductible

Room Allowance

Private Room Allowance

Ancillary Allowance

Normal Maternity

Outpatient

Emergency Accident

Time Limit

Minor Surgery

ENROLLMENT

Company A

1 20 days

None

Semi -private

Average Semi-private

Full

Full

Covered

72 hours

Cove red

1000, 000

Company B

365 days

None

Semi-private

Full

Full

Cove red

24 hours

Covered

1,157,511

Company C

365 days (730 for employees with 10
years service)

None

Semi-private

Most Common Semi-private

Full

1 0 days

Covered

48 hours

Cove red

154, 000

Note: The enrollment figure indicates the number of contracts involved;
the number of persons covered is 21 to 3 times this figure.
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Dramatic individual cases involving large amounts of money are common.
Under the Federal Employee Program, there are hundreds of cases where

Blue Gross and Blue Shield have paid over $50, 000 in benefits. Examples
are a fifty-one year old male with disease of the urinary tract and renal
failure for whom $109, 823. 23 in medical and hospital bills was paid, and

a sixty-six year old female with a cardiovascular accident which involved

total payments of $56, 640. 44.

To illustrate more routine cases, the set of tables below lists individual

cases for each of five common diagnoses in selected Blue Cross Plans.

Blue Cross Plan #1

Appendectomny

Type Contract

Hospital Charge $520. 25

Paid by Blue Cross $520. 25

Length of Stay 5 days

Maternity T & A

C omnp r ehe n s lyve

$875. 55

$875. 55

6 days

Bronchial Myocardial
Pneumonia Inf arct

$286. 00 $1,442. 20 $1,043.30

$286. 00 $1 ,422. 20

1 day 20 days

$1, 043. 30

12 days

Appendectomy

Type Contract

Hospital Charge $541. 65

Paid by Blue Cross $538. 65

Length of Stay 7 days

Blue Cross Plan #2

Maternity 'T & A

Full C o st

Bronchial Myocardial
Pneumonia Infarct

$444. 50 $1 54. 70 $502. 45

$441. 50 $154. 70 $502.45

$868. 85

$798. 65

4 das Iday 8 days 12 days4 days I day
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Blue Cross Plan #3

Appendectomy

Type Contract

Hospital Charge

Paid by Blue Cross

Length of Stay

-Type Contract

Charge (2)

$345. 00

$345. 00

5 days

$426. 80

Maternity

All1 120 Da

$456. 00

$456. 00

5 days

T & A

y Ba s ic

$87. 10

$87. 10

I day

Bronchial Myocardial
Pneumonia Infarct

$414. 00

$414.00

6 days

$3, 174. 00

$3, 174.00

46 days

$501. 95 $1 37. 00 $474. 00 $4, 747. 90

*If the patient would have had no Blue Cross coverage, the charges would
have been as indicated on Charge line (2).



890

Senator iA1AGLETON. I am curious about how you deal with a hospi-
tal and how you sign a hospital up and what flows from there.
Could you tell us a little about such difficulties as you have experi-
enced here in Washington with the Washington Hospital Center a
few months ago, or maybe it was a couple of years.

The point of time escapes me, but they were on your books and
they went off your books. I guess they are back on your books again.

Mr. MONERNEY. Did you say books or backs?
Senator EAGLETON. Book and back. What happened?
TMr. McNERNEY. As to the first part of your question, a contract is

struck between a Blue Cross plan and a hospital that says under
X conditions the hospital will be paid for X services, that there are
certain rights of disclosure, audit, of the expenses, et cetera.

That is the basic nature of the contract, in turn, the hospital says
it agrees to render those services for that price.

The problem in the Washington situation was money. The hospi-
tal felt that the plan was too niggardly in its payments. The plant
felt in the community interests it should not pay any more.

That resulted in a cancellation of contract, a reaffirmation of con-
tract, and I suspect now a settlement will be made.

That represents a reasonable compromise between the two points
of view. But, again, it shows a certain dynamism to that relation-
gh enator EAGLETON. Are they a participating hospital at this time?
Mr. MONERNEY. I think they are at the moment.
Senator EAGLETON. Why is it in the forms that a re filled out when

one applies for Blue Cross and Blue Shield and continues to reap-
ply, or renew, or be admitted to a hospital, require that the individ-
ual being admitted, either to the program or to the hospital, divulge
the extent of his personal income?

Mr. MONERNEY. Well, there were times when the nature, for
example, of the Blue Shield, the doctor payment contract, was re-
lated to your income.

In other words, the agreement that. was bargained was that uV to
a certain income level the doctor would agree to accept this premium
as full payment.

If you were above a certain level, he could charge a small extra
charge, and there had to be some coding so that the physician would
know in which category you fell.

Senator EAGLETON. That used to be the case, you said?
Mr. McNERNEY. There still is some of that. Mr. Parish would be a

better position than I to give you an idea of the quantity of that.
On the Blue Cross side, that type of differentiation is not tradi-
tional. In other words, the hospital had a unified card; unless the
difference was one of contract.

That was not related necessarily to income.
Senator EAGLETON. A contract between whom, the consumer and

the p lan, or the plan and the hospital?
Mr. MONERNEY. No, between the consumer and the plan. For ex-

ample, you can buy from Blue Cross, let's say, a contract that covers
hospital emergency room, out patient, extended care facilities. You
could also buy one that included, in additional, some home care, vi-
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sion care and others. That has to be coded in some way so that the
contract flowing from the subscriber to the Blue Cross plan can be
done.

But that is not an income thing.
Senator EAGLETON. The recording of patients income, existing and

potential, is a horse of another color insofar as ancillary and addi-
tional charges are concerned.

Mr. MONERNEY. You understand that under our limited Blue
Shield involvement in it, the worker has agreed to divulge his in-
come because that was bargained as the contract.

When you refer to what the hospital does when the patient is ad-
mitted that is a hospital procedure separate from the transactions
we are talking about.

Senator EAGLETON. You are getting away from that in your plans
certainly in Blue Cross. You don't require that any one seeking to
participate in a program be required to divule their income?

Mr. McNERNEY. I would have to submit a statement on that, in a
system this large.

(The information subsequently supplied follows:)

BLUE CROSS INCOME DISCLOSURE REQUIREMENTS

For basic Blue Cross coverage, no Plans require Income disclosure or a
means test of any sort. The basic concept of Blue Cross since its inception has
been to provide care on the basis of a valid Identification card. No means test
Is required other than payment of dues.

There is a single exception In the Blue Cross. One Plan In Its Extended Ben-
efits (Major Medical) Coverage only specifies that the contract may be denied
If over 50% of the group earns $15,000 or more per year.

Senator EAGLETON. Would you care to comment whether there is
any reason for a patient to divulge the extent of his income on ad-
mission?

Mr. MONERNEY. I think most of us find a means test repugnant at
the time of illness, and I hope we can get away from that practice.

Gradually, I think we are. As prepayment as moved from paying
a small percentage of consumers expenditures to a larger percentage,
that problem will become diminished, but I don't like that fact, and
I know a lot of people who resent it.

Senator EAGLETON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Thank you, Mr. McNerney.
Senator KENNEDY. Mr. McNerney, when Blue Cross was estab-

lished a number of years ago, a crucial compromise that was set up
that allowed the Blue Cross to serve as a fiscal intermediary for the
distribution of medicare funds for health services to the hospitals in
this country.

There is a real question whether medicare. could have been passed,
at least at that time, without permitting Blue Cross to play such a
role.

At that time, there was a strong body of opinion within the Con-
gress that the best and most effective way to protect the consumer
was to require arrangements to be made directly between the social
security system and the hospitals. Many felt this would have pro-
vided the kinds of arms length transactions that best protect the
consumer.
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Congress chose, however, to use the intermediary approach. Blue
Cross was challenged with that responsibility, and as a result over
the period of recent years millions of additional persons have been
touched in one way or the other by your various policies.

You have the greatest number of policyholders of any carrier in
the business. We have a health care crisis in the country of enor-
mous magnitude and I for one do not see how you and your organi-
zation can escape a major responsibility for our lack of controls of
cost and quality to help meet the health care crisis.

Now medicare has been made a whipping boy time and time
again, but Blue Cross was challenged by Congress to put controls on
costs and quality. If we are in the health care crisis which the Presi-
dent has described, which the Secretary of HEW has described, and
which, more importantly, the Joe Q. Citizen has described, with long
waiting lines in the hospitals, inability to get a doctor, and all the
other problems, the Blue Cross bears ifinch of the responsibility.
Why shouldn't we go back to the other approach Congress consid-
ered and let the social security system make arrangements directly
with the hospitals, and thereby eliminate the back scratching that
exists and has existed between hospitals and boards established
through Blue Cross?

Couldn't we do a better job through the social security system, of
driving costs down and driving quality up?

Certainly the record of Blue Cross in this area has not been one
of the better chapters in the history of our health crisis. How do
you react to that?

Mr. MONEIRNEY. I react this way. I think our performance under
medicare has been distinguished in getting that program off the
ground and in making it work.

I think the credit must be shared, public and private. I don't
think the Congress, whatever its complexion at that point, could
have made a wiser decision.

Senator KENNEDY. With all the existing programs, with all the
deductibles, with all the coinsurance, with A the exemptions, with
all the paperwork isn't every patient's claim, really, a threat to the
balance sheet of Blue Cross?

Mr. MCNERNEY. We don't feel it that way, and our paperwork
was less than anybody's and still is. I think as far as the larger
question is concerned-let me put it this way. A citizen is in a very
awkward position in criticizing either the Government or others,
and I don't, again, want to be impertinent in that regard.

But the rising costs situation in this country is one, it is a prob-
lem we all must share. It has a lot to do with whether there is good
planning or not, or whether there is good leadership or not.

Senator KENNEDY. Of course, you testified before the Ways and
Means Committee, "just put the purchasing power in the hands of
the aged, and we will look out after the rest."

Now that is what the Congress did. They put purchasing power in
the hands of the aged, and now we are getting complaints-

Mr. MCNERNEY. But to split the program in its design-we are
administrative agents in that program. We worked hard with the
Social Security Administration-
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Senator KENNEDY. Would you repeal medicare?
Mr. MONERNEY. I would not. We feel a very integral part of it.
Senator KENNEDY. You have been extremely responsive in your

answers today, but I, for one, feel strongly that your orgaiaini
a very integral part of the whole health crisis, and I think any fair
evaluation would indicate that there has been woefully little done by
Blue Cross in to hold these costs down or drive quality up.

Mr. MONERNEY. As long as we avoid an idealistic comparison,I
think I can say "who has done better?"

I think our track record is without peer and I include the public
and private sectors. I think we can do a lot better, Mr. Chairman.

We are under tremendous pressure to do a lot better. When you
have a constituancy this large-

Senator KENNEDY. I can understand that. I also see, up in my
neighboring State of Rhode Island, that in the plan 65, Blue Cross
and Blue Shield asked for a 63 percent increase. Thousands of citi-
zens showed up at the meeting down there.

In Pennsylvania I see that Blue Cross increased rates in August
of 1970, 25.3 percent, is now requesting a 20 percent rate increase,
and is expected in August of 1971, to request an additional 25 per-
cent rate increase.

Can you give the American people, any assurances that you are not
going to request these monumental increases?

Mr. MONERNEY. I would have been more reluctant to deprive the
American people of the primary causes of that inflation, namely
bringing for the first time under pr'ppayment and Government pro-
grams people who did not have ad 1 uate coverage and giving the
workers in the field which I consider, o'be a good wage.

But those are by far much more contributing factors than Blue
Cross' performance. I am not sure you realize, but in the last 4 years
of new expenditures in the health field, 70 percent for doctors and
hospitals has been absorbed by inflation.

TIhis is a factor which reflects all sorts of things, but not the last
among them a problem that our economy as a whole is having. Our
efforts, I think, where as we have got to do better, we can stand
comparison in real life with anybody's tools, and that is the impor-
tant, place to keep it, the comparison, and also to keep the compari-
son of our accountability on a relative scale.

Senator KENNEDY. I have heard you use examples in which there
is direct regulation of health service resources, as in a number of the
European countries. You've mentioned Sweden and Canada, and
their rates of cost increase..

One thing I think remains extraordinarily clear, after having tens
of thousands of citizens showing up at meetings on health services
here-to my knowledge there is not a political party in Western Eu-
rope that has suggested the repeal of the health programs instituted
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in those countries. Yet in this country from, the top to the bottom of
our society, we see, the deepest despair and frustration over the de-
livery of health services. So I am not willing to accept that we have
done the best we can do by using Blue Cross and therefore ought to
just continue to use them as the vehicle for the future expansion of
the program.

As for other insurance carriers, you point out there is very little
in the administration's program which would give us any satisfac-
tion that if we use these carriers we will not just cause additional
inflation.

Mr. MONERNEY. Senator, if I could make one brief comment here,
I think it is a rare bill that is repealed. So when you look at the
Common Market countries and those on the continent and ask them
to go back, it is unlikely that they will go back very far or change
very much in a short period of time.

But in these same countries, I think we should be aware of the
fact that the doctor is much freer to use resources and practices of
medicine than he is in this country in terms of the disciplines he is
under and the surveillance that is practiced, yes.

Now, I hestitate to go much further because these comparisons be-
yond a certain point I Think, get very difficult to follow.

But one thing. that I feel quite importantly. we have come to
unique decisions in our economy and in our society, whether it be
COMSAT or the public utility or whatever, where, ingeniously we
seek new solutions, but we don't slavishly imitate some of these for-
eign schemes which have problems that should be looked at, which
should be measured, and which should be avoided.

I have come to the conclusion that a collaborative effort may be
the answer.

Senator KENNEDY. You have expressed some rather encouraging
reactions to deductibles, coinsuraiice, and means tests. Is there any-
thing you cant do to establish regulations in the various Blue Cross
programs to work toward the elimination of those features?

Mr. MONERNEY. Mr. Chairman, I can't claim a lot of credit in
this area, but historically Blue Cross has made minimum references
to deductibles and copayments, on the theory that the controls are
better exercised in another way, rather than on the sick patient.

On the means test, we are in a different position than the Govern-
ment, obviously, persons can pay for rates or they can't. So that
could not become in our system a point of contention.

I worked against it personally both in the task force and in other
ways.

Senator KENNEDY. The Blue Cross was established in to be a com-
munity based service organization, and now we find experience rat-
ing going on quite frequently. Almost half of the enrollees in my
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own State of Massachusetts are experience rated. Do you think expe-
rience rating is really consistent with the purpose of the Blue Cross
in terms of community service?

Mr. MONEPNEY. We moved to experience rating because the com-
petition in the market dictated it. Importantly, however, we did not
go to what I consider the more pernicious and extreme points of ex-
perience rating.

We lumped together all of the individuals who are on a non-
group contract an~d for the small groups we lump them together so
that no one group experiences would be detrimental to the :family, et
cetera, and have tried to strike a midway course between these ex-
tremes by pooling and then among the peoples having some subsidies
flow.

So that there is left an accountability here and in a very real
sense, and in Massachusetts it is demonstrable and in Michigan it is
demonstrable. There was a period under the community rate where
people in the rural areas by paying an average rate were subsidizing
those in the urban areas who were facing higher costs of care.

Senator KENNEDY. We have had letters written to us about people
who are denied job employment opportunities because of the impact
they would have on a group rating. I understand that this has hap-
pened in a number of cases. It obviously dramatizes the unfortunate
nature of this whole approach, and is contrary to the intent of Blue
Cross' charter and tax exempt privileges.

We again want to express our appreciation for your appearance. I
think what we have to really attempt to do in this committee and in
the Congress is balance future promise against past performance.

I think myself that the insurance industry really has to prove its
case in terms of its ability to discharge the increased burden and re-
sponsibility which the administration is attempting to place on it.

Even the administration has indicated by its statements that they
want significantly increased regulation before they place this respon-
sibility on the insurance industry.

Millions of Americans are satisfied with medicare; many don't
feel that the benefits are sufficient, but as a means, as a way to
achieve better health they are satisfied with the concept. The ques-
tion which is fundamental for the Congress, the Senate and the
American people, is whether a system which is doing a job for 25 or
30 million senior citizens in this country can work for the rest of the
American people.

I want to thank you very much for your appearance here this
morning. The subcommittee is going to recess for 45 minutes and we
will reconvene at 2 o'clock.

(The prepared statement of Mr. McNerney follows:)
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Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, my name is Walter J.

McNerney. I am president of the Blue Cross Association, the national

organization of the 74 Blue Cross Plans in the United States.

I welcome this opportunity to discuss the status of our health care

system and ways to improve it.

In our work over a span of 41 years to provide our subscribers with

coverage of the costs of illness.. we have been and are aware that

changes are needed In the organization, delivery and financing of

health services in the United States.

We are vitally concerned with problems of rising health costs, of

gaining access to facilities and services, and of guaranteeing the

effectiveness and quality of the services provided.

As spokesmen for the Blue Cross system, I and other Blue Cross execu-

tives have spoken out on the is sues involved in improving the thrust of

our health care delivery and financing. We have testified to several

Congressional committees, have participated in conferences called by

the Secretary of Health, Education and Welfare, have served on Federal

task forces, and have discussed our views on the health care system's

needs at many public forums.
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More importantly, the Blue Cross system Itself has been working to

improve our health care system's effectiveness. The unique structure

and origins of Blue Cross make It especially sensitive to the forces

involved In shaping our system and enable it to be an active partner

with others in search of improvement of the quality of health care pro--

vided to our people.

THE BLUE CROSS SYSTEM AND OPERATION

The 74 non-profit Blue Cross Plans in the United States represent a

confederated system which Is responsive to both local and national

demands. The roots of individual Plans are deeply imbedded in the

community, yet all Plans are united in a national system necessary to

provide services for a mobile, industrial society.

Size of Enrollment

Since its founding in December of 1929, Blue Cross and its concept of

non-rofi, voluntary service have grown until today, more than 74

million Americans-or 36 percent of the population-have regular Blue

Cross membership. This includes more than six million elderly persons

who supplement their Medicare coverage with Blue Cross complementary

coverage programs and the more than five million government employees

and dependents in the Federal Employee Health Benefits Program who have

-2 -
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chosen Blue Crosvs coverage.* The Federal Employee group of Blue Cross

represents more than 60 percent of all participants in this program and

is the largest voluntary employee group In the world.

As intermediary for Medicare, Medicaid and other public programs,

Blue Cross serves an estimated additional 23 million citizens. This

service in the public sector includes administrative work in model

cities projects, neighborhood health centers and other programs

serving the health needs of the underprivileged. Thus, Blue Cross,

through its private and public te, serves more than 97 million

Americans, nearly half the people in the United States. In providing

these services, Blue Cross paid nearly $11 billion In claims in 1970.

Whether we are serving an individual, direct-pay subscriber in a rural

area, a 1 0-member group at a small-town bakery, or any of the seven of

America's 10 largest business organizations whose employees are en-

rolled in Blue Cross, our focus is health, not alien purposes, and we

are responsible to the people we serve.

Public Accountability

Our public responsibility and accountability are reflected in the fact that

87 percent of all Blue Cross enrollment is in Plans which are required by

law to have their subscriber rates and contracts submitted to the state

-3 -
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insurance regulatory body for approval. Since the formative years of

Blue Cross, Plans have been subject to public regulation through

special enabling legislation recognizing them as non-profit service

organizations and requiring filings, disclosures and approval of items

such as subscriber and hospital contracts, rates, annual statements and

financial reports.

As, Blue Cross governing boards are composed of hundreds of community

representatives, as well as provider representatives, who serve without

pay, devoting many hours each month to assuring that Blue Cross is

meeting the needs of the people it serves as effectively as possible.

Another significant element in Blue Cross' responsiveness to its sub-

scribers is that throughout its history Blue Cross Plans have assured

continuity of coverage by assuring that subscribers' coverage would

not be cancelled because of poor health and resulting high use, that

group subscribers could convert to individual coverage when leaving the

employ of their firm, and that subscribers moving from one Plan area to

another would be guaranteed coverage by their new Plan.

Also, to provide health cost coverage at a cost which can be borne by a

broad segment of an area's citizens, Blue Cross initiated the concept of

community rating. While competitive forces have made it impossible to

-4 -
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continue this concept universally, some Blue Cross Plans still follow this

practice while others create pools of small groups and individuals to

spread the risk as widely as possible, providing coverage to many who

would otherwise be unable to secure any decent measure of health care

cost protection.

Indeed, the Blue Cross system, born in the Depression as a response to

a social need, has led the way in enabling Americans to secure health

cost coverage, until today more than 160 million of our civilian, non-

institutionalized population have some form of private health cost pro-

tection. Adding those covered only by government programs, at least

190 million of our civilian population have some form of health cost

coverage. Probably fewer than 15 million, Including many now-in long -

term institutions, have no protection.

Blue Cross also has played a major role In seeking ways to make more

effective use of the monies being spent on health by our citizens. We

recognize that the ways in which Blue Cross subscribers' funds are

spent can have a highly useful impact on the organization and delivery of

health care.

Blue Cross Incentives and Controls

Some of the ways Blue Cross has been working to help control costs and
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to see that appropriate services are provided to its subscribers include

the following:

- To carefully define allowable costs and establish limitations on

payment, Plans utilize various methods of reimbursing providers

of care. Negotiations with providers often are long and difficult,

as each strives to fulfill its views on what is best for the

community.

- To develop new and even more effective reimbursement techniques,

Blue Cross Plans are conducting a wide variety of programs and

experiments. One major area being investigated is the use of pros-

pective reimbursement which shows great promise as a method for

review and negotiation of expenditures before they are made, putting

the hospital or other providers at risk to a greater extent than other

methods. One such program is the state-wide prospective reimburse-

ment plan being initiated by Rhode Island Blue Cross with the

state's hospital association.

- To determine the necessity and appropriateness of treatment provided

its subscribers, Blue Cross uses procedures such as claims review,

whJich increasingly are being tied to utilization review. Blue Cross

Plans are active in encouraging and assisting utilization review, with
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more than 15 Plans providing data profiles on patient use of hospital

and extended care facilities for use by utilization review committees.

Another method for determining appropriateness of care is the use of

recertification programs. Thirty Plans require attending physicians

to recertify the necessity for continued care after a specified period

of hospitalization.

-To help assure an orderly development of the health care delivery

system and the appropriate investment of capital, Blue Cross has

been an active supporter of community health planning since the

movement's inception. Last year, 48 Plans contributed in excess of

$1 million to support area-wide planning and 40 Plans provided

direct services to the planning agencies. A total of 23 Plans

require member hospitals to prove need for facility expansion and

40 other Plans are working toward requiring conformance with a

planning agency's recommendations.

-To reduce the incentive for patient use of the most expensive element

in health care, inpatient hospital care, Blue Cross has been working

to expand rapidly the broad range of benefits available to its sub-

scribers, including many out-of-hospital benefits. Among the

benefits now offered by most Blue Cross Plans are extended care,

home health care, out-of-hospital drug coverage, dental care,

-7 -
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pre-admission testing, outpatient psychiatric treatment and other out-

patient services. A measure of the Blue Cross benefit expansion's

effectiveness is that since the second half of 1969 the number of

covered outpatient visits by Blue Cross subscribers has exceeded

the number of in-hospital admissions. In the 5-year period ending

in 1969, the rate of covered outpatient visits rose by more than 50

percent. Also, Blue Cross is actively developing prepaid group

practice benefits as an alternative to traditional patterns of providing

care. Six Plans have operational prepaid group practice programs,

including the Massachusetts Plan's participation In the Harvard

Community Health Program; a dozen Plans are either actively devel-

oping or planning such programs; and several other Plans are conductin

preliminary woik in this area.

-To assure that Blue Cross subscribers receive the care they need

without paying for it at time it is needed, Blue Cross Plans con-

tract with local hospitals for services to thbir subscribers. The

contracts guarantee the provision of service and spell out the method

and basis of payment by the Plan for its subscribers' care. Thus,

Blue Cross collects dollars from its members, "paying back" hospital

and other health care services when they are needed.

-To help increase hospitals' operating efficiency, more than 20

- 8-
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Blue Cross Plans have initiated cooperative programs in such areas

as industrial engineering and computer services. This includes

the CASH (Commission For Administrative Services In Hospitals)

program formed seven years ago by the Los Angeles Blue Cross Plan

and Southern California hospitals to improve the effectiveness of

personnel and the quality of patient care. The CASH program thus

far has resulted in annual cost reductions of $20 million for 184

subscribing hospitals.

-To increase citizens' understanding of their health care needs and

the health care system itself, Blue Cross conducts an extensive

program of public health education. More than 7 million copies of

the Blue Cross public health education series of books-on topics

such as mental health, infant health, health careers, and the

mental and physical health needs of adolescents and the middle

aged- have been distributed by Blue Cross Plans. The Plans have

also conducted many public service campaigns In the areas of health

maintenance and preventive medicine.

-To guide its work in seeking more effective patterns of financing

and delivering care, Blue Cross conducts a variety of research pro-

grams. Presently under way is a comprehensive study of differences

in usage and costs between group practice and more traditional forms

- 9-
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of health care delivery, examining the experience under the Group

Health Association and the Blue Cross and Blue Shield Federal

Employee Programs in the District of Columbia. And we are emple-

menting a demonstration program to test the capacity of the entire

health care system to implement a uniform system for recording and

reporting hospital discharge data. Both of these projects involve

funding through the National Center for Health Services Research

and Development. Blue Cross also has conducted many research

projects on the impact of new benefit arrangements on cost and usage

and ways to use technical engineering and purchasing skills to reduce

cost and organize services more efficiently. Experiments In reim-

bursement and proposals to test new ideas for cost containment also

are underway.

To further Increase its own operating efficiency, the Blue Cross sys-

tem conducts, through the Blue Cross Association, Increasingly

intensive reviews of Plan performance. This program which is being

expanded to Include standard -setting and technical assistance, de-

velops recommendations to help Plans improve performance on a timely

and efficient basis. Also, through its UNIT (Universal National Infor-

mation Technology) program, the Blue Cross system is working to

expand and enhance its data processing capabilities to provide more

effective service to subscribers and to lower costs of EDP operations.

- 10 -
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All of the aforementioned ways in which the Blue Cross system works to

continually improve Its performance accrue not only to the benefit of

our traditional, private sector business, but also to the public programs

implemented by Blue Cross together with federal and state governments.

Blue Cross and the Government

The Blue Cross role in government service includes its work as inter-

mediary for institutional benefits under Part A of Medicare and its admin-

istrative duties for Medicaid programs in 26 states and CHAMPUS (the

Civilian Health and Medical Program of the Uniformed Services) In 33

states and the District of Columbia. The largest of these programs is

Medicare, where the vast majority of persons taking part are serviced

by Blue Cross through its administrative work for the Social Security

Administration and 91 percent of the hospitals, 88 percent of the home

health care agencies, and 52 percent of the extended care facilities

taking part in the program.

Since Medicare' s inception, the Blue Cross system has processed more

than 50 million claims and handled payment of approximately $17 billion

in benefits for the nation's elderly.

In Medicare, and the other government programs, the Blue Cross system

has developed new techniques for increasing these programs' effectiveness,
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such as the magnetic "tape-to-tape"l computer program which speeds

Medicare claims processing and helps to eliminate clerical errors at the

Social Security Administration's Baltimore records center. This system

has lowered the time required to process claims under Part A from 18 days

to two. Savings from this system will exceed $1,250,000 in the current

fiscal year alone.

Low Administrative Costs

One indtjx of the Blue Cross system's efficiency in its operations is the

fact that, in serving its subscribers, the 1970 operating expense of Blue

Cross Plans averaged only 5.5 percent of subscription income. This

rate has been consistently low, ranging between 4.5 and 5.8 percent in

the past 10 years.* Also, a recent Social Security Bulletin shows that in

1969 claims represented an expenditure of 97.8 percent of premium income

for both the group and individual members of Blue Cross. A comparison

of Blue Cross and combined Blue Cross and Blue Shield operating expense

with that of other major carriers further highlights the efficiency of our

system.

1n the Medicare program, Blue Cross provides its administrative services

at a cost which equals only 1.68 percent of the-funds handled for the

program.

-12 -
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While the Medicare record indicates Blue Cross effectiveness, it also

demonstrates the fact that the costs of administering a program for

private carriers or the government are highly dependent on the tasks

performed.

In its private sector work, Blue Cross operations include many activities

not performed for Medicare, such as enrollment and marketing functions,

actuarial and rating services, central certification and public relations.

Also, it should be noted that there is a limit below which administrative

expenses or retentions should not go. They generate the impact on claims

expenses where the vast majority of total expense lies-bnd they can be

too low.

Thus, the real key when measuring administrative expense Is the Impact

of the program on the cost and effectiveness of the services provided its

beneficiaries.

Also, the major duties which Blue Cross has assumed in the Medicare and

Medicaid programs are indicative of the fact that through the years Blue

Cross has changed-and Is continuing to change-to meet the needs of

our citizens.

- 13 -
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Adaptation to Change,

In the early years of the Blue Cross movement, assuring access to care

was the major need, many people had great difficulty in affording care

and providers often lacked sufficient funds to provide adequate services.

The problem caused by a shortage of facilities and services were

heightened by World War II.

Blue Cross benefits and its contracts with providers of care reflected

this major concern with obtaining hospital care.

Due partly to the success of our system in the 1930's and 194 0's In

fulfilling its commitment to subscribers to help increase the health care

system's capacity, Blue Cross began to shift its emphasis during the

1950's to a greater concern with productivity and assuring that sub-

scribers' funds were being spent in the most effective way.

For while the effectiveness of the health care system was increasing

in major strides, health care expenditures and costs were increasing

at a faster pace than that of the general economy. The hospital field,

which, like most labor intensive enterprises, is particularly vulnerable

to the forces of inflation, recorded some of the sharpest gains In cost.

It became evident-e specially as both private and federal spending for
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health grew rapidly in the 1960s-that more emphasis needed to be

placed on the proper expenditure of the money available, rather than

merely increasing the amount of money to be spent on health care.

Blue Cross now is working to assure that the money it spends impacts

the delivery system in desirable ways: benefits are being expanded,

more emphasis Is being placed on primary care, alternatives to the

use of expensive hospital beds are being stressed, and the use of cost

controls and incentives is being broadened.

Another way in which Blue Cross is changing is reflected in the increas-

ing number of consumer representatives on Plan governing boards. Many

Plans now have a majority of their board members representing consumers

while others are working to achieve this. The board of governers of the

Blue Cross Association has gone on record favoring consumer majorities

on all Plan boards.

The financial and administrative relationships between Blue Cross and

the providers of care are continually changing and have been under careful

re-evaluation for some time. The ties Blue Cross has had with hospitals

for four decades have in most instances, over those years, benefited

the subscriber directly and were a vital factor in creating the American

aospital system. But, the need for further change in these relationships

.,s apparent, and it is in process.

- i5 -
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This Is not to suggest that relations between Blue Cross Plans and

hospitals always have been harmonious.* For example, the recent well-

publicized disputes in Massachusetts, New York and Philadelphia indi-

cate that the pressures of the well and sick communities are each being

f elt.

STRENGTHS AND WEAKNESSES ATTRIBUTABLE TO PUBLIC
AND PRIVATE SECTORS-NEITHER ALONE

Whatever one's dedication or determination, no one agency, public or

private, acting alone can impact significantly the problems of financing

or delivery. Our attack must be on several fronts and it must be reasonab.

coordinated.

The health system is complex and diversified. Effective Interventions

must be forceful and imaginative. The spate of legislative changes intro-

duced in the last decade has demonstrated that change is not easily

accomplished even with the best of intentions in the public and private

sectors.* As the Task Force on Medicaid and Related Programs put it, in

calling for competition among various organization, "The concept

that any single formulation of resources could solve all the Nation' s

health care problems is as witless as the notion that a single remedy couli

cure all kinds of ailments."

- 16 -
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Blue Cross' accountability is Important, but it is relative.

We recognize, with others, that an important minority of citizens are

not protected adequately against the cost of health services, Of these,

too many do not have access to or get the, care they need.. The govern-

ment must help provide adequate purchasing power to these persons,.

even in the face of the serious Inflation we are now experiencing in the

health field. Human compassion demands it. And, we must seize the

opportunity to minimize inflation through judicious expenditures. Blue

Cross' ability to assist those with insufficient mean's is limited. Over

the years we have done a great deal, but we recognize fully the need

for government action beyond the extent of present programs.

All Involved in the purchase of services must recognize the need to

purchase care reasonably. Money alone cannot guarantee effectiveness

and efficiency of care. Spent without an Incentive for change in the

present delivery system, additional funds can lead to disastrous cost

rises. Agencies in the public and private sectors have implemented

Incentives and controls. The record of none is preeminent. All must

join the quest for better programs so that various methods can be

evaluated and the leverage extended.
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Controls and incentives are ineffective without leadership and dynamic

organization. Those of us who operate in communities and neighborhoods

across the country know this fact. A special obligation in this regard fall.-

on the Congress and the Department of Health, Education and Welfare.

At no other points do so many relevant forces converge and demand reso-

lution. Too much new legislation has been additive rather than substitu-

tive and addressed to expediencies rather than fundamentals. HEW must

regear its operation to concentrate on measurable objectives, enunciate

workable policies, sponsor better coordinated programs and evaluate

results, while jealously protecting the public interest. Blue Cross has

spent considerable money and effort in making area-wide planning work.

We can do more and do it more consistently. It would help to have a

clearer notion of what the government commitments are in terms of goals

and processes. Currently, such programs as Comprehensive Health

Planning, Regional Medical Programs, Hill-Burton, and the Childrens

Bureau may overlap and even contradict one another.

A mechanism must be found, with government help, to put health services

in better perspective. Many of the chief determinents of disease lie out-

side the programs and orientations of most health programs. Preoccupa-

tion with acute services is part of the problem, when more primary or

rehabilitative care is needed. Also, health must be seen in the context
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of the total life style of education, family living, hosn, income, etc.

The cost of getting people well as opposed to keeping them well in an

increasingly urbanized society are incalculable and, in an economy of

scarcity, it is too often those who need health care the most who suffer

the shortages.

Government and private programs need consumer input. Both tend to

become obsessed with internal needs rather than effective service if all

decisions are made by "professionals." To assure that care is rendered

at a time and place and in a way satisfactory to the consumer, the consu-

mer must participate In decisions and be taught both what his rights are

and how to purchase care. None of this will come about without concerted

programs involving organizational change and health education. It Is

impossible for government or Blue Cross to design a foolproof maze; the

consumer must be taught to meet it half way. And, it is he, the beneficiary

of service, less sidetracked by aspirations of personal achievement, who

holds the key to service innovations and to change. The electorate is not

enough, nor is the event of an out-of-pocket payment and the demands

associated with it. Policy-making officials at any level of government

need to provide for consumer representation, as do we in prepayment.

Today' s problems of financing and delivery cannot be appreciated unless

19 -
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seen In this type of context. The roots are widespread. They invade both

the public and private sectors and involve the fundamentals of public

policy and management. Neither law, regulation, nor public or private

contract is exempt. The' strengths and weaknesses of HEW and Blue

Cross are In a real sense interrelated.

CONSENSUS ON SEVERAL KEY
POINTS-LESS ON OTHERS.

In seeking Improvement in the present health system, many points of

view share a remarkable number of objectives and subobjectives. For

example, most of us are determined to moderate cost increases by pro-

moting greater efficiency and economy, to prevent financial hardship for

Individuals and families, and to seek administrative arrangements that

are not only economical but also responsive to changing public preferences

easy to administer and generally acceptable to providers as well as

consumers.

There is, at last, fairly widespread acceptance of the fact that the

health field A~ aberrant In classical economic terms, peculiarly free of

competition and the type of consumer choice that leads, through self

interest, to efficiency and economy. Thus, the need for planned
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interventions is recognized in many quarters, even though there is

uncertainty about what balance to strike between the extremes of

laissez faire and top-down manipulation.

Inevitably, agreement on a proper strategy of intervention will be hard

to reach. It Is encouraging to note that our country tends to be prag-

matic when the chips are down, drawing selectively on what seems to

work. In facing social and economic challenges we see, as a result,

successful resort to performance contracting, In which both the govern-

ment and private sectors play important roles, and such interforms as

COMSAT, public utilities, and port authorities.

In the health field, we are now going through a sifting process, attempting

to preserve certain values and change others. It will not be easy. We

face conflicting emphases on such values as uniformity and flexibility,

varying interpretations of limited facts (nationally and Internationally),

differing confictions on such essentials as the proper role of government

and lack of confiction on such key issues as how to address the problems

of long-term care.

SEARCH FOR PROPER BLEND OF

PUBLIC AND PRIVATE EFFORTS

In any event, we must guard against the temptation to move from the
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disabilities of one extreme to those of another; from, for example,

excessive fragmentation to excessive rigidity.

In plotting the move, let us recognize that the present system is a

mixed blessing-not all bad or all good. We suffer doctor distribution

problems, but we have the third highest concentration of doctors per unit

population in the world. A few years ago, we had no community mental

health centers. Now we have over 400. If 12 new medical schools in

the last five years seem modest, we should reflect on the fact that some

countries, with which we draw comparisons, have added precious few in

this century. Importantly, whereas the morbidity and mortality rates

among our poor populations are unconscionably high and we must act to

change this fact, overall we have seen significant delcines in infant

mortality, diseases of early infancy, maternal mortality, hypertensive

heart diseases, a decline in the actual number of mental hospital patients

and a viable growth In medical science and new techniques. Frustration

among the poor in getting care is pervasive (Blue Cross commissioned a

survey of the general population with special subsamples in depressed

areas, including inner cities, Appalachia, and Spanish-speaking areas

to define the problems and report them), but confidence in medicine has

increase among the rich and poor alike-and with it demand.
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The public sector has played an Indispensable part in identifying problems

and in the development of corrective action programs. But, it must accept

some share of the accountability for unfilled promises with the rest of us.

The excess number of costly beds we have in some sections of the

country and overlapping supportive functions relate, in part, to the enthu-

siasm with which some public programs met the shortages after World

War II and the equal enthusiasm with which improved health subsequently

became equated with bricks and mortar.

Observation of programs in and out of the health field reveals that there

are problems inherent in government as well as private policy and

operation. I recognize the unfilled needs inherent In a myriad of private

transactions, but I also see the dangers, given a set of goals on which we

can agree. in the tendency of large systems living under the lash of legis-

lative committees to be conservative, to minimize differences.* Much

depends, perhaps, on the product. However, I think we could all agree

that health services, bedded, as they are, in subjective as well as ob-

jective considerations and in a strong tradition of professionalism demand

an unusual degree of decentralized sophistication and flexible administra-

tion. We have all heard health referred to as neighborhood business as

well as a national issue: it is with reason.

- 23 -
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International Comparisons Complex

In sifting our alternatives, reference to other countries is often made.

These are tricky, as are comparisons in other fields. Life styles vary

con siderably with major consequences to the health of the population.

Economic and population characteristics vary, as do basic economic

prejudices. We often see differences in morbidity and mortality. How

often do we see that under essentially state financial programs there is

practically no group practice, for example, in the Common Market

countries; that there is little challenge of usage patterns in any country?

In one recent instance, the population of the country is trying to nego-

tiate doctors off per capita payments so that those soldiering can be

identified through "piece rates."

NE]ED TO EVALUATE BASC

ALTERNATIVES CAREFULLY

If we are seeking incentives and controls at a more dynamic level from

prescribed budgets, a monolithic financing scheme does not seem to be

the answer, if comparisons have any value.

Monolithic Financing System

I hope that the Subcommittee will evaluate carefully the relative merits of

various alternatives In seeking change. Personally, I have reservations

about the ability of a monolithic financing system, as I do about a
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monolithic delivery system to reach the goals we seek.* There are the

hazards of bureaucracy often cited, to be sure. As part of this, one

must ask himself whether it is possible to have little or no pluralism

in financing of health services and lasting pluralism in delivery. The odds

are against it. Beyond these considerations lies the problem of under-

financing. IrA a political setting, health has only relative value. The

frontiers should be supported by private transactions as well-more than

one source of money serves not only to endorse innovation but to protect

health against the "more compelling" problems of inflation, international

trade, war, roads, wage settlements, etc. Preoccupied with high expendi-

tures, we may fail to recognize the ever present danger of under expenditure-

because the health field is vulnerable not only to the realities of political

priorities, but to the hard to change tendency of people to be interested in

getting well, but not in staying well. Put another way, the percent of the

GNP we are now spending on health can be viewed as a measure of our

dynamism or our profligacy. Probably it Is both. Certainly, it Is neither

alone.

The health system does, in fact, need more leadership and coordination.

Can we view the strategy Involved in a different framework ?
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Public-Private Financing System

In it, the government would play a key role with a heavy accent on

Federal leadership. Government would guide, not direct; motivate,

not demand; assist, not provide; and evaluate, not ordain. It would be

an Integral part of the management of the system.

With the necessary minimum of regulation, the management function is

seen as formulating policy, establishing objectives, fashioning Incentives,

evaluating results, and, always, protecting and promoting the public

interest-with the policies, goals, incentives, results and public inter-

est comprehending not just the Federal health programs and their bene-

ficiaries, but the health care system as a whole and the whole population.

In short, government would accept the challenge of governance which it is

designed and equipped to do and not attempt extensive operations which it

is less designed and equipped to do. It would capitalize on the consid-

erable assets of the private sector through not only setting goals and other

leadership functions, but through performance contracts in major part based

on specification of desired outcomes rather than specific methods of

operation, and evaluation and Information systems that can assess per-for-

mance in terms of output or results. Further, not every facet of the health

field should be under contract. Given greater leadership and structure key

areas can respond adequately to private demand.
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This approach rests on the firm belief that neither the public nor private

sector can get the job done alone. The assets of both are needed in

moving ahead on both the demand and the supply sides of the problem.

Furthermore, It suggests the need to pace demand and supply through a

process that avoids the type of corrosive inflation we have seen In the

health field since 1965,- which affects medical as well as institutional

services. In the last three or four years of new expenditures, only

approximately 30 percent represent new services or new citizens served

in both areas. The idea that a magic wand can be waved over this

situation through a comprehensively operated financial or delivery system

causes me serious doubt. All things considered, I tend to place more

stock in a certain amount of honest adversary relationship and a greater

accountability through greater consumer as well as electorate input.

BLUE CROSS ROLE

Can the Blue Cross, as an example of private-mechanism, rise to the

above challenge? The answer is yeg. The desire and ability are there.

Clearly, a system that touches the lives of so many people has a significant

amount of accumulated skill and material and system resources that are

responsive to changing needs and demands. The record is clear that

Blue Cross can operate effectively in a variety oficemtan gs, ,

in the private market, in Medicare, the Federal Employee Program and
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CHAMPUS. Medicare is a program that has shown many strengths. I

hope that we all appreciate that its successes on an ongoing basis

are, in significant part, attributable to the performance of prepayment

plans, whose role was essential in starting the program.

To fail to exploit the assets of Blue Cross would constitute a needless

duplication of investment and skill, but ahuo, and of gr eater Importance,

it would seriously undervalue the worth of a blending of public and

private capabilities in getting things done.
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AFTER RECESS

Senator KENNEDY. The subcommittee will come to order. Our
final witness this afternoon is Mr. Ned Parish, executive vice presi-
dent of the National Association of Blue Shield Plans.

Mr. Parish has been an administrator in the health care prepay-
ment field for more than a quarter of a century, he has also served
on innumerable committees and commissions dealing with the financ-
ing of health care, including the AMA's commission on the cost of
medical care, the committee to establish part B carrier criteria for
the medicare program, and the committee that organized the first
conference on private health insurance in 1967 which was convened
by the Secretary of HEW.

He is presently a member of the American Public Health Associa-
tion.

Mr. Parish, we welcome you here and appreciate your testifying
before us.

We welcome you, Mr. Parish, and extend our appreciation for
your patience for staying with us through the morning and this
afternoon.

STATEMENT OF NED F. PARISH, EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT
(PRESIDENT-ELECT), THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF BLUE
SHIELD PLANS, ACCOMPANIED BY JAMES D. KNEBEL, ASSISTANT
EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT, AND) LAWRENCE C. MGRRIS, :R.)
VICE PRESIDENT

Mr. PARIsH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. As you have indicated I
am Ned Parish.

With me are two other officers of the corporation, on my left is
Mr. James Knebel, assistant executive vice president and on my

right, Mr. Lawrence C. Morris, Jr. vice president for planning.
eappreciated your opening remarks of this morning, Mr. Chair-

man. They are eminently fair and to the point.
My testimony today has two points: One is to discuss the nature

of Blue Shield and to comment specifically upon some of its charac-
teristics. The other is to offer an analysis, with recommendations, of
the basic position of the American system for the delivery and
financing of health services. Before doing that, however, I would
l ike to speak for a few minutes about Blue Shield.

As a national institution of significant size, Blue Shield is about
30 years old. In this period of time, we have grown to serve 64.5
million people in private business, and an additional 16.6 million as
carriers for the programs of Federal and State governments.

When we began, the American medical care system had a rela-
tively narrow economic system. Fewer people saw physicians, and
they saw them less frequently.. The majority of physicians had little
training beyond the internship, in part because so many patients
were unable to provide an adequate economic base for the highest
quality of medical care.

From the economic base that we helped to make possible, more
people have been exposed to medical care, have learned its value,
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and want more and better care. It is the social pressure of this
awakened desire, expanding much more rapidly than the supply of
health resources, that has created a turning point, which is the true
meaning of the word "crisis."~

We would readily agree that the American system for the delivery
and financing of health care needs improvement. How could anyone
adopt a contrary attitude? Indeed there is no system, anywhere of
any kind, that does not need to have improvement. Trhe issues must
be, how badly do they need it, and in what particular areas?

What corrective measures can be practically applied, and at what
price?

Unfortunately, a great deal of oratory and unsubstantiated hy-
pothesis has been injce into the current dialogue about what
priorities the Nation shul place on health, the proper role of per-
sonal health services in achieving national health, the commitment
of resources to achieve health objectives, and above all, the embodi-
mnent of these decisions in a defined national health policy. I would
like to say, parenthetically, that we have been most favorably im-
pressed by the potential for rational decisionmaking in Senator
Kennedy's and Senator Javits' proposal for a national council on
health issues and by the analytic approach of Senator Pell's systems
analysis legislation. The price of error is an unsuccessful restructur-
ing of our h-ealthi care system can be disastrously high.

The capacities of the prepayment system, while subject to limita-
tion in some areas and still under development in others, are clearly
a significant national resource. 'We should like to comment on some
aspects of Blue Shield in order to place in perspective some of the
incomplete information your committee has received.

Specifically we want to discuss the nature of Blue Shield, compre-
hensiveness of benefits, benefit cost, and the administrative costs of
delivering those benefits.

Blue Shield is composed of 73 plans, each with its own service
area, usually a State. The plans are organized for the most part
tinder special State enabling legislation. As a result of this, they
come under the surveillance and regulation of the State insurance
commissions to a degree unusual for commercial insurance compa-
nies. They are without exception not-for-profit corporations with
local boards of directors.

The plans are linked together by membership in the National As-
sociation of Blue Shield Plans, which owns the trademark "Blue
Shield" and administers membership standards-attached as an ap-
pendix-as a condition of using the trademark.

(The information referred-to had not been supplied then when
this hearing went to press.)

Mr. PARISH. These standards are designed to protect the interests
of the public by assuring fiscal soundness, adequacy of performance,
reasonableness in benefit pattern and level of payment, clarity and
truth in advertising and promotion, due attention to a utilization re-
view and cost control, an acceptable refund of benefits to the sub-
scriber, and other characteristics we find desirable.

Blue Shield plans usually work with companion Blue Cross plans,
offering prepayment for professional services while Blue Cross cov-
ers institutional services.
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For economy and efficiency, some staff functions are usually
supported jointly. There is usually a board of directors making pol-
icy for Blue Shield and a separate board making policy for Blue
Cross.

While we encourage the most effective possible cooperation at plan
level, and engage in many joint activities nationally, Blue Shield
and Blue Cross are separate entities.'

It is necessary to speak generally and in terms of usual practices,
since the autonomy of the individual plans is very real, within the
framework of the membership standards. The prce of this decen'-
tralization is some lack of uniformity, but we feel that it is justified
by the values imparted by local boards of directors, representing the
concerns of the public and the medical profession, and by the ac-
countability of each plan to its own community.

There has been considerable discussion of the inadequacies of pri-
vate health coverage in providing comprehensive protection. How-
ever, we have made available considerably more comprehensive
coverage than all but a very few subscriber groups have been willing
to support.

The membership standards of NABSP require that all plans make
available for national contracts a comprehensive coverage program.
If purchased in full, in conjunction with a comprehensive Blue
Cross contract, this program covers essentially all necessary medical
care.

The specific items included are surgery, wherever rendered;
anesthesia, radiation therapy, diagnostic X-ray, wherever rendered;
laboratory and pathology services, wherever rendered; medical serv-
ices in the hospital, home or physician's office; psychiatric care;
treatment of pulmonary tuberculosis, mental disorders, drug addic-
tion and alcoholism; maternity care; well baby care; emergency
care; consultations; physical therapy; physical examinations; inhal
ation therapy; ambulance services; prosthetic appliances and braces;
and the rental or purchase of durable medical equipment.

We are continuing to develop this program. We intend to include
coverage for dental care, prescription drugs, and those eye care serv-
ices not associated with disease.

These particular services are not yet underwritten throughout the
Nation, although some plans offer them in basic coverage.

All of the plans cover some of them in their supplemental con-
tracts. One problem is the difficulty of providing high-volume, low-
unit cost services at reasonable administrative cost. Nevertheless, we
expect to be able to deliver them universally in a matter of time.

it is illuminating to examine what types of services would not be
covered by such a program. They would include such discretionary
expenditures as nonprescription drugs and surgery for beautifica-
tion. Coverage of these items would skyrocket their utilization, with
dubious benefits to the patient. Also excluded are workman's com-
pensation cases, and services provided by Government or by an em-
ployer. Obviously these are separately financed.

With these qualifications, Blue Shield can, in conjunction with
Blue Cross, cover essentially all of the nondiscretionary health bill.
But having stated what we can cover, we must also state for whom.
No carrier can cover the expenses of those too poor to fund cover-
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age. We will discuss this in a few minutes. And no carrier can cover
th expenses of those who can, but elect not to fund good coverage.

The role of consumer discretion in the adequacy of health cover-
age is vastly underestimated.

Very clearly, many consumers have elected to assume more per-
sonal risk rather than utilize the best prepayment that the best
carriers are willing and able to deliver.

We believe that some of the information the committee has heard
regarding benefit cost has been misleading through incomplete inter-
pretation. Raw data on what carriers have paid for medical expense
conveys an impression of inflation that goes, beyond the facts. Cer-
tainly there has been inflation in medical costs. There is no way to
insulate a major service industry from the effects of an inflationary
economy. But two factors--changing patterns in the use of medical
services and expansion of the benefit pattern-have recently ac-
counted for more change in the total cost of comprehensive pro-
grams than has inflation.

There is an excellent example of this in the Blue Shield compo-
nent of the program for Federal employees.

From its beginning in mid-1960 through 1969, the Blue Shield
premium for the Federal employees program rose 112 percent-an
average annual rate of nearly 14 percent. On the surface, it would
appear that Blue Shield failed utterly to hold the cost of benefits in
line with the income of its subscribers. What actually happened is
that three elements took effect.

The premium was raised 25 percent by the addition of new bene-
fits, most notable outpatient diagnostic X-ray and laboratory serv-
ice, a significant improvement supporting both preventive care and
intelligent hospital utilization.

The premium was raised an additional 45 percent by increased
utilization. That is, having good coverage the Federal employees
tended to take advantage of it by seeing physicians more often, and
deferring fewer elective procedures. This raised the cost of the pro-
gram considerably, but presumably -it contributed to the better
health of the subscriber, which is a major objective of comprehen-
sive coverage.

Senator KENNEDY. This increased utilization, can you give us fig-
ures for that for the recordI

Mr. PAIRISH. Yes. I would be happy to.
(The information referred to follows :)

FEDERAL EMPLOYEE PROGRAM; BASIC BLUE SHIELD-INCIDENCE RATES' 198149

Percent
Increase

1961 1969 1961469

Surgery ------------------------------------------------..... 3.7 6.2 67.5
Anesthesia----------------------------------------------...... .8 1.0 26.0
Inh hpital medical cases------------------------------------... 1.2 1.6 33.3

Maernity -------------------------------------------------- 5 .3 -4O

Weighted averages IIncrease over 8 years (percent)-------------------- 45

' Incidence rate is defined as the quotient of the number of services divided by the number of contract mont!fs In force
during the aepctive years.,plt ~c nrae niniec ae aevrigIpat ntesbcito ae

sA weighted average IsaprpitsicInraeInIcdnertshvvaynImatonheub rpinrts
depending upon the type of service.
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Mr. PARISH. And finally, the premium was raised 42 percent for
higher unit payments to physicians. This is an average annual in-
crease of 5.25 percent. This is entirely reasonable because there has
been a shift in the program from partial indemnity payment to pay-
ment in full, in most areas.

Administrative costs for the coverage of professional services are
higher than for coverage of institutional services, for the obvious
reasons that a, specific illness typically involves one hospitalization,
if that, but may involve several professional claims, amounting, in
total, to less than the hospital bill.

Furthermore, income per contract for Blue Shield coverage of
professional services is substantially less than for institutional cover-
age.

Thus, more cloihns must be processed as a percentage of a lower
gross premium. 'In 1969 Blue Shield administrative expenses nation-
wvide averaged 11 cents for each dollar of premium collected..

Senator KENN.EDY. With respect to the 25 percent premium in-
crease does that reflect any inflation? Do you have knowledge that
there is inflation built into that?

Mr. PARISH. Yes, there is inflation. As we indicated here, there is
no way to keep this out.

Senator KENNEDY. But can you indicate what parts of those in-
creases are because of inflation l

Mr. PARISH. Not at this time. I am sorry. The major portion of
this would be accounted for in the 42 percent increase in higher
unit payments to physicians. The reason for that is the fact that the
program has shifted in the last 2 years, now mandatory in 1969, that
instead of a fee schedule approach, partial indemnity with the bene-
ficiary or subscriber having to pay something out, of pocket.

That has shifted. to the payment in full program, which obviously
r-esults in higher payments to physicians, but also to the heater pre-
dictability on the part of the individual for his medical bill.

Senator KENNqEDY. Earlier today we are talking about the Blue
Cross's attempts to refuse payment for what they considered to be
excessive costs.

Blue Shield has various review procedures. 'When your review
procedures reveal that the treatment offered does not warrant full
payment of the physician's bill,. does the payment of the balance of
the charge become the responsibility of the individual policyholders?

Mr. PARISH. I am not sure I understand the question completely,
Mr. Chairman.

Senator KENNEDY. If you make a decision that a payment is ex-
cessive and you refuse to pay it, who pays it?

Does that become the obligation of the policyholder?
Mr. PARISH. In the so-called paid-in-full program, which operates

on the fee basis, if the physician is a participating physician in that
program, he may not charge any additional amount to the sub-
scriber. If he is a nonparticipating physician and if he has made a
prior agreement with the subscriber, then the subscriber is obligated
for the amount agreed to in that prior agreement.

Senator KENNEDY. What hap pens, say in the Federal health pro-
gram, when. you have a fee for $,100, Mn Blue Shield allows you $50
for that procedure. What happens to the balance? Whbo pays for the

balance?
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Mr. PARISH. If that Federal emplo eels program-and the vast
maority of subscribers to the Fedora?? program are covered under

the usual, customary and reasonable approach-the fee paid as de-
termined by the plan through its own determination that what is
paid for that procedure is payment in full for that procedure. And
the physician, if he is a participating physician in the program, may
not charge additionally to the subscriber.

He has agreed to this by a specific agreement. If he is not a par-
ticipating physician and if no prior agreement-turn it around the
other way-if there was prior agreement with the patient that he
would even be liable for an additional amount of money, whatever it
might be, then the patient is obligated to pay that.

If there was no prior agreement, then the plan' and the program
will defend that situation and would support the nonpayment.

Senator KENNEDY. You would pay that?
Mr. PARisHr. Not necessarily pay it. To use a term, we would hold

the patient harmless in that instance. He would not be required to
pay it. Some other arrangement would have to be made. Either the
plan would stand for it, or the physician would reduce the charge.

Senator KENNEDY. What does it mean when you hold him harm-
less? Does lie pay?

Mr. PARISH, No, he does not pay.
Senator KENNEDY. How about the example where someone is trav-

eling across the country, gets sick and does not find out whether the
doctor is participating or not. When he gets the bill, and finds that
under your schedule only a certain amount of that is paid, what hap-
pens to that? Will he have to pay the excess?

Mr. PAlusti. The Federal program is a national program, and so
that particular problem does not come into it.

Senator KENNEDY. There must be certain parts of the country
where they don't have the kind of facilities or necessarily the per-
sonnel who, even though the plan is national in nature

Mr. PARISH. It would be relatively difficult to encounter that since
we are broadly based across the country and each of the* plans is
handling its local business with its local physicians, and that physi-
cian pretty well knows, unless he is brand new to the community, he
knows here exactly where to go for this kind of information, to his
home base plan.

In the final analysis-
Senator KENNEDY. What percent of the physicians practicing in

Washington are participating, for example?
Mr. PAISH. I don't know, but we can supply that.
(The information subsequently supplied follows:)

NUMBER oF PRACTICING PHYSICIAN1S SIMVING WASHINGTON, D.C. AND FOUR
ADJOINING COUNTIES By WASHINGTON BLuE SHIELD PLAN

There are 4,802 privately practicing providers of professional service in the
District of Columbia and the four adjoining counties served by the Washington
Blue Shield Plan. An estimated 550 of these reside in portions of the adjoining
counties not served by the Plan in ita private business, where participation becomes
a factor. Of the remaining 4,252, 3,882, or 91.3%, hold participating contracts, in
the following distribution:
Physicians (M.D.) -------------------------------------------- 3, 607
Physicians (D.O.)------------------ ---------------------------- 12
Dental surgeons --------------------------------------------------- 152
Podiatrists ------------------------------------------------------- 111

Total----------------------------------------------- 3, 882
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Senator KCENEDY. What percentage in the country?
Mr. PAW81-!. I can't give you precise figures but it would be, if I

may be permitted a ballpark figure, it would be in the 1980's in
terms of percentage. In private practice. We make that distinction,
because there are any number of physicians,. M.D.', for example,
who are teaching physicians or who are serving in Government or
teaching, or that sort of thing, that are not included as an active
practice group.

(Information subsequently supplied for the record follows:)

NumjiDR OF' PHYSICIANS SERVING NATIONAL BLUE; SHIELD PLAN

In 1970, there were an estimated 196,180 physicians In the active private
practice of medicine In areas served by Blue Shield Plans. Of these, a total of
149,280 physicians (74.5%) have signed individual participating agreements
with their Blue Shield Plans.

A number of Blue Shield Plans do not use individual participating agree-
ments. Plans in seven states have formal agreements with appropriate medical
societies, covering their entire membership, In lieu of individual agreements.
An estimated 31,960 physicians In private practice (19.5%) are Involved In
these agreements.

A combination of 149,280 individual participants and 31,960 participants
under medical society agreement totals 181,240 Blue Shield participating physi-
cians, or approximately 9301 of all physicians submitting charges for services
to Blue Shield subscribers.

It Is worth noting that Michigan Blue Shield has formal participating agree-
ments with 68% of Its physicians. Through a unique system of "per case par-
ticipation," Michigan physicians, in fact, participate at about 90%1. The addi-
tional de facto participation raises the total figure about 1250 physicians, and
results In gross participation of just under 94%.

Senator KENNEDY. How does an individual know if a physician is
participating or not,~ participating?

Mr. PARISHr. He does not. He does not have a 'tittle book that
would tell him. With that high percentage of physicians participat-
ing in the program, there would be a good chance of getting one.
The obvious way is that he asks, and obviously if he can't ask,
then he has to take the chances under an emergency situation.

That would be treated as an emergency situation anyhow, and
would be covered as if it had been participating.

Senator KENNEDY. I would like in questions put to you later, to
develop these thoughts with you a bit, -because we have had a lot of'
people who have written into the committee and told us about these
experience.~ I am not sufficiently familiar with of the details of
these plans and programs to know exactly what some of those prob-
lems are, but I woud like, if I could, to develop this further with
you and your staff.

Mr. PARISI-. In return for administrative cost the Blue Shield
subscriber gets in addition to claims payment, relief from having to
pay the physician and seek reimbursement later, claim submission by
the physician's office without trouble or expense to the subscriber-
Blue Shield compensates the physician through a guarantee against
collection loss--control of claims expense, confidentiality between
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himself and his employer concerning the details of the illness, and
most importantly the security of protection.

The employer also receives services from the plan. He gets educa-
tion for his employees concerning their benefits; education for pro-
fessionals regarding the coverage, utilization review, peer review of
unusual utilization or charging patterns, a virtual absence of paper-
work and experience reports on how his money is being spent, to af-
ford him full surveillance of his expenditure.

A significant, but often overlooked factor in administrative cost is
the social responsibility assumed by Blue Shield. The most impor-
tant area is the continuing protection of the disabled or unemployable
subscriber. It is the policy of Blue Shield that no subscriber be de-
niied continuing coverage solely for reasons of health or of employa-
bility, whether dictated by health or layoff.

Obviously, this impacts not only upon administrative costs but upon
benefit costs. We consider it a major obligation to make coverage
available to the whole community without regard to health status,
employability, or hazards of occupation. Nor do we change, in most
cases, administrative cost differentials in the nongroup subscriber.

We believe, too, that wve have an obligation to assist where possi-
ble in the implementation of public policy, and we have, for exam-

p~e, developed programs for foreign visitors at the request of the
Department of State.

We have extended coverage to discharged servicemen at the re-
quest of the Department of Defense. We have covered VISTA Vol-
unteers for the Office of Economic Opportunity. We have partici-
pated in model cities programs for the Department of Housing and
Urban Development. We are now working with the Department of
Health, Education, and Welfare on programs of coverage for mi-
grant workers. Rarely, if ever, have these programs recouped their
expenses.

We are also concerned with the welfare of the public. In the past
2 years Blue Shield plans and the national association have spent
over $1.5 million on an eminently successful program to educate
young people about the hazards of drug abuse.

Our program has drawn commendation from the President, the
House Subcommittees on Education, the Departments of HEW and
Justice, and the National Institutes of Mental Health. Its effects
have reached far beyond its direct cost, since the media have been
very generous in their contributions of space and broadcast time. We
are now launching a program of equal magnitude directed at alcohol-
ism.

It has been alleged that the Social Security Administration is able
to administer health care programs more cheaply than Blue Cross
and Blue Shield. We do not know, and we doubt that anyone with
access only to public information does know what the precise costs
of administering the programs of Government are.
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Certainly they have never been published. The expenses of the Bu-
reau of Health Insurance, for example, exclude administrative, sta-
tistical data processing, accounting, and other support services re-
ceived from other agencies of SSA, and by no means indicate the
total cost of administration.

Furthermore, SSA Administrative expenses now incorporates
services from other branches of HEW, the Treasury Department,
the Bureau of the Budget, the General Accounting Office, and possi-
bly other agencies of the Government.

And Government accounting procedures make no provision for the
depreciation of buildings and equipment, which is a significant ele-
ment of the plans' cost.

Mr. Chairman, we have felt a need to clarify some of the record
regarding the prepayment system. We have tried to do this briefly.
We would like now to turn to a discussion of some of the issues con-
fronting the Nation on the financing and delivery of health care
services.

No one doubts that the present systems can be and should be im-
proved. However, what exists is not a nonsystem, but a series of sub-
systems, sometimes competitive, usually complementary, and almost
always derived from the needs, resources, and specific circumstances
of a given area. Radical change could not be effected without a
breakdown of health care delivery if it were imposed without regard
to those needs and circumstances. And it is doubtful that a Govern-
ment-operated system could decentralize its authority and decision
making ability to the local level enough to avoid this.

Senator KENNEDY. Why do you say that?
Mr. PARISH. I think if I could proceed to another point in the tes-

timony, Senator, I could make it clear, but it has to do with struc-
ture of Government itself, the extremely detailed fiscal responsibility
and the accountability.

SenatorlKENNEDY. Doesn't it work under social security?
Mr. PARISH. We debated this issue with Social Security itself, sir.

We felt strongly, and I think safe to say, continue to *feel strongly,
that a decentralization of, for example, the recordkeeping of the
medicare program would have resulted in a more efficient adminis-
tration.

Senator KENNEDY. There is nothing inherent in a Government-
operated system that means it can't be regionalized to local groups in
terms of the record keeping and other kinds of procedures.

Mr. PARISH. I recognize thaC, Senator, and we operated initially
and for a period of several months prior to the iniitiation of the
medicare program on the assumi~ption that it would be decentralized.
We had a task force, if you will, of people in Washington working
with the Social Security Administration on that very point.

Suddenly, by regulation, that'was shifted, so that all records were
then kept in Baltimore, requiring the round-trip determination of
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eligibility, et cetera. The determination of whether or not the deduct-
ible has been met, and those things which we felt, and as I say, still
feel would have been better kept at the local level.

Senator KENNEDY. You have the local social security offices in dif-
feren t parts of the country.

Mr. PARIsi-. They maintain no records in that respect.
Senator KENNEDY. Is there anything that is explicit or implicit

in the Social Security System which prohibits the opportunity for
decentralization?

Mr 1. PAxusti. To the best of my knowledge, there is nothing in the
law which would prohibit the decentralization no, sir.

The health care system is, in fact, no more disorganized and un-
coordinated than the demands that have been made upon it. It works
remarkably well to do what it was designed to do; bring the highest
possible level of training to bear upon the specific problems of the
individual patient who uses the system, giving lesser priority to
economy in the delivery of care, or to service to those who, for
whatever reason, do niot present themselves to care.

This orientation is now widely questioned. But no clear-cut new
orientation is likely to emerge until new objectives are well defined,
acceptably priced, and supported by realistic incentives.

Senator KENNEDY. Isn't the real problem the lack of money, or
the availability of doctors, or confusion on where to go? Don't these
problems prove that the system is not really working in many cases?

Mr. PARISHl. &gain, as I indicated, there is no question that the
system needs improving. If we have responsibili ties, or if we have
created a problem, I think it has been the problem of providing the
economic health base for more and more people against virtually
constant supply of, providers, and this has created the clouding, the
problems which you, for example, in your bill addressed very per-
ceptively.

Senator KENNED7'k. Do you agree that a solo practitioner that is
bein paid fee for se-;rvices is inefficient?

Mr. PARISH. I would have to answer that at least two ways, Senator.
One, it depends on his location, and while I am not a--
Senator KENNEDY. Where is the solo practioner efficient and

where is lie -inefficient?
Mr. PARisih. A solo practice in a small town might be a very

efficient practice.
Senator KENNEDY. The number *of these seems to be getting

smaller very fast
Mr. PARISH. This is one of the charges made, that the rural and

intercity groups are not getting physicians, and I think there is
truth to that.
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Senator KENNEDY. This is a problem. Why is there such a short-
age of physicians in these rural and intercity areas if that is an
effcient way of delivering health care systems?

Mr. PARISH. It may depend on the individual. I know physicians
who would not move from a rural area no matter what.

In terms of the economy, it tends to indicate that the solo prac-
titioner is disappearing. You are getting all kinds of group practices;
groups of physicians getting together to share common facilities,
common offices, records, other areas of prepaid group practice, with
a capitation system. All of these thigarbginntomge

Senator KENNEDY. Does Blue Shield do anything to encourage
these new approaches?

Mr. PARISH. Oh, Yes.
Senator KENNEDY. What sort of things?
Mr. PARISH. In the instances of group practice, we have by official

action of the plans in our own meetings, encouraged the develop-
ment-urged plans to develop these group practices and other alter.-
native forms of health care delivery within their own plan area. We
do this because we are firmly convinced that until and unless there is a
real viable choice by the individual, none of these things, none of the
claims that have been made for these various forms of practice, will
be proven or disproven and we have plans now-I don't have an ac-
curate count, but several plans have moved into this area-Rhode
Island, Wisconsin, Pennsylvania, are a few example..

It is not being done reluctantly, but. with the idea of giving peo-
ple a choice that they can make or exercise.

Senator KENNEDY. This morning, Mr. McNerney described how
Blue Cross tries to negotiate hard 'bargains with the hospitals in
terms of payments of services.

What does Blue Shield do in terms of hard bargaining with doctors
to keep fees low?

Mr. PARISH. Again, depending on the program. But using the pro-
gam which has emerged as the dominant prepayment theme in the

future, namely, the payment-in-full concept, we have by our mem-
bership standards, and it is an appendix to the testimony here, indi-
cated a series of requirements which that plan must have in order to
qualify as a member in providing a favorable approach.

Under that they have to make this program pay based on the
usual, customary, and reasonable charges of physicians. This now
takes into consideration the patterns of charges fo'r similar services
provided under comparable circumstances in the same geographic
area. Such provision shall show evidence of professional support,
shall contain provisions for the development of individual physician
charge patterns, and shall have regular review and analysis.

(The information referred to follows:)

59-661 0 - 71 - pt. 5 --- 7
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APPENDIX I'

MEMBERSHIP STANDARDS OF

NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF BLUE SHIELD PLANS

PREAMBLE

These Membership Standards provide objective criteria for evaluating
the effectiveness of a Plan's service to the public, to the medi- al
profession, and to Blue Shield as an interdependent association of
Plans. The intent of each standard is clear, and is to be met. It
shall be the duty and responsibility of the Board of Directors as provided
in Chapter VI of the Bylaws to determine a Plan's adherence to these
Standards.

SECTION 1. PLAN APPROVAL

A Plan shall have substantial support o f the medical profession,
evidence of which shall be approval of the Plan by the appropriate
medical society or societies.

SECTION 2. NONPROFIT OPERATION

A Plan shall operate on a not-for-profit basis. A Plan organized under
laws other than nonprofit enabling acts shall include In its bylaws a
,specific provision for operation on a nonprofit basis. No director,
officer, or any other individual shall receive, directly or indirectly,
any profits from the operation of a Plan. Compensation for services
performed or reimbursement for expenses incurred shall not be
considered profit.

SECTION 3. FREE CHOICE OF PHYSICIAN

Subject to express provisions of law, there shall be free choice by the
patient of any duly licensed physician practicing in the area served by
the Plan.

SECTION 4. PARTICIPATING PHYSICIAN AGREEMENTS

If a Plan utilizes Participating Physician Agreements, which in any
way affect the services and/or benefits provided in the subscribers'
certificates, such Plan shall secure and maintain the participation
of not less than 51 per cent of the eligible doctors of medicine practicing
in the area served by the Plan.

7/~ /
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SECTION 5. PATIENT- PHYSICIAN RELATIONSHIP

The personal relationship between patient and physician shall not be
abridged.

SECTION 6. SUBSCRIBER 1ENEFITS

Benefits may be provided on at service or indemnity basis, or both.

A service benefit Plan shall provide acceptable proof of an adequate
attempt to provide a maximum family income limit high enough to include
potentially a suustantial majority .- 75 per cent or more - - of the
population In its area of operation. Such income limits shall be related
to a sca.edule of maximum payments for eligible services that is based
upon the normal average medical chcorges for such professional services
rendered in the area for persons within the income levels specified for
service benefits.

An indemnity Plan shall provide acceptable proof of an adequate effort
to establish and maintain a schedule of payments that approximates the
normal average medical charges for eligible services rendered in that
area for persons in the lower and medium income groups, comprising
a substantial majority - - 75 per cent or more ..- of the population in its
area of operation, thus providing its subscribers in these income
groups with a reliable ausurance that the Plans' payments will meet
the actual costs of the services covered by their contracts.

Whore indemnities are paid to the subscriber, It shall be clearly
stated that these indemnities are for the purpose of assisting in paying
the charges incurred for medical service and do not necessarily cover
the entire costs of medical service, except under specific conditions.

Each active member Plan shall make available a paid-in-full program,
based upon the usual, customary and reasonable charges of physicians
and which takes into consideration the patterns of charges for similar
services provided under comparable circumstances in the same
geographic area. Such programs shall show evidence of professional
support; shall contain provision for the development and maintenance
of individual physicians' charge patterns; and shall have regular
professional review and analysis consistent with Plan responsibility
to both physicians and the general public,

Effective June 1, 1970, such program shall Include the Blue Shield
Comprehensive Contract as approved by the membership on April 6,
1970.
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SECTION 7. PUBLIC POLICY

A Plan shall be organized and operated to provide the greatest possible
service to the subscriber.

A. A Plan'. subscribers' certificates shall state clearly the benefits
and the conditions under which such benefits will be provided. All
exclusi~ons, waiting periods, and deductible provisions must be clearly
indicated in promotional literature and in the certificates.

B3. A Plan's promotional activities shall be reasonable and shall avoid
any misleading statements.

C. A Plan's medical/ surgical claim expense over a reasonable
period shall be not less than 75 per cent of earned subscriber income.

D. A, Plan shall submit evidence that Its practices provide for
utilization review and control designed to safeguard the interest' of
all persons served by the Plan. Criteria for measuring the effec:tive-
neus of a Plan's utilization review program shall be established by
the Board of Directors.

SECTION 8. REPORTS AND RECORDS

A. A Plan shall maintain such records as may be required by the
Board of Directors and shall submit such reports and information
ato the Board may require.

B. A Plan shall notify the National Association of Blue Shield Plans
of any changes pertaining to the operation of the Plan, such as
changes in its bylaws, major policies, membership of governing
board, officers, certificates, rates, fee schedules, promotional
literature, or other items of importance.

SECTION 9. FINANCIAL RESPONSIBILITY

A. A Plan shall maintain such reserves as are legally required;
th. y shall also be reasonably sufficient to protect subscribers' and
physicians' interests.

B. A Plan shall establish and maintain accounting practices which
conform with recognized accounting principles and will afford a
reliable financial statement. All operating statement data submitted
to the Board of Directors shall be on an accrual basis.



939

-4-

C. A Plan shall provide adequate liabilities for medical/ surgical
claims reported but not yet paid and unreported medical/ surgical
claims, and shall reflect these liabilities in its operating statement.

Plans having less than 1. 25 months of average monthly medical/
surgical claims expense in this liability account shall submit at the
request of the Board of Directors satisfactory evidence that its
liability account for claims outstanding is adequate.

D. A Plan shall maintain an adequate reserve for contingencies over
and above all liabilities. A Plan's reserves, exclusive of 'lability
items included in paragraph (C. ) above, shall be sufficient to meet
medical/ surgical and operating expenses for a period of three months.

A Plan which does not meet this requirement, and has not added at
least 2 per cent of gross Income to its contingency reserves during
the preceeding twelve-month period, exclusive of liability items
Included in paragraph (C. ) above, shall produce evidence satisfactory
to the Board of Directors that its financial policies are sound.

E. A Plan shall submit to the Board of Directors a certified annual
audit report, containing a minimum of such information and
certifications as the Board may require.

SECTION 10. PROFESSIONAL RELATIONS

A Plan shall maintain, as part of its regular organizational structure
and operation, an active program of professional relations directed
toward securing and maintaining close cooperation with practicing
physicians and with its approving medical societies, which shall
include the following:

A. A Plan shall submit to the governing board of its approving medical
society(ies) an annual report of Plan operations and progress, and shall
solicit and welcome the advice and guidance of its approving medical
society(ies) in all matters of medical policy, in the composition of
Plan boards and committees having jurisdiction over medical matters,
and in the formulation of administrative procedures affecting
professional relations.

B. A Plan shall utilize committees of the approving medical society
or shall establish and maintain a committee or committees, a majority
of whose members shall be doctors of medicine, responsible for
recommendations concerning (1) the establishment, review and
modification of schedules of payment for proftssioznal'services;-
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(2) the review of medical claims requiring individual consideration
and the establishment of claims administration policy.

C. A Plan shall publish a physician manual which shall include its
schedule of benefits and other basic information pertaining to the
operation of the Plan.

SECTION 11I. PLAN PERFORMANCE

Each Plan shall be expected to effectively administer all programs
in which it participates, based on guidelines established by the
Board, and, where indicated, the Plan shall be expected to take
corrective action to improve performance to acceptable levels within
a reasonable period of time.

SECTION 12. INTERPLAN OBLIGATIONS OF MEMBERS

Active membership in the Corporation involves the following
obligations, in addition to those set forth elsewhere in the Bylaws
and Membership Standards.

Each active Member shall participate in the following
programs as presently operated or as may be duly changed
by action of the Corporation:
(1) The Interplan Pooling Agreement on Name and Symbol.
(2) The Interplan Transfer Agreement.

SECTION 13. ON SITE SURVEYS

The National Association of Blue Shield Plans shall periodically
review each Plan's adherence to the Membership Standards by
whatever means may be deemed appropriate.

On occasion, such review may include an on site survey of the Plan.
A written report on the survey shall be submitted to such Plan and
to the Board of Directors. Within thirty days of the receipt of such
report, the Plan may submit its comment to the Board of Directors.

*SECTION 14. STANDARDS SUBORDINATE TO LAWS GOVERNING PLANS

The foregoing Membership Standards, and each section and clause
thereof, are subordinate to any law or governmental regulation
governing the operation or activities of a member Plan, and the
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foregoing standards shall not be interpreted, construed or applied
to require any Plan to violate the law or governmental regulation
governing its operation or activities, or to Impair a Plan's member-
ship in the National Association of Blue Shield Plans, if the Plan
is acting under requirements of law or governmental regulation.

*For the membership year beginning in April 1971, this section
will be renumbered Section 15, and a new Section 14 added, which
reads as follows:a

SECTION 14. PUBLIC REPRESENTATION

Each Plan shall provide for public participation in its affairs through
adequate representation of the public on its Board of Directors. The
adequacy of such representation shall be evaluated by the National
Association of Blue Shield Plans' Board of Directors.
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Mr. PARISH. In addition there is a requireent that the plan must
operate a utilization review program. Tiat is saying that we collect
data, plans collect data on individual physicians' charges. Those
charges are compared against other physicians charges within that
same community. The relate to the skills, the training, the education
of that physician so that the ph ysician who just arbitrarily, let's
say, decides that he is going to change his charge pattern and up-
grade all his fees byT 50 p ret simply because he decides that is a
good thing to do wil not be paid on that basis.

Senator KENNEDY. What is to prevent M.D.'s f rom agreeing to
higher fees for themselves? In ternis of the establishment of various
fel'%s, you get the input from medical societies, f rom the doctors
themselves. In fact the fees do keep going uip.

It is difficult for me to see what steps areP being taken by the Blue
Shield to help control costs. I think Iwould accept that your p roce-
dure may prevent an individual doctor from raising hi -esby 50
percent, but does lie really need to do that when al the doctors all
round are regularly. raising their fees through Blue Shield, and all
the total fees are going up, and going up rather dramatically, by 42
percent?

Mr. PARISH. Yes, Senator; but that 42 percent has to be taken
into account. That is because of increased coverage, and the increase
in fees is related also to the increase in living costs over the 10-year
period.

But I venture to say there is a 5.2 percent increase per year, and
that is probably less than the overall increase in general services. I
can't make that as a flat statement, but I believe it to be correct.

So that, sure, his fees have gone up, and he is entitled to that. We
feel strongly he is entitled to the same degree of increase that-
afterall, he has office rent to pay and employees to pay and all the rest
of it, but the point is, lie can't do this every time he chooses to do it,
as an individual physician or as a group.

Most plans have a specific time limit for an increase, once a year,
and then only when demonstrated that these fees--that the increase-
is justifiable.

Senator KENNEDY. Do you have any program to encourage doc-
tors to go into group practice and do you offer any kinds of incen-
tives to the doctors themselves

What kind of leverage do exert to get the physicians into the
group practice or health maintenance organizations?

Mr. PARISH. We have not attempted to do that. That is the re-
sponsibihity and the option of the physician himself. Our position on
this has been that if there are physicians who want to practice in
this kind of a setting, and if there are people who want to purchase
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that kind of coverage then we stand ready, willing and able to assist
iij that by two different financing methods.

Senator KENNEDY. You don't see any responsibility to-
Mr. PARISH. To tell a physician how to practice? No, sir, we do

not.
Senator KENNEDY. You are there, in other words, to represent the

physician.
Mr. PAISHI. No, quite the contrary.

Senator KENNEDY. If you are willing to accept that group prac-
tice is a more efficient way to deliver health services, then don't you
have a responsibility to the consumer to encourage this more efficient
delivery system?

If you are here to say you are not prepared to encourage or to re-
quire physicians to get on into more efficient patterns of care, then I
fail to see what possible continued justification there is for your orga-
nization.

Mr. PARisH. No. 1, the efficiency of capitation medicine has not yet
been proved. There are no reliable statistics on this point.

No. 2, iny reference to group practice
SenatorIKENNEDY. You are not sold on capitation?
Mr. PARISH. No. It has not been proven.
Senator KENNEDY. Who is supposed to prove it?
Mr. PARI~SH. We are, and we tire attempting to do so. We are ac-

tively encouraging our plans to get completely involved in this and
we have solicited a grant from the Government along with the
Group Health Association of America (GHAA) for the purl. ose of
selecting areas of the country where we will try. to get from ground
zero a viable prepaid group practice plan. going in specific com-
munities under the auspices of the Blue Shield plan in that area-
the auspices of Blue Shield and GI-AA. W"e are doing it in some
areas on our own, but we are trying to establish them through the
national association, in conjunction with GI-AA, and the Blue Cross
Association.

Senator KENNEDY. If you felt the system was more efficient and
the doctors did not want it, what would you do?

Mr. PAmuSI. If we felt the system really was proven to be more
efficient?

Senator KENNEDY. Yes.
Mr. PARISH. To the extent that we could be persuasive in this

area, we would be persuasive to the degree of what leverage we
have.

I don't knowv what that would be.
Senator KENNEDY. If you don't know, nobody else knows.
Mr. PAR~IH. We will find out.
(The information subsequently supplied follows:)
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Blue Shield Efforts in Capitation (Present)

1. NABSP has applied for Federal funds, in conjunction with the
Group Health Association of America, Inc. (GUMA) and the Blue
Cross Association, to support a demonstration project to develop
two organized prepaid group practices on a community-wide basis, in
half the time it has historically taken, through the combined
strengths of the three Associations.

NOTE: Prepaid group practice programs are to be developed under the
auspices of local Blue Shield and Blue Cross Plans. Several Blue
Shield Plans have expressed interest in taking part in this study,
including those in Chicago, Kansas City, Pennsylvania, Rochester (New
York), Columbus, Ohio and Minneapolis.

2. Project Conversion -- This is an approach to the development of
prepaid group practice health plans which offers a method for
converting fee-for-service clinics to capitation. This provides
Blue Shield Plans with an alternative for organizing and establishing
prepaid group practice plans based upon pre-existing medical groups.

3. NABSP has organized its staff to meet the demands of prepaid group
practice. A plan for organized development of the components essen-
tial to capitation programs has been approved and will enable our
Association to support its Blue Shield Plans as a technical assistance
agency in this area of health care delivery. The proposal gives high
priority to data collection, EDP usages, professional relations,
marketing and enrollment, and legal assistance.

4. NABSP has designed a system which permits Blue Shield Plans to enter
into capitation programs with minimum disruption for physicians and
the '.wrorate plan. This system has been presented to the Department
of IUealh, Ee'ication and Welfare and has received recognition as one
which) msay meet the requirements of Health Maintenance Organizations
as rroposed in legislation now pending in Congress,

Blue Shield Efforts in Capitation (Future)

In the future NABSP will continue to study the feasibility of all
alternatives in the delivery of health care. We will expand our
field of interest to encompass the entire range of health services
including financing, as well as delivery of health services. NABSP
is and will concentrate on areas such as:

Automated Multiphasic Health Testing

-as a means of providing improved delivery of health care in
the form of preventive medicine.

as a means to bring about better utilization of the physician's
time through creation of new careers in medical services.

Surgicenters

as a means of providing quality health care at reduced cost.

it is true that capitation group practice offers certain advantages to
physicians; it is equally true that there are disadvantages. The beauty
is in the eye of the beholder. To the extent that physicians have an
interest in group practice, NABSP 'and Blue Shield can be persuasive
to our fullest capacity. It is not our intention, ror will it ever be,
to attempt to compel the participation of physicians in prepaid group
practice. Just as we feel that there is no one way to cope with the
problems of the medical care system, we are convinced that there is no
one way for all physicians to practice medicine. Our obligation is to
offer a practical choice to the patient. We have conisited to do so.
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Senator KENNEDY. You have extraordinary power in setting the
fees. You have the power of the purse. That is the big stick, so to
speak, and if you are convinced that these prepaid group practices
are more efficient, then we are asking what you are prepared to do
about it, assumn that they are.

You say, "Wel, we are, going to try to encourage them. We don't
know whether they are or not, and if we make a determination they
are, we are going- to try to encourage them." If they are not pre-
pared to do it, what are you going to do?

You are going to reassess what your strengths are in trying to in-
fluence physicians and they you will see where you go from there?

Mr. PARISH. We have been successful in the past in influencing
physicians.

Senator KENNEDY. Not in holding fees down.
Mr. PARISH. I think we have. It is a matter of judgment.
Senator KENNEDY. Do you think the American consumer feels

that?
Mr. PARISH. No, I don't think so. We are dealing with an unpopu-

lar situation to begin with. Nobody wants to pay for illness.
Senator KENNEDY. Not at the increasing charges they experience.
Mr. PAISH. I bought a television the other day, and I bought a

smaller set and paid more for it than I did 3 years ago. I enjoy
that, and I can look at that, by medicine is different.

Senator KENNEDY. You don't think the increases have been the re-
sult of inefficiencies, overlaps, duplications?

Mr. PARISH. I think they have been largely a result of providing
a large economic health base against a constant supply of providers.
This is something wve have no resources to combat. We have no in-
fluence over the educational process of physicians.

We can't make more doctors.
Senator KENNEDY. You have an influence over the fees.
,Mr. PARISH. We don't think the feAes are the problem. It is the uti-

lization.
Senator KENNEDY. We have Blue Cross in there and they say,

"It really isn't the hospital costs that are the problem, it is something
else."

We have representatives of Blue Shield in here and they said, "It
really isn't the fees the doctors charge, it is really something else."

Every time we have a different group, they always say, "It isn't
us,"l it is always somebody else.

The person that i's the one that is shortchanged in all this is the
consumer, and the consumer is the one that is trying to get decent
health care.

Mr. PARISHI. We completely admit in this testimony to start with
that certainly there is an increase in physician's fees. The only con-
tention is that this is not the only part of the problem, nor is it the
only-

Senator KENNEDY. It is the only part you have influence over,
the only part that you have some kind of control over. It is impor-
tant for us in Congress, in evaluating where we go from here, to
look at your organization and find out what steps have been taken to
hold down costs and assure quality.
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When you say that even if you are convinced that another system
is more efficient and more effective, then the only kind of leverage
that you have is to try and encourage doctors to change, then I say
it is about time that we in the Congress who are interested in the
consumer find wome way to insure that doctors change.

Mr. PARISH. May I mako two comments on that, Senator?
Number one, I believe I said, and if I did not, I should have said,

that when and if we are convinced that a capitation system of medi-
cal care was more efficient, would do a better job for the people, we
would then look at what we could do, and we don't know what those
circumstances are yet.

Senator KENNEDY. Why do you have to wait to look at it?
Mr. PARIMh. Because we don't believe that that system yet has

proven to be as efficient as a lot of people think it is.
Senator KENNEDY. You don't find a place in the country, not a

part of the country, where pre-paid group practices are more
efficient?

Mr. PARISH. Not in any concrete sense, no. I do not have tiny via-
ble statistics in that area that would prove or disprove that state-
ment.

Senator KENNEDY. The President has stated that he has found it.
Mr. PARIS-I. I understand.
Senator KENNEDY. And the Secretary of HEW suggests they

have located it.
Mr. PARISH. Yes, through testimony of people who argue that

way.
Senator KENNEDY. There are many Members of Congress and

Senators who believe in this approval. Yet we find you are reluctant,
with all the kind of skills and background and wherewithal you
have, to indicate that you have studied it, and, second, what the re-
sults of such studies are.

Mr. PARISH. Quite the contrary, Senator, we are studying it. We
have not made any judgment on this yet. It is not big enough to
make a judgment on.

Senator KENNEDY. What is not big enough?
Mr. PARISH. That system of prepaid capitation medicine-prepaid

group practice. It services a small portion of this country and in iso-
lated areas. I think we learned one thing in this business, not to make
that kind of an assumption. You have to live with it awhile.

Senator KENNEDY. -There are hundreds of thousands, and mnil-
lions of people who are living with it every day and suffering poor
health, and you-pardon?

Mr. PARIsh. I don't understand your statement.
Senator KENNEDY. You don't think there are thousands of people

right now waiting in emergency centers in the major hospitals of
our country, thousands of people who are trying to get doctors who
can't, or thousands of people who are getting operated on that
should not be operated on?

You don't feel the sense of outrage that the President of the
United States, the Secretary of HEW, that practically every person
that has appeared before this committee, with the exception of the
AMA, feels about what is happening with respect to health in this
country at this time?
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Mr. PAISHl. We have a great concern and we are trying to do
something about it, and we have tried to do something about it since
it began.

senator KENNEDY. Are you doing anything more about it now?
Mr. PARISH. Yes, we are moving into the areas of prepaid group

practices. We are extending our utilization review mechanisms and
cost controls. We aire doing at very great (teal in this area, sir. It just
does not get turned around overnight. That is the only point I am
making.

Senator KENNEDY. It is going to be difficult to get it turned
around when the most you are ready to do is to try and persuade
doctors.

Mr. PARlISH. Again let me go back to my point-
Senator KENNEDY. Let me just suggest~ that until you are, pre-

pared to use the control of the purs1~e, you tire not going to be able to
~et a handle on the extraordinary kinds of increases in cost that we
have seen.

Let me ask you this: In the President's message hec points. out, for
example, that we have twice ats many surgeons in Califoria as we
have in other parts of the country, and four times as many tonsillec-
tomies. What do you think the reason for that is?

Mr. 'Aumu. Have not seen the statement. I am sure that Califor-
nia plan's record would prove or disprove this. I would be happy to
check into that.

Senator KENNEDY. I would have thought you would have told us
about things like this, rather than our telling you.

Mr. PARISH. With 75 plans there are lots of things that individu-
ally I just don't know. I would be happy, onl any question you or
the committee might have, to furnish the answer. B~ut that kind of a
statistic, I am sorry, I just don't know.

Senator KENNEDY. I am sure you have greater resources for these
kinds of information than we do.

Mr. PARISH. We do, and I wvill get it for you.
(The information referred to subsequently supplied, follows:)

W~e are investigating the Incidence of tonsillectomies with our California
Plan, and will comment as soon as we receive data. However, we would appre-
ciate some clarification of this question, so that we can be sure wve are supply-
Ing the Information the Committee wants.

Senator KENNEDY. Quite frankly, it would even be marvelous if
you came up and said, these are the outrageous situations that do
exist, and this is what we are trying to do about them. That action
Onl your part would reflect the sense of urgency that the American
people are feeling.

Mr. PARISH. I can only say that we are deeply concerned and we
will do something, or are trying to do something.

Senator KENNEDY. I apologize for the interruptions. Please con-
tinue your testimony.

Mr. PARISi-. The national health policy should consider the rela-
tive costs and benefits of programs for producing health personnel;
for public health management and 'reporting; for modifying environ-
mental factors influencing health;a for assuring adequate family
income, for health education; and for the financing of personal
health services. It should also explore the potential of new ap-
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proaches to health care, and consider such special needs as custodial
care.

We propose, therefore, that a national council on health policy bo
established, within the office of the President.

The council would develop and submit to the President a state-
ment of national health priorities based upon specific objectives nec-
essary to promote the Nation's health. It would also submit a legis-
lative program with recommended appropriations, to achieve those
objectives.

rho program would include a continuing assessment of the
strengths and weaknesses of the delivery and financing of systems ais
they exist from time to time, and would dbe aimed at achievIng again
specific results through an orderly process of innovation andF devel-
opment. However, it should permit maximum administrative latitude
in achieving the desired results. Recently developed alternative deC-
livery systems could not have evolved had they had to meet adminis-
trative requirements built on older systems.

A national health policy will in all probability call for adequate
financing of health care &r the whole population. But decisions its
to when and how to apply specific coverages involve not only policy,
but the availability of services.

Since there is probably not enough medical service in existence to
offer totally comprehensive care to the whole population, some phias-
ing-in of benefits will be the only alternative to promises which can-
not be fulfilled.

The phiasing-in process should be in accord with the priorities of
an overall health policy, and synchronized carefully with the ex-
panding capacities of the delivery. system.

The ii e or health financing is already reasonably well met for a
substantial portion of the pOpulation by a combination of public and
private coverage and personal resources. Those for whom it is not
met tend to be the poor, the medically indigent, and the catastrophic-
ally ill.

Coverage for the whole population will be expensive, and must
compete for funding with other national priorities. If public flund-
ing for health is to have practical limits, the efficient use of the
funds available requires that they be used for Personal service only
to the extent that private funds are not available.

Trherefor~e, the interests of the national health will be most eff~ec-
tively and intelligently served by keeing the cost of basic personal
health services in the 'hands of tloefr whom they aire not a hard-

A delivery system evolving toward defined goals and financed for
the bulk of the population by private means, strongly implies financ-
ing the care of the poor through an underwritten system.

Separate systems mean duplication of costs and lack of integra-
tion. They may also imply, accurately or not, separate standards of
quality.

Government programs must conform to regulation to a degree
that increases their cost and seriously inhibits -both new methods of
administration and accommodation to new methods of delivery. This
is not necessarily the fault of the supervisory agency.



949

Government is structured, properly enough, for extremely detailed
fiscal accountability. To preserve this accountability through chan-
nels remote form their central office, agencies must adopt regulations
based upon usual circumstances, from which exceptions are not
easil y made.

IN a underwritten rogram by contrast, the carrier is accountable
for its experience anS its results. It has freedom of administration,
subject to the requirements of prudent management, responsibility,
and public acceptance. It is not only able but impelled to experi-
ment to meet new situations, to make intelligent exceptions and to
focus on results.

Competition between health carriers has benefted the public. We
believe it should continue. governmentt should purchase coverage onl
behalf of the poor on the basis of normal competitive business pro-
cedures and the potential of the carrier to achieve the objectives of
national health policy.

However, there will have to be basic changes in the conditions of
competition. Price competition made feasible only by substandard
benefts and minimal ad ministration has no place in a system aimed
at providing everyone with adequate coverage.

Realistic system of qualification of carriers should be developed,
based upon their ability to serve the reasonable needs and expecta-
tions of the public.

The criteria for qualification should be raised rom time to time in
coordination with an expanding supply of medical services as devel-
oped by national health policy.

We suspect, Mr. Chairman, that the potential of the private car-
riers for promoting constructive modification of the delivery system
have received insufficient attention. Major developments now current
and offering promise either for the effectiveness of the economy of
the health care system include health maintenance organizations,
prepai group) practices, neighborhood health centers, surgicalcr

centers, modeN cities projects, foundations for surgical ana medical
care, and better use of allied health personnel.

Not all Blue Shield plans have had an opportunity to work with
these developments. But Blue Shield plans are working with each of
them and are making significant contributions to the choices of the
subscriber, and to innovation in the health delivery system.

An important consideration in any system to assure the universal
availability of health care financing is cost maintenance. It has never
proven feasible or possible to put greatly increased amounts of
money into health services without inflating the costs, simply be-
cause the supply remains-in the short term-relatively constant.

This in one factor underlying our feeling that benefits should be
uipgraded over a period of time.

We are concerned, too, by the hypothesis that medical costs can be
controlled simply by appropriating a given amount of money and
forcing the delivery. system to live with it. This theory ignores both
the effect cof increasing utilization on total cost and the fact that the
impact of inflation varies from service to service.

Cost containment is turn can be influenced primarily through uti-
lization review and methods of physician reimbursement. We believe
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that of the two, utilization review holds the greater promise, in the
long run, for influencing the cost of a given level of benefits under a
program.

;ffor example, one laige eastern Blue Shield plan has a utilization
review program linvolvig routine claims investigation, special
claims investigations, investigations of complaints from subscribers,
p~repaymnt review of unus'ial claims, and statistical and computer
review of accumulated data.

At the end of 1970 actions of this p lan's utilization review pro-
grain resulted in savings of over $2 million based on refunds, claims
payment, and$ liability reductions, and miscellaneous sources. During
1961) such savings$ wero estiniatedl to lhave been $1.7 million.

Effective ttilization review and provider information systems
mlhould tbe criteria for qpiali tying carriers under national healthl P?0l-
ic-y. Asj our ap~penidix leionstrates, utilization review is at require-
mnent for the uswe of the Blute Shield trademark.

Senator 1iNI.Wouldl you tell mne it little bit about your view
on the question of deductibles and coinsurance? I thought we had
soeie very vaiuaible d'oiint~s on those mnatteis earlier formi Blue
Cross, an I Twats wondering what your views are.

Mlr. 1PA1sI[, Mir. Chairman111, I have neOver in my experience a
rather lengthy one, sen any concrete evidence--of statistics-tiiat
provide any rationale to the value of deductibles.

I have a strong personal feeling that they don't work. If they are
large enough to deter abuse, which is one reason that they are al-
lemed to be in there, then you run the risk of delaying coverage or
doing without needed services.

If they are too small to accomplish that, then they have no effect
on utilization and are simply an annoyance.

As far as administratilvey, they are expensive to administer, and
difficult. 1 think if we have one things that has been learned with
medicare, it is this front-end deductible which requires people to ac-
cuimulate, bills and then finally present them, for payment, and wve
have traditionally paid from the first dollar.

To paraphrase 4r. McNerney, this morning, we have made mini-
mal use of deductibles, and then only in cases of X-rays, 01' some-
thing like that.

But I repeat, I Just don't see them.
Senator KECNNEDY. Is this true of coinsurance as well?
Mr. PARISH. Coinsurance is better. It does share--it has the effect,

the rather good effect, I guess-of the individual sharing and recog-
nizing, perhaps, the value of the beneft a little more. But since
those copayments are 80 percent on the p art of the carrier and 20
Percent on the part of the individual, I am not terribly sold on
those, either, but it is a method, one way of holding down the pre-
mium cost for example.

Particularly in the instance of medical care, it does allow the indi.
vidual physician some leeway so that he may forgive the other 20
percent if 'he chooses to do so.

Senator KENNEzDY. That is very helpfl
I think the attitude of Blue Shield as well as Blue Cross on this is

very revealing and extremely interesting. Let mo ask you as well
about this. You refer to the regulation of Blue Shield.
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What regulation would you establishI
Mr. PARISIh. You are speaking now of Federal regulations?
Senator KENNEDY. Yes, Federal regulations.
Mr. PARISH. I think we touched on a couple of points in the testi-

mony itself. Perhaps the simplest way to answer it would be that
wve provide our owvn membership regulations. They are called stand-
ards of membership, and we think rather highly of these, since most
exceed any requirement of the State to begin with. I think that if
there were to be a mandated program throughout the country it
ought to be mandated with a very hard look at the rivate sector
where it would be used. There ought to be a hard loo at the track
record of those companies who would be qualified to carry out-ad-
minister-any National health effort.

A very sad.experience, is to look through the published charts such
as the Argus or the Sp)ectator, and see th number of companies, in-
dividual companies, that are, incidentally, not. members, T am sure,
of the HIAA or the other responsible organizations, with returns
that are literally disgraceful.

Senator KE.N NEi,)Y. You have been very helpful and responsive to
the questions that you have been asked and I want to thank you for
your appearance here. The subcommittee will stand in recess until
tomorrow morning at 9:30.

(Whereupon, at 3:20 p.m. the subcommittee recessed to reconvene
at 9:30 a.m., March 24, 1971.)

5"61-71-pt. 5-8
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HEALTH CARE CRISIS IN AMERICA, 1971

WEDNESDAY, MARCH 24, 1071

U.S. SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON HEALTH OF THE COMMITTEE

ON LABOR AND PUBLIC WELFARE,
Wcahington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 9:40 a.m., pursuant to call, in room 6202,
New Senate Office Building, Senator Edward M. Kennedy (chair-
man of the subcommittee) presiding

Present: Senators Kennedy and Pell.
Committee staff members present: LeRoy G. Goldman, profes-

sional staff member to the subcommittee; Jay B. Cutler, minority
counsel to the subcommittee.

Senator KENqNEDY. The subcommittee will come to order. Senator
Packwood has asked me to express his regrets at not being able to
attend today's hearing.

Of the many facets of the health care crisis in America, one of the
most troublesome is that of a child whose life is shortened, crippled,
or left unfulfilled because of bad health.

There are too many children in this rich country whose parents
can't find health care, can't afford health care, or simply can't under-
stand the importance of health care for their children.

For the poor, even emergency care frequently involves long trips
to a hospital emergency room, long, long, waits in line, degrading
questions over how the hospital bill will be paid, and hurried and
impersonal attention at last from an over-worked physician or resi-
dent.

We understand that in the face of this, the minor complaints of
children are frequently never brought to a physician, and that these
children do not receive the immunizations, dietary supplements, den-
tal care, corrective shoes, glasses- and all the other services middle-
class Americans take for granted.

If this is true, an unconscionable number of poor children must
grow up with limbs still twisted and all sorts of unnecessary health
problems.

The crisis in health care for children is not limited to the poor,
however. All parents whose children are afflicted with birth defects,
chronic disorders, or other long term illnesses find themselves in-
volved in a tangle of specialty care which they cannot understand,
and which they cannot afford.

Exclusions or limitations on insurance often leave such parents on
their own to pay 'the -enormous bills, and all too frequently the sys-
tem leaves them 'on their own to grasp and grope through referral
after referral, and to sort out sometimes conflicting opinions..

(953)
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All children have a right to a level of health care which gives
them every possible opportunity to live a full and productive life in
our society. This subcommittee is anxious to learn more definitively
the extent of the health care crisis for children, and how we should
respond to it.

I have a statement of the senior Senator from the State of Minne-
sota, Hon. Walter F. Mondale, who was unable to be with us today
and I order that it be printed at this point in the record.

(The statement of Senator Mondale follows:)

STATEMENT OF HON.WALTER F. MONDALE, A U.S. SENATOR FROM
THE STATE OF MINNESOTA

Mr Chairman, few sights are more pathetic than the f rightened,
pleading eyes of a sick child.

I cannot imagine a person being able to turn his back onl that sad
sighlt if there were anything at all that could be done for the young-
ster. And yet every day, in this land of plenty, thousands of sick
children do not receive proper medical care, simply because their
parents cannot pay for it. These children are conveniently out of
sight, and so they are tragically out of mind.

,Obviously no one seeks to perpetuate these conditions. The ques-
tion is no longer whether something ought to be done, but rather
how best to reach the children who need help.

I have long had. an interest in the problems and. chaired hearings
looking into tem in the last Congress. We will soon be having addi-
tional hearings which will view this matter in the context of child
development fe,,gislation.

Taken in this present context, of national health needs, it is clear
that concentrated efforts to keep children healthy will pay long
range health benefits. A childhood illness left untreated can easily
create a lifetime of health problems.

The import of these hearings is broad indeed. I welcome the light
they shed on this vital topic, and I commend the Chairman and
the witnesses here today for their role in helping bring us closer
to the goal of adequate health care for all Americans, and particu-
larly for children. I intend to work closely with the Chairman, as
well as with other subcommittees, in assuring that we reach this
goal.

Senator KENNEDY. Our witnesses this morning are experts in the
delivery of health care to children. Several have had extensive expe-
rience among the poor. We look forward to their testimony.

I would like to welcome our first witness this morning, Dr. Wil-
liam Weil, professor and chairman of the Department of Human
Development, the College of Human Medicine of Michigan State
University.

From 1964 to 1968 Dr. Weil was a program director for a na-
tional foundation birth defects center; from 1965 to 1968 he was the
A. 1. DuPont professor for handicapped children at the Univorsity
of Florida.

The immediate past president of the Society for Pediatric Re-
search, he presently is chairman of a training grant review commit-
tee of the National Institute of Child Health and Human Develop-
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ment; and is a member of the committees of Nutrition and of
Handicapped Children of the American Academy of Pediatrics.

Finally, IDr. Weil is also secretary-treasurer of the Council of Ac-
ademic Societies of the AAMC.

Dr. Weil, we welcome a man of your background here and look
forward to your testimony.

STATEMENT OF DR. WILLIAM WEIL, CHAIRMAN, DEPARTMENT OF
HUMAN DEVELOPMENT, MICHIGAN STATE UNIVERSITY, EAST
LANSING, MICH.

Dr. WEIL. Thank you, sir.
I think I will omit telling you a little bit about myself.
You have said more than I intended. For the last 2 years, I have

been privileged to meet the House Subcommittee on Labor, Health,
Education, and Welfare of their Committee on Appropriations and
discussed with them some of the overall aspects of health manpower
needed to care for the children of our country..

I outlined the need for a moderate increase in the number of prac-
ticing pediatricians, to keep pace with the growing population, and
the need for a major commitment to the development of a large
group of physician associates, in order to provide care for the 25
percent of our child population not receiving care today.

This year it is a special privilege for me to meet with your com-
mittee and I would like to review briefly the overall problem of
child health care in this countryAdequate health care for children, as a major determinant of the
effectiveness of the next generation of adults, requires the country to
place special emphasis on the child population as we determine our
health pirities.

should like to begin by quoting a quote from an article in the
1969 American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology:

That In this land of abounding wealth, during a time of unexampled pros-
perity, probably more than one fourth of the population Is living In poverty, Is
a fact that may cause great searching of the heart. There Is surely need for a
greater concentration of thought by the nation upon the well being of its own
people, for no civilization can be sound or stable which has as its base this
mass of stunted people.

This statement was written in 1899 by Seebohm Roundtree, after a study of
the poor In York, England. In spite of the miraculous accomplishments that
have taken place In every field of human endeavor during the 70 years since
these remarks were recorded, the "mass of stunted people" make up 20 per
cent of the population of our "prosperous" nation today.

I do not intend to reiterate the countless statistics which are pur-
ported to illustrate the inadequacies in our current health care situa-
tion in this country. High infant mortality rates, the wide disparity
in care for white and black, for poor and rich, for central urban and
suburban dwellers are all too well known to repeat again.

As we move into an era when optimal health services are to be of -
fered to all, it becomes increasingly important to consider the ability
of the health professions to meet the public expectation. A first step
in evaluating this question is to recognize the difference between
health service demands, needs, and requirements.



956

My own definitions of demand for health services is that it reflects
the viewpoint of the consumer and is probably determined more by
social values and social pressures, than by health Status or illness
burden. Trhe actions of two groups exert a powerful influence on the
consumers' views: the standards set by health professionals modulate
the social value assigned to health services; the statements of public
Polic made by social leaders modulate the social pressures for
health services. Because professionals generally must attempt to con-
tinually upgrade standards, and because social leaders must gener-
ally make policy which represents progress, demands for health
services in a socially aware society can be expected to exceed any ex-
isting level of supply.

The health service needs of a society are rarely equivalent to the
health demands. The need for health services is the result of politi-
cal evaluation. Health needs are determined in large part by that
level of care which will safeguard the public health, and will sat-
isfy, buz not of necessity meet, the demands for health services in a
manner that is socially acceptable and economically feasible. Health
needs dto not necessarily reflect existing, average, or optimal levels of
care.

Health requirements, on the other hand, generally represent the
views of the health professional which are based on health status,
disease burden, the state of the art and concepts of optimal social
and individual preventive medicine. For social stability, demands,
needs, and requirements must be reasonably concordant with each
other and with our capability to meet them.

Since the demands, needs, and requirements for health care today
appear to exceed, clearly, the capability of current health manpower
working within the existing system, change in the method for the
provision of health services is gaining increasing social acceptance.

If an increase in the professional manpower pool and modulation
of health services are to be effective in meeting health needs and sat-
isfying health demands, then the changes must be supported and
identified clearly in statements of professional standards and expres-
sions of public policy. Discordance between the profession, the body
politic and the public can result only in frustration.

The background. against which we must examine our problem
shows one-half million women delivering babies with inadequate ma-
ternity care,' 3.5 million children under 5 having no contact with a
physician in a year 2 over 15,000 unnecessary infant deaths in 1970,3
a mortality rate among black children 2 to 11 months of age almost
three times that of white children,4 a maternal mortality rate almost
four times greater for black mothers than for white,5 one-third of
our chronically ill children getting inadequate care.'

And I could go on and on, but don't intend to.
Senator KENNEDY. You refer to these figures on appendix 1.

What is the source of these figures? Is it the Cildren's Bureau?

1 Maternal and Child Health Care Programs Program Analysis, Dept. HEW, 1061-6,
Oea h.2, p. 7 and app. A-2).

2 oueof Physician Visits. National Center for Health Statstcs, series 10, No. 49.
(esp. table 20).

3 Monthly vital statistics report. (National Center for Health Statistics) vol. 19, No. 12,
mar. 4, 1971.

4 Mortality of White and Nonwhite Infants In Major U.S. Cities, E. P. Hunt and E. E.HuycttHEW Indicators, Ja., 1966.(epp.2,6i2ad1)
SSaistical Abstract of the United States 1968.
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Dr. WEIL. That is the chronically ill. These other figures are taken
from a variety of sources, primarily from the National Center for
Health Statistics, a series of documents which relate physicians vis-
its to age, and the mortality data from other Federal documents,
such as infant and perinatal mortality in the United States, and so
on.

(The information referred to follows:)

APPENDIX I.-ESTIMATED NUMBER OF CHILDREN WITH CHRONIC HANDICAPPING CONDITIONS'

Esti mated
number Estimated Estimated

hIcppd percent number
In 195 Age group Pof total In 1970

Eye conditions needing specialist care'-------------..11,404,000 5-17 23.0 12, 500,00
Emotionally disturbed------------------------- 4,600,000 5-19 8.5 5,400:000
Speech disorders------------------------------- 2,829,000 5-20 5.0 3,270, 00
Mentally retarded (varying degrees)----------------- 2,440.000 0-20 3.0 2,720, 00
Orthopedic ----------------------------------- 2,153, 000 0-20 2.8 2,425, 000
Hearing loss ----------------------------------- 725,000 0-20 .9 900,000
Cerebral palsy --------------------------------- 406, 000 0-20 .5 465, 000

psy-------------------------------------- 400,000 0-20 .5 465,000Cetpalate-cleft li---------- ------- 95,000 NA N 2,0enita heat-isas------------------------ (1A,2000

ISource: Children's Bureau, 1966 report (footnote 1).
' Includes refractive errors.
a 25,000 born each year; 7,000 die In first year.

Senator KENNEDY. During the testimony of the American Medical
Association, we reviewed with them to some extent this infant mor-
tality rate. It is awfully difficult to get pegs, or standards, or yard-
sticks, with which to evaluate the dimensions of the health care crisis,
but I personally feel that infant mortality at least is one good indi-
cator.

However, we had the members of the AMA discount the infant
mortality figures in relationship to other countries. They questioned
whether this was a useful or valid yardstick for other nations, and I
was somewhat concerned that they were trying to gloss over an enor-
mous problem. Yet these are just cold statistics, and judging from
your testimony they don't even begin to reflect the tremendous
human suffering ana loss that loved ones feel in terms of these in-
fant deaths.

I would be interested in any kind of elaboration you can give of
the horrendous situation that apparently exists among these chil-
dren.

Is it getting any better, is it getting worse?
Dr. WFL. There, has been a gradual improvement in infant mor-

tality. There is a gradual bringing to gether of some of these discrep-
ancies, but it is slow, and I think I feel very, very strongly, as you
do, that these are, as I have stated, unnecessary deaths.

Senator KENNEDY. Yes.
Dr. WEIL. On the other hand, I don't think we are going to solve

the problem of infant mortality entirely by improving health care.
We can't look at this as a single entity. Housing, crowding, nutri-
tior, these are all factors which are equally involved here, because
we ian look at-
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Senator KENNEDY. I am willing to accept that, but I don't accept,
I am unwilling to accept, this observation as a sort of substitute for
necessary action.

Dr. WELL. I would agree with that 100 percent.
Senator KENNEDY. There are all kinds of problems that we are

facing in our society that demand action. But I don't think that our
failure to provide nutritional resources, adequate housing, employ-
ment or education for various groups in our society means that we
should not be attempting to provide quality health care. I know that
is not what you are driving at, and I would be interested in any
elaboration you could give of that particular paragraph.

Dr. WEIL. Well, we have been working recently in a Spanish-
speaking Mexican-American-

Senator KENNEDY. Do.-s this affect only the Spanish speaking and
the poor blacks, or does it affect poor whites?

Dr. WELL. Yes; this is a problem that affects not only those eco-
nomically underprivileged, but affects every child in the country to
some extent.

Senator KENNEDY. This is not a problem involving just a particu-
lar part or ethnic group of our society, is it?

Dr. W~EIL. It is-accentuated in the central cities, with poverty, it is
accentuated with minorities, it is accentuated in the rural
areas.6 '' We have rural counties in Michigan which have infant
mortality rates which are identical to the central city of Detroit.
There are counties in Florida, where I lived, where there is no phy-
sician, no medical care.9

There are counties in other parts of the country in identical situa-
tions. There are woefully inadequate facilities for emergencies in
great segments of the country, and many of these children who are
injured in accidents, who are poisioned and so on, have great diffi-
culty getting to decent emergency services, particularly in the rural
areas, and tIs is more of a problem in the rural areas than in the
urban.

Senator KENNEDY. If you could steer our staff where would we
get information on the rural areas, the extent to wilich children have
been disadvantaged in terms of health, in terms oi infant mortality?

Dr. WEIL. I think Dr. Hansen might speak to this a little later.
He has had experience in the rural areas.

Senator KENNEDY. Fine. How would you characterize that para-
graph? These are statistics, but the thrust of these hearings, ob-
viously, is an attempt to try, among other things, to gather the sense
of the health crisis in this country.

Dr. WELL. All I can say is that it is shameful, that with the re-
sources we have, the kind of country we have, that we should have
to get up and reiterate year after year after year this kind of infor-
mation.

6 The Relationship of Certain Biologic and Socioeconomic Factors to Fetal, Infant and
Early Childhood Mortality. H. C. Chase. Dept. HEW, Childrens Bureau. 1964.

7 Weight at B irth and Survival of the Newborn. By Geographic Divisions and Urban
and Rural Areas. National Center for Health Statistics. series 21. No. 4. (see esp table iG).

8 See also ref. 2. table 1 of 7.
0 itibto of Physicians, Hospitals and Hospital Beds In the U.S., 1967. J. N. Haug

and G. A. Roback, American Medical Association 1968.
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That is absolutely appalling. There are countries with much less
in the way of resources than we have who are doing a much better
job in getting health care to all of the children of their country,
which we are not doing.

Senator KENNEDY. That is Sweden. But that is a homogeneous so-
ciety. We here in America are a polyglot group of different ethnic
backgrounds, and therefore it is more difficult in terms of our so-
ciety.

Dr. WEIL. Perhaps some of the comparisons are invidious, but we
also have much greater resources than many of these other countries.
We have the technical skills, we have the people. We have not uti-
lized them well. We are operating under what must be considered a
system of medical care that is not in keeping with our needs today,
and we just have not taken the time to concern ourselves with these
problems, and particularly with children.

They don't vote. They don't have a lobby, and we feel very frus-
trated at times that we can't present their case more effectively, be-
cause so much of what happens to our next generation of adults de-
pends on the children.

There are data from the draft, for instance, which suggests that
better care for children would have increased available Physically fit
manpower, not just for the military, but for our whole society, 10
percent had they been given proper care as children. (See footnote 1,
table 2.7.)

These were individuals with visual defects, auditory defects, with
physical deformities, who end up, not receiving epare, as less than
productive adults. This is a shameful situation.

Shall I go on?
Senator KENNEDY. Yes.
Dr. WEIL. Improvement in these data requires changes in the pub-

lic, in dollars and in manpower.
Education of the public toward better utilization of their health

system will be an extremely potent tool for increasing health care
effectiveness. Of special interest in pediatrics and obstetrics, an in-
crease in the public interest and activity in disease prevention and
health maintenance is essential.

Money poured into direct payment for health care increases the
demand for care, exacerbating shortages and increasing the cry for
change, But change costs money. New governmental programs have
been superimposed upon the varied existing component modes for
the provision of care without considering-the totality of health
needs. These new programs are probably creating not only an infla-
tion of health care costs, but by discoordinate reallocation of scarce
personnel, may actually result in a decrease of the total services pro-
vided.

One limiting factor in the health budget is the point at which ad-
ditional cost will no longer produce a proportional increase in the
productivity of the population concerned.

As an example, a doubling of the funds for health professions ed-
ucation, in order to produce an across-the-board doubling in the
number of health personnel, could conceivably result in more health
care. But a marked increase in health expenditure would be neces-
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sary in order to provide a reasonable level of activity and income
for the individuals trained.

One alternative to such a spiralling cost resulting from a general
increase in health manpower could be selective increases in health
personnel which, through getrefficiency and changing emphasis,
would increase the gross natoa product at a rate greater than the
increase in population, by increasing individual productivity. This
could result from creating a- healthier and more productive adult
population. Improving the health of children is the most effective
way to create a healthier adult population.

Since, I cannot speak extensively abbut public education or the fi-
nancial aspects of health care, I would like to turn to the manpower
problem. This has several dimensions which include the total number
of physicians, their geographic distribution, their specialty distribu-
tion, and organization of the system in which they work, including
the better utilization of other health professionals.

First let us look at our current supply of health manpower. (App.
II.) There is approximately one physician in active practice for
every 1,000 individuals in the population.

(Appendix II follows:)

APPENDIX 1.-TOTAL HEALTH PROFESSIONS, 3,375,000 (4 PERCENT OF LABOR FORCE)

Tottalpphysician ...... ........ ....... ....... ....- ... ....... .....-. ........ ....... ...... 330,0000

Active M.D.'s------------------......-------------------------------------------- 1300,000

Private practice (solo and group)---------------------------------------------------200, 00
Public health-------------------------------------------------------------------- 3,000
Teaching and research ----------------------------------------------------------- 27,000
Post-M.D. training-.-------------------------------------------------------------- 45, 000
Military, ---------------------------------------------------------------------- 15,000
Other Federal.............................--------------------------------------10,000

Active O.D.'s----------------------------------------------------------------------- 10,000
Retired M.D.'s and O.D.'s-------------------------- ------------------------........... 20,000

1 Includes 53,000 foreign graduates.

Dr. WilL. However, in different regions of the country this varies
from one physician to 800 population to one physician to 1,430, and
in the state of Mississippi it is one to 1,650.

The same problem of geographic distribution is reflected in pe-
diatrics with 'ratios from one pediatrician to 12,000 population to
one to 22,000 and in obstetrics with one to 5,000 to one to 16,000. Ex-
pressed in another way, from one region of the country to another,
there is a range of 17 pediatricians per 100,000 children to 32 pedia-
tricians per 100,000 children; the number of obstetricians varies
from.26 per 10,000 births to 47 per 10,000 births.

'Using average figures we can next examine the extent to which
our current child health manpower can provide for today's child
population.

One can make an estimate of the actual number of children who
could be provided with comprehensive care by the average working
pediatrician. Assuming 7,000 visits per year for a pediatrician, four
visits per year per child (80 minutes of care per child per year for
health and illness), each practicing pediatrician could care for 1,750
children a year.
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On this basis, the 11,000 pediatricians currently in prac-tice in the
United States could provide minimal level care for 20 million chil-
dren. This is approximately one-third of the child population."' This
assumption is supported by the data of the national health survey
which indicates pediatricians accounted for almost one-third of the
children's visits to physicians' offices in 1966-67. Then assuming that
one-fifth of the time Of the 63,000 general Ipractitioners is spent in
child care, we can show by three alternative calculations that we
cannot possibly meet our country's child health care needs today :1

(1) If children visiting pediatricians average four contacts per
year, just adequate for good care, pediatricians care for 1,750 pa-
tients each or a total of 20 million children.

If the remaining 40 million children are seen by general practi-
tioners, these average only two contacts per child per year and two-
thirds of children receive only 50 percent of appropriate care.

(2) If pediatricians aind general practitioners both average 2.8
contacts per child per year, and if 4.0 is considered appropriate,
only 70 percent of appropriate care is being provided.

(3) Alternatively, if the children seen b~y the general practitioner
receive the same level of care as that given by the pediatrician (four
contacts per year), then the general practitoners care for 22 million
children, leaving 18 million with no care.

No matter how this is calculated, at least 25 percent of the health
care required for children is not being delivered.

Senator KENNEDY. Tell me how you get those four visits per year
aiid also the one-fifth of the time.

Dr. WElL. All right. Briefly, it comes from two sources. One is
what actually takes place in upper and middle class families. The
children* average four contacts per year with the doctor, taking all
ages one through 18.

The recommended figures come from the recommended standards
of the American Academy of Pediatrics.'12

The time general practitioners devote to children is a guess, 20 per-
cent to children, 20 percent for maternity health and 60 percent for
other health problems, and this has been supported inl two or three
other people's independent guesses, and that is all it is."'

We have no data. It is one of the amazing things, that we have so
little data in this country about our health care system, partly be-
cause it is a diffuse, indeendent-

Senator KENNEDY.What kind of data would you want to have
for youth?

Dr. WEIL. I would like to know how many doctors we have in
practice, where they are practicing, how many people they are car-
ing for, with what level of care, ho~w much is going Onl inl the office,
how much in the emergency room, how much in the hospital.

If we had that data then, as we began to change our system we
could have some idea of what we are doing.

10 Maternal and Child Health Information, No. 13, March 1971, .1
"'Infant and Perinatal Mortality In the United States, Natonal Center for Health
Stand~tcs series 3. No. 4.

'Stnards of Child Health Care, American Academy of Pediatrics. 1967.
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Right now, many of us agree we have to change the system of
care. We have to get care better distributed. We have to look toward
more group practice, prepaid care, and so on.

But having done it, one of the real problems is to measure what
we have done. Part of the difficulty is that we don't know where we
are. We can quote infant mortality, other kinds of mortality statis-
tics, but to specifically say "What is our health status today, and
what are the problems we are having" so that we can tell whether
we are doing better 5 years from now is almost impossible from the
data we have now.

I think what we have to do is to try to get systematic collection of
this kind of data. I think certain steps are being taken by the CDC
and so on, but I think this is not yet available.
is Well, by these various calculations and assuming what I have said
iso, we can provide care, no matter how you cut it, for 75 to 80

percent of the children.'
Senator KENNEDY. You are familiar with the national center for

health statistics?
Dr. WEIL. Yes.
Senator KENNEDY. That, as I understand it, is the principal

health data collecting agency within the Federal Government.
Do you think that ought to be expanded?
Dr. WEIL. Certainly much of the information I have been able to

get, I have gotten from their publications. There is much that I
would like to be able to get which they have not been able to collect.
I don't know how much of this is a limitation in their program and
how much of this is the almost impossibility of getting certain kinds
of data in our rather diffuse program for health care' in this coun-
try.

Senator KENNEDY. As I understand it, its authority was expanded
last year, but they have not gotten more money.

Dr. WEIL. This does not surprise me.
I am not up on the specifics.
Senator KENNEDY. I think that is a good point, though.
Dr. WEIL. If we have the ideal situation, with the medical man-

power we have, we would end up with no more than 75 or 80 per-
cent of the care necessary being given.

Certainly we are certifying Just over 600 pediatricians each year
but are losing 200-300 per year due to death aind retirement. In the
next 10 years the number of children under 15 will increase 17 per-
cent and at the current rate of pediatrician production we will have
an increase of about 30 percent in pediatricians.

However, at the same time, if current trends continue, a 20 to 25
percent decrease in the number of general practitioners will more
than offset this gain.

This is shown in Appendix No. 3, "Physicians Providing Child
Care."

13 Pediatric Practice in the United States, Yankauer, A., Connelly, J. P., and Feldman,
J. 3. Pediatrics (Suppi.) 45: 521, 1970.
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(Appendix III follows:)

APPENDIX Ill.-PHYSICIANS PROVIDING CHILD CARE

1970 1980 Change

Pediatricians ---------------------------------------------- 11,000 14, 100 +28
General practitioners + 5 ------------------------------------- 12, 000 9,400 -22

Total ----------------------------------------------- 23, 000 23, 500 +5
Children<15 --------------------------------------------- 60,000,000 70,000,000 +17

Dr. WEIL. The situation for obstetrics is basically the same as for
pediatrics with an increase of 10 million women in the child bearing
age and an increase in births as great as 25 percent unless marked
changes in family planning occur.

(Appendix IV follows:)
APPENDIX IV

(In millions]

1970 1980

Children 0-14------------------------------------------------------------ 60 70
Women 15-44 ----------------------------------------------------------- 42 52
Births (general fert. R.-88)-------------------------------------------------- 3.7 4.8

Dr. WEIL. Using these figures we have a method, based on main-
taining the status quo, this is no increase in manpower from where
we are now, except as the population grows, for estimating the re-
quirements for physicians 10 years f rom now. These figures, as
shown in appendix V, are based on several assumptions which are
indicated in the appendix and an additional assumption that general
practitioners spend 20 percent of their time giving child care and 20
percent giving maternity care. All of these assumptions are on the
conservative si de and if they are in error, it will make the situation
in 1980 even more difficult.

Senator KENNEDY. As I understand what you are saying through
page 7, at least a quarter of the children in this country are receiv-
ingno care at all.

Dr. WEIL. I can't answer that directly. Either a quarter are re-
ceiving no care, or-

Senator KENNEDY. Or up to two-thirds are receiving inadequate
care.

Dr. WElL. It is one way or the other. Either we have 75 percent of
our children receiving reasonable care and 25 percent none, or most
of them receiving inadequate care, but everyone getting a little bit.
It is probably somewhere in between.

You can calculate it either way, saying everybody gets a little,
and it is not enough for anybody, or that 3-quarters get a reasonable
amount and a quarter get none.

Senator KENNEDY. Three-quarters getting a reasonable amount?
Do you really think that that is the case, given the distribution?

Dr. WEn,. No, I don't.
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Senator KENNEDY. See if you can sharpen it a little bit.
Dr. WEIL. This is where we don't have the kind of information we

need, but my guess would be that probably one-third of the children
are getting reasonable care.

Senator KENNEDY. And two-thirds are, getting what?
Dr. WELT. Two-thirds are getting zero to inadequate or minimal

care.
Senator KENNEDY. Of all the children in this country?
Dr. WElL. The children in this country, from one coast to the

other. We know, however, that there are more problems in the
Southeast than in the Northwest. There are more problems in some
States than in others.

It is interesting that States without medical schools have a lower
ratio of physicians to population than States with medical schools.

Senator KENNEDY. If this is Eituch a wealthy country, why is
health care so uneven?

Dr. WElL. There are three things. We have inadequate manpower.
and it is poorly distributed and operating poorly in a system that
does not have anything to hold it together.

We halve inadequate financing, and we have problems inl access
into the system for many people.

We have bad distribution, that is, both geographic and within the
profession, specialty, nonspecialty, primary care, specialist care.

We have dollar problems, ana1 we have public problems in terms
of getting access to the system.

Senator KENNEDY. Doctor, this leads me to the principal vehicle
that we have relied on over these years to influence the distribution
of resources-the private insurance companies.

You halve just painted what I think is a devastating indictment of
our current health situation among children. You have given the
reasons for it, but they come back to the fact that we have been
relying on the private insurance carriers, and in spite of all their
good intentions expressed before this committee and others, they are
just not the vehicle to do the job.

Dr. WEU4. I agree with you, because the private insurance compa-
nies by themselves have first of all fundamentally n~o control over
the way in which medicine is practiced. They have iio way of insuir-
ing people who can't afford private insurance, and these are two
critical elements.

If you can't have: some kind, or produce some kind of change in
the system, simply paying for care is not going to do anything for
anybody. It will help a small segment get care and avoid cata-
strophic kinds of expenses, but the private insurance company sys-
tem generally does. not pay for ambulatory care, for the care of the
patient who is not in the hospital, and the majority of sick children
are taken care of not in hospitals, where there is no coverage.

Senator KENNEDY. That is an important point, as I understand it.
Insurance privately covers only those that go into the hospital, and,
as you point out, most of the problems which afflict children aire
treated in ambulatory situations.

Dr. WEIL. They should be, and they are by and large, but there
ay'.e still more children in hospitals than ought to be because of an
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old problem: if they need an expensi .ve workup done and on a child
for a complex problem, it will only get paid for if the child is in the
h6gpital'. It won't get paid for, even though it might be possible to
do it, on an outpatient or office basis.

So $we see a certain amount, I am sure, of hospitalization resulting
from the fact that this is the only way there can be third party coy-
eator KENNEDY. That increases costs and adds to the ineffi-

ciency of the system.
Dr. WEIL. Yes. You add the hospital costs to the cost of the

tests, and the hospital costs may be unnecessary.
Senator KENNEDY. Could you give us any idea in terms of how

often that ha ppens?
We hear that frequently. A patient needs an X-ray, but, their in-

surance'does not cover outpatient care. If they get admitted into the
hospital, it will be covered.

Dr. WEIL. It is hard to get at that sort of information. Utilization
reviews and this sort of thing attempt to do that, but the number of
times is a question I can't answer.

I think it is a significant figure, and when we look at the differ-
ences between fee-for-service practices and p repaid medical care
programs, we find that the amount of hospitalization is reduced by
as much as 50 percent for children under prepaid programs in which
total health coverage both in patient and out patient, is paid for,
and I think this is then at least one indication that there must be
some excessive amount of hospitalization going on under our current
system.

Senator KENNEDY. Well, would it be inaccurate to suggest that
private insurance is really biased against children?

Dr. WElL. Yes, I thin kit is in some ways. That is a difficult ques-
tion, but, to some extent this is true. Perhaps it is more true for
children than for adults. I think that our insurance system as we
have it today is biased against the optimal provision of health care
at the lowest possible cost, and I think this applies more to children
than it does to adults.

The other point that I wanted to make, and I think that because
of time I willI not go through all this, but I think if we are going to
provide health care for our population we are going to need to in-
crease the number of physicians we train.

For the time being, if we are going to give any kind of emphasis
to child health care, the number of young people are increasing
greater than the total population, and we have got to put special
emphasis on the training of physicians for child health care, both
primary care doctors, family doctors, as well as pediatricians.

But I think equally important we have to realize that without a
fantastic upheaval of medical education we could never train enough
physicians to give all the care that is necessary for children, and we
have to look to the use of the physician assistant, or physician asso-

ciate as a major kind of health care deliverer in the next period of 5
to 15 years.

These people are available in our country. They can be trained,
they can provide health care at a cost which will reduce the overall
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expenditure, and I think provide it in ways which wili make it more
readily available to everyone.

I think that with that, I would like to close my own statement at
this time ind let you hear from some of the others who are here.

The data in appendix V indicate that to have 55,000 general prac-
titioners, 16,600 pediatricians, and 21,100 obstetricians by 1980-
numbers that will simply maintain our current level of physicians in
child and maternal health to the population being served-we will
have to increase pediatric and obstetric training by 30 percent and
increase training in family practice five-fold.

To accomplish this Ill require new incentives as we will have to
recruit a larger percentage of each graduating class into these pro-
fessions for the next 5 to 10 years, because not until then will the in-
creasing enrollment in medical schools begin to be reflected in a sig-
nificant increase in gaduates.

(Appendix V follows:)
APPENDIX V

1970 1980

General practitioners----------------------------------------------------- 860, 000 -------
Loss I----------------------------- -------------------------------- 15,:000..........--
Current gain 2- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - --....................... 2000 47, 000
Possible gain 83------- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -  10:000 55,000

Pediatricians ----------------------------------------------------------- 11,000..........---
Loss I------------------------------------------------------------ 2,900..........---
Current gain 2-------------------------- ---------------------------- 8,000 14,100
Possible gain 3-----------------------------------------------------------------8,500 16,600

Obstetricians-- --------------------------------------------------------- 16, 000 .......
Loss'------------------------------------------------------------------------ 4,400 -----------
Current gain 2- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - --....................... 7,000 18, 600
Possible gain 8- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -........ 9,500 21, 100

IAssumes even distribution by g and 40 active years for general practice, 38 for pediatrics, and 36 for obstetrics.
2 Assumes current estimates of 200,600, 700 per year for general practice, pediatrics and obstetrics respectively.
3 Assumes a fivefold increase In students going into general practice, an Increase of 256 more students going into pediat-

rics and Into obstetrics over current levels.

Dr. WEIL. If we take a broader view of the health professions
involved in the care of mothers and children, there are several other
manpower pools we have not effectively tapped. These include young
women, women whose children are all in school, and discharged
medical corpsmen. From these groups, plus other young people not
currently entering the health professions, we should be able to de-
velop a growing body of physician associates.

Preparation for the health professions and services, in large part,
has been outside the mainstream of education in this country. Proba-
bly, in no other field of endeavor is there an educational structure
like that of the health occupations.

Today's general educational pattern progresses with regularly de-
creasing numbers through achievement levels such as high school
graduation, 2 years of college, 4 years of college, and graduate edu-
cation-each a stepping stone to the next in a pyramidal fashion.
But in the health fields, the three largest occupational groups are
medicine, with 12 years of post high school education; and aides, or-
derlies, and licensed practical nurses with 0-1 years of education
after high school, and there are no educational bridges between these
three groups.
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A comparable trimodality for the distribution of income reflects

the organization under the current system; the high costs of the
services provided are in relationship to the costs on training. With-
out modification of the system, a more economic method for training
existing types of personnel or of proportional reduction in training
co-sts, would make very little difference to the total expenditures for
health services.

A m~re reasonable approach is the development of intermediate
professions with intermediate tasks, skills, roles and incomes. In
fact, in the very long run, it may turn out that we should be train-
ing proportionately fewer, highly skilled and highly paid physicians
under the current MD concept, and buffering the overall health serv-
ice with a more evenly distributed spread of services.

If a pediatrician, using today's methods, can provide good care
for no more than 1,500 children, and if by 1980 we wished to pro-
vide such care for all children, then in addition to a five-fold in-
crease in students going into general practice or family medicine, we
would have to recruit 2,400 students a year into pediatrics-lA/ of
each graduating class for the next 10 years. This seems beyond our
capabilities.

Alternatively let us increase the family practitioners as described
previously and increase the pediatricians at a rate that seems feasi-
ble---about 30 percent above our current one-and then examine how
we can equip the physician to -provide good care to 3,000 children in-
stead of 1,500-in other words, let us find a way for the physician to
double his productivity rather than doubling the number of physi-
cians for one of these alternatives, or the other, or a combination of
both, will ultimately be a demand, a need and a requirement.

One solution to this problem is the wider use of the allied health
workers. In 1900 there was one allied health person per physician.
By 1975 it has been estimated that the number will approach 20
such individuals per doctor. Within these numbers we should be able
to find a method that will utilize these individuals so that they can
effectively multiply the physician's productivity.

One such method, which should be independent of the type of
practice setting, i.e., solo, group, fee for service, or prepaid,. is that
involved in the wide usage of the physician assistant or associate.

One attempt at examining the feasibility of such a method is
given in apJ~endix VI.

(Appendix VI follows:)

BEST COPY AVAILABLE

59-661 0 -71 - pt. 5 --- 9
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APPENDIX VI

THE FEASIBILITY OF UTILIZING HEALTH ASSOCIATES

If we assume that the average physician taking care of children can deal

with approximately 7,000 health visits per year or 3 - 5 per child under our current

system, the same physician must handle twice this number when working with the

health associate. In addition, for the pediatrician to be maximally effective, he

himself will see many children briefly but have more time to provide thorough and

extensive evaluation of the problems that require his level of expertise. Thus, we can

assume that the average physician dealing with children will spend more time with

approximately 3,500 visits a year under the new system and this will leave approximately

10,000 visits for the primary attention of the health associates. This proportion coin-

cides with the estimates arrived at by Bergman, et al. and approximates that noted in

the Yankauer survey. We estimate that pediatricians and general practitioners pro-

viding child care will each require either two or three health associates, seeing either

5,000 or 3,000 visits per year per health associate to achieve this goal. Thus, the

need for the country at large will range between 60,000 and 100,000 child health

associates for total coverage. If we assume that 100 schools could produce this

group in a five year time period, 120 to 200 health associates must be graduated each

year from each school with such a program.

To determine the economic feasibility of the health associate concept we will

assume a solo practice pediatrician with a gross income of $60,000 a year, overhead of

$25,000 and a net income of $35,000. Taking care of 1,200 children a year with

approximately 5 visits per child per year the cost per child will be $50/child/year.



If, with two health associates, he con~ now take care of 2,600 children a

year and if these health associates have a net income of $10,000 each, the total personal

Income for the physicianand his associates will be $55,000. The overhead will have in-

creased to approximately $50,000 and therefore the gross required will be $105,000;

divided by the 2,600 children this will give an annual cost of $40.30 per child per year.

If we alternatively assume the pediatrician will require three health associates for such

volume, the gross Income required will be $115,000 with the net child cost of $44.20.

Given a salary of $15,000 per year per health associate, with two health associates per

pediatrician, the child cost will remain at $44.20 and with three health associates -per

pediatrician, at this increased salary level the cost will be $50 per child per year as

under our present system. However, the added benefits will be improved care for each

child as well as having provided care for twice the number of children In the country;

*PRIVATE SOLO PRACT CE 1200 child./yr.

G ross Overhead * Net

60,000 .25,000 * .. 35,000
*Cost $50/chilci/yr.

P ed + ~2T 2W M.lII ar.

Gross O 0,rhead ,Not

3$5,0600:
* 10,0300

10,000

.105,000 60,000. "55,000

Cost/ch'Ild/yr.=$40.40

G ross Overhead Net
35,000
30,000

115,000 50,000 3' TO = 44.2O/yr.

Gross Overhoad Ne0t

115,00 GA _ 50,000 65,000 =44. 2 0/yr.

GosOvcrknc Net
130, 0'V3 50,000 810,000 Z.Z50. 00/.

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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Dr. WEIL. In essence it suggests that for comparable, or reduced
costs/child, this system would allow us to care for all children in
this country and at a level of care exceeding that which we have
today.

Senator KENNEDY. How do you change the system of care?
Dr. WEIL. There have to be incentives built into the system. These

can be economic incentives, social pressure type incentives. They can
be incentives created by making the field of child health care a more
ideal one in which to work.

The pediatrician among medical specialists is probably the one
with the lowest general level of income. He is working wifh a popu-
lation in which, by and large, the parents are young, their own in-
comes are small, and the numbers are massive.

So he sees large numbers of children from relatively lower income
families than do the other specialists. He spends an unbelievable pe-
riod of time with general medical problems which a lesser trained
individual could deal with.

I think that if we could create in this country a cadre of people
who could associate themselves with the pediatrician or a family
doctor and provide much of the general health care for children and
let the physician use his rather advanced training for the more com-
plex problems, we, would improve the working arrangements in
which pediatricians operate and thereby increase the incentives by
making the job a better and more attractive one.

Senator KENNEDY. We are really going to need the help of the
medical societies in order to relax State laws and utilize paramedical
personnel. This is really' -an area where the medical societies have to
heln and assist.

The Federal Government can help provide the resources to uni-
versities and colleges for the training of returning corpsmen, for ex-
ample, and setting up different kinds of programs, but unless the
medical societies are willing to accept it, it is going to be extremely
difficult.

Also we get into the question about national standards permitting
national licensing, and permitting these paramedical personnel to
help and assist. This too is something on which we are going to need
a lot of help.

Dr. WEIL. It is interesting that at this point, the survey done of
pediatricians and of the public with regard to health assistance for
child health is well in the majority now of physicians and the public
being ready to accept this kind of Input.

Senator)KENNEDY. It seems that those who are really on the firing
line, so to speak, are willing to have this kind of help and assistance.
The younger persons, the medical students and so forth, seem will-
ing. They seem excited about the possibilities of paramedical person-
nel.

I think this is going to provide a challenging opportunity to take
on some of the more entrenched elements in our society.

Dr. WEIL. I would like to make a final point. One thing we forget
when we are talking about an increase in manpower-not only do we
have to provide for the training of these people, but we Yiave to
begin to provide for the training of the teachers.
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Ou:. training grant programs now through the NIH which have
provided us with our faculties, are being cut every year, and they
are down to where there were seven new training programs last year
in ci.ild health.

T1' ere had been 43 just a few years ago, and this is our source of
facu ty, and I think this is a major problem. Five years from now
we tire going to regret seriously the fact that we have not trained
enou gh faculty to carry out the education of the people we need.

Se nator KENNEDY. I am glad you mentioned that; it is an area
whe.-e there have been, as you point out, very severe cuts. Let me ask
you finally, are these problems you have identified related solely, to
the children of poor people, or do they affect, also, the middle in-
conme children, whose families have a $10,000 or $12,000 income
yer r?

Or. WEIL. I think they affect all children. As a matter of fact, to
som e extent the people of the lowest income bracket may be less af-
fe.,,ted than those somewhat above that, the reason being that there
ar e now fairly good assistance programs in many areas for the very
11 iderprivileged economically.

There are crippled children's programs which have been excellent-
t iiey have been poorly funded, but have been excellent. There is
nedicaid, and a number of other programs for the very serious
)roblems for the people who have essentially no dollars.

The group that doesn't qualify for this, who are just above that
evel, and doesn't have enough yet to be able to afford care entirely
)n their own are the ones that perhaps are hurt the very most. This
s particularly true when it comes to chronic disease, because inevita-
bly the -private insurance situation fails for the chronically ill.

A child with a myelomeningocele birth defect called "split spine,"~
nay have medical care costs exceeding $20,000, $30,000, $40,000 in
the first 5 years of life.

Most insurance companies don't stand still for that kind of pay-
ment. The coverage is not broad enough. It runs out after wx dollars
have been spent, or mx visits have occurred, or so many days of hospi-
talization have taken place, and then it is inevitable that the fami-
lies are left with the bill and if they are beyond the level where they
can get help from crippled children or medicaid, then it is a cata-
strophe.

Then they face the problems of education and so on, already badly
damaged economically, socially and ps 'ychologically as a result. So
there is a great group of people in the middle income level who are
being hurt today by medical care costs, or whose children are not
getting the kind of care that they ought to, and we see this repeat-
edly, little incidents like a family that has a child with a little fever,
and the question is to call the doctor or not.

Well, they just had filled out their various tax forms and they had
the rent due, and they know if they call the physician then and they
have to bring the child down, this is $9 or $7, or something so
"Well, it is just a 102 temperature, let's forget it, maybe it wil go
away.")

So this is postponed, and the next day the same kind of decision is
made. At some point, as this child is developing meningitis they will
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contact medical care, but it may be just a little longer than it should
have been.

I don't think there is one of us who works in hospitals who does
not feel, "If they had only come into the medical system a day ear-
lier, 12 hours earlier, 2 days earlier, the end result might be differ-
ent."

I am certain that there are financial restraints-restraints in any
family that delay these kinds of decisions.

Senator KENNEDY. You are opposed to deductibles?
Dr. WElL. I don't pose as an expert on the various kinds of insur-

ance programs.
Senator KENNEDY. But you do see how they inhibit people from

getting health care. I think you have just made a good case for pre-
ventive medicine.

Dr. WEIL. I hope I have.
Senator KENNEDY. You hear frequently from those who believe in

the deductibles that, "Well, if we don't have that $10 or $8 problem
facing that parent, they are just going to come down and abuse the
devil out of the system, and waste a lot of doctor's time."

What is your reaction?
Dr. WElL. At least my experience in this has been that that does

not occur. I have had the opportunity over the years to provide
health care to many people on an essentially free basis because they
were medical students, or professional colleagues, and so on, andI
work entirely with the families, not wit the hysicians, but with
his wife and their children, and as professional courtesy, we never
charged these families, so they had essentially unlimited'accesa,

I saw these families regularly for preventive care maintenance of
health care, and I never felt abused. When they had a problem ora
question, I was available, and I enjoyed it, and I'think the illnesi~'-,record of these families was such that it was less than in the general
fee for services situation.

I have friends in California who have their practice divided be-
tween fee for service and prepaid health care. The illness burden in
their prepaid health care service is less than it was in their fee for
service group.

They have then no deductible. They have free access to the system.
Senator KENNEDY. Where is that?
Dr. WEIL. This is a group headed by Dr. Alex Rogerson, in

Berkeley, Calif.
Senator KENNEDY. Thank you very much, Doctor.
Dr. WEIL. Thank you.
Senator KENNEDY. If you will, remain here, and there might be

other questions.
Senator KENNEDY. I would like to welcome our next witness,

John P. Connelly, who is an associate professor of pediatrics at
Harvard Medical School and executive director of the Bunker Hill
Health Center of the Massachusetts General Hospital.

Dr. Connelly is also chairman of the American Academy of Pe-
diatrics and of the liaison committee of the American Nurses Asso-
ciation.

In addition to this busy schedule he acts as a consultant to the
National Center for Health Services, Research and Development at
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HEW and is a consultant to the Office of the Assistant Secretary for
Health and Scientific Affairs, at HEW.

Dr. Connelly, I appreciate your taking time out from your busy
schedule to be with us this morning.

I want to welcome you, Dr. Connelly, from my State of Massa-
chusetts. I have had an opportunity to visit the Bunker Hill Health
Center. I guess it was about a year ago.

Dr. CONNELLY. Yes, sir.
Senator KENNEDY. I Was as startled by the various statistics that

you related to us at that time. We are aware of the work that you
are doing and very appreciative of your testifying here before the
committee this morning.

We welcome your testimony.

STATEMENT'OF DR. JOHN P. CONNELLY, ASSOCIATE PROFESSOR
OF PEDIATRICS, HARVARD MEDICAL SCHOOL, AND EXECUTIVE
DIRECTOR, BUNKER HILL CENTER OF THE MASSACHUSETiTS
GENERAL HOSPITAL

Dr. CONNELLY. Thank you, Senator.
Our testimony is organ 6ized such that Dr. Weil would cover many

of the broad issues already discussed so far this morning. With your
permission I would like to focus specifically onl the IAfGH Bunker
Hill Health Center and the problems that we are attempting to
solve there because this higyhlights, I think, the major, or some of
the major, problems that are facing the health care system; namely,
the problem of access of medical care, the cost of medical care, the
necessary manpower to deliver such care, and, finally, the quality of
medical care.

It may be useful to first describe the center, to give a frame of
reference. The center, as you know, is an extension of the Massachu-
setts General Hospital to the 16,000 Charlestown residents. It repre-
sents-a major partnership between the Boston Department of Health
Hospitals, and the Boston Archdiocese and the school departments.

Twenty-five percent of the space and personnel are devoted to psy-
chosocial health. Other specialists are scheduled as the need is
identified. We assume the responsibility for health care programs in
Charlestown before we got there, and school aid programs for the
eight public and parochial elementary, one junior high school, and
one high school.
--,We have been operational since December 1968, and there are ap-
pr&.A,iately 12,000 patients registered to date.

In eN of why the Massachusetts General is in the area I have
described, ' vfelthat it is basically a loss of the general practi-
tioner. This lo9'9i4q reflected in the first chart which depicts a phe-
nomnal change in nw&~ical practice from 1963 to 1967.

If one assumes that the '5Internitsts and pediatricians could provide
the primary medical care thk'.J .'he general practitioner has in the
past provided, you see there is a "gamin in the pediatricians and in-
ternists of 3,751, but a correspoding decrease of the family doctor
of 5,852 or a net decrease to the Nation of 1,100 primary caretakers,
or said another way, the yearly output of 10 medical _4chools.
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In our State of Massachusetts the deficit is 135 caretakers, the
yearly ouptof one medical school. To further focus down on the
local situtos, Boston has the highest concentration of physicians
in the world.

Senator KENNEDY. Do you have any recent statistics on what is
happening in the last year or two in these medical schools?

We heard testimony, as I remember, last fall from the medical
students association which indicated that there was a movement by
many of the younger medical students into the primary caretaker
area. They wanted to get out, so to speak, where the action is. They
wanted to be involved in the delivery of health services. They were
more interested in moving into these areas than the specialties. The
specialties were of less interest to them than the real health crisis.

I am wondering whether recent statistics show this at all, or-
whether the trend is still pretty much as reflected in your table 1 to-
ward the specializations.

Dr. CONNELLY. Well, the delay in collecting a significant trend is
approximately 2 years, so you could not accurately picture that.

I can say about the Harvard Medical School students who come
over to the health center that there is an increased interest and a
significant change in their attitudes about the delivery of primary
care in areas of need specific ally. That is an impression. Whether
they follow up on it I don't k now.

The student indicates he would like to have an alternative to
going into the military, such as serving in an area of medical need,
whether urban or rural.

I might contrast the general practitioner in the past wlio located
his office with little regard to the socioeconomic status of the neigh-
borhoods. They are quite different than the specialists in primary
care; that is, the pediatrician and internist, who have set up shop in
more affluent surroundings.

The census tract in Boston and Brookline, in 1960, containing 40
percent of the most affluent population, housed the offices of 90 per-
cent of the pediatricians and internists.

You could reverse that and look at it from the other side of the
coin. It means 10 percent of the internists and pediatricians are re-
sponsible, or will be responsible, for 60 percent of the populations of
greatest need.

Finding no one in at the general practitioner's office, today's
urban resident seeks out the emergency ward. This is reflected in an
astonishing increase in the MGH emergency ward per annum;
namely a 100 percent increase in the last 10 years.

We focus on numbers here, which do not really describe the prob-
lem of a mother who has to change streetcars twice to bring a sick
child to an emergency room. A patient is coming into the MGH
emergency ward every 3 minutes, 24 hours a day, 365 days a year.
This poses fantastic problems of personnel,. quality, and space.
Young children are brought in, next to a major accident case, the
young drug addict who is high, or the drunk who is brought in for
detoxification.

Separating all these things out takes a, major upheaval in the hos-
pital, which in the past has not considered this their primary func-
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tion. Hospitals adapt to thm circumstances, but it is not an ideal
way to receive care. If a patient waits 6 to 8 hours in an emergency
room with a sick child and there are other children at home, this
could hardly be called sensitive, personalized care.

Senator KENNEDY. How often is that the case?
Dr. CONNELLY. Very frequently.
Senator KENNEDY. Is that the usual situation in the emergency

rooms in major hospitals?
Dr. CONNELLY. Six to eight hours is not an unusual wait. One has

to wait in line to get seen; and then may have to have an X-ray,
and wait in line there;- and then have to have the X-ray interpreted,
and wait in line there; and finally be discharged; I might say at fan-
tastic cost, because emergency rooms are geared to serve patients
who have a major emergency, an expensive process.

Well, if hospitals provide all the facilities to meet major emergen-
cies, the highest cost items, this cost has to be shared by everybody
who comes into the emergency room.

Now, a child' coming in for a minor illness such as a sore throat,
which is a potentially serious illness, but at the moment is a minor
illness, he has to share the same cost, or average out the cost of a pa-
tient who comes in with a cardiac arrhythmnia, or a, heart attack.

Besides this, patients may get a different doctor every time, and
be referred to the follow-up clinics again with a different doctor,
who has to review the whole medical history all over again, which is
time consuming. The point is continuity and the personalization is
not possible when patients receive episodic care in emergency rooms
or outpatient departments.

Senator KENNEDY. What do you do about that?
Dr. CONNELLY. Set up health centers in Charlestown, as o.L. possi-

ble solution. That is an access problem, and the people. are forced
into emergency rooms because of lack of access.

Senator' KIVNEDY. How long do they have to wait in Charles-
town?

Dr. CONNELLY. I would say the longest wait we have known in
our 2 years. of operation is half an hour to an hour.
.I am going to intermittently depart from the prepared text hop-

ing we mn-ay learn more that way
(The prepared statement of John P. Connelly, M.D., with attach-

ments, follow:)
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TESTIMONY
before the

Senate Health Skibcummnittee
March 24, 1971

by

John P. Connelly, M.D.
Aspociate Profesoor of Pediatrics, Harvard Medical School;

Executive birector, Bunker Hill Health Center of the Massachusetts General
Hospital

The Bunker Hill Health Center of the Massachusetts General Hospital is a
community health service of the Massachueetts General Hospital in Charlestown,
Massachusetts. The Center is primarily but not exclusively for the 160000
Charlestown residents. It represents a major partnership endeavor between the
Boston Department of Health and Hospitals, Boston and Archdiocesan School
Departments, and the Massachusetts General Hospital in the health field.

The Center offers primary health care to all who wish to avail themselves of
its services. There are no restrictions of income, age or disease. Two teams --

each consisting of a full-tine internist and/or family physician, pediatrician,
nurse, nutritionist and social worker -- constitute the primary caretaking unite.
Part- (half) tine physicians supplement these teams. There are full time ophthal
mologiots and dentists in the Center. Twenty-five percent of the space and
personal in the Center is devoted to psychosocial health. A full-time
psychiatrist, psychologist, as well as mental and social health workers are
integral and supportive team members. Other specialists are scheduled regularly
as the need is identified. All professionals have Massachusetts General Hospital
appointments in their respective departments.

City of Boston public health services, such as well-baby clinics, dental
services for kindergarten through Grade 8, tuberculosis control has been assigned
to the Massachusetts General Hospital. The responsibility of the school health
programs of the Boston and Archdiocesan School Departments has also been assigned_
to the Center physicians. Besides these preventive and screening services, prima
family-centered care is offered in an unfragmented continuum.

Operational since December 1968, the Center has been registering new patient
at a rate of approximately 400 per month. There are approximately 12,000 patient
registered to date.

The question arise -- why is the Massachusetts General Hospital in a
decentralized health center? -- As we analyze today's major health problems in
the health care delivery system, they revolve around four basic Issues:

A. Access
B. Cost
C. Manpower
D. Quality
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Lack of accesi3 to medical care basically is a result of the loss of. general
practitioners throughout the land. This is reflected in Chart 1 which depicts a
phenomenal change In medical practice from 1963 - 1967, vis-a-vis general
practitioners, internists and pediatrIcians. While there has been a gain of
pediatricians and internists of 3,751, there has been a corresponding decrease
in family doctors of 5,852, resulting in a net deficit of 2,101 primary caretakers
or the yearly output of nine to ten medical schools. In Massachusetts this net
deficit is 135 primary caretakers, the output of one medical school.

Table 1

General Practitioners, Internists and Pediatricians in Solo, Partnership
Group or Other Practice, U.S.A. and Massachusetts, 1963-l967*

U.S.A. Massachusetts

General Pedia- General Pedia-

Year Practitioners tricians Internists Practitioners triciana Internists

1963 68,609 9,327 21,238 2,169 335 766
1964 67,055 9,664 22,172 2,072 355 802
1965 65,744 9,919 22,717 2,026 360 826
1966 64,063 10,089 23,210 1,964 358 862
1967 62,757 10,364 23,952 1,898 355 882

Change:
1963-67
Number 5,852 +1,037 +2,714 -271 +20 +116
Percent -8.6 +11.1 +12.8 -11.1 +5.6 +16.3

Boston, with one of the highest concentrations of physicians in the world, as
a result faces an increasingly critical shortage of primary care physicians.
Go-:eral practitioners have tended to locate their offices with little regard to
the socio-economic status of the neighborhoods. They are dissimilar to specialists
in primary care, viz, the pediatrician and Internist who have set up shop almost
exclusively in more affluent surroundings. For example, the census tracts in
Boston and Brookline that in 1960 contained the 40% of the population in the
most favorable circumstances housed the offices of 51.5% of the general practi-
tioners and 90.2% of the internists, pediatricians and obstetricians who were
located in the community.

Finding no one in at the family general practitioner's office, today's urban
resident seek's out the hospital emergency ward or outpatient department with his
problem. This is demonstrated in Table 2 reflecting the Massachusetts General

*Source of data: Distribution of Physicians, Hospitals and Hospital Beds in U.S.A.:
1963, 1964, 1965, 1966, 1967. Department of Survey Research, American Medical
Association, Chicago, Illinois.
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Hospital Emergency Ward visits per annum from 1960-1969 -- a 100% increase in
9 years.

Table 2

N.G.H. Emergoncy Ward Vits per Annm

1960
1961
1962
1963
1964
1965
1966
1967
1968
1969

38,258
41,296
42o792
47,191
53,172
56,073
58,085
62,530
66,176
78,050

There is little evidence that solo practice, fee for service, primary care
physicians will return to the inner city. Federal programs such as Title XIX
or XVIII (Medicaid and Medicare) have placed purchasing power in the hands of
the poor and also made it possible for the physician to increase their income
substantially in more favorable settings.

Health centers which could ba described as multispecialty group practices
are being experimented with. The staffing of such progrnma remains a problems --
the answer most probably lies in the large city, university and referral hospital
where the ratio of hospital physicians in Boston has increased from 119.4 per
100,000/population in 1940 to 289.4 per 100,000/population in 1961. Such
hospitals have the administrative expertise, manpower backup and capital to
really effect change if they are willing to decentralize into communities which
turn to them for primary medical care (I.E. the focus on preventive health
services, on health maintenance, or management of persons with acute and minor
episodes of illness and on maintenance of patients with slowly progressive
chronic illnesses where the one-to-one relation over timo between the physician
and the patient may be the most important component.

In examining our hospital Emergency Ward usage, Charlestown was the heaviest
user per population base of the Massachusetts General Hospital (Table 3),

Table 3

?40H Inpatient
Adrrdnsione

(adm.(l,000/yr.)

12
13
29
32

8
5

MOH Clinic
Visits

160
140
300
360

10
100

NH EW
Visits

(Visits/1,000/yr.)

35
25
55

120

20
20

Boston
Cambridge
Chelsea
Charlestown
East Boston
Dorches ter
Roxbury
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It is an ideal community to serve in that it is one mile from the Massachusetts
General HostIttal, approximately 2 square miles in area, has the second largest and
oldest housing project in the Commonwealth, has a cross section of income, and is
relatively isolated: surrounded on three sides by water and the fourth by railroad
tracks. In addition, a George Robert White Building -- a City Health Unit -- was
available to deliver care. The community was one of many In the area north of
Boston which came to the Massachusetts General Hospital seeking help for their
increasing severe primary care problem.,

We were able to respond because of a willingness on the part of the City
Health Department to assign public health responsibilities to the Massachusetts
General Hospital in return for the use of this building as well as the willingness
of the Archdiocesan and City School Departments to assign the health care
responsibilities of the ten public and parochial schools to the Massachusetts
General Hospital. The key to the success of this venture lies in the availability
of a Children's Bureau (Maternal and Child Health Service, Department of Health,
Education and Welfare) grant for basic underpinning and the willingness of the
Massachusetts General Hospital to cosmmit its own capital funds to supply those
services not covered by the Children and Youth grant. One must mention that
private volunteer agencies such as the Easter Seal Society, Forsyth School of
Dental Hygienists, Harqard Medical, Dental and Public Health Schools, as well as
the Center for Community Health and Medical Care add key elements which assure
family centered, continuous, comprehensive, unfragnmented, coordinated and
personalized care. Care is organized in teams consisting of community mental
health, internal medicine, dentists, pediatricians, nurses, nutritionist.
Specialists are brought to the Center as needs demand.

As shown, sensitivity to community concerns, i.e. the type and content of
care received, is reflected In the Committee on Community Programs which has
representation from the concerned groups within the hospital (Department Chiefs)
and their counterpart groups in the community.

The services offered are shown on the flyer that was distributed. Likewise,
the brochure reflects that our doors are open 365 days a year with basic daytime,
weekend and occasional evening coverage, backed up by the Massachusetts General
Hospital Emergency Ward. The Center is now a significant source of medical care to
Charlestown and surrounding communities.

one of the key elements to the medical care process is the Evaluation Unit.
Fundamental changes which this unit have made, under the direction of Dr. Gordon
Moore, and in cooperation with the Harvard Center for Community Health and
Medical Care, are the establishment of a unit medical record with the Massachusetts
General Hospital, as well as a family record, and the establishment of a date
retrieval system by use of a medical encounter form for gathering data for the
Children's Bureau, as well as for internal management use.

This data is put into computers daily and reported quarterly. Examples of
the type of information secured are on the following tables.

A) Registrants by payment status

Using this data, we hope to arrive at a prepayment program with the
help of two recent fellows from the Harvard Center for Community Health
and Medical Care (Drs. Robert Robertson and Irene Butter).
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B. The households registered at Bunker Hill for the first three quarters
of 1970 reveal that we are reaching the public housing as well as the
more affluent members of the area. It also shows that contiguous Boston
areas will and are increasingly turning to the Center for medical care.
We feel it is important that our Center not be viewed as a clinic for
poor people, bWit for anybody without regard to income or any other
restriction usually associated with health centers.

The volume and duration of encounters by professional service for the third
quarter of 1970 is shown in Table 4. These have particular significance vis-a--
via cost particularly in the area of psycho-social health which consumes the
largest amount of time per encounter, yet poses the greatest challenge not to
mention the greatest expectation of the public.

Table 4

MGH-BHHC
Volume and Duration of Encounters

September 1970

Duration
Number (Minutes)

Pediatrics 716 18
Internal Medicine 679 24
Dantal Health 463 43.8
Social Service 283 55.8
Mental Health 199 48
Nursing 421 28.2
Nutrition 224 30.6

Table 5 depicts encounters by duration of visit by provider. Only pediatrics
and internal medicine is shown. Basic differences i.n such specialties is
reflected in the average duration of visits for pediatricians at 17.5 minutes
versus the average duration of visit of 24.3 minutes for internal medicine.

Table 5
MGH-BHHC

Encounters by Duration of Visit
by Provider

March-June 1970

Average Duration
of Visits

Provider Total Visits (Minutes)_
PEDIATRICS

AOl 155 13.1
A02 793 20.6
A03 703 15.9
A04 94 15.0
A05 625 16.2
A09 79 22.5

Average 17.5
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Table 5 - Continued

Average Duration
of Visits

Provider Total Visits (Minutes)

MEDICINE
A20 584 21.1
A21 655 20.6
A22 241 34.1
A23 45 25.8
A24 152 38.0
A25 53 15.1
A26 16 45.0

Average 24.3

The content of Health Center practice is shown in Table 6. I would draw
particular attention to the fact that primary medical care has a significant
psycho-social, preventative, acute and minor illness component. If one looked
at this care front only the medical practice, the percent of consultations for
various groups of conditions is reflected in Table 7. This table compares the
recent report on primary care fron the British Medical Association with the
Bunker Hill Health Center practice. We really are not dissimilar in our
breakdown as you can see.

Table 6

I1GH-BHHC
Content of Center Practice

March-June 1970

2 of Consultation for Various Groups of Conditions

Emotional 19.1
Respiratory 17.0
Preventative 14.2
Trauma and Musculo-skeletal
disorders 11.5

Dental Treatment 6.1
Dental Prevention 6.0
Cardiovascular 4.5
Endocrine 3.9
Obstetrics--Gynecology 3.2
Dermatology 2.6
Eye 1.3
Gastrointestinal 1.0
Genitourinary 1.0
Other 9.0
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Table 7

MGH-BHHC
Content of Medical Practice

March-June 1970

% of Consultations for Various Groups of Conditions

% BM1A*

Respiratory 25.5 33
Preventative 18.0 10
Trauma and Musculo-

skeletal disorders 13.0 8
Emotional 7.0 12
Cardiovascular 6.0 7
Dermatology 5.0 10
Obstetrics 3.5
Eye 3.5
Endocrine 3.0
Genitourinary 3,0
Gastrointestinal 1.5 10
Other 13.4 10

* British Medical Association

In cooperation with the Harvard Business School, Professor Robert Anthony and
Mirs. Regina Herzlinger, a doctoral candidate, this basic data system has been
implemented into a cost managenent control system.

The management control system is, in essence, a feedback mechanism in which
the efficiency of practitioners and services are calculated and continually
distributed back to those producing the services. The system implemented at the
Bunker Hill Health Center calculates the following unit cost data:

1. Cost per practitioner, by individual practitioner;
2. Cost per service, by service code;
3. Cost per service per practitioner;
4. Cost per department for different services; and
5. Overall unit costs of Bunker Hill

The implementation of the system enables assessment of the relative efficiency
of different practitioners by measuring the volume and duration of their encounters
and their effective costs. It, thus, provides an impetus for low volume, high
duration practitioners to improve their performance. This syten also enables
measurement of the impact of volume on costs. In some departments, incremental
'volume may lead to additional costs because the department is at a very near
optimal capacity. In other departments, the marginal benefits of incremental
volume exceed the marginal costs -- because the department is operating below
capacity.

In addition, the system measures the extent and efficiency of task delegation
by measuring the costs of physicians and nurses operating as a team. It, thus,



983

-8-

provides an incentive for greater task delegation -- for the greater the delega-
tion, the lower the costs. The system also measures the cost of the "overhead"
or support departments, as a percentage of total and unit costs.

When coupled with a profit-sharing system, the basic control system provides
a monetary incentive for efficiency by:

1. Changing volume of encounters;
2. Decreasing duration where appropriate;
3. Controlling "overhead" costs; and
4. Examining fee strictures.

An example of the usefulnesni of such a cost management system is seen in
Table 8 which shows the cost per encounter by department for the month of
October 1970. Pediatrics reflected the lowest cost and was therefore used as
the norm. Internal medicine was 25% more expensive per encounter and dental
health 16%. Social service and mental health are 130% and 227% more expensive
per encounter than a pediatric visit. Yet this is the are of greatest need and,
I might add, the area of greatest expectation from the public who are looking to
the medical profession to solve the alcoholism, broken home, drug addiction,
and other neuroses.

Table 8

MGH-BHHC
Cost per Encounter

October 1970

Pediatrics N
Internal Medicine ()25
Dental Health ()16
Social Service (+)130
Mental Health (+)227
Nursing (+)160
Nutrition W+ 35

Since this is the area of greatest challenge, it may be worthwhile comparing
the number of hours spent in direct patient care versus the number of hours
available. Such a comparison is shown in Table 9. The only comparative time
motion data comparing similar variables was done by Bergman and Wedgwood* in
private pediatric practices which confirm pediatricians spend only approximately
50% of their available hours with patients.

*Bergman, A.B., Dassel, S.W., and Wedgwood, !'.J.: Time-motion study of practicing
pediatricians. Pediatrics, 33:254-263, 1966.

59 -661 0 - 71 - pt. 5 --- 10
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Tatle 9

IIGH-BHHC
Number of ficurs Spent ix. Direct Patient rare

Versus
Number of Hlours Available

October 1970

Hours
Hours in Direct

Available Patient Care

Pe~dia~trics
Internal Medicine
Dep'tal Health
Men~tal. Health
Nu:sing
Nutrition.
Soclai Service

Re-tilar Staff
Trainees

431
515
653
851

1,528
176

704
384

% Spent
in Direct

Patiznt- Care

215.9
274.9
337.7
158.4
199.4
114.2

261.0
108.0

Conisidering such high cost items as community mental health, the relatively
smaller amount of time spent in direct patient care confirms the need to re-
examine the modus operandi of these specialties and to aggressively consider task
transfer to such persons as case aides and assistants of all functions not
absolutely requiring the highly skilled resources of social worker, psychiatrists,
psychologists, psychometrists, etc.
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Appendix 1

THlE PAST DENTAL BEHAVIOR AND PRESENT

!)ENTAL HEALTH STATUS OF A SAMPLE OF CHARLESTOWN RESIDENTS

Myron Allukian, D.D.S.,M.P.l.

David Rosenstein, D.D.S.

William Bunch, B.S.

Dr. Allukian is presently Director, Community Dental Health, Department
of Health & Hospitals, City of Boston; Chief, Dental Health Service,
Bunker Hill Health Center; Assistant Clinical Professor in Ecological Dentistry,
Harvard School of Dental Medicine.

Dr. Rosenstein, formerly a student at Harvard School of Dental Medicine, is
now a student at University of California, School of Public Health, in Berkeley.

Hr. Bunch is a 4th year student, Harvard School of Dental '.4edicine.
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Introduction

Before a community dental program can be properly planned, some
knowledge of the need and demand for dental health and care should be
ascertained. The present study was so designed by the Dental Health Service
of the Bunker Hill Health Center with the aid of the Evaluation Unit *of the
Health Center. Two dental students from the Harvard School of Dental
Medicine were also involved in the study. One of the dental students (B.B.)
interviewed the subjects and the other CD.R.) analyzed the results.

Method

Adult patients who were sitting in the waiting room of the Health
Center were interviewed over a ten consecutive day period by a dental
student, during the summer of 1969. The interview lasted from five minutes
to twenty-five minutes depending on the number of individuals in the
interviewees family. The interviewee was asked questions about his own
pattern of dental behavior and that of all members of his family. The collected
data was then transferred to marginal punch cards and analyzed.

Results

Approximately 104 individuals in the waiting room of the Health Center
were asked to be 'interviewed. Of these, 102 consented, and were interviewed.
After the interview, the name of each interviewee was looked up in the medical
records to determine if the interviewee was registered at the Health Center.
Out of the 102 interviewees, 92 were registered at the Health Center, and they
made up the sample population of interviewees. The total sample of interviewees
and their family members numbered 459 individuals.

The family status of the 92 interviewees, median age of 34 years, is
shown in Table I and the age distribution is shown in Table UI.

Table I

Family status of the 92 Interviewees
Charlestown, Massachusetts 1969

76 were mothers
7 were fathers
8 were siblings
1 other

Table 11

Age Range Number of Interviewees

15-19 3
20-29 24
30-39 28
40-49 19
50--62 9
62-4.
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The 92 ir'cerviewees and their families made up a total of 459 family
members which represented the entire sample. This came to about five
members per household. The age distribution of all 459 family members is
given in Table III.

Table III

Age Distribution of All 459 Family Members Surveyed

Age in Years 0-4

No. of Family
Members

Per Cent of
Total Sample

5-9 10-14 15-19 20-29 30-39 40-49 50-62 62+

76 92 71 34 56 58 41 . 15 16

17% 20% 15% 7% 12% 13% 9% 3% 4%

The status of all 459 family members is give in Table IV

Table IV

Status of All 459 Family Members Covered by Survey

Pre-school

-Individuals

95

School

Keeping House

Working Full-time

Unemployed

Disabled

Retired

Military Service

No record

Per Cent

21%

39%

12%

15%

1%

3%

2%

1%

7%

Tables III and IV were included to give some idea of the make-up of the
total population sample size. The age distribution of the total population
sample is fairly representative of Charlestown except in the age groups of
0-4, 5-9 and 10-14 where there seems to be a slightly higher proportion of
children (5-10%) in this sample. There were also less adults proportionately
in the age groups 50-62 and 62+.
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The welfare status, demand for dental treatment at the Health Center
and felt dental peed for the 92 interviewees is given in Table V.

Table V

Of the 92 interviewees, median age 34

83% - were interested in dental services at the Health
Center

70% - felt they now needed treatment
66% - were not on welfare
71% - had last seen a dentist for an emergency 'visit
38% - had seen a dentist within the last year

Table VII

The present status of missing teeth of the 92 Interviewees, median age 34

34% - completely edentulous (no natural teeth)
of these, 23% had no dentures (false teeth)

52% - edentulous in the upper-jaw
1% - reporting having all their natural teeth

The number of partial and full denture wearers for the upper and lower
jaws of 92 interviewees is shown in Table VII.

Table VII

Denture Wearers Among 92 Interviewees

Upper Lower

Full Denture 43 24'
Partial " 14 8'

Fifty-seven interviewees, or 62% of this sample wore a partial or
full denture.
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Table VIII gives the reason for the last dental visit for the Charlestown
families. Approximately 71% of the 92 adults, and 45% of the 459 total
sample received emergency care at their last visit.

Table-VIII

Percentage distribution of Reasons for Last Dental Visit, for
92 Interviewees and all 459 family members. Charlestown, 1969

Reason for Care

Emergency

Check-up

Treatment

Other

92 Interviewees

71%

8%

17%

4%

All 459 Family members

45%

12%

33%

10%

Table IX gives the percentage of edentulous individuals for the Charlestown
interviewees and the U.S. as shown by the U.S. National Health Survey, 1960.

Table IX

Percentage Edentulous Individuals For Charlestown and the U.S. - 1969

A&e

15-24

25-34

Charles town

7

United States

1

35-44

45-54

Discussion

,,t,.ough one may consider the sample population under study to be biased
as they patients waiting to be seen in a health center, one must remember that
they were not dental patients, therefore one would not expect them to be different
dentally from the general population at large in Charlestown. Although 64% of the
to 'tal sample of 459 individuals received some form of dental treatment within the-
last year, only 26% of the total sample received definitive treatment, not emergency
care.

The fact that 62% of 92 interviewees wore a partial or a full denture
shows markedly that the number of missing teeth among adults is quite high.
This is also reinforced by the finding that 52% of the interviewees were
edentulous in the upper jaw, and 34% were completely edentulous. This was
also compared to national figures in Table IX.
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Although the interviewee sample size may be considered to be small,
the difference in percent of edentulous individuals by age between
Charlestown and national figures is so great, that one should consider
them seriously. In the 15-24 age group, 7% of the Charlestown interviewees
were edentulous as compared to only 1% of the same age group from the
National Health Survey, a seven fold difference. These have alqo been
substantiated somewhat by the clinical impressions of physicians from the
Health Center who have noticed more dentures among school children than what
they normally encounter in other communities.

The differences between Charlestown and the rest of the nation in terms
of dental need are substantiated by the findings of three large military
studies which show New England to have more dental disease (World War 11)
and higher draft-rejection rates for dental causes (World War 1) than any
other part of the then United States. (a)

Dental treatment is both expensive and time consuming. The two most
effective ways to deal with this disease are fluoridation and expanded
duty dental auxiliaries. Fluoridation can prevent tooth decay by up to
70% and expanded duty dental auxiliaries would help us give more care to
more people at possibly lower cost. If we are ever to make meaningful
impact into the dental health needs of Charlestown or the U.S. we would
need universal fluoridation and expanded duty dental auxiliaries.

(a) unnng, .H. Journal of Dental Research 32, 811-829, (1953)(a) Dunning, J.M.
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_________APPENDIX 2

WHAT IS THE BUNKER HILL HEALTH CENTER? WHO IS ELIGIBLE FOR CARE?

A Community Health Service of the Massachusetts
General Hospital established in Charlestown to
bring the hospital closer to the people it serves.

Children and adults of all ages are eligible. The
Center is primarily but not exclusively for
Charlestowen residents.

WHAT ARE THE SERVICES OFFERED?

Pediatrics
General Medicine
Mental Health
Nursing
Family Health Services

(Social Service)
Dentistry
Radiology (X-Ra )
Nutrition
Medical Laboratory
Ophthalmology (Eye)
Obstetrics

Surgery
Cardiology
Neurology
Allergy
Otolaryngology

(Ear, Nose and Throati
Dermatology (Skin)
Speech and Language
Orthopedics
Urology
Gynecology
Physical Therapy

WHEN ARE OUR DOORS OPEN? - 365 days/year

Days; Monday thru Friday
8:30 am. - 5 p.m.

Saturdays
9:00 a.m. - 12:00 noon

Sundays & Holidays
9:00 a.m. - 11:00 a.m.

Evenings: Wednesday
6:00 -8:00 p.m.

Tuesday (Specialty)
appointments only)

6:00-- 8:30 p.m.

Patients will be served by the Massachusetts General Hospital Emergency
Room for all hours other than above.

HOW DO YOU GET HELP?

You may:
Call for an appointment -241-8800.
Be referred by your physicia-nor private and public agencies.
/n case of an emergency, come in immediately.

HOW DO YOU GET REGISTERED?

Registration is the same as for the Massachusetts General Hospital and registers you for the hospital as
well as for the Health Center.

WILL INSURANCE COVER THE EXPENSES?

Some medical insurance policies cover our care. Others do not, If you have any type of insurance
coverage, be sure so tell us. it is always wise to bring your certificate or policy number with you and
to check your coverage with your insurance company. We will gladly help if we can.

WHO ARE THE COOPERATING AGENCIES?

U.S. Department of Health, Education and Welfare -Maternal and Child Health Service; Boston
Department of Health and Hospitals; Boston and Archdiocesan School Departments: Catholic
Charitable Bureau; Department of Welfare, Commonwealth of Massachusetts; Harvard Medical School;
John F. Kennedy Family Service Center, Inc.; Easter Seal Society; Forsyth School of Dental Hygienists;
Harvard School of Dental Medicine. Harvard Center for Community Health and Medical Care.

TELEPHONE -1t241-8800
10 70

Suke Wit F1 g 117s

II~\4~~11
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Appendix 3

A JOINT STATEMENT

OF THE

AMERICAN
Division on Maternal

NURSES' ASS ~CIATION
and Child H alth Nursing Practice

AND THE

AMERICAN ACADEMY OF PEDIATRICS

GUIDELINES ON S1qORT-TERM
CONTINUI11G EDUCATION PROGRAMS

FOR
PEDIATRIC NURSE ASSOCIATES

January 1971
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JOINT ANIA-AAP STATEMENT

1. Introduction

The American Nurses' Association and American Academy of Pediatrics recognize

collaborative efforts are essential to increase the quality, availability and

accessibility of child health care in the U.S.A. In order to meet the health

care needs of children, it is essential that the skills inherent in the nurs'.ng

and medical professions be utilized more efficiently in the delivery of child

health care.

Innovative methods are needed to utilize these professional skills more fully.

One such innovative approach is the development of the Pediatric Nurse

Associate* program. This program will enable nurses, both in practice and

reentering practice, to update and expand their knowledge and skills. It is

essential that physicians become more aware of the skills and abilities of

the nursing profession'and that such skills be expanded in the area of ambula-

tory child health to enable both the nurse and the physician to devote their

efforts in the delivery of child health care to the areas of their respective

professional expertise.

The expansion of the nurse's responsibilities would' encompass some of the areas

that have traditionally been performed by physicians. Proficiency and compe-

tence in performing these new technical skills associated with the expanded

responsibility should be viewed as increasing the sources from which the nurse

gathers datit for making nursing assessment as a basis for diagnoses and action

and thits contributing directly to comprehensive nursing. Nurses must therefore

be prepared to accept responsibility and accountability for the performance of

*The titles "Pediatric Nurse Associate" and "Pediatric Nurse Practitioner"
are used interchangeably.
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these acts and must have the opportunity to be engaged in independent as

well as cooperative decision making.

The AN4A and AAP are agreed in developing the following guidelines and concepts

for short-term continuing education courses for Pediatric Nurse Associates

(PNA).

HI. Functions and Reisponsibi li ties

As nursing functions have changed over the years, and nurses have assumed

responsibilities that have formerly been performed by physicians, the two pro-

fessionsi have issued joint statements concerning the changes. The continuing

dtcsin between the American Nurses' Association and the American Academy

of Pediatrics concerning the preparation of nurses for pediatric ambulatory

nursing practice represents a formalized joint effort of both professions to

collaborate and plan for the reorganization of certain health care services

to children.

The following responsibilities in ambulatory child health care include those

which are inherent in existing nursing practice:

Secure a health history.

Perform comprehensive pediatric appraisal, including physical assessment

and developmental evaluation on children from birth through adolescence.

Record findings of physical and dev elopmental assessment in a systematic

and accurate form.

Advise and counsel parents concerning problems related to child rearing,

growth and development.

Advise and counsel youth concerning mental and physical health.
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Provide parents and other family members with the opportunity to increase

their knowledge arnd skills necequary for maintenance or improvement of

their health.

Cooperate with other professionals and agencies involved in providing

services to a child or his family and when appropriate coordinate the

health care given.

Identify resources available within the community to help children and

their families, and guide parents in their use.

Identify and help in the management of technologic, economic and social

influences affecting child health.

Plan and Implement routine immunizations.

Prescribe selected medications according to standing orders.

Assess and manage common illnesses and accidents of children.

Work collaboratively with physicians and other members of the health

teami in planning to meet the health needs of pediatric patients.

Engage in role redefinition with other members of the health team.

Delegate appropriate health care tasks to non-professional personnel.

III. Continuing Education Programs

A. Goals

The goal of continuing education programs for preparation of Pedia-

tric Nurse Practitioners is to provide knowledge, understanding and

s1ll that will enable them to assume a direct and responsible pro-

fessional role in ambulatory child health care. The program should

build on previous nursing knowledge and skill and include some

knowledge and skills that conventionally have been the province of

the physician. Experimentation is indicated as the health professions
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attempt to change their functions.

on completion of the program, the Pediatric Nuron Associate should be

able to:

Secure a child's health and developmental history from his or her

parent and record findings in a systematic, accurate and succinct

form.

Be able to evaluate a health history critically.

Perform a basic pediatric physical assessment using techniques of

observation, inspection, auscultation, palpation and percussion and

make use of such instruments as the oto-icope and stethoscope.

Discriminate between normal and abnormal findings on the screening

physical assessment and know when to refer the child to the physi-

cian for evaluation or supcrvision.

Discriminate between normal variaticns of child development and

abnormal deviations by utilizing specific developmental screening

tests and refer children with abnormal findings to the pediatrician.

Provide anticipatory guidance to parents concerning problems of

child rearing, such as: feeding, developmental crises, common ill-

nesses and accidents.

Recognize and manage specific minor common childhood conditions.

Carry out (and) or modify a predetermined immunization plan.

Identify community health resources and guide parents in their use.
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Make home visil.s in view of present ing health problems.

Make decisions arrived at prospectively and collaboratively with the

physician, in addition to decisions involving a level of traditional

nursing judgments. Trust and a close state of interdependence are

essential for this collaborative decision making.

B. Planning

Collaboration between nursing and medicine is vital in achieving

understanding of the preparation of Pediatric Nurse Associates. In

order to ensure such collaboration, it is necessary that nursing and

medicine assume equal responsibility for planning the Pediatric Nurse

Associate short-tern continuing education programs.

Planning should take into account national, regional and local needs

f or abulatory child health care. Planning should involve district

and state nurses' associations, district or chapter chairmen of the

AAP, and nursing and medical schools. Active participation should be

sought from consumer groups, since their orientation to the changing

roles of physicians and nurses will determine to a significant extent

the effective utilization of these professionals.

C. Organization and Administration

Every1 attempt should be made to establish the educational programs to

prepare Pediatric Nurse Practitioners under the aegis of accredited

collegiate nursing programs. Whenever possible the program should be

developed in collaboration with a Department of Pediatrics of a Col-

lege of Medicine. Programs should conform to the existing policies
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and regulations governing the conduct of comparable, educational

programs. As in the delivery of care, the organization and imole-

mentation of the educational program should be a joint Pediatric

and Nursing effort. The educational programs should be financed as

are other continuing education programs sponsored by the institution.

A variety of funding sources may be included.

D. Services and Facilities

The program should provide:

A health service for evaluation and maintenance of mental and physical

health of the students.

A counseling service for student guidance.

Library facilities which contain an adequate supply of books, periodi-

cals, and other reference materials related to the curriculum.

Appropriate teaching aids an(' classroom facilities.

Clinical facilities for demonstration, student observation and direc-

ted practice experience in public and private ambulatory and applicable

inpatient settings. These facilities should be in institutions, clin-

ics or private offices which have sufficient qualified, experienced

child care personnel, and adequate numbers of patients to provide the

type and amount of experience for which the student is assigned.

E. Faculty

Collaboration between nursing and medicine is vital in achieving the

goals of the program. For this reason, the planning and implementa-

tion of the curriculum should be a joint effort of both professional

groups.
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The medical and nursinb codirectors of the program should ber.quali-

fied through both academic preparation and experience as practition-

ers. The faculty should meet the same requirements as other faculty

of the sponsoring institution.

Medical input will be primarily in those areas of health care that

have traditionally been within the province of medicine. Since the

acquisition of new knowledge and skills is intended to enhance pro-

fessional nursing practice, appropriate nursing faculty should assume

major responsibility for the development and implementation of the

program.

It is envisioned that wherever appropriate, other members of the

health team, for example, psychologists, nutritionists, and social

workers, would aprticipate in teaching in order to assist students

in gaining perspective of the interdependent role and contributions

of other health professionals. The nursing codirector of each pro-

gram is also the logical person responsible for the coordination of

the educational input of these other health professionals.

Other instructional staff should be qualified through academic pre-

paration and experience to teach the subject (or subjects) assigned.

The student-instructional staff ratio should be in at least the same

proportion as similar education programs organized by the sponsoring

institution.

Joint appointments for faculty between Departments of Pediatrics and

the Schools of Nursing are recommended.

59-661 0 - 71 - pt, 5 --- 1I1
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F. Course Content

Curriculum should build on existing nursing knowledge and skills, up-

dating and adding depth in the areas of normal growth and development,

clinical pediatrics and the behavioral sciences. It should provide a

systematic program to increase th. nurse's ability to make a more

discriminative and accurate assessment of the developing child.

GROWTH AND DEVELOPMENT--A comprehensive review of growth and devel-

opment and normal variations, including the use of the Denver Develop-

mental Screening Test, or a comparable instrument.

INTERVIEWING AND COUNSELNG--Principles of the interviewing process

and basic approaches to counseling parents in child-rearing practices.

FAMILY DYNAMICS--Stud~y of attitudes and knowledge needed to identify

factors that affect interaction between family members and critical

periods in family life. Review of socio-cultural patterns and their

influence on family health.

POSITIVE HEALTH MAINTEANCE--asic child care, including physical

assessment, nutrition, immunization programs, safety and accident

prevention, dental health measures, and other aspects of anticipatory

guidance.

CHILDHOOD ILLNESS--Review of sys tems and the moat commonly seen

pediatric illnesses, with emphasis on preventicn, management, early

recognition of complications, and the more common emotional adjustment

problems of each age group; importance of health education for families

in providing better health care in the home.

COMMUNITY RESOURCES AND DELIVERY OF CHILD HEALTH CARE SERVICES-

Review of community resources, traditional modes of delivery of services,
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the referral process, and ne.., patterns of providing comprehensive

health care.

FAMILY/NURSE/PHYSICIAN RELATIONSHIP--Interpret goals of the nurse/

physician team and role changes required for practicing in an expan-

ded role. Review elements of working within a system while changing

the system.

CLINICAL EXPERIENCE--Planned field experiences and directed practice

w..hich provide a transition from theory to application should be in-

corporated into the program. Thece activities should allow for the

application of previous and ongoing learning under the direction of

competent instructors and practitioners. There should be qualified

preceptors in each field of practice to which students are assigned

under the general direction of the codirectors of the program.

G. Mmission of Students

Only registered nurses are e1gible for the programs.

Policies for selection of stu-icnts should be developed by the faculty

of the sponsoring institution in cooperation with those responsible

for conducting the programs. Admission criteria should be based on

education and experiential factors, taking into account local needs

and resources. Careful assessment of each applicant's qualifications

is indicated, to assure that those admitted have a common core of

!rowledge and skill. If the applicant lacks preparation in an area

regarded as essential, he or she should be guided to correct the

deficit before entering the program, or to enroll in a supplemental

c3urse concurrent with enrollment in t ,he Pediatric Nurse Associate

program. Pre-testing for admission and appropriate placement appears
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advisable in the following areas: knowledge of growth and development

of children, care of children with common health problems, child psy-

chology, and family dynamics.

Because a larger purpose of this course is to change the current deli-

very practices of pediatric health care by placing in action working

models of "pediatric team" care, it is recommended that the trainee

already hold a job within a practice setting that serves as a source

of comprehensive health care for all children in a family. It is

recommended that each nurse accepted as a trainee be guaranteed by

her employer the opportunity to function in an expanded role in the

practice setting in which she works. Adoption of this expanded role

by the nurse makes it necessary for her to relinquish responsibility

within her work setting for non-patient care tasks of an indirect and

clerical nature. These tasks can be assumed by trained assistants,

aides and secretaries.

H. Length of Program

Experience to date has indicated that a minimum of four months of edu-

cational experience is needed to attain the desired objectives.

The program should include a combination of classroom work, clinical

practice and work experience composed of approximately four hours of

class and eight to twelve hours of supervised clinical practice each

week, with the remainder devoted to on-the-job work experience.

1. EvaluationI

Special licensing or accrediting of programs or certification of indi-

viduals who coirplete the programs would be premature at this stage.
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Opportunity for experimentation in educational programs and in man-

power utilization is essential for full exploration of ways to improve

health services. The candidate who successfully cow-pletes the program

should be provided with a certificate of completion, or other written

statem-nts, according to the policies of the educational institution

under whose aegis the training was conducted.

It is imperative that the educationa., attitudinal and economic aspects

of the continuing educational programs for the Pediatric Nurse 'sso-

ciate be evaluated within each program. The data collected f':d6n on-

going evaluation can be utilized to modify and upgrade exist Lng pro-

grams in the area of prerequisites, curriculum, facilities iind faculty.

Each program should conduct ongoing evaluation of graduates to include:

Adequacy of cmre rendered.

Acceptance of expanded role by self, pediatrician and recipients of

care.

Productivity measures and cost effectiveness analysis.

IV. General Information

Inquiries regarding school programs and careers for Pediatric Nurse

Associates should be addressed to the: Maternal and Child Health Division,

American Nurses' Association, 10 Columbus Circle, New York, N. Y. 10019;

or, Office of Allied Health Manpower, American Academy of Pediatrics,

1801 Hinman Avenue, Evanston, Illinois 60204.
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American Academy of Pediatrics
Committee on Pediatric Manpower

Robert D. Burnett, M.D. , Chairman
Donald J. Frank, M.D.
Paul S. Goldstein, M.D.
John Rhodes Haverty, M. D.
Henry K. Silver, M.D.
Alfred L. Skinner, M.D.
R. Luten Teate, M.D.
John P. Connelly, M.D., Consultant

Joint Ad Hoc Committee of
American Nurses' Association,

Division on Maternal and Child Health Nursing Practice
and the

American Academy of Pediatrics

John P. Connelly, M.D., FAAP, Co-Chairman
Robert D. Burnett, M.D. , FAAP
Donald J. Frank, M.D., FAAP
Stanley L. Harrison, M.D., FAAP
Robert A. Hoekelman, M.D., FAAP
Patricia Chaney, R.N., PNA, Consultant
Elda S. Popiel, R.N., PNA, Consultant
Wesley J. Duiker, AAP Staff
Arlene K. Burroughs, R.N., ANA, Co-Chairman
Pearl H. Dunkley, R.N., ANA
Gertrude Church, R.N. , ANA
Gellestrina Di Maggio, R.N., ANA
E. Jane Furnas, R.N., ANA
Iris R. Shannon, R.N., ANA
Audrey F. Spector, R.N., ANA
Gladys Sorensen, R.N., ANA
M. Elaine Wittmann, R.N., ANA
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A New Alternative for Your Family's Health Care
The Harvard Community Health Plan

In Cooperation with
MSSACIISCTs

BLUE CROSS*

BEST COPY AVAILABLE



1006

40 
-

-4i

BEST COPY AVAILABLE



1007

Membership is now- available in the Harvard
Community Health Plan to employees of Boston
area organizations and their families. You may be
among the :10,000 people living in greater Boston
who are offered the opportunity to join.

blue Cross and a number of insurance companies
are offering this new choke to many of their
enrollees through employer, union and other group
health benefit plans. If you are offered this new
"dual choice" option and if you live within the
geographic enrollment area shown on page 11, yu
may select the Harvard Community Health Plan
or decide to maintain your presen t medical expense
coverage - whichever you feel might better serve
y.our family's needs,. Once each year you will have
the opportunity to decide whether or not to con-
ti~nue your membership in the Plan.

:hsbooklet tells you about the Plan. It describes
the broad range of prevent ive and treatment services
available, the group practice of medicine in both
the new Harvard-Community Health Plan Center
and the participating Harv 'ard affiliated hospitals,
and the advantages of prepaid comprehensive
family health care.

Trhe Harvard Plan is a cow.o -hensive medical care
plan for families living in the greater Boston area.

It provides personal, ccrtfinuous, day-to-day cart'
a$c Wellnt care' for major il/rf- -- care in tire inedical

office, in the hospital and in the hionie, it helps to
protect your family's h-Ath by emphasizing
preventive services and prompt: medical treatment.

To meet your health needs, the Plan draws upon
the extensive resources of the H arvard Medical
School and several of its aff iliated hospitals. It has
developed an integrated system of health services
that assures eff ective care at any time of the day or
night, while at the same times securing for each
patient a personal physician who can provide and
guide his care.

Plan members are also protected in the event
of emergency either within tire Plant's service area
or when traveling outside, Payment will be made
for physicians' and hospital'services given in
non-Plan affiliated hospitals as a result of an
emergency illness or accide it. (Detaiils in chart
on pages 8 and 9.)

i' a4? .: ~ -ii *
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11'-HarardC riiinnit I cal~ lio oterc qaliYVon have [lhe opportunity to cl'nose a personal

ldical care mzound the clock through a coordi- doctor for yourself and for eat hi eligible roricberof

4ted group practice of- plcvsiciatis, nursee,, toun
1

- your fam ily from the Harvard Plan Medical Ciouj'

sr and olht. ro he gsrc..il practice iB tlsl you join

.t ..t ed with a Harvard MNedical St hool Tleaching For adialts the personal doctor will usually be a

miia n) offers the bcxulefits of this affiliation. specialist In internal miedicine; for children he will be

'If you enroll, your cmy .ele one of the tw.%o a specialist ini Prdiatrif q.

'ticnpatlng medical groups. One is associated witbc Youi physician supervises your total rare. HeI will

e Bth1Israel -lospital. The other i's a combined be responsible for seeinp, to it that you get the care

tdcal (;c op 4rawn'from the'Puter Bent Brigharn and attenion you needi. You call hiim for advice, he
pita1,'i Bsnousplctal-or Wcinen andi Chil- se you Mhun nec essiry, 6ncl lie arranges (or

*isH lt1Medicai Center. These! are, groups of lab.tdry tees. hospitalizationi and the service-s of

nahas 1surer~nntrnam~dcin. 'othersprialistswheit du-qulr.-d. WAhen he is temnpo-

terly tare, pediatrics, ear-nose-throat problems., warily uniavailable, coiverasge is provided by other

.lf v co tloewras oog mental health, etc... all, niibir >of thepyician PTOIJI) thA tacaso

wh orr ma utque pool of knowledge which your medical records. Here isa'wvays a phiys;ic in

* di e drawvnu.con to serve e your needs. availablei who ca '.care (or you.
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Most health services are provided at the Harvard
Community Health Center, a modern, newly
equipped facility that houses the doctors' offices,
laboratory anti X-ray facillcs 2-hour emergency
call service, a pharmacy, nursing services, counseling
services and health education activities. This is truly

Ia "one door-whole family" health center. Without
-. leaving ,he building, you can see the doctor, have

X-ray or laboratory tests and purchase drugs.
""The Plan's first Health Center - in Kenmore

LSquare at 690 Beacon Street -is easily accessible via
public transportation or automobile from any part
of the greatc'c Boston area. Limited parking in

Sthie building i'savilable tonimembters.

All hospital services, including room and board, use
of operating room, prescribed special duty nursing,
drugs and medication, X-i ay exams and therapy,
are fully covered. They are described in detail in the
chart on pages 8 and 9.

In the hospital your own group doctor plus
appropriate specialists, such as a surgeon, maintain
prime responsibility. Moreover, the Plan gives you
the benefit of care in a teaching hospital svhere a
team of physicians -- residents, interns and other
clinical specialists -- will get to know you well by
participating in your care. There are always
informed and responsible physicians in the hospital
who can add to the thuroughneb-' with which your
illness is diagnosed and treated, and who tan deal
with any situation which might arise at any time
of the day or night. ,

a Boston Hospital for Women
b Peter Bent Brighamn Hospital
tc Children's H-ospital Medical Center
d Beth Israel Hospital
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%ervif es ranging horn prevenfivv care Io complete
-11c),pital freatri telt to poSt-hoqlpita C-ar('

(oriplete I'tyiicians' and
'i urgeomS rie

Compl~ete F ospitalibation

,aV Allaternity Care

'r.it fant art-I ( hild Cire

Extended and lInte nit dlate

Mea2;de4etions

31Lbli Coit

tyfc, Care

Metl~d Hekalth Servikcs

Complete Laboratory and
X-Ray Services

4h111t11iiatiolls

I1hyaical Therapy

H-omne Health Care fwrvlhcs

Nurs~ing Servikes

ComAl~t.;SVrvjco

C11a*'f- Area : nvc laj;

- -'A
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WhatWer You Pay

In the Health Center Doctor Olfice Visits -
Du; jug Schleduled Hours $1 per Visit
After Scheduled Hours $53 per visit

Adult or Iediatrir Pbs Sii al Chax k-Up SI per deek-up
Eye Esxaminations $1 per 6sit

Phystral Therapy, vbnpecidNoCharge
Casts aind 13r-sings V3 charge
lImmniiatioiis arid Irijectionis, when administered

by Hair Iealib Center Per-;oriel Ni' Charge
tNursing Service-, No C ha rge

Co. .11;.g ib i:ii Nor charge
Prrrrs anti Med iii.tiodda

rea.-iiriaile charge

1 In aParticipating, Irra) pital Physirairs'arid Suaoi-St-iIncluding
Operatiii-. and Sp oait rnsuttation No Charge

Roomarid board in Senii-PrIisateA r moaont-
General Nursing -- Use of O)peratirig Room -
Anaesthesija NorChayige

Liboriiry and \-Ray Serivi~es No (ba,1rge

S. No Cire
5%' 4 .. i ., iii rigNo Chaige

"1 ri I. .- ori is replairid NO ChaIrge'l

In Your tiotu D~ot toi,$ Home Call;, when Juimed ni -x sacs bV

V a-ianced by 1-mi Affririted Voy 1ir air riot
in ruling tnt-air - liusekeep ng arimd ptersoria
comtcirt ierms. No Chargec

Ma teritv CaIre Piev N atal C ace ;I per s sit
in ire Hlealtit Center arid All Dcreti rid 1Ii-jitai Sters ar Gor Mrt ntd
PI' ti1paitg opital CuHlirrg. nnriitCaesIarean Set nton-

Iriteri rrptrd tiregriarie No Charge.

A-. wd. .~ b r,- '-Y -" j h Z-a ran()1
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Mental Health Services'

Outpatient

Inpatient

Day--Night Services

t ielcnded and
Internmedciate Care

Non-Appointmicrit and
I.1- Hour Cire iti Center
and Plan -Affilialed ffo~pltal

Eiergest y Care in Non,
Platt Affiliaste-d lio ,pital-/*

W\ithin 30 Miles; from
Nearest P1i-Aililiated
l-aiility

,0, ih ,ill - o ir friiui1
Neant- 11,1n AlUI'IAvJ,
I I, Iitv

In the Plan Health Center or Designated Hospitals
in any 12-mionth period

One osiT wo Visits for E'valuiation
Subsequent Visit., up to Ffteen
Subsequent Visits in Excess of Fifteen

Room and Board, Professionaml Sei Vices, Drugs,
Nursing Care, Shock'Therapy, for tip to 45 days,
"lhen Adnii~sion Arranged by Plan-Affiliated
Physicianl

Plan- Affiliated Physician May Substitute Two Day
,or Night Sessions for Each Day in the Hospital

Roomi and Bo.,rd for Non-Ciistc-odii C,:udiiinns
Whn A admission is Arranged by Plan-Affiliated
Phy.-ician -- for up tc- 100 Days

Amnbulace Servise (Autionzed by Plan Per-,onnel)

$t Pri visit
S,1 p 'c visit
$10 li-c s-kit

No Chirge

No Charge

No Charge

S1 per vsiti
53' perc vis I
No Chiatg

l'avn f-1 I- ceeIeny priylc-ans'an.) hoii u r vsic-s. m 'nimi-Pim all ia'itr
flpitl'o ini si -c-[if aiiidc-ntl -'Ijury cii enC5iW-niv l 1i" - . iV-, ris-ti'd 1i tile
soc crt' -It 1 ii rh1 tho--copital, 'r svhuv isflutriici to tle-I.-sr ii a

rcgtikd sittlt %%itrer l thr ,-.rditis-n so treatedc-,l 0 l I'- ha 1.1imae iih(
111Pmit I " hc-Alih %lss'Uld have bc-en ic-ipatdimcd hid lvie -er- isisi r the wite11
laii-iurriroted fisla .~t

Pa-s rillf fir i-i reiypyi aii ad hospital s-si in na '-lair affltcii
f'i,I-it.i- irI , a-i of I, iidvritai inirriror eowqm c-nci 1not- ;2%6, n1"Ite . ir, UC
Iaiiic-ir iii y Waird 0' tile u-plita, or VWin-n adm-itted to' tr ip a-i a i ispI ,wa
illpalerri

Iit, v, s I iprt , ItM , "'00;- " Mwi tosuu Io ow - I , I...I me i - oS~ me- I nt g,,i , ' .' !ii C~~ " v,.t' ,a o

lae,5ixwao. cantibuiin, *s It % bi tettsIfrd by )(reI Grouip Nao

9
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Services covered by the I larvard Plan are consider-
ably broader than those covered by more traditional
health benefit plans.

Aside from nominal charges for some services,
Plan members do niot have to pay the usual
"out-of-pocket" fees for non-hospital care such as

Doctor visits, infant and child care, maternity
care, laboratory tests, psychiatric care and other
covered services Therefore, the average family's
total medical expenses should be lower even though
the Plan's premium may be higher than that of your
present health benefit plan. Your care is prepaid..
Whenzever you and your familyi need it.

Prepayment f or broader care encou rages visits to
the doctor before serious illness develops and
vimlblv, plhya.i ians to prre.cribe' the most appropriated'
treatment. Members tit not ha,n' io' lit sick it,
beriefit from their health care plan.

Trhe Harvard Community f "a) h Plan hat; been
developed as a model of k, -.ality prepaid comprehen-
sive family health care. Its purpose is to create a
pattern of care in which expanding knowledge of
medicine and of its organization can be most
effectively applied for your benefit. If your family
would like to participate in this program, contact the
department at your place of employment that
handles your present Hlealth Benefits Pl]an.
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Dr. CONNELLY. Dr. Weil mentioned the differences between hospi-
tal care and ambulatory care-Wi' percent of the patients who come
to Charlestown get taken care of at Charlestown. We have to refer
to the hospital only 3 percent of the cases, and that would include
such rare serious services as hand surgery, or a special neurological
consultant, et cetera.

Medicine and pediatrics are basically ambulatory specialties which
should be delivered in communities, niot in hospitals. I might add
one other statement if, when a contagious epidemic occurs in hospi-
tals, 50 to 75 percent of patients can be discharged immediately,
which can be interpreted to mean that the vast majority would not need
to be hospitalized if local or community health care were available.

Senator KENNEDY. What percent of the expenses of running the
Bunker Hill Center are covered by insurance?

Dr. CONNELLY. Sixteen percent of patients pay cash, the remain-
der have some form of third party payment approximately equally
divided between commercial insurance carriers and Titles eighteen
or nineteen.

The crunch is felt in the 16 percent cash payers who fall just
above the income level to qualify them for medicaid. Working peo-
ple such as policeman, fireman, or government workers who live in
our area definitely restrict their use of medical resources because of
fiscal considerations.

Well, if I may, I will skip pretty much the prepared testimony to
get on to the points that I would like to make.

Senator KENNEDY. Dr. Hansen, will you join them at the table to
help answer some of these questions before making your formal
statement?

Dr. HANSEN. Thank you, Mir. Chairman.
Dr. CONNELLY. One of the important points, again, that Dr. Weil

made is that if you go out to deliver health care, you ought to find
out what you are doing when you get out there-through evaluation.

We have established with the Childrens Bureau, and other Fed-
eral Funding, the data collection system that allows us to examine
the cost of medical care as it is delivered, at least in Charlestown.

Senator KENNEDY. How are you ever going to get the general
practitioners back into the city?

Dr. CONNELLY. The incentives that keep them there vary from
altruism to monetary incentives. I think the alternative to military
service for physicians to serve in these areas will at least provide
some help. Another approach is used in Canada, in the Province of
Quebec, where the fifth year of medical school is spent in rural areas
as a prerequisite to graduation. There is no such imprint period in
the AmericanI medical school for a student to make a decision to go
into such areas.

The new M.D. has no comparative data about where to practice.
When he makes a decision, lhe makes it without a reality base.

I would make rural practice training opportunity available to
him, if possible.

Senator KENNEDY. Do you think the forgiveness of loans to media'
cal education would be an'incentive?
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Dr. CONNELLY. To those wvho have to get the loans, yes, Senator.
Dr. WEIL. This is a problem I think we all face. With the forma-

tion of a medical school at Michigan State, one of the ways we are
attempting to get at this is by having the educational program of
these students take place in the community hospitals in the small
communities in central Michigan. Our students actually receive as
much as 18 months of their training in community hospitals away
from the university. By getting some experience with medical care
in this setting, using general practitioners as teachers, we are going
to give the student an opportunity to reaiiy find out what this is al
about, and then perhaps make some intelligent decisions about this
kind of career.

I think coupled with perhaps some educational and financial in-
centives, this kind of opportunity will give him a choic,3 that may
very well bring him back into primary health care.

Dr. CONNELLY. Shall I go Onl to page 7?
Senator KENNEDY. Yes.
Dr. CONNELLY. In the table which reflects a cost issue and a phil-

osophical issue, pediatrics, as you can see, is a high volume, low du-
ration specialty and if one skips down to social service and mental
health, these of necessity are low volume, high duration specialty.

Now, some health planners would say that no social service or
psychiatric or mental health commitment will be made in the service
that they organize. If that is so, then somebody has to do it, and to
put it back on to the pediatrician or the internist you will thereby
increase his duration and volume and not have solved the problem at
all.

I gave this chart to the last AMA session, in Boston, and several
physicians from the floor asked questions about it. One of the ques-
tions, or several of the questions were, "How do you not get into
that?"

In other words, how do you keep the winning combination or the
lowv cost items and not get into the high cost items?

I think it is terribly important that one meet the public's expecta-
tions. We had a young student from Camnbridge, England, survey
the people in Charlestown. We prepared six case histories and inter-
viewed 25 parents who do not use the health center and 25 who do
use the health center. Among the case histories were, "What would
you do with a child who had a problem with drugs, alcoholism, and
violence"?

In all cases they want the health source to be involved in solving
that problem.

My message is that health care is going to be very costly because
of this issue. Significant psycho-social problems take a lot of time,
and time costs money.

Well, just to go on to table 6, this confirms the encounters by dui-
ration of visit, that pediatrics takes about 17 minutes a visit, and. in-
ternal medicine is 24 minutes per visit.

The content of health center practice is shown in table 4. Twenty
percent of the primary health care demands are in the psychosocial
area which, again, as-I pointed out, are very expensive.



Other kinds of illnesses, are as shown. We were able to compare
the prmry medical care delivery at Bunker Hill with the. recently
Published content of primary medical care in England.

We can see that in England they see a few more colds than we do.
We have a bit more trauma; we have a heavier commitment to pre-
ventive medicine, and we have less gastrointestinal disease.

One of the important studies at Bunker Hill is in cooperation
with the Harvard Business School and specifically Professor Robert
Anthony and Regina Hertzlinger, a doctoral candidate, who have
given us a cost management control system f rom, which we have
been able to get costs per practitioner, cost peir service, cost per serv-
ice by practitioners, cost by department for different services, and
overall unit costs.

The implementation of the system enables us to assess the relative
efficiency of different practitioners by measuring the volume and du-
ration of their effective costs. It thus provides an impetus for the
low volume practitioners to improve their practices.

In some departments, incremental volume may now lead to addi-
tional costs because the department is already operating at full ca-
pacity. In others, it exceeds the marginal costs because the depart-
mnent is operating at less than capacity.

It is a feedback mechanism that we give to our practitioners,
quarterly compatible with quality they improve their performance in
order to help us realize our ultimate goal of being a nonprofit but
self sustaining enterprise.

That, I might add, is not a likely possibility in the near future-
if we could go on to the cost per encounter, you will see that pedia-
trics, because it is a high volume, low duration specialty, is the least
expensive encounter.

Internal medicine basically because it needs 25 percent more time,
per encounter. Social service and mental health are significantly
more expensive per encounter, and this is a question that again be-
comes philosophical. As you organized medical care, how much can
you afford and how much can you afford to attack the major prob-
leoms of mental health?9

Given the mandate by the public that that is an area that they ex-
pect the medical profession to solve then the medical profession in
turn has to respond to that by including and making these services
available, but probably will always need to be supported from public
funds.

How much support is the question?
The degree to which you can support any of these programs is a

question th at your committee will no doubt wrestle with.
In terms of the manpower question, you could take how physi-

cians or professionals use their time, how much is available and how
much is spent directly with the patient, and that is shown in the last
table. You can see the pediatricians spend about half their time in
direct patient care. This is confirmed in a study done in private
practice and published by Drs. Wedgewood and Berman, that indeed
pediatricians spend only about half of their time with patients.

Now, if we examined social service it is useful to realize how they
have to budget their time. It is the usual and necessary modus oper-



andi of this specialty to need to spend an hour -with the patient de-
fining the problem, but then it may be necessary to spend uip to 4
hours trying to arrange help for the identified problem, making less
time available for more direct patient care.

In' terms of mental health, you will note at the health center we
spend only 19 percent of our time in direct patient care. This is a
deliberate effort on the part of the center to be-to sp end the time
available at with the so-called gate keepers. Tphe mental health work-
ers are in courts and schools and 1-eadstart programs in order to try
and indoctrinate healthy attitudes with the persons who will have
the most influence and time with them.

The traditional health education has not been a successful pro-
grain, which is sad because if you rate what Dr. Weil said, the
mother decided when to bring her child to the doctor. She decides.
That means that the mother should be fully instructed in some basic
health facts to make elementary decisions.

This is not being done.
If we looked at this another way, we could say 95 percent of the

medical care in this country is given by parents, bat they have to be
instructed in how to give the medical 'care, and I am not impressed
that they were.

'Would you care to comment on that, Dr. Weil?
Dr. W-,T. I agree with you.
Senator KENNEDY. Are there any programs now with respect to

instruction for parents in health care? JDo we do anything out of the
Department of Education to provide evening courses, for example,
to parents, during the hours when the facilities are not being used?

I would think in terms of nutrition or in term-s of health that
these would be areas of need. IDoes anything like this go on today
that you know about?

Dr. CONNELLY. This is the heart of how we are trying to attack
the problem in the area that we serve, but I think it is not a univer-
sal phenomenon. I think funds are directed into educational systems
without a health input that is significant and while there may be
health consultation at the delivery point, you don't see nurses or phy-
sicians entering schools trying to influence or to provide data or
facts for future parents to make decisions about.

Part of this may be the way Federal funds are channeled at the
delivery -point. The Title V funds that go into education departments
do not have a significant health (medical) input, except in a consul-
tant role.

One would hope that the medical input could be increased f rom
* the medical professions.

Senator KENNEDY. What kind of a turn out do you think you
would get at Charlestown at the high school if you had a program

* once a week on health and nutrition for the children?
Do you think the mothers would come?
Dr. CONNELLY. Yes. We have it on a voluntary basis now, and it

is a very popular program. Also, I personally give 1 hour a week to
the high school to cover various health issues, and found there
sponse is very satisfying.



I think, also, you could educate children about some of the major
hazards they will face, drugs, alcohol, violence, marital happiness,
nutrition, dental care of themselves and their children. This is anl
area where the Federal Government could make a significant impact.

Dr. WEIL. I think another area where this canl be looked at very
carefully is in the day care center programs, as these evolve. Because
as the mothers come in to drop the children off, and for a few min-
utes are held there, 10 minutes of the day of continuous input into
these families proves very effective as a method of health and nutri-
tion education.

Dr. HANSEN. Let mne express a dissenting opinion here. I have got
some question about whether such programs actually work, because I
think what we are talking about is separating education f rom serv-
ice and treatment. I think what probably makes the difference is the
kind of experience people have with the health source, and I would
like to give some data of Geiger from Columbia a point indicating
that as a result of receiving good health care without all the usual
hassles, people's attitudes about health improved dramatically.

I don't think we can change attitudes without a good experience. I
think if we are going to put people into the same old medical care
system, we are going to have the same negative attitudes towards
that care.

I would like to discuss that later.
Dr. CONNELLY. I would like to conclude my testimony by describ-

ing the nurse practitioner who has been able to share tasks, and pro-
vide primary care in a setting in which the physician is available.

We have six nurse practitioners at the health center in Bunker
Hill. The health center has graduated 150 of these young women
who go into various sites, half of then in private practice, the other
half in some form of public health delivery.

The American Nurses Association and the American Academy of
Pediatrics have last week issued joint guidelines for the content and
the supervision and production of these nurse practitioners.

I think they will make a significant impact in meeting the man-
power issue. Again, only we can redistribute or get incentives to re-
distribute the medical care personnel into areas of need.

Senator KENNEDY. Doctor, how many general practitioners do you
have at Charlestown?

Dr. CONNELLY. We have three general practitioners.
Senator KENNEDY. Outside the health center?
Dr. CONNELLY. Yes. We have three general practitioners-excuse

me. We have two whose major practices is in Charlestown. We have
two others who are very elderly, or who have another area of inter-
est.

Senator KENNEDY. How old are they?
Dr. CONNELLY. The average age of the general practitioner in

Charlestown is about 62. This is a very common phenomenon in the
inner city. The Massachusetts General Hospital has been asked by
communities to assume medical care because their doctors are retir-
ing and not being replaced-areas such as the North End, East Bos-
ton, the West End, Chelsea-all have come.

Senator KENNEDY. What is your financing?
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Dr. CONNELIJY. We have a Childrens Bureau grant and capital
funds from Massachusetts General Hospital, to provide service
which the Childrens Bureau does not provide. Additionally we have
contracted arrangements with voluntary agencies such as the Flaster
Seal Society.

Senator KENNEDY. What. percent of your budget comes from
reimbursements that you receive from patients that you treat?

*Dr. CONNELIJY. I don't think I understand the question.
Senator KENNEDY. The reimbursements that you receive from the

parents as well as children in Charlestown, what percentage is that
of your budget?

Dr. CO;-NELLY. The children and youth grant provides compre-
hensive medical care at no cost to qualifying children under 21 years
of age. Reviewing all patients who use thie health cost, 16 percent of
the patients pay cash because they have no insurance coverage. Half
of the remaining group have a third party commercial insurance
coverage which sometimes covers ambulatory services. The others
have title 18 and 19 Federal coverage.

Senator KENNEDY. Thank you, doctor.
Our final witness is Dr. Christian Hansen, assistant professor, De.-

Jpartment of Community TMedicine, Rutgers University Medical
School, New Brunswick, N.J.

After completing his residency in pediatrics, Dr. Hansen joined
the Division of Indian Health of the Public Health Service and
worked with the Apache, Hopi, anid Na-vajo tribes in Arizona.

He then spent 2 years in the Peace Corps serving Turkey and Cy-
prus, before rejoining the D~ivision of Indian Health, this time
working mostly with the Sioux Tribes in South Dakota. For 5 years
he has worked with health centers around the Nation in Boston,
IMississippi, and Trenton and in 1968 he was part of a three-man
team sent to Nigeria Biaf ra, by the American Friends Service Com-
mittee to look into conditions in that country at the time of the civil
warl.

Dr. HANSEN. I am very impressed with your background and
your service, and I welcome you to the Senate Subcommittee on
Health.

Senator Williams wanted to be here to introduce you, but he is in
an executive markup and was unable to be here. But he wanted to
have the opportunity to present you to this committee.

WAe want to welcome you here.

STATEMENT OF DR. CHRISTIAN HANSEN, ASSISTANT PROFESSOR,
DEPARTMENT OF COMMUNITY MEDICINE, BURGERS UNIVERSITY
MEDICAL SCHOOL, NEW BRUNSWICK, N.J.

Dr. HANSEN. I want to talk about some of my experiences on the
firing line. I want to put some of my thoughts and experiences be-
fore you, and perhaps at the end of my comments I will make some*
recommendations. I would certainly emphasize what you and Dr.
W~eil said. We talk about a crisis in health care, especially for poor
people, but it seems to me that we are not responding as though, in-
deed, it is a crisis.
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It seems to me that crisis means there is a kind of catastrophe and
that something has to be done quickly. Yet there is a great deal of
somnolence and certain amount of gr~adualism that has- affected the
medical and health professions for years.

We are iust not responding. If we had epidemics of infectious dis-
ease you would see people f roml the Communicable Disease Center,
Atlanta, Ga., and other places coming out to meet the emergency.
We have in some ways epidemics of sickness and death and yet we
are not responding. We seem reluctant to admit that there is a real
crisis and that poor people especially are dying because of not being
able to Lret the medical care they need. This says nothing about all
of the sickness in poor mothers and children that goes without any
kind of care because they can't get a doctor. If they could they can't
afford to pay for it or there would be no program to cover it in this
country where the sources of payment are a hodge-podge and where
many people fall between the cracks. Dr. Alonzo Yerby said a few
years ago that he estimated that there were about 13,000 people who
died in New York each year as a direct result of being poor. I sus-
pect that not a few died because they could not get the medical care
they needed.

For example, the medicaid experiences in New Jersey suggests
that only one-third of eligible people are getting care. This is partly
because there w~as no attempt to get the doctors into this program
beforehand, there was no effort made to recruit pediatricians to open
up their private offices to treat poor children.

I think what we really need to improve the healthy care --f poor
people is a good, solid source of primary care. That means a doctor
and a nurse and all kinds of health assistants in a health center to
take care of them when they get sick.

This primary care is what is especially lacking for poor people.
This, is true in many rural parts of all of the States. I have had the
opportunity of seeing areas, of great need in rural parts of this
country on Indian reservations in North and South Dakota, Ari-
zona, and New Mexico. This problem especially affects minority
groups, such as Indians, poor black people, poor white people, and
Spanish-speaking people in center city and rural areas.

We have to give special attention to who is available to provide
the care where people are. This is often the key factor in determin-
ing whether a child lives or not. There is evidence that the increased
death rates among infants, especially among poor infants that Dr.
Weil mentioned, and the tremendous disparity between them and
people who are better off, occurs between 1 and 2 and 12 months of
age.

What affects these infants during this time are the adverse envi-
ronmental conditions, the stress, poor housing, contaminated water
and sewage systems, and inadequate diet and the fact that when the
infants get sick there is nobody to give them the penicillin for the
pneumonia or to treat the diarrhea. These are two diseases which
cause the death of many poor infants.

In the South and elsewhere, poor black people have to determine
whether they are "1$5"1 or "$10', sick. 'Whether or not they can afford
this cost of the doctor's office visit or whether they should wait to



see if things improve if they can't afford it. Unfortunately they
often have to wait too long and then it is too late. The infant dies
and becomes another statistic in the endless reports of a State health
department.

There has been some disagreement as to whether or not additional
medical personnel would make a difference in the health status of
poor people. I think that there is not much question but that more
doctors and nurses treating sick people and then adding the preven-
tive measures would resultin better general all-around health espe-
cially in rural areas. There are great shortages of medical staff in
center city and rural areas.

We are trying to practice preventive medicine with low-income
people when they don't have a, good source of primary care, where
they can be treated when they are sick.

You can't sell preventive dentistry and medicine if people try to
find care and get all kinds of harassment and have a bad experience
in hospitals and clinics.

Health personnel have to meet people where they are, and where
they are is where they are sick. Through the treatment of sickness,
you add preventive measures, and that takes quite a bit of time and
effort to get results, but it can be done.

There was a report in the New York Times about some studies
that indicated that annual physical examinations did not decrease
morbidity or mortality.

I suspect those studies involved people who were better off and
who did not have the problems of stress, unemployment, depression,
and so forth, that we see among poor minority groups in this coun-
try. Health center programs in urban areas have found large popu-
lations of poor people suffering from years of medical neglect right
in the shadows of some of our grreat medical centers. The Senator is
no doubt familiar with all1 the statistics which indicate higher rates
for almost all diseases, especially acute infectious and chronic dis-
eases as well as incredible amounts of dental problems in people of
all ages, especially children.

We have not even mentioned the unmet dental needs of center city
and rural p)oor children. All of us physicians could testify to the
countless numbers of young children that we have seen with many
teeth sheared off and decayed at the gum line-others with gaping
holes from cavities. Crash programs such as Headstart which I
heartily support have reached out to many of these children through
its important medical program. But unfortunately in some areas
there has been little support from the medical and dental community
for Headstart.

We also have to understand, as Dr. Weil mentioned, that poor
mothers and children get sick and die from different kinds of things
than middle-class people. We as pediatricians have been writing
about and studying the fact that poor children have more untreated
streptococcal infections with resultant serious rheumatic heart dis-
ease and other complications. They live in poor housing and the
small children eat lead paint from the walls and some of them die
and we are never aware of the correct diagnosis. They die more
often from accidents, many of which are preventable. tJhis is not
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just the fault of the medical profession but if we were to work to-
gether with parents in meaningful ways we could save a lot of chil-
dren's lives. There are many less dramatic examples that I could
give if time allowed.

'We don't see middle class mothers dyingy in childbirth. We know
that there are. high mortality rates for poor mothers, and this is
three to four times as great for them. This may be partly because of
a lack of prenatal care, but it is also because of the fact that when
they come for care and delivery they are suffering from all of the
results of inedical neglect of chronic conditions, anemia, poor nutri-
tion, stress, and probably other factors that we have not been able to
identify.

It certainly is true, as we found in the Tufts Delta Health Center
in Mississippi (see below), that there are other factors that affect
people's health besides the lack of doctors and nurses.

But I feel that we must not use this as an excuse for inaction. I
think we must not say that the problems are beyond us as doctors
and nurses. I think we have to get involved in poor housing, hunger,
unemployment and exploitation.

Traditionally health people have said:
I can't be concerned about poor housing. I can't be concerned about the fact

that this malnourished child with pneumonia does not have enough to eat.
All I can do Is treat the pneumonia.

We have to gret involved in these kinds of issues if we are going to
have a lasting effect upon people's health and well-beinp,.

There is a lot of talk about the environment, today. Others point
out that we were not concerned about the rats in Harlem until they
started to spread to Park Avenue. We were not concerned about the
problems of Harlem until other people in New York City started to
be affected by them.

Recycling waste is in vogue. That is fine, but we should talk about
recycling of human lives. We have a foetal monitor which is a sys-
tem in which the status of the foetus is determined as the mother
goes through labor.

This is a luxury since we don't have good maternity care for all.
We have this monitoring, but we don't have fetal feeding. I think
our priorities are all mixed up.

There has been discussion about the fact that raising peoples ex-
pectations in health is not desirable. How are we going to meet peo-
ple's demands for more medical care? Some would say that we havte
to improve the system of health care delivery before new demands
can be met. It seems to me we were not going to do this until we
create the demand. I think when we get the demand we will find
ways to improve the delivery system. Otherwise, we will postpone
the necessary change.

I think Federal legislation for health is necessary, but what really
matters is what happens at the local level where people are. We have
seen local problems in implementing legislation concerning desegre-
gvation. We have also seen it in health, in education, et cetera. We have
read reports, for example, where several hundred thousand dollars
of unused medical funds were returned to the Office of E ducation
for migrant children, and then in New Jersey we hear complaints



that migrant families cost the hospitals $50,000 in unpaid medical
bills.

I think we also have to look at the quality of medical care that
people get. It is not sufficient merely to provide more hospitals or
clinics or more doctors' offices. WAe have to be certain that people of
all economic levels receive the best possible medical care. We can do
this only by building in some quality control so that there are con-
stant checks on what doctors are doing for their patients. We have
to gret away from a double sta-adard of care-one quality for the
rich and a poorer quality for the, poor.

'We also have to look at the attitudes of the doctors and nurses
who are treating poor people. It is not enough to hire traditional
types of doctors and nurses and put them in a new setting and as-
sume tlmat you automatically have a first-rate new program. Atten-
tion must be given to their attitude, sensitivity, and orientation and
more and more consumer groups are doing just that. They do not al-
ways like somec of the attitudes they find. There is a healthy ques-
tioning of the credentials of medical people who want to work in
urban ghettos. In the Trenton H-ealth Center, for example, the per-
sonnel committee of the board interviews all of the physicians for
the medical staff before they are hired. This is a healthy start.

There is no sense in mounting a health education campaign about
heart disease which tells people to get a checkup, and then when they
try to get a checkup they are turned away.

I have seen this happen. I talked with many patients to whom
this happened in parts of Mississippi and I am not trying to malign
Mississippi. I think some of the problems in the rural South are not
too different f rom the problems in other rural areas of the country.

I think we can lower the infant death rates and this has been
shown in the Tufts Delta Health Center in Mississippi. But for the
past couple of years, in other places, figures indicate the death rates
for poor infants are actually going up.

I think there are some reasons for this. NVWe are getting better re-
porting, and the higher figures represent a certain amount of better
reporting. But they also indicate medical help and shortages of peo-
ple, et cetera.

We have to practice "catchup medicine." This means we have to
bring low-income people with many different kinds of health prob-
lems up to a maintenance level and then work to keep them healthy.

This takes time. Some of the skeptics point to maternal and in-
fant care programs, and say, "Show us where these have made a dif-
ference." In some instances it is hard to show improvement quickly
because we are faced with mothers who have all kinds of medical
problems, such as untreated urinary tract infections, for example.

There may be some association between the mother's urny tract
infection amid prematurity, which often results in mental rotation
and other problems. Some of this is preventable with special pro-
grams to reach such mothers.

What I am saying is two different things that are related. I am
suggesting that in many ways the traditional system of doctors,
nurses and hospitals has not worked, and yet for many poor people
we, need at least the traditional parts of the system, doctors and
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nurses and drugs and X-rays and laboratories in the new setting of
the health center.

Data from one health center has shown that you can properly
take care of 85 percent of people's health needs on an ambulatory
basis. This makes a lot more sense than putting people in a hospital
for diagnostic tests which can be done on an ambulatory basis. This
is one area where private insurance plans actually create a problem
as they encourage unnecessary hospitalizations for studies which
could be done in the OPD.

I know the Senator was at the dedication of the Columbia Point
Health Center in Boston several years ago where I had the opportu-
nity of working with Dr. Geiger for a year. The Columbia Point
Health Center was the first OEO supported neighborhood health
center in the United States and was developed by Dr. Jack Geiger
and colleagues in the Department of Community Health and Social
Medicine of Tufts University Medical School. lIt provides compre-
hensive family health care for residents of a low-income high-rise
housing project in Boston and has been operating since 1965. It has
become very popular with the residents and 83 percent of the people
there are using the center as a primary source of medical care. You
may be familiar with ain article that showed that after 2 years of that
center's operation, there was an 85-percent reduction in the number
of hospitalizations for some of the people served by that program.

That article is published in the New England Journal of Medi-
cine.

I think that is impressive guidance of the center's effectiveness.
Much to a lot of people's surprise, poor people there make good use
of the center, and as a result of good ambulatory care, they are kept
out of the hospital. When they are admitted to the hospital, their
hospital stay is shortened.

This is because there are doctors and nurses to take care of them
when they come out of the hospital and their stay is shortened, in
many instances.

Some have said that health center care is too expensive and it may
be. Dr. Geiger has -some figures which show that health care at Co-
lumbia Point may cost $200 per person per year. People say that that
does not compare well with what the Kaiser plan costs on the west
coast; about $125 per year. But when you compare the populations
served, you realize that you are not comparing similar situations.
We need more health centers built in areas of need. I think we need
a health center in every rural county in this country, and several of
them in all the major cities. If we can't mount this kind of a pro-
gram where it is needed then I think it raises real questions about
the commitment that we as a Nation and we as professionals are
willing to make. Our patient is sick. We have the diagnosis and
some ideas about the cure but we say that it is to expensive!

Senator KENNEDY. The Kaiser plan does not serve the poor in any
event.

Mr. HANSEN. That is right. But, as you know, Kaiser received a
grant from OEO in Portland that enabled them to pay the insur-
ance premiums of a group of poor people who were then cared for
by the Kaiser Health Center. I think that kind of program is desir-
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able, because I would like to see health centers become a central
source of care for people of all economic levels.

Senator KENNEDY. I would, too, but in terms of the comparison of
your figure at Columbia Point and the Kaiser plan, that is not ex-
actly a comparable figure.

Dr. HANSEN. That is right, because the populations served are not
comparable. But they did have this pilot, project which demon-
strated they could include low-income people into a source of care
where regular subscribers were receiving care, I think that kind of a
program should be expanded and duplicated around the country.

I want to make a few remarks about my experience with the divi-
sion of Indian Health, because it makes me feel that we should be
planning at Division of Rural Health of the U.S. Public Health
Service, and a Division of Urban Health.

What we have here since 1955 is a Federal program that has been
responsible for providing total health care for Indian people on res-
ervations. Since 1955, through the Public Health Service we have
been providing care for about 425,000 Indian people. The budget is
in the millions of dollars. We don't have that kind of commitment
for urban or rural health at the Federal level. I think we are going
to need special programs like this to meet the need.

There has been-criticism saying, "we have enough public crash
programs. Let's put the money in the private sector."

I think that we actually need more so-called crash programs, for
example, I think if it had not been for the OEO health programs,
we would not be as far along as we are today in raising some of the
issues of need and finding some of the answers. I think that some
important issues began to be raised in 1965 when OEO started to get
into the health center business,. I think it has had a positive effect
upon the rest of the medical care system. It has drawn attention to
the health needs of poor people. It has stimulated medical schools
and hospitals to get involved in community health and it supported
the development of health centers which are some of the most inno-
vative and effective sources of care in areas of great need.

I am trying to, think of some comparisons between the Division of
Indian Health program with all of the problems that that program
faces and programs and problems in other rural areas. In many ways
the problems they face are involved with people with poor housing,
poor diet, no jobs, hopelessness in 1971. There are many Indian fam-
ilies on reservations who don't have a o.afe, water supply, have only a
privy outside their back door, who don't have adequate diets, food to
eat and many of whose children are incompletely protected against
polio and other diseases.

I think there is no question but that poor people just don't get ad-
equate health services. When we look at the rural South, the situa-
tion is equally depressing. The Tufts Delta Health Center to be de-
scribed below went into an essentially all black community about 4
years ago, and found that there the median annual income was about
$900 per year.

There were 75 percent male unemployed, and those people who
did have jobs had meaningless kinds of jobs, some still picking cot-
ton in the fields for 10-12 hours for $5-$10 per day.
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We found 80 percent of families without any inside water, with
outside privies with contaminated water and with broken down
housing. That is the kind of situation in which Dr. Jack Geiger and
his colle-aues mounted what I think is the most exciting medical
care program in the U.S.A. today.

The Tufts Delta Health Center was developed through the efforts
of Dr. Jack Geiger and associates in the Department of Preventive
Medicine at Tufts University Medical School,. Boston, as a pilot
demonstration project in community health services for a poor rural
black population Of northern Boliver County in Mississippi. The
center's medical program began in the fall of 1967 and continues to
provide ambulatory medical care for about 15,000 low-income people
who qualify under OEO guidelines.

The health center offers complete ambulatory services in a new
medical facility containing examining and consultation rooms, emer-
gency room, laboratory, X-ray, clinical and nursing services, social
service, and related environmental improvement and community or-
ganization programs. The staff consists of doctors, nurses, assistants
in all areas, social workers, home economists, sanitarians, community
organization specialists, laboratory and radiological technicians, a
clinical phychologist, and. other related desciplines. The community
health action section of the health center was instrumental in devel-
oping a farm food co-op owned and operated by the poor people
which raised 1 million pounds of produce to feed hungry members
during the first winter of the program's operation.

Te center is based in a small, previously all-black town of Mound
Bayou which has a population of about 3,000 people. The town
serves as a medical and social center for people from all parts of the
county and from neighboring counties. There are two small hospitals
which, although in separate buildings, recently merged under a com-
mon board and now jointly receive OEO funds for community
health services. These hospitals provide important inpatient services
for patients in the Tufts program.

Mound Bayou was the first all-black town in the United States
founded by freedmen after the Civil War. It has a black mayor and
black-owned and operated stores and businesses and is thus a unique
rural community. It was chosen as the site of the Center because of
documented medical need in the area, the interest of the community,
and because it was a safe place in which a mixed black and white
staff could live and work together to develop a program in rural
health care.

Mound Bayou is in a major cotton-producing area, but with the
introduction of mechanical cotton picking and the use of herbicides,
there has been increasing unemploymentfor many unskilled males
and fe 'males. Housing and sanitary conditions for many of the fami-
lies are extremely inadequate. Seventy-five percent of the families in
the target area of the Center live without inside water and 90 per-
cent of them live without flush toilets. In Boliver County, in 1964,
the infant mortality rate reported was 56.2 per thousand live births
for black infants. It is felt that the actual rate is higher because of
incomplete reporting and underreporting-Mississippi continues to
have the highest infant mortality rate year after year of all 50



States. This is related directly to the poverty of black people-the
infant mortality rate in M19-40 represented a continuing in-
crease in the black rate. This accompanied a high maternal mor-
tality rate for blacks in 1969-70, 'being more than three or four
times higher than the corresponding rate for whites. It may be par-
ticularly contributed to by generally poor prenatal care and the fact
that only 60 percent of black births were in a hospital and attended
by a physician. Of all the other births, 47 percent occurred at home
with the majority attended only by a "granny-midwife". A "1gran-
ny-midwife"l is a person skilled in the home deliver of mothers and
nominally under the supervision of a public health nurse. She has
been a great tradition in the South and she has done a superb job in
doing home deliveries for poor mothers who could not afford other
care. Unfortunately she is dying out and is not being replaced.
There is thus a gap in medical personnel caring for such mothers
now.

The population of the area served has a high proportion of young
people with a median age of about 15 years. Approximately 35 per-
cent of the females are between the ages of 12 and 39 years of age,
which are in the fertile age range. Hence the emphasis in the pro-
gram on maternal and child health services. These data give some of
the background setting for the area in which the Health Center pro-
gram was developed.

Cost figures from that center suggest that with all of the attention
given not only to medical care, but also to sanitation, to improving
water supplies, digging safe wells, helping people to patch up their
houses, providing food, starting some training programs, et cetera,
that it costs in the area of $300 per person per year. The skeptics will
say, "That is very expensive, we can't afford to duplicate that around
the country."

But we are going to have to duplicate this kind of a program if
we are to have any appreciable impact upon the health of rural peo-
ple, not only poor blacks, but poor whites, and upon the health of the
Indian people who move off the reservations.

This is another mistake I see. Indian people are encouraged to be
assimilated into the mainstream. When they leave the reservation
they get no or little health care. They are caught between the Fed-
eral Government which says "Now it is the State's responsibility"
and the State says, "It is really your responsibility."

Now let~ me return to the Columbia Point Health Center in Bos-
ton. There is additional important data that I would like to mention
that not only indicates a lesser need for hospitalization, but also
which indicates that as a result of a positive experience with the
Health Center, poor peoples' knowledge about the value of preven-
tive medicine improved. Drs. Bellin and Geiger have this well docu-
mented.

Eighty percent of the Center's patients said they were seen within
30 minutes of going to the Health Center. That is the same figure
that Dr. Connelly gave for his center. The center was able to remove
the long waiting period in addition to everything else. Columbia
Point is a special kind of situation, because the health center is right
where the people are. I think this is where health centers should be,
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not attached to a hospital some place, but scattered throughout the
community, away from hospitals, providing the care where people
are.

There is impressive evidence for improvements in peoples' atti-
tudes. There was an increase from 17 percent to 60 percent of people
after the Center started who had had a physical examination in the
absence of any complaint. That is preventive medicine. Even though
there is some disagreement, about whether this kind of examination
makes any difference in people's health. When you are talking about
poor people with a higher incidence of just about all chronic disease
and unrecognized defects, it is going to make a difference.

Here is evidence that we can change some of the prejudices we
have about poor people that they don't know what sickness is, and
they don't anything when they do get 'Sick or they don't care or
they are not smart enou ah to learn.

There was also a significant increase in the number of people who
felt that symptoms they had were important enough to seek medical
help. There was an increase in the number of people who went to a
doctor sooner because of complaints.

There was an increase in the number of people who felt that it
was important to have a general health check up even though they
were not sick. Ninety-five percent of them mentioned something they
liked about the center, and only 7 percent something they did not
like. Obviously it is not perfect. But they chose the health center
over all other sources of care, 3 to 1. Because of the health center's
being there, and cost was not a barrier, there was a decrease of the
number of people who had to go into debt in order to pay for medi-
cal care.

What this indicates is that it was the positive experience with
health care that counted. There was no special health education pro-
gram except what each doctor and nurse did as they cared for patients.
Many of these special problems have failed miserably in the past be-
cause they have not been tied in with a good source of care where
people could go when they had a complaint and receive decent care.

This raises the important question-can the health center create
informed dissatisfaction with traditional methods of care?

I think it can, and I think that it should, because traditional
methods, as all our data indicate have not worked for many people
up to the present time.

Now I would like to discuss the issue of family planning and how
that relates to the maternal and child health problems of poor peo-
ple. There is a lot of interest now in family planning. I think that
poor people, especially poor black people in Mississippi and I don't
pretend to be their spokesman, but I think I can make tis point,-
are beginning to wonder, "Why all the concern about family Plan-
ning? The medical establishment has not been too concerned about
our other health needs. Why the push?"

People are rightly suspicious. This point has been made many
times but I would Ilike to emphasize again that if family planning
services are not provided in terms of total health care for people
they are going to fail and poor mothers are not going to accept
them.



I did a study of over 150 mothers in Mississippi which demon-
strated that with very little effort but with total health care, that
you can interest poor mothers in family planning. All our prejudices
that poor people are so ignorant they won't take the pills, they can't
lea rn how to use them, they don't care about how many babis they
have can be disproven with the right approach. We were able to in-
terest 154 mothers in -voluntary family planning services. Two-
thirds of the mothers came into the program post deliver,v and one-
third were recruited as I was taking care of their children. We
cared for them until they were pregnant, we helped them deliver in
.hospital, we cared for their sick child ren, et cetera.

There is P~n important message for Ipediatricians that the number
of children a mother has and especially, how close together they are
can affect the health of the children. If you can extend the inter-
pregnancy period you can significantly reduce the incidence of pro-
maturity withl all of its associated problems. The evidence is that
child spacing gives the mother it chance to recover. It is something
wve should all know. Dr. Beasley in New Orleans has some excellei~t
data thaft demonstrate this. If we can allow a mother to have a rest
between, pregnancies and this is, what family planning and child
pacing is all about,, then we can reduce her poor outcome.

One-third of the mothers in my study had had five or more preg-
nancies. They had actually had a mean number of nine pregnancies.
That is a lot of chiildreni. Many of them had had children year after
year after year without a rest.

Senator kENEmY. You are talking to at ninth child. [Laughter.]
Dr. WHIir4 Let me slip) something in here. We were with a veteri-

narian friend of mine, le said, "Do you know why man is different
from a horse? We can breed a horse year after year after year and
keep getting excellent foals."

Thle point is that horse nutrition and cattle nutrition is so much
better than human nutrition, that I don't think the problem is sim-
ply numbers of pregnancies and how rapidly they ocemr, but they
occur in poorly nourished women a great deal of the time. If we look
at oI)viots examples we canl find plenty of mothers from good eco-
nomic levels with good nutrition who had pregnancy after preg-
nancy and who have just as big babies year after year after year if
'they are well fed, if they are well nourished, if their housing is
goodI. The place where we really run into trouble is the undernour-
ished, poorly housed, poorly fed individual.

What you are saying is certainly of great importance.
Dr. HANSEN. The point I would like to make to the Senator is

that when we talked to the mothers, who had an average of nine
pregnancies, they expressed a desire to have had only four children.

Many of them never realized before that it was possible to control
their reproduction. There have been studies that have suggested that
poor mothers, especially in developing countries, have large number
of children because they know that many of their children are going
to die before they are 5 years of age. I would wonder if this kind of
thing applies here, because of the high rates of infant deaths. Many
mothers whom we cared for in Mississippi who lost a small infant
or child in the past.



Mothers said, "If this sort of service had been available before
and not as a punitive measure pushed by racist welfare people as a
means of controlling the poor black population we might have been
interested." If family planning is presented in the setting of otaI
health care, people respond. Four-fifths of these mothers were still
active in the program 2 years later.

I also want to point out, and this relates to Dr. Weil's comments,
the high-risk nature of the mothers we were caring for. Eleven of the 54
mothers had had a history of a stillbirth or infant born dead.

Altogether at least one-third of them had had a poor outcome in
the past. Yet this is the kind of mother who will use family planning
if it is presented correctly. Fifty percent of the mothers had had low-
blood counts, or anemia, during the time they were pregnant. This is
directly related to their not having enough food to eat while preg-
nant,

We have to be careful how wo offer family planning and I think
that if we are not people are not going to accept such services.

HEWV has about $3.5 million for-family planning ready to give
for services in the State of Mississippi. If this is not done with the
right kind of approach, this money could be wasted and poor black
people alienated more.

Senator KENNEDY. How does that compare to other States, do you
knowI

Dr. HANSEN. I don't have figures about that. I have some fig-
tires for New Jersey. It is about half a million dollars. I and others
begin to wonder about this push for family planning for poor black
people in the South.

The other point I would like to make before I come to some final
statements is that what was very obvious to us working in center
city Boston and Trenton and in the rural South, was that we were
seeing people with tremendous health problems at both ends of the
line of a forced, migration.

We were seeing people as patients many. of whom had moved
from the rural South because 'of the lack of jobs and because of -all
of the other problems that they had. This is directly related to the
recent discussion about the welfare crisis in center cities. What are
we really talking about when we say "welfare crisis"? We are talk-

igabout poor black and poor Spanish-speaking families and poor
I te families from Appalachia flocking to the cities because they

can't make it in the rural, and poor health is one reason.
We have to offer some viable alternative for people at the other

end of the line. If we don't do something if only from the human
compassion point of view to deal with people's health problems at
both ends we will have failed as health professionals.

We find that many people want to stay. They want to stay in the
South. This is their home, where they grew up, and many people
would stay there if they had some hope of getting decent education,
decent housing, some job retraining through manpower programs.
But unfortunately, many manpower programs have failed because
even if they have provided some training, there haven't been mean-
ingful jobs available for people afterwards.



We talk about attracting industry especially to the rural South
but unfortunately when industry goes down there, it very quickly
practices the same discriminatory hiring practices as southern insti'-
tutions. Poor black people don't get jobs, and if they do, they are
still pushing brooms around and emptying trash cans. Is that man-
power training?

I would like to turn my attention to the idea of a National Health
Corps.

I think a National Health Corps is a good idea, but first we must
plan a workable system in which, the doctors, nurses, and dentists
and all kinds of assistants are going to work. I don't think we
should put dedicated staff of a National Health Corps, into the old
hospital clinics. We should not -put the young doctors and nurses
into emergency rooms of hospitals.

We can not reasonably put them into the private practitioner's
offices, because it is not going to work. We have to come up with
carefully planned, health care system where such staff people will
work. I would submit that the health center is the proper setting.

I would agree with the Senator that there is a tremendous
amount of idealism and genuine enthusiasm on the part of young
health professionals of all kinds.

I came from a free clinic last night started by medical students at
Rutgers in New Brunswick. This came about as a result of their in-
terest in reaching out to the community, and trying to find the chil-
dren in center city New Brunswick who don't have their polio shots,
who don't have measles immunization, and who have not seen a doc-
tor or had a careful physical exam since birth. We are finding many
such children. Their mothers will bring them if they are approached
in a sensitive manner. Surprisingly, their. apathy disappears. When
a child doesn't have his Complete immunizations at one year, he is
also not going to have had the other examinations, the blood count to
rule out the iron deficiency anemia, or the tuberculin test either.

These students are out there leading traditional departments of
community medicine, saying, "Look, this is the kind of service we
want to do, this is real, thisi is where sick people are." They have
oftentimes received a very exciting response f rom community people
they are trying to reach.

Would lie to re-emphiasize that even though we agree that we
have a tremendous health crisis before us we are all guilty-of ac-
cepting this crisis without taking the immediate action required.

I don't know what is going to move us to act. We read the death
and 'disease statistics year after year. The United States is still
about 13th in infant deaths. We read that organized medicine says it
is because of different reporting systems and the other countries are
worse off than we in other figures. I have seen and I am sure you have
seen the depressing effect that the death of a mother and a baby can
have, not only on her family, but on the whole community. The infant
death rates in this country do indicate that our health care is very
poor for a lot of people.

We must think of this in terms of human wastage and the impli-
cations this has for people's mental health as well as for their physi-
cal health.
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I would like to summarize by saying again that what we need,
especially for low-income people, is a good source of primary care
where they Ican go when they are sick. I don't think the private
practitioner's office can be this place or the emergency room, or the
hospital clinic.

Hospitals take care of people when they are sick and they do a
fairly good job of this.

But what we have in hospital clinics is a system of forced servi-
tude, with "charity" required from the doctors. This says that in re-
turn for your staff privileges in this hospital, you have to work in
the clinic. Doctors respond but reluctantly.

So mothers are required to come at 7:30 in the morning for ma-
ternity care in clinics and some don't come and we wonder why. No
system of charity medicine will ever meet the need.

Whien we opened a storefront maternity program in Trenton in
the evening, it was a tremendous success. We were offering mothers
convenience, sensitivity and a private ph sician relationship through
a coalition of public health workers and private practitioners reim-
bursed for their services.

We couldn't have operated the Trenton Neighborhood Family
Health Center, which is HEW funded., unless we had recrliited pri-
vate practitioners who were interested in working with us because
we had HEW funds to pay them. They provided a continuous rela-
tionship with the mother, avoided the kind of thing we have heard
where the doctor spent 15 minutes going through the chart because
hie wasn't familiar with the mother. He sees the same mother each
time and the patient sees the same physician each time she comes to
the center. He delivers her in the hospital and he sees her post-par-
tum. This is continuity of care and it is important.

This is an effective maternity program, it is not unique. We have
to make this kind of program available all over the country to offer
people in the proper setting a close personal relationship. Our initial
data indicates a lowering of the sickness and death figures as a re-
sult of this program.

I haven . mentioned the entire area of ph ysic ians' assistants and
pediatric practitioners especially. I will say that if such programs
are planned correctly and introduced properly these work out. It has
been said that we always do these experiments with poor people.
Why not try some of these on middle-income people? There are
some attempts to do this, which have been successful.

We can get patient acceptance if we make it very clear that we
are not giving second-class care. We have to let people know that
the doctor and the nurse and assistants are working as a teamn. The
pediatric nurse will be able to see more children and there will be
shorter waiting periods.

Such problems are a beginning answer to some of the manpower
shortages we have in this country.

Senator KENDY. You have stated what is really needed. Do you
think the President's plan will do it?

Dr. HANSEN. Senator, I am not completely familiar with the Pres-
ident's plan, but the parts that I am familiar with I don't like. I
don't think that we can rely upon the private sector of medicine to
make the necessary changes and to reach people who need care. Or-
ganized medicine simply is not inclined to make the effort.
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I don't think that the answer is in only providing some kind of
health insurance. We have to put some pressure upon the providers
of health services to take care of people they have neglected in the
past. Merely having a payment mechanism is not the entire answer.
.I suggested that the medicaid program in New Jersey is not work-

ing as it should because people covered are not getting the care that
they need. They have no option. They still have to go to the same
old clinics in most instances.

I would hesitate to comment more on the President's plans, because
I am not thoroughly familiar with all the details.

If there are specific parts of that plan that you would like my
thoughts on, I would be pleased to comment.

Senator KENNEDY. I would like to ask any of you gentlemen, in
terms of your interest and long experience in attempting to provide
some help and assistance in areas of great need, have you run into
instances where private insurance carriers are providing funding for
initiating health programs?

Dr. WEiL. I think the Columbia, Md., project is primarily sup-
ported by-was initially supported by private insuranc.:,e. This is the
new town of Columbia.

Senator KENNEDY. What is the average income of that group?
Dr. WEIL. As far as I know, at least at this point, there is very

little poverty in that group. This is a new town that is being
planned with primarily people who have jobs and income and so on.

So, it is not a poverty area.
Dr. CONNELLY. Senator, you might be familiar with the Harvard

prepayment plan, initiated by the Harvard Medical School with in-
surance carriers. There is a limited commitment to areas or people
who are under certain incomes. The nature of it is that it won't sur-
vive unless they have a large population base that is over a certain
income.

Senator KENNEDY. Is that open to the people in Cambridge?
Dr. CONNELLY. Yes.
Senator KENNEDY. Do the poor areas in East Cambridge have ac-

cess to it?
Dr. CONNELLY. It is, but one has to pay the premium.
Senator KENNEDY. What is the premium?
Dr. CONNELLY. There is an experimental commitment by the Do-

lartmnent of Public Welfare to pay $120 per annum, and this pro-
vides comprehensive ongoing care. There is a problem, however, that
is it is located in Kenmore Square, and if you live in Cambridge,
that is pretty far.

Senator KENNEDY. Maybe you could submit that plan for the ec-
ord.

Dr. CONNELLY. Yes.
(The information referred to had not been supplied by the time

this hearing went to press.)
Senator KEND.You are all involved in "on the firing line"

areas of health care. How do we get other doctors to go to those
same areas as well? You have all shown a disposition to do it. I am
sure it is at a considerable sacrifice in terms of your incomes as well
as you r time and comfort, amid I know you three are extraordinarily
committed and dedicated people.
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How are we going to assure that we get other doctors to go out

into shortage areas, either urban, or rural, or the Indian reserva-
tions?

Dr. HANSEN. I think the way the Division of Indian health hospi-
tals and clinics have been staffed in the past are part of the answer.
This is a two-year alternative to military service. It is a very positive
alternative. I think many physicians gyo into it for this reason, but
also some of them go into it with a certain amount of idealism. We
must recognize this kind of service and service in other rural areas
and in center city as just as important, if not more so, as military
service.

I was concerned some years ago when there were successful efforts
by the AMA to prevent this kind of two-year alternative service to
be used in staffing OEO health centers. I think that this was a tragic
move but typical of the AMA. I think that they also passed te
same kind of legislation so that you couldn't spend your two years
of service with the Peace Corps overseas. How short-sighted! Such
an experience for young doctors can stimulate their interest in simi-
lar service in this country.

I think that we have to change this kind of legislation. I think we
have to make it possible for physicians and dentists and nurses and
other people to spend two years or longer, if they are inclined, in
these areas of great need. I hink we also havie- to offer attractive,
salaries. There has been some improvement in these salaries so that
you can work iii a rural health center and you can make, between
$22,000 and $25,000 a year if you are a spec ialist. I think that is a
reasonable amount of money. We also have to change the whole ap-
proach to the education of suich physicians, dentists, nurses, et cetera
and show them that there are important health problems and expose
them in the proper setting.

I think there is some skepticism onl the part of older physicians
that the idealism of these young students is going to continue, but I
like to believe that is not true.. I believe it is going to continue to
grow and kee p us older physicians on our toes.

Dr. WElL. I think you have touched onl the points that are impor-
tant. I think there is probably going to have to be some legalistic
kind of incentives, but in addition one needs to provide adequate in-
come and an adequate working area, as pointed out earlier, a
kind of a center where they can do the job. they are there to do
effectively, efficiently, and I think that this will greatly enhance the
attractiveness of this kind of program.

Senator KENNEDY. I suppose recruitment is important as well, for
example, recruiting from inner cities with the hope that perhaps
they will return to their home areas.

Dr. HANSEN. Yes, let me make a comment about that. Tufts Medi-
cal School in 1968 had only 14 black applicants, and of that number,
eight were accepted. As a direct result of special efforts made ac-
tively to recruit black students on the part of the Tufts Medical
School, in 1970 this number increased to 165 applications of whom
24 black students were accepted.

I think this is a significant effort made onl the part of this medical
school. Happily the same kinds of efforts are being made on the part
of other medical schools, too.



But let me say that we shouldn't necessarily expect people from
minority groups to go back to depressed areas and make the kind of
commitment that the rest of us are not willing to make. We have to
put this in perspective.

We must not say that because you are black and from the rural
south, you ought to go back there to practice. It is the responsibility
of all of us, black and white.

Some of the reasons black physicians have not returned to Missis-

Msippi to practice are obvious. If you look at the average age of the
back practitioner in Mississippi, it was about 60 years, except for a

few young very dedicated black physicians in Jackson who were de-
termined to stay and "fit the system."

Additional young black physicians have been attracted back to
Mississippi, working not inl the old system, but in several new health
center programs in the State. You know as well as I one of the rea-
sonls that they didn't go back to Mississippi before that. They
couldn't get hospital privileges. All the black physicians in Missis-
sippi were general practitioners until. recently. If they wanted to
admit a patient to a hospital in many instances, they would have to
refer it to a white colleague. This is changing but slowly and not be-
cause of pressures from organized medicine.

We have to solve this kind of problem before we canl expect physi-
cians to return to work in a place of great need. Is the Federal Gov-
ernment disposed to press for compliance??

Dr. WEIL. I think we have to do two things. We have to be able to
keep them there, and this is very important. We. have to be able to
give them the kind of special lielp in areas where their background
is deficient, and then we have to be able financially, to support them
while in medical school, and with the reduction in student loans, this
group, at the time the medical schools are pushing hard to bring
them into medical school, are being doubly hurt now because there is
a further reduction inl student loans to these students.

Senator KENNEDY. I understand, Dr. Weil, you have to catch a
plane and have to leave in a couple of minutes.

We talked about the quality problem we are facing. Let's talk for
a moment about wealthy people. Do those people to whom money is
no problem regularly receive quality care for their children?

Dr. WETL. No. I have to concern myself a little bit with living
with my fellow practitioners for the rest of my life, but the answer
has to be no.

I think that we have quite highly variable kinds of care for those
wvho can afford it.

This is variable from city to city and community to community,
but I have been literally shocked by getting out into the community
hospitals where these people receive their care, and finding an ex-
tremely variable level of care to the same class of people.

There are complex reasons for this. There is the time available for
a physician to spend on a patient's problem. When there is a com-
munity of 300,000 people and eight pediatricians, they are running
every minute trying to get their offce load taken care of. They
really don't have the kind of time which is often necessary for the
complicated and difficult problem. A

There is the problem of an opportunity to get away from their
practice to get their education updated. When they are in solo prac-
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tice, who is going to cover for them? Who is going to take care of
these people if thy want to take a week or monthi off to get up-
dated? If they want to take part in an educational program, where
they will learn as well as teach, how will they find the time?

These are difficult problems. We have no way to reimburse them
for the time they give us as educators, but we try to involve then
because out of this educational role they learn.

Education and time are the real problems that the practicing phy-
sician faces in keeping his abilities up to date.

I don't think there are many physicians who want to give poor
care, but the opportunity for them to get to the point where they
can give good care, as there ought totbe, with the knowledge we
have today, is extremely limited, and as a result we see increasing
problems our'physician population ages, of being able to give up-to-
the-minute kinds of care.

So having dollars is no guarantee whatsoever of being certain of
getting adequate health care.

Senator KENNEDY. How can they be assured that they are going
to receive high quality care, even the wealthy people?

Dr. WELL. We have no truth in packaging 1law for medicine, and I
am not quite sure how one would write it, but without something of
that sort there is no way that I can think of that an individual can
be certain that the care he is getting is the optimal that he could
have with the f-inds he has avail-able.

Senator KENNEDY. How can you improve on quality?
Dr. WEIL. I think one of the ways is something that is beginning

to grow, and that is group practice. I think when there are a group
of physicians working together to provide care, there is a lot. of peer
review that is informal.

The physician shares his problems with his colleagues, and if he
doesn't know, probably somebody else in the group knows, and I
think in general that if one could get this information, and I don't
have it, one could find that there is a better likelihood of getting
quality care in a group -setting than in a solo setting.

Senator KENNEDY. If those wealthy people to whom money is
really no problem can't be assured of getting quality care for their
children, you can, Just imagine what happens to those of more mod-
est income, let alone the p oor people of this country.

It points up the dilemma, the real crisis that we are facing in
health care for children in this country.

Dr. WEIL. We are running an antique car in a modern automobile
race.

Senator KENNEDY. The system that has been used has relied on
the private insurance system.

Dr. WEIL. The private insurance system in con-junction with the
fee for service system, which is the heart of this, and I think this is
doomed to fail,' and pouring more dollars into it is not going to
achieve any success whatsoever.

Dr. HANsEN. I have some further thoughts about that. I think
what one of the things we have to do is to try to dispel some of the
mystique of the physician. We have to discipline our colleagues who
are practicing poor medicine according to standards that we enforce.
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The problem now is that we act as though what goes on between
the physician and patient is sacred and that if hie makes a mistake,
its alright.

We have to get physicians to realize that medical care is not some-
how above surveillance. Patients should be made to realize that they
are entitled to ask questions about what illness they have, what their
diagnosis is, what their treatment is and why and what are the op-
tions.

For example, there has been a certain amount of resistance on the
part of some physicians to labeling prescriptions. This is an indica-
tion of the way some physicians regard their patients. The doctors
feel that they are a kind of a god and that they have most of the
answers. The'answers they don't have really don't matter.

If physicians object to the labeling of prescriptions the patient
will not know what kind of medicine he has been given. He will
never know what the side effects of that medicine are.

If we look at the area of the quality of the continuing education
of physicians and relicensing we are dismayed. A physician can be
licensed to practice medicine in 1922 and he can still be practicing
medicine today on the license that he received 50 years ago--is that
not true Dr. Connelly?

Dr. CONNELLY. Yes.
Dr. HANSEN. Something has to be done about that. We re-examine

people who drive cars more frequently than we do physicians who
make major life and death decisions. I think that this lack of re-
examination is archaic.

If we are concerned about this quality of medicine practiced, wve
must do something to change this situation. We must re-examine
physicians periodically. This could encourage those who are compla-
cent to read the journals, go to scientific meetings and generally
keep uip with what is going on in medicine.

I am not saying all physicians are indifferent, but unless we make
this change, many patients, regardless of their ability to pay, are
going to get inferior treatment.

Consider the issue of chloromycetin, one of the drugs most good
pediatricians avoid. We find that some physicians are still continu-
ing to use this toxic drug in the treatment of minor respiratory
infections for which it is never indicated. That is deplorable, and
that is still going on because we have no way to police what doctors
do, which drugs they use. There are beginning efforts to correct this.

When the issue of peer review is raised among physicians, it sends
some of them "into orbit." You often times can't get colleagues to
censure a doctor who is practicing obviously inferior and dangerous
medicine.

Senator KENNEDY. Why not?
Dr. HANSEN. There are a lot of reasons for that. I think part of

it has to do with the attitudes of physicians about themselves.
Senator KENNEDY. Are they different from other people?
Dr. HANSEN. I think that in the past the education of physicians

has suggested that, we are somehow above the rest of humanity, we
are a special kind of people, and our judgment and what we do
should never be questioned. Any questions that are asked are seen as



some invasion of what has been called ad nauseum the sacred doc-
tor-patient relationship by organized medicine.

As you know, you often have difficulty in getting physicians to
testify against their incompetant colleagues. Just a month ago I
learned of an instance of a physician in this country who had been
personally responsible for the death of five patients, and hie was still
practicing medicine. Hi~i medical society knew it, and his colleagues
knew it. That kind of thing just has to stop.

I may not have answered your question. I am not certain why we
can't monitor ourselves. For many reasons we are not accustomed to
doing this but we must start.

Senator KENNEDY. Do you want to add anything?
Dr. CONNELLY. I don't think I can add anything except some ex-

periences as a result of the formation of the utilization review com-
mittee at the hospital that I work at. This committee is, besides
making judgments by peers on the utilization of the hospital, is also
makig judgments about the content of the care, and this has been

extremely effective in improving the quality of care, because some-
body is finally looking in this very private relationship, not in a pu-
nitive way, but to help improve the person that may need some help.

Senator KENNEDY. Isn't it just a fact that you can't really expect
doctors to censure doctors any more than you can expect lawyers to
censure lawyers, or Senators to censure Senators?

It is part of system.
Dr. HANSEN. I think all three groups are equally guilty if we

can't say what the truth is. We have to speak the truth about our
deficiencies. There is no question that each year people die in this
country because of incompetent practitioners. I wouldn't be able to
give any exact numbers. -Their colleagues know this and excuse it
and turn, their backs and walk away. As though to say, the consumer
be damned!I

Senator KENNEDY. Senator Pell.
Senator PELL. I have no questions, Mr. Chairman.
Senator KENNEDY. Gentlemen, you have been very, very helpful

to us this morning. You bring a varied experience in terms of un-
derstanding the problems that we are facing in our health care sys-
tem. One of the most disadvantaged, as you have clearly shown, are
children. Many are not receiving any health care, and a much larger
percentage are receiving -inadequate care. Even those that are receiv-
ing health care face a great question about the quality of that health
care.

This should be a matter of the greatest concern to the American
people.

You have given us great insight into the problem, and we will
just have to try and see what can be done from this level through
congressional action. As you point out so well, there is also a great
deal that has to be done by thge medical community in and of itself
to meet its responsibilities.

I think you have been very frank and candid in making those
comments. I want to thank you very much for your statements.

.The subcommittee will stand in recess subject to the call of the
Chair.

(Whereupon, at 12:10 p.m., the subcommittee was recessed subject
to call of the Chair.)



HEALTH CARE CRISIS IN AMERICA, 1971

WEDNESDAY, MARCH 31, 1971

U.S. SENATE,,
SUBCOMMITTEE. ON HEALTH OF THlE COMMITTEE

ON LABOR AND PUBLIC WELFARE,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 10 a.m. in room 6202,-
New Senate Office Building, Senator Edward M. Kennedy (chair-
man of the subcommittee) p residing.

Present: Senator Kennedy.
Committee staff members present: LeRoy G. Goldman, profes-

sional staff member to the subcommittee; Jay B3. Cutler, minority
counsel to the subcommittee.

Senator KENNEDY. The subcommittee wvill come to order. Senator
Packwood of Oregon has asked that his regrets be expressed at not
being present at the hearing today.

Aericans who live in the rural areas of this country have faced a
rapidly escalating health care crisis. Technological changes in f arm-
ing, forestry, fishing, and mining methods have, resulted in unem-
ployment and loss of income for many. For these and other reasons
the standard of living in many. rural areas has remained shamefully
below that enjoyed by the majority of our population. Many rural
families simply cannot afford the adequate housing, the adequate
diet, and adequate sanitary facilities that most Americans take for
granted. A family in such straits has little to spend on health care.

Yet, the very lack of housing, adequate diet and sanitary facilities
makes these people more needy of health care. The cycle of poverty
seems inexorably to raise a man's need for help at the same time
that it removes his ability to obtain it.

It is easy to say in these situations that the total problem must be
addressed-and not just the health problem. While there is truth in
this assertion, health seems to hold a peculiar place in the poverty
cycle. If a man is disabled or weakened by bad health, he is less able
to do anything about his housing, his unemployment, his diet, or any
of the other problems that confron~t him. Health care seems to us,
therefore, to be a basic way of breaking into this cycle of poverty.

The health service problems in rural America, however, are not
limited to those who cannot pay for care. We have heard references
to hundreds of counties in America where there are no physicians
available-where the nearest hospital or physician is so far away
that health care is only sought out in emergencies.

For communities such as these, the "health care crisis" in America
becomes painfully simple. For them it is a matter of where can we
get a doctor? Availability of specialists and sophisticated facilities,
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1%68

and even the costs of care take a back seat in the lack of any care at
all.

A family should not suffer poorer health care because it lives in
rural America-nor should it suffer poorer health care because it is
poor. While it is no doubt harder to organize many health services
iii rural areas, we feel certain that the doctors, nurses, hospitals, and
other health professionals of this country have the imagination and
skill needed to vastly improve rural health services. We must find a
way to mobilize this imagination and skill.

This morning we will hear testimony intended to clarify the ex-
tent and nature of the needs in rural areas, the kinds of solutions
beinir attempted, and what furtlhei' efforts are most promising. I
would like to welcome first this morning Mr. Tony Dechiant, presi-
dent of the National F armers' Union. Mr. 1)echant joined the Farm-
ers Union in 1943 and was elected president in March 1966, after
serving 20 years as its national secretary treasurer. HeI is also chair-
man of the board of the National Farmers' Union Insurance.

In addition to his work in the union, Mr. Dechiant serves onl the
executive committee of the International Federation of Agricultural
Producers and is vice chairman of its policy committee; is vice pres-
ident of CARE; is a trustee of the American Freedom from Hunger
Foundation; and is director of the interagency Committee onl the
Food and Apriculture Organization of the United Nations.

Finally, Mr. Dechiant is at distinguished member of the Committee
of 100 for National Health Insurance. Ieo is )iere today however to
testify on the behalf of the National Farmers Union.

Mr. Dechiant, I am impressed with the service you are giving.
And we are pleased to have you testify.

STATEMENT OF TONY DECHANT, PRESIDENT, NATIONAL FARMERS'
UNION, WASHINGTON, D.C., ACCOMPANIED BY WELDON BARTON

Mr. DEciIANT. Thank you, Mr. Chiairmn.
I am gratified at thie opportunity to testify before this distin-

guished committee in regard to the Health Care Crisis in America.
The National Farmers' Union is deeply concerned with the need

to replace the existing health care situation in the United States
with a more workable system for financing and deliverying health
services.

About a month ago, February 24-27, Farmers Union held its
1971 national conven1tion) here in' Washington, D.C. We included a
plenary session onl health as a part of that convention; the health
session was designed to explore in a bipartisan manner some of the
vital issues involved in the health crisis. Our membership heard al-
ternative ap~proachies to the health problem discussed by Leonard
Woodcock, Roger 0. Egeberg, and other spokesman.

As a part of National Fatriers' TUnion's legislative target program
for 1971, the voting delegates at the February 24-27 national con-
vention called for:I

Enactment of national health insurance legislation, with provision for ex-
panding manpower and facilities as required for effective delivery of heatlh
services to rural areas.
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There is no better time than now to superimpose a more systematic
and functional national health financing and delivery policy upon
the existing patchwork of Federal-state-local-private arrangements
that now exist.

Present arrangements in the health field have proven woefully in-
adequate---especially in controlling escalating costs of health services
and in providing effective delivery of care to those who are ill. Fur-
thermore, preventive health care is virtually nonexistent for the
overwhelming majority of Americans.

What is directly needed today is comprehensive national legisla-
tion setting forth at health security policy for the United Sttes-
comparable in scope to the Employment Act of 1946. Just ats the
Employment Act provides the framework within which the Nation
strives'to help alfl those seeking work to secure meaningful em ploy-
ment, a national health security policy should spell out thie right of
all Americans to health care-includinig preventive, dental and psy-
chiatric care-and authorize the network of policies and programs
necessary to achieve the objective of good health care for all~ Amei-
cans.

Mr. Chairman, the Health Security Act of 1971-S. 3; H.R. 22-
introduced by you and other members of the Senate and House of
Representatives, and now pending before the Senate Finunice find
House Ways and Means Committees, contains essential 1)loviSionS
for a national health policy.

Your bill p~rovidles coin jpreliensive benefits, virtually universal cov-
erage, and financing under Social Security supplemented by general
revenue. Its procedural requirement-through which payments for
services by the health security prgamwud be made directly to
lproviders'of such service rather than to individual recipients of
services--is realistically designed to bring the runaway costs of mned-
ical care under control.

Furthermore, in ait least two ways S. 3 goes beyond the problem
of health care financig and facilitates the'delivery of health serv-
ices to those in relatively greatest need:

1. B3y placing health purchasing power into the hands of all
Americans-thus enabling them to demand health services when in
need-S. 3 can serve as a power ul inducement toward the acquisitions
and proper geographical distribution of manpower and Other re-
sources, that are necessary for an effective health delivery system; and

2. By creating at permanent Resources Development Fund to im-
prove and stregthen health facilities, Manpower, and planning, S. 31
can directly strengthen and im prove the health delivery system.

Mr. Chairman, the National Farmers' Union intends stronprly to
urge favorable action on S. 3 and H-.R. 22 by the Senate Finance
and House Ways and Means Committees and by the f ull House and
Senate. At the same time, we will probably recommend certain
amendments-including an amendment designed to achieve a proper~
balance between rural and urban areas in the allocation of money
from the Resources Development Fund.

The National Farmerxs Union feels a special responsibility to speak
to the health needs of rural people, although our membership is con-
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cerned that no American, whether hie or she lives in a remote rural
place or a congrested urban area, is prevented for any reason from
receiving good health care. Consequently, we would uirge this distinl-
guished Subcommittee onl Health to do the following in order to
serve rural health neceds.

1. In its field hearings on the Health Care Crisis in America, wve
urge the committee to go into the small towns and rural communi-
ties and hear extensive testimony by farm and other rural people on
their health situation and the unique requirements of getting health~
care to them when they need it; and

2. We urtgo the committee to use its jurisdiction and influence to
extend and fund existing Federal Progr'ams, and to facilitate enact-
mnent of additional programs that canl give special aid to rural and
other areas that exhibit a relative scarcity of health planning, man-
l)owV(o and facilities.

For the remainder of. my statement, Mr. Chairman, I will sketch
out thle health situation InI rur1al America and then suggest some pro-
gramis and poliies for hiealthi delivery that canl help'r'ural America
to (tchl ill) with the rest of the. Nation.

As previous witnesses before this committee have pointedly out,
health care in the United States coin pares unfavorably with mniy
other "advanced" nations of the wvorld. Within the Vnited States,
the hecalth condition of rural people, and tlu, health services avail-
able to them) are clearly inferior to urban residents and to U.S.
citizens generally.

The President's National Advisor'y Commission onl Rural Poverty
hilghlighted thle rural dimension of thie United States health problem
tin its 1967 iilport, "1The People Left Behind." The Commission
1)oint(Ad out thiat, although as of 1962-03 about 30 percent of our
poj)tllation still lives ini rural Im'ells, only 12 percent of our physi-
cians, 18 percent of nurses, 14 percent of pharmacists, 8 percent of
pediatricians, and less than 4 percent. of psychiatrists are Iocateci inl
rural areas.

In a February 1970 report, "Rurality, Poverty and Health," the
Department of Agricuilture's Economic 'Research 'Service used a five-
group classification of U.S. counties to document. rural-urban
differ-ences tin manpower and facilities. The county groups ranged
from the most urban arid densely popuhited-group 1-to the
most isolated and sparsely populated-group 5. 1 have included
the relevant statistics in my stattement for thle record.

Senator KENNEDY. We wvill place the statistics you refer to in the
record at this point.

Mr. DE.,CIIANT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
(The information referred to follows:)



medical Personnel and Hospital Facilities Per 100,000
-- gpulation,1966

Metropolitan
Counties (1 million
or more)

Metropolitan
Counties (50,000 to
1 million)

Counties next to
Metro areas

Semirural Counties
(at least 1 township
with 2,500)

Isolated Rural
Counties

G De- Ac- Spec- Hos-
p nt- tive, ial- pi-
Iists Nur- ists tale

s sea

Specialists
Hospi- Plus Hospital-
tal Based Physici-
Beds ans Per 100

Beds

34 70 328 137 1.8 401

28 52 340 95 1.9 381

35 39 254 38 4.0 323

36 39 243 45 5.3 412

33 27 126 8 6.3 209

34.2

25.0

11.8

11.1

3.8
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Mr. DECITIANT. The statistics show that the ratio of specialist phy-
sicians, dentists, and nurses declines sharply as rurality increases.
Only for general practitioners is the ratio between medical personnel
and population roughly identical in urban and rural areas. Rural
counties have more hospitals than urban counties in relation to popu-
lation but the rural hospitals are usually smaller, more often inade-
quately staffed, poorly equipped and lacking outpatient and ex-
tended care facilities.

Furthermore, even when allowances are made for the greater
proportion of older. persons living in rural areas, the incidence of
activity-limiting chronic health conditions is greater in rural than
urban areas. The Februrary 1970 report of the Department of Agri-
culture. reported the following statistics.

Senator KENNEDY. These statistics also will be placed in the rec-
ord.

Mr. DECHANT. Thank you, Senator.
(The information subsequently supplied follows:)

PERCENTAGE OF PERSONS WITH ACTIVITY-LI MITI NG CHRONIC HEALTH CONDITIONS,' BY PLACE OF RESIDENCE,
1963-65

Unadjusted
fir age Age adjusted 2

Residence (percent) (percent)

Large metropolitan areas.... ...........--------------- _---------------------9.9 9. 8
Other SMSA--------------------------------- --------------------------- 11.4 11.9
Outside of SMSA:

Nonfarm ----------------------------------------------------------- 14.6 14. 1
Farm ---------------------------- --------------------------------- 16.5 15.4

1 Includes heart conditions, arthritis or rheumatism, mental and nervous conditions, high blood pressure, visual im-
pa, rments and some orthopedic i~rpairments.

2Age adjusted means that the effects of uneven age distribution among residences have been removed.

Mr. DECHANT. In addition to the greater incidence of health im-
pairments in rural areas, the danger of these and other health
impairments is compounded by the relative paucity in rural areas of
transportation facilities by which either the ill can be rapidly taken
to a treatment center, or effective treatment can be brought to the
residence of those in need.

Rural people, moreover, are less prepared financially to cope with
ill health. Only about 40 percent of farm workers are covered by
any type of health insurance compared with coverage of 80 percent
for the population as a whole. Further, relatively few rural resi-
dents have sick pay or other income maintenance benefits.

In sum, rural America, as compared with urban areas and the
United States generally, is deficient in professional medical person-
nel, physical health care facilities, and ability to afford the financial
cost of illness. Rural areas are ahead only in sickness and the ill
health of its people. Clearly, catch-up programs of health services to
rural people are required.

CATCH-UP POLICIES AND PROGRAMS FOR SCARCITY AREAS

Mr. CHAIRMAN. I know that some of the proposals that I am

going to mention are covered in bills now before this committee, and
that you will hold separate hearings on many of them later this
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year. However, I want to touch upon them briefly at this time, since
they can make important contributions to the delivery of health serv-
ices in rural areas.

Both the Health Manpower Act of 1968 and the Nurse Training
Act of 1964 would expire at the end of June of this year. Bills to
extend both statutes are pending before your committee.

The Health Manpower Act and the Nurse Training Act contain
provisions for forgiveness of repayment of Federal loans made to
medical students and students of nursing, provided that after gradu-
ation they practice in areas of health manpower shortage. These for-
giveness provisions-and especially the one for physicians-have not
been very effective as inducements to practice in rural areas.

We think that the provisions should be extended and strength-
ened, by providing a much larger and somewhat faster forgiveness
of loans for physicians and nurses. Doctors, for example, must be al-
lowed to cancel several thousand dollars during the first year of
practice in a rural area, to make the inducement truly effective.

In addition to physicians and nurses, the forgiveness feature
might be extended to paramedics, assistant physicians, and medical
technicians.

The Emergency Health Personnel Act, enacted by the Congress
last year, provided that the Public Health Service of the Depart-
ment of Health, Education, and Welfare may recruit medical doc-
tors and allied medical professionals for service in rural and other
scarcity areas.

Personnel for this program could be recruited form among the
30,000 military medical corpsmen, trained as medical subprofes-
sionals, who leave the armed services each year. The Public Health
Service is also authorized by the act to deploy some members of its
Commissioned Officers Corps-a force of nearly 6,000 doctors and
other professionals-to serve in scarcity areas.

The act authorized the expenditure of $10 million for fiscal year
1971, $20 million for fiscal year 1972, and $30 million for fiscal year
1973. Unfortunately, to this date the 1970 Emergency Health Per-
sonnel Act has not been funded and gotten underway.

The delay is tragic, for this program offers real promise of ex-
panding health manpower in rural areas. There is reason to believe
that indirect financial inducements such as forgilveness of educa-
tional loans are insufficient-that we are not going really to get addi-
tional health professionals into rural and other scarcity areas unless
we have some sort of Government corps that can be assigned for a
duration of time to these areas. In any event, this approach is one
that ought to be included among our programs that are directed to
the problem.

Mr. Chairman, we urge you and this committee to use your influ-
ence to work for immediate implementation of the Emergency
Health Personnel Act of 1970 at a level of funding approximating
the authorized figure. Funds for fiscal year 1971 could be included in
the second supplemental appropriations bill, and further moneys
should be carried in the regular HEW Appropriations bill for fiscal
year 1972.



Clearly, this program could begin to make inroads to solving the
health delivery crisis in rural America, and we cannot afford to
delay its implementation.

Mr. Chairman, one thing that we have learned from the Peace
Corps, VISTA, and other essentially voluntary programs is that hu-
manitarian incentives can be more powerful than financial induce-
ments in motivating people to carry out neglected and badly needed
tasks and programs.

Parenthetically, Mr. Chairman, I have firsthand knowledge on this
front, since my son and his wife have just returned from 27 months
in the Peace Corps in Brazil. This experience should now be applied
in the health field. We clearly nedantoa elhsrvice corps of
the kind that we proposed in several bills introduced in the 91st
Congress, and that have been reintroduced in the 92d Congress.

A national health service corps would provide a framework within
which the idealism and social commitment of our young health pro-
fessionals and medical school students could be put to work, serving
the most disadvantaged people in our Nation. Furthermore, because
such a corps probably would be made up in large part of unmarried
young men and women as well as young married couples, the corps
approach would be able to get around one of the real problems of
getting~ and keeping physicians in small towns and rural. places: the
unwillingness of the wives of physicians to forego certain apparent
amenities of living in larger urban communities.

As a means of strengthening the facilities component of rural
health delivery, 1 strongly endorse the proposal for establishment of
area health education centers that was made by the Carnegie Com-
mission on Higher Education in its October 1970 Report. The Car-

negie Commission called for 126 new area health education centers,
which could be geographically distributed so as to bring essential
health services within 1 hour of driving time for over 95 percent of
all Americans.

According to the Carnegie Commission's suggestion, one or more
health education centers would be located in each of the States. Be-
cause of their dispersion throughout rural America, in many cases
such a center could go beyond strictly educational functions and
serve as the hub around which a network of health delivery services
could be developed.

The health centers could experiment with helicopters, cooperative
ambulance operations, and other means of improving transportation
facilities to serve the health care needs of surrounding rural areas.
The center could emphasize preventive medicine, and home and out-
reach services.

The resources development fund, as provided in the Health Secu-
rity Act of 1971-S. &--could serve as a source of funds for these
and other activities operated out of area health education centers.

To place rural health delivery and outreach programs into opera-
tion, for the most part we need not move into untested activities
that may result in inefficient expenditures. For many outreach pro-
grams, pilot projects are in operation in various parts of the Nation
that afford experience on which we can now draw.
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One such project, operated under the auspices of the Arkansas
Farmers Union under contract with the Department of Health, Ed-
ucation, and Welfare, is the community activities for senior Arkan-
sans (CASA). Among other health outreach projects, CASA has op-
erated a mobile medical unit to conduct medical examinations in
rural areas in the vicinity of Little Rock, Ark.

Since its inception 2 years ago, this mobile unit has completed sev-
eral thousand examinations, with a referral rate of about 40 percent.
Clearly, many of these people who were found directly in need of
medical care would not have received this check-up and referral in
the absence of the CASA outreach program.

The project demonstrates not only 'that in this way the health of
large numbers of medically deprived people can be measurably im-
proved. It also shows that this can be done inexpensively. The
CASA mobile unit was constructed in a school bus and equipped at
relatively little expense.

Mr. Chairman, many of the recommendations that I have made
for the strengthening of rural health delivery are, I will frankly ac-
knowledge, rather ad hoc and stopgap in nature. They do not add
up to a coordinated system of delivery services-although I think
that the Carnegie proposal for area health education centers, if im-
plemented and elaboarated to its full potential, could provide a
foundation on which a more systematic structure of services could be
built.

Parenthetically, let me say that the health problems of migrant
farm workers are so massive and unique as to defy any attempt to
treat them as part of an integrated rural health care delivery sys-
tem.

In a real sense, however, a coordinated system of rural health care
services will have to await the general redevelopment of rural areas
and communities. Only as we revitalize and rebuild our smaller com-
munities and rural areas will we overcome the cultural, social, tech-
nical, and economic factors that impede the natural flow of health
services throughout the countryside areas of the Nation.

But we cannot await the greening of rural America generally be-
fore we supply essential health care to people who happen presently
to live in rural regions. We must employ stopgap measures of health
delivery today, while we work for more fundamental and long range
policies and programs.

Mr. Chairman, we commend you and thi's committee for your
leadership in combating the crisis in health care financing in Amer-
ica. We look to you also for continued leadership in delivering good
health care to the American people, regardless of where they live
and reside in the United States.

Mr. Chairman, I would be pleased to answer any questions that
you may have.

I would like to introduce my associate, Dr. Weldon Barton, who
has been working in this field.

Senator KENNEDY. We are glad to have you with us, Dr. Barton.
Mr. BARTON. Thank you, Senator.
Senator KENNEDY. How do rural people view the problems of get-

ting health care? Is the problem the fact that care costs too much,
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or that family doctors have gone away, or that there are no hospi-
tals or specialists in the area, and they do not know where or how to
seek the services, or that they distrust the health care they are re-
ceiving?

Mr. DECHANT. Mr. Chairman, cost is certainly a factor. As chair-
man of the board of a life insurance company that offers health and
hospitalization coverages, we are forced into the necessity of con-
stantly raising rates, premium rates, to try somehow to keep pace
with escalating costs. And this is particularly tough in the rural
areas, because farmers have not been sharing in the general prosper-
ity of this Nation.

At the moment we are at 70 percent of parity, which takes us
back to the days of the depression. You can go back to 1947 and find
at that time the same amount of net farm income that we had in
1970. In other words, after 25 years we have the same net income.

Inflation raises the same problem in the rural areas as it does in
the city.

We have taken 20 million people off the farms and out of rural
communities during the last 20 years, and moved them to the cities.
This is a rather senseless migration. This is why I have commented
on the shortrun emergency stopgap measures that are needed, and of
course the long-run re-vitalization of rural America.

Senator KENNEDY. With reference to financing, I understand that
only 40 percent of rural Americans are insured, is that correct?

Mr. BARTON. If I could respond to that, Senator, this has refer-
ence to farmworkers in particular. This is a statistic taken from the
Department of Agriculture's 1970 study that is reported in the for-
mal statement. But it is with respect to farmworkers. And in terms
of farm operators and their families, I think you would find a some-
what larger percentage insured.

Senator KENNEDY. Is the low percentage of insured related to the
cost of insuring farmworkers or what? Why aren't there more peo-
ple insured?

Mr. DEcHANT. In the rural communities there is just no concerted
effort, you see, to provide the coverage that you have in an urban
center. I have said many times, Mr. Chairman, that in rural Amer-
ica we have our poverty fully hidden away. We have it dispersed,
you know, in the small towns and the hamlets. In the cities the ghet-
tos stick out like a sore thumb. But with some 27 percent of the Na-
tion's population living on the farms and in rural areas, we have a
very high percentage of the poverty of the Nation, over 40 percent.
So the coverage just is not there. Because in the small towns there is
just no concerted effort to do the job.

Farm organizations have been- trying to provide services either
through their own insurance companies or in combination with Blue
Cross. But we just do not reach enough of them. There are many,
many of them not covered.

Senator KENNEDY. Would they like to be covered by insurance?
Mr. DECHANT. By all means. Of course they want coverage. We

have a floor in this country of sorts, you might say, for health needs.
But I say a lot of the planks are loose and many of them are miss-
ing. And this is why I thought so well of the bill that you have in-
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troduced, because I think it would start to do something on the eco-
nomic front by providing a broader floor and a higher floor to cover
all Americans, because this is key. There are many Americans now
not covered. I think that this is inexcusable in this Nation not to
have a floor under which all Americans could be covered. In addi-
tion to the economic program that I think your bill really gets at,
and that is important, we are also concerned about delivery. Because
in the rural areas this is a problem, how you really get health care
out to where it is needed.

I was impressed with the Carnegie report, for example, and the
map in the report showing the proposed location of the 126 centers.
The fact that many of these would be located out in rural areas was
very appealing to me. I

Senator KENNEDY. If they want it, why aren't the insurance com-
panies out there trying to sell it?

Mr. BARTON. If I could respond to that, I think I would say that
these people would like in many cases to be covered. When illness
comes, there is a tendency, I believe, particularly among rural peo-
ple, not to plan ahead and look ahead as much, possibly, as you do
in urban areas. Urban people interact more and talk with others
about the possibility of their getting ill. But this is a real merit, it
seems to us, in your proposal for comprehensive coverage that would
get insurance to these people, a basic floor of coverage to all Ameri-
cans, including all rural people, so that when illness comes, they are
covered. This is the point, I think, at which they will appreciate the
fact that they have the coverage in many cases.

Mr. DEcIIANT. Mr. Chairman, the other part of the answer to your
question is, why aren't they buying it. It does relate itself to income,
the fact that the farm sector has just not shared in the general in-
come of this kind.

Senator KENNEDY. I imagine it is difficult for them to afford it,
particularly with the kind of apparent farm policies that we cur-
rently have, in terms of providing a realistic income level to rural
people. And this coverage is expensive.

Mr. DECHANT. And, Mr. Chairman, I want to express my personal
appreciation and that of the Farmers Union members everywhere
for the consistent support that you have given farm programs in
this country. We appreciate it very, very much. They are the kind
of programs that my organization has been promoting.

Senator KENNEDY. We appreciate that reference.
Let me ask you this. In your statement here you refer to this

CASA program, Community Activities for Senior Arkansans, and
the mobile health unit that went around and visited. I wonder if we
have got any kind of information on the kind of problems that they
found in these communities?

Mr. DECHANT. We can certainly explain them.
Senator KENNEDY. I think that it would be interesting to find out

what they really discovered, what the real health problems were.
Mr. DECHANT. We will make it a point to supply the information.

It was a tremendous operation. It was staffed by a Public Health
Service doctor and several nurses. And we were amazed at the
amount of referrals that were made for immediate treatment.
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Mr. BARTON.-We could add here, Senator, that in many cases they
found relatively elderly people that had never seen a doctor, had
never been to a dentist. They found this repeatedly. They found
people that were ill, and could not get the transportation to failities,
could not gaet to a doctor in a physical sense. And certainly we can
give you some detailed information in addition to this on the condi-
tions that they found in those areas.

Mr. DEGHANT. In working with health problems of rural people,
Farmers Union discovered that one of the things they neglected
most was securing a periodic medical checkup. It is very difficult for
a person with limited income and no transportation to get to the
doctor's office, which may be 20 or 30 miles away, for a physical ex-
amination. Many times this habit of not visiting the doctor "till they
hurt somewhere," which may stem from either ignorance or apathy,
can lead to diseases and illnesses which become acute.

In June of 1968 a supplemental grant was secured from the Ad-
ministration on Aging to implement a mobile medical unit. This
phase of CASA project is designed to provide a free multiphasic
medical examination for the elderly in the remote rural areas.

The six counties chosen for the CASA project were selected be-
cause they offer an excellent cross section of the rural population of
Arkansas. There are two counties which are in the mountainous sec-
tion of the State, where the people are fiercely independent and
self-reliant. There are two counties in the Grand Prairie-type re-
gion. One county is representative of the delta farming region and
the other a mixture of all three types.

We believe that Arkansas offers, perhaps better than any other
single State in the Nation, a wide range of the types of people
found in the rural areas. Aside from the segment that has lived all
or most of ther lives in Arkansas, there is also a large influx of peo-
ple from other States across the Nation who come to Arkansas to re-
tirk .

Therefore, it is also believed that these figures are not only repre-
sentative of the conditions of the rural elderly in Arkansas, but are
also indicative of the older rural population of the whole Nation.

A 66-passenger schoolbus body was secured from a local manufac-
turer and the inside was constructed to provide a mobile clinic
where medical examinations could be administered. This type of ve-
hicle was decided on so as to offer a maximum of mobility and ease
of operation.

The unit. is staffed by a physician, two licensed practical nurses
and a driver-maintenance man.

When the fieldworkers receive the unit's schedule from the home
office, they secure exact locations, such as a local store, school, and so
forth, where the unit can perform the examinations. They then pub-
licize, through posters, newspaper articles, and announcements when
and where the unit will be. Often they provide short-range transpor-
tation to the unit for persons unable to get there on their own.

Upon arriving at the unit, a short medical history and informa-
tion is taken by one of the nurses. The patient then proceeds
through a battery of tests especially selected and designed to detect
the prevalent chronic diseases in the elderly. Many of these tests
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other physical abnormalities.

When all of the results are received in the office, the secretary pro-
cessses the records. If the patient shows an abnormality in any of
the tests, he or she is sent a letter advising him to contact his pri-
vate physician whose name was given to us when the patient came
through the unit. His physician is, at the same time, sent a letter ad-
vising him of our findings and a copy of his medical record.

We do not attempt to make any diagnosis at the unit, nor refer a
patient for a previously known condition. It is left to the private
physician's discretion as to what further tests and/or treatment he
may prescribe on the basis of our findings. After a period of time, a
list of the patients referred is sent to the field workers. They in
turn, visit these persons to ascertain if they have visited their physi-
cians and, if not, encourage them to do so.

We have- been told that at least 85 percent of these people do see
their physicians.

Since the unit began actual operation in November of 1968, we
have examined over 3,200 people. Of these, we have referred 68.6
percent for at least one Previously unknown condition.

The following statistics summarize the referrals:



ARKANSAS FARMERS UNION CASA PROJECT

REPORT ON REFERRALS OF MOBILE MEDICAL UNIT

lotra- Electro- Uiayi
Height Visual Blood Hema- Blood ocular cardlo- Vital -Ulayi
weight acuity sugar locrit pressure pressure gram capacity PH Protein Glucose Blood Ketones :

Number Of persons referred------------------------.. 398 307 229 363 701 131 748 1,297 67 368 64 407
Percentage referred----------------------.....------12.2 9.4 7.1 11.2 21.6 4 23.1 40 3.6 19.9 3.4 2.1 .3

NOTES

From Nov. 5, 1968 to Aug. 15 1969, total number of examinations 3 236. Total number of persons referred for ut least 1 condition, 2,220.
Urinulysis stare I 'b.1, 19W9. Total number of examinations locluciog urioalysis, 1,843. Total, percentage referred, 68.6 percent.
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We have encountered many cases where the patient's condition
was of such a serious nature that the need for immediate attention
was indicated. In such cases, the person was referred to his physician
at once. We have had many cases where doctors have told us that we
have possibly prevented either death or disability by stroke by de-
tecting abnormally high blood pressure in the patient.

Senator KENNEDY. You stress the importance of the Emergency
Health Personnel Act, and point out that unfortunately the act
has not been funded or gotten underway for fiscal year 1971.

What do you think the reason for that is?
Mr. DEcHIANT. There are higher priorities, I suppose. The Pvesi-

dent, as I understand it, has recommended, instead of the $20 mil-
lion that is authorized, $10 million for-

Senator KENNEDY. That is for 1972.
Mr. DECHANT. Yes. And nothing for 1971. In other words, there

were no recommendations and no funding for 1971. And this is why
I was pleading that if it is possible through the supplemental appro-
priation procedure to do something in 1971, it would be most help-
ful. And certainly to the extent that we could move to the $20 mil-
lion figure in 1972, it would be helpful.

I suppose is a matter of priorities. I happen to believe that tivis is
a great priority in America, and one that we, must get at.

Senator KENNEDY. You point out in your testimony the lessons
learned from the Peace Corps, VISTA, and voluntary programs. Do
you know of examples in rural areas that you might be able to de-
scribe to us where volunteerism and voluntary programs have had
an impact in terms of health?

Mr. DECHANT. I do not have any specific examples, outside of the
one in Arkansas. And in our green thumb programs, for example,
we have found that in connection with operating green thumb and
green light, which, as you know, employ elderly men and women,
that they have many problems that no one is aware of, unless some-
one goes out and searches. And as these people heard about these
employment possibilities, we suddenly became aware that they had
health problems. And this is why I think a health corps could really
start doing something on the rural front in finding out what the
problems are. They are just out there vegetating; it is a very sad
thing. They do not know what is available,. A health corps could get
into the rural areas and be most meaningful.'

Our Peace Corps programs have been doing meaningful work
abroad, as I indicated in my testimony. My son has just returned
from 27 months in Brazil. Hte did not do it because there was any
money involved: he did it because of a deep feeling and wanting to
be helpful to people. And I think we can use these young people
here in America to do the same thing.

Senator KENNEDY. In urban areas when indigent people have
'health problems they go to the public hospitals. What happens in
rural America? What replaces the public hospital that exists. in
these urban areas? What do people do when they get sick and they
have no insurance and no money?

Mr. DECHANT. Well, they can go to the welfare office, you know,
to the county welfare, to see what kind of help they might get.
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comes down with a skin cancer or something. And many times, in a
place like western Kansas, the only thing you can do is go to Den-
ver. That is 200 or 300 miles away. So it is a problem of transporta-
tion. And if the person does not have any way to get to Denver or
to Topeka or to Kansas City, then nothing happens. These people
j ust stay out there. And up in the great northwest area where we
hae many, many thousands of Farmers Union members, the clinic
at Rochester was always the answer, if you got sick you went down
to the Mayo Clinic. Well, there are thousands that do that. But
there are additional thousands of people who cannot afford to go. So
they just stay at home. Nothing happens. They work with the local
doctor, they go to the local hospital. There really is no effective way
to get people where they can get treatment. It all depends on in-
comie. Those that can afford to go to Denver, go. And those that can-
not, stay out in western Kansas.

I am using that as an example because I was born in the State of
Kansas. I am familiar with how we operate out there. I had my own
case of being down with TB. And the problem was, where could you
go for treatment. It was a long way from the farm out in western
Kansas.

Mr. BARTON. I would like to emphasize, Senator, the loss of dig-
nity that is involved in this. If a person does get care, if he is indi-
gent in a rural area, he goes to the local general practitioner in the
small town near there. He may get some care, but he gets the type
of care or the amount of care that that local doctor wants to give to
him on a sort of a dole basis. And hie is made aware of it, he or she is
made aware of the fact that he is getting care as the doctor wants to
put it out, so to speak.

So this is the reason again for a floor under health insurance so
that these people can get care and get care with dignity as other
Americans get care.

Senator KENNEDY. Who is working now in these rural areas to
develop an innovative program to deliver health care to these com-
munities? Are the commercial insurance agencies, local communities
or physicians and hospitals doing anything? Is there anyone doing
anything?

Mr. DECHANT. Unfortunately, Mr. Chairman, very little is being
done. On the health front there is a dearth of information. For ex-
ample, on housing. We have the Farmers Home Administration.
And we have the Rural Housing Alliance. Our extension service out
of our land grant universities bring all kinds of information to us
on agriculture. In the health field there is a vacuum. Really nothing
is happening. We may be asking our extension service of the univer-
sity to start improving our health program, to start having semi-
niars. The reason, Senator, that I was asking for some balance be-
tween urban and rural, is that it takes rural areas longer to gear up
and take advantage of public programs than it does the urban cen-
ters. It takes time for them to work out applications. They don't
have the expertise that we have in the urban centers. And the reason
I am hoping that amendments can be added to provide a balance is
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to make sure the money is not all gone by the time the rural people
get geared up to apply.

Senator KE NNEDY. Why do you think there is a vacuum in this
area?

Mr. DECHANT. Well, for too long America really has not been
doing anything about the health problem. I guess most of our meas-
ures have been emergency measures. And in rural America little or
nothing effective has been done. The rural area desperately need re-
vitalization, Mr. Chairman. In rural America we have to hit on all
fronts. We have got a bad situation housingwise, healthwise, and I
think it is time for America to adjust its priorities and end this
senseless migration to the large cities, where we have 70 percent of
the people now on 2 percent of the land space. In the long run we
have to reverse this ridiculous situation and revitalize rural Amer-
ica.

I think at the moment we ought to start on the health front, the
housing front, and let me also say, on the farm income front. Be-
cause this would solve a lot of problems.

Senator KENNEDY. That is a good note to end on. I want to thank

Sou, gentlemen, for appearing before us. I think providing quality
health in rural areas is going to be one of the great challenges of

our time. Our own legislation tries to provide some innovations and
ideas to help in this area, but it is going to be extremely difficult.
Your comments have been very useful and helpful. And I want to
thank you again. Many of us in the Congress whose programs come
from urban States in the East rely on your organization to help
us fill our responsibilities and obligations to the people that live in
rural America. This morning you have spoken in behalf of the very
important areas of social need in rural America. You are continuing
the tradition of a great Farmers' Union. I want to thank you again
for your appearance here.

Mr. DECHANT. Thank you.
Mr. BARTON. Thank you, Senator.
Senator KENNEDY. Our next witness this morning is Dr. J. L.

'Snyde 'r, who is representing the Council on Rural Health of the
American Medical Association; Dr. Snyder is also on the AMA's
Committee on Health Care of the Poor. A physician from Fresno,
Calif., and a member of the California Medical Association, Dr.'
Snyder serves the association on its committee on rural health, its
commission on community health services, and is a delegate of its
house of delegates.

In addition, Dr. Snyder is a member of the Advisory Committee
of the California State Department of Public Health, a member of
the California Governor's Agricultural Section of the Industrial
Safety Conference, vice chairman of the Fresno City Comprehensive
Health Planning Council, and a member of both th Fresno Foun-
dation for Medical Care Regional Medical Program and the South-
ern San Joaquin Comprehensive Health Planning Council.

Dr. Snyder, I appreciate your making this long trip in order to
appear before the Health Subcommittee. I see that you are an ex-
tremely busy man and look forward with great interest to your testi-
mony.

Dr. Snyder.
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STATEMENT OF LEOPOLD 3. SNYDER, M.D., CHAIRMAN, COMMITTEE
ON RURAL HEALTH, AMERICAN MEDICAL ASSOCIATION, AC-
COMPANIED BY HARRY N. PETERSON, DIRECTOR, AMA DEPART-
MENT OF LEGISLATION

Dr. SNYDER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, I am Dr. Leo-

pold J. Snyder, a physician in the practice of internal medicine in
Fresno, Calif. I serve as chairman of the American Medical Associa-
tion's Council on Rural Health. With me is Mr. Harry N. Peterson,
director of the AMA IDepartment of Legislation.

We are pleased to be here in response to your invitation to discuss
health care in rural areas.

We apologize for not getting the statement to you earlier. The lo-
gistics just did not allow it, I am sorry.

-As its name implies, the council on rural health serves to identify
and seek solutions to health problems in rural areas.

Our concern for the problems of health in rural, often inpover-
ished communities, covers a good many years. My own involvement
in seeking solutions to those problems hias taken me into virtually
every quarter of the country.

The one great lesson I have gained is that any attempt to find sin-
gle causes for these health problems, or simple solutions to them, is
bound to result in total f rustration.

The fact is, the health problems in rural and poor communities
are like the familiar headache remedy-a combination of active in-
gredients. A purely medical solution to the problems in such areas
would not be sufficient.

Rich or poor, rural or city dweller, our state of health is condi-
tioned by such things as the circumstances in which we were raised,
the environment in -which we live, and the life-style we have chosen
within that environment.

Whatever use we choose to make of medical manpower and facili-
ties to meet the challenges of rural health, then, will be far more
effective if we also attack the root causes of rural health problems.
Socioeconomic factors, I assure you, play a very real, and sometimes
devastating role in rural health.

Rheumatic fever, for example, is relatively rare among the well-
to-do, but its incidence rises as one looks down the economic scale.
Heart disease and diabetes mellitus are comparatively prevalent
among the poor.

Cervical cancer occurs more often, and causes more deaths, among
women of the lower economic strata. Premature births aiid higher
infant mortality tend to be associated. with both low income and low
occupational status.

People's attitudes toward health care are among the barriers that
need to be hurled in some rural communities. Just as some people
prefer not to use the seat belts i their cars, people in some rural
communities do not always tak~e advantage of the available health
resources.

In a Mexican-American community in the Southwest, for example,
in my valley in California, a p,,,-rson with a mild disorder may pro-
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fer to treat himself, or be treated by a member of the family or a
neighbor. That may be true, even when there is a doctor or clinic in
the vicinity.

If the sickness persists or worsens, a diviner is likely to be called
in. The diviner may undertake to treat the malady with some home
remedy, or he may recommend the services of a curandero-a person
who is supposed to have received healing power f rom God.

Senator KENNEDY. I have not heard those terms before, the "di-
viner," and "curandero."

Dr. SNYDER. The Mexican-American will seek many of the folk
ways in treating his illnesses long before hie seeks medical care. He
actually seeks emergency Care, of course, rather than medical care in
response to pain and suffering. But hie has usually gone through a
long period of self-help with the resources of his folk medicine be-
fore hie does seek medical care. This is quite common in parts of
Texas, New Mexico, and California. It is still very, very Prevalent.

Senator KENNEDY. IDo these people practice illegally? They are
obviously not licensed.

Dr. SNYDEFR. They do not practice medicine. So the Licensures Act
does not really cover them. They do not usually prescribe drugs.
They do not perform specific procedures. And so generally they do
not come under the licensing procedures. People tend to keep hands
off of religious practices. I am not against this, though sometimes we
find that these may be hazards to health.

Cultism, which is still rife in this country, is one of the blocks to
adequate health care services.

Shall I go on, Senator?
Senator KE,,NNEDY. Please.
Dr. SNYDER. In order to cope with rural health problems in any

meaningful way, we need also to assess the resources available to us.
What, for example, is the state of our rural health manpower
today?

As you know, there are now more physicians in the United States
than ever before. Iii 1960, there was one physician for every 712
Americans. Now the ratio is down to 632 to 1-a considerable im-
provemnent.

The fact remains, however, that these doctors are not always lo-
cated where they are most urgently needed. As examples of the dis-

parity in distribution, let me cite some figures. Here in urban
Washington, D.C., there is a physician for every 340 persons. In

rural Arkansas, the ratio is one doctor per 1,400 people. There are
some rural counties throughout the country with no private practic-
ing physicians, some 136 by the last statistics I have seen.

The urbanization that has been taking place among health profes-
sion als in recent years merely follows a pattern among the popula-
tion~ as a whole. That is, people have been leaving the countryside
and moving into the cities. A generation ago, in 1940, slightly over
half of the American people lived in cities. 'Today, approximately
seven out of 10 of our citizens are city dwellers.

Senator KEN NEDY. Are the doctors moving to the cities faster
than the rest of the population?
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Dr. SNYDER. I do not believe faster-well, they may, as my testi-
moiny will show shortly, there is a tendency for people who are more
highly trained, more highly educated, to go into the urban stream.
This has been the tendency. I think they have followed rural popu-
lations and possibly outstripped the migration into urban centers. I
think this may be valid. I do not know of any statistics concerning
this.

The reasons for this migration are well known to social scientists.
They tell us that, as rural communities experience a decline in popu-
lation, or cease to expand the quantity and quality of services that
make rural living desirable, the people who could contribute most to
community betterment tend to leave.

They tell us, also, that people who are highly trained tend to be
among the most mobile elements of the total labor force. That is
particularly true of younger professionals. Consequently, it has been
the younger doctors and nurses, generally speaking, who have been
moving into the cities. Among doctors, at least, it is the older men
who have tended to remain behind.

There have been other trends that affect the rural health situation.
One is the recent trend among younger physicians to select fields of
specialization, rather than enter general practice. This trend, too,
has contributed to the shortage of physician manpower in rural
areas.

On the other hand, increasing specialization assures the patient of
a greater variety of medical skills. No one medical practitioner
today can possibly cope with the myriad advances being made
against diseases and disabilities.

Fortunately, in many parts of the Nation, those skills are accessi-
ble to rural dwellers. Modern, fully equiped medical centers may be
farther away, but-thanks to the modernp roads and highways-they
may be as close, or closer, in terms of time.

this points up another important turnabout in the delivery of
health care in the past generation. Formerly, the doctor traveled to
the patient. Now, the patient usually travels'to the doctor.

The resulting saving of time has enabled each physician to boost
his productivity of services manifold. A University of Iowa study
indicated that this gain in individual productivity in that State has
been proportionately greater than the increase in numbers of doc-
tors.

Though a large segment of people in rural communities have ade-
quate access to quality health care, there is also a large segment
which does not. In some instances, they live in remote localities, far
from the nearest health center.

Senator KENNEDY. How large would you estimate this latter seg-
mrent to be, Doctor?

Dr. SNYDEiR. Well, as we indicated previously, there are 136 coun-
ties in this country which encompass-I have the statistics some
place-which encompass, as I recall, about a half a million people,
having no private physicians at all in their community. There are 60
million rural people living in counties that are not contiguous to a
major community, to a standard metropolitan service area.
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Now, these, by virtue of roads, and by virtue of their own mobil-
ity, in the case of the middle class at least, have been able to find
their own health care services. When we consider the 40 percent of
this Nation's poor that live in rural areas, if they are any distance
from an urban center, they are in trouble, simply because the physi-
cians whQ are already present in those rural areas, who I might say,
give freely of their time and energy and skills to the poor as well as
the middle class, are just unable to take care of the total load.

Their immobility prevents them from very often coming to that
physician's office during the time that the offices are open.. So they
very often appear at the public hospitals at midnight, causing great
burdens there, which result in dislocation of the institution, but
more importantly, dislocation of the families.

In other cases, their lack of adequate health service can be attrib-
uted to reasons of economics, immobility, cultural attitudes, and a
liost of other causes.

The American Medical Association believes every person should
have access to adequate health care, whether he lives in a city, or
some remote rural region, regardless of his economic circumstances.
That is one reason the American Medical Association established its
Council on Rurail Health some 20 years ago.

During their testimony before this subcommittee on March 15,
Drs. Parrott and Roth discussed a related matter, the AMA's medi-
credit bill. As you know, the medicredit program would remove the
economic barriers to health care.

If I may be historical and fill you in on one function of the AMA,
the AMA's Council on Rural Health meets regularly, and also meets
regularly with an advisory committee, drawn from the leadership of
other organizations concerned with rural health. They include the
following:

The Cooperative Extension Service, the Farm Foundation, the
National Association of Farm Broadcasters, the National Extension
Homemakers Council, the National Grange,. the National Safety
Council, the Women's Auxiliary to the American Medical Associa-
tion, the American Agricultural editors' Association, the American
Dental Association, the American Farm Bureau Federation, the
American Nurses' Association, the American Public Health Associa-
tion, and the American Veterinary Medical Association.

The advisory committee assists the council in several ways:
(1) Provides a cross-section of rural health problems throughout

the country.
(2) Helps to establish priorities on health problems.
(3) Gives guidance in programs to alleviate these problems.
(4) Helps to evaluate the council's efforts in the solution of the

probes.
*(5) Provides the council with an opportunity to interpret medi-

cine s program and health promotion efforts to leadership of these
organizations.

The council also works closely with State and local public and
private orga-nizations, in an effort to find the best health care solu-
tion in a given locality. Early in the game, we learned-to our dis-
may-that the problems of each locality are unique.



Therefore, some of the solutions have been unique and frequently
innovative. What will succeed in upstate New York, may be a dis-
mal failure down upon the Suwannee River, in Florida, or the San
Luis Valley, in Colorado.

Some of the approaches in which we have been involved include
neighborhood health centers; satellites to hospital centers; rural
practices; utilizing allied health professionals; transportation and
communications systems; mobile health units; and deployment of in-
dividual physicians.

Let me mention some projects that are currently underway. In
Seattle, the University of Washington is providing former medical
corpsmen with a 3-month refresher course on civilian medical proce-
dures. Upon completion of the course, these former medics are sent
to physicians across the State, who have agreed to act as their pre-
ceptors, and to employ them after 12 months of on-the-job experi-
ence.

Some of these men are already on the job, mostly in rural com-
munities. This Medex program, as it is called, is supported by the
WVashington State Medica Association and its Education and Re-
search Foundation, as well as the AMA's Council on Rural Health.

Also in the State of Washington, the AMA's Council on Rural
Health helped initiate a rural health project in Adams and Lincoln
Counties. Health providers and community leaders are working to-
grether to review their health service resources and deficiencies in
hopes of establishing innovative health deliver. Medex people will
be utilized. AMA's Education and Research Foundation has pro-
vided a $17,500 grant to share the first-year cost of this program
with the Washington State Medical Association and its Education
and Research Foundation.

Across the country, in Lawrence County, Ala., another project
also involves the services of former medical corpsmen. In this Appa-
lachian area, there are only six physicians to serve a population of
30,000.

Basically, the project has two modes of patient contact-a family
care unit and outreach teams. The outreach teams introduce fami-
lies to the community health service personnel, who can then begin
the history-taking process and refer the family to the family care
unit.

The University of Alabama has assumed the responsibility for re-
cruiting former medical corpsmen to work as physicians' assistants
in Lawrence County. The project was developed by the Tni-County
Appalachian Regional Health Planning Commnission.

Senator KENNEDY. About Lawrence County in Alabama, are you
familiar with it personally?

Dr. SNYDER. I have not visited it. We have been extremely inter-
ested in this approach.

Senator KENNEDY. I am going down to the University of Ala-
bama tonight. So I was wondering if you were able to add anything
to that?

Dr. SNYDER. I am sure you will be able to ask the next witness
more about this. We have been very impressed with this approach as
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another way of approaching health care problems. I do not have
personal knowledge of this. We felt strongly enough about it so we
included it in a booklet of ours.

In Southern Monterey County, Calif., a small population is in-
creased to 23,000 by a seasonal influx of migrant farm workers. A
group of 10 physicians and 80 supporting ancillary staff members
have undertaken to provide medical care to all eligible residents, in-
cludingy migrant farm workers.

Patients are cared for in the same facilities, by the same medical
staff that serves the self-sustaining. members of the community.
Transportation-including a van, equipped for wheelchair patients-
serves the entire project area. Grantee for the project is the Mon-
terey County Medical Society, with funds f rom. the OEO.

A community health program in Lafeyette County, Fla., is under
the supervision of the Division of Ambulatory Medicine and Com.-
munity Programs of the Department of Medicine at the University
of Florida's Collegae of Medicine. The program started on January
6, 1969, as a commiunity-oriented, comprehensive health care service
for the residents of the area.

A recently constructed county health clinic, with ample space for
the abulatory care of all country residents, serves as the base of op-
erations.

The purposes of the clinic are threefold: To provide a teaching
and training experience for medical and nursing students and house
staff in community medicine; to furnish medical service to a com-
munity where it has not been readily available; and to provide for
the college of medicine a facility where problems of getting health
care to people and getting people in need of health care to health
professionals may be critically studied.I

Thanks to Space Age technology, another significant approach
may soon be attempted in the wilderness of southwestern New Mex-
ico. This ia a 50,000-square-mile region of high mountain ranges and
portions of the Chihuahua and Sonora deserts. Some 95,000 inhabit-
ants of the region are served by only three physicians.

The program here calls for a central health center and a series of
remote health stations. The stations will be staffed by persons
trained in health care, but not as highly trained as a physician.
They will be equipped with sensors, similar to those used by NASA
to monitor the health of the astronauts.

Thus, a patient visiting one of the remote health stations will
have attached to himself the electronic sensors, Which will transmit
heartbeat, respiration, blood pressure, and other vital data to the
computer-controlled center, where a physician would monitor the
symptoms and advise the allied health staffer by radio.

Mr. Chairman, I have mentioned only a few of the many efforts
now being made by medical groups and others, to help make medical
services more readily available in rural areas.

As part of the council's work program, we are now developing
Guidelines for Community Organizations for Health Services in
Rural Areas. These guidelines will be distributed widely. We hope
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they will stimulate rural communities to develop rational approaches
to solving their health service problems.

We have also produced a booklet entitled "Health Care Delivery
in Rural Areas-Selected Models," which is now in its second edi-
tion. The examples of rural health delivery systems described in this
publication vary widely as to sponsorship and services offered. Here
again, we hope that communities seeking solutions to health prob-
lems, by study of the models described, may find ideas and programs
that can be modified to fit their own needs.

Incidentally, I have seen some well-used copies of this booklet at
the offices of the U.S. Public Health Service, in IRockville, Md. With
your permission I would like to enter a copy into the record as an
appendix to my remarks.

Senator KENNEDY. That will be admitted.
Dr. SNYDER. Thank you, sir.
(The material referred to by Dr. Snyder follows:)
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FOREWORD
This pamphlet is written for those who are
concerned with the delivery of health ser-
vices to all people living in rural areas. Its
purpose is to present an overview of the
problem as well as selected plans and
models for delivery of health services in cer-
tain rural areas of the nation. It is hoped that
from such experimental models a number of
plans will evolve which can be adapted and
utilized by local health planning groups for
their specific needs.

Bond L. Bible, Ph.D., Secretary
Council on Rural Health
Division of Health Service

Reviewed by Council on Medical Service
American Medical Association
September, 1969
Revised September, 1970
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Health Care Delivery in Rural Areas
Selected Models

Fifty-four million Americans (27%) live in rural areas. Trends
in the U. S. toward urbanization and specialization in medical
practice have resulted in a concentration of physicians in
larger cities. A resulting maldistribution of physicians In cer-
tain areas leaves some rural communities without immediate
access to medical care. In addition to the problems in com-
munication and transportation imposed upon rural dwellers
by the distances separating them, we find that rural people
in the more sparsely populated areas have only about one-
hailf the access to physicians, dentists, nurses, hospital beds,
and other health resources when compared with the rest of
the nation. The health problems of rural areas are further
compounded by environmental hazards, an aging population,
and a high degree of poverty, In addition, an increasing
number of patients, greater demand for services, more diffi-
cult patient problems, more complex diagnostic and thera-
peutic procedures, and a greater need for continuing medical
education are all placing increasing demands upon the phy-
sician's time and skill.

CHANGING PATTERNS OF RURAL LIVING
If one word typifies the present rural community, that word
is change. Social and technological changes and the prob-
lems of adjustment to them are the underlying phenomena

which most characterize society and social action today,
both rural and urban. Among the changes affecting rural
living are these:

" Declining population in outlying rural areas as a result of
tremendous population shifts to urban, suburban, and rural
fringe areas;

" A decline in the number of farm families;
" Rising technology and mechanization in all fields of en-

deavor;
" Industrialization in rural areas, especially on the fringes

of metropolitan centers;
" Health care service area evolution;
" A trend toward larger units of action-school consolida-

tion, church consolidation, multiple county and county-city
organization, and joint action;

*Growing dependence on services beyond the immediate
locality;

*Larger and more complex Institutions;
*Growth of special interest organizations with specific pro-
grams and approaches; and

*Maladjustments of community services and local govern-
ments.
There is great diversity of the rural population In the pres-




































































































































































































































































































































